DIFFERENTIATION AND MECHANISMS OF ACTIVATION OF INNATE LYMPHOID CELLS

EDITED BY: Marina Cella and Chiara Romagnani PUBLISHED IN: Frontiers in Immunology







Frontiers Copyright Statement

© Copyright 2007-2019 Frontiers Media SA. All rights reserved. All content included on this site, such as text, graphics, logos, button icons, images, video/audio clips, downloads, data compilations and software, is the property of or is licensed to Frontiers Media SA ("Frontiers") or its licensees and/or subcontractors. The copyright in the text of individual articles is the property of their respective authors, subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this e-book, wherever published, as well as the compilation of all other content on this site, is the exclusive property of Frontiers. For the conditions for downloading and copying of e-books from Frontiers' website, please see the Terms for Website Use. If purchasing Frontiers e-books from other websites or sources, the conditions of the website concerned apply.

Images and graphics not forming part of user-contributed materials may not be downloaded or copied without permission.

Individual articles may be downloaded and reproduced in accordance with the principles of the CC-BY licence subject to any copyright or other notices. They may not be re-sold as an e-book.

As author or other contributor you grant a CC-BY licence to others to reproduce your articles, including any graphics and third-party materials supplied by you, in accordance with the Conditions for Website Use and subject to any copyright notices which you include in connection with your articles and materials.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws.

The above represents a summary only. For the full conditions see the Conditions for Authors and the Conditions for Website Use. ISSN 1664-8714

ISBN 978-2-88945-975-9 DOI 10.3389/978-2-88945-975-9

About Frontiers

Frontiers is more than just an open-access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

Frontiers Journal Series

The Frontiers Journal Series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of open-access, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the Frontiers Journal Series operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

Dedication to Quality

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews.

Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

What are Frontiers Research Topics?

1

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the Frontiers Journals Series: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area! Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers Editorial Office: researchtopics@frontiersin.org

DIFFERENTIATION AND MECHANISMS OF ACTIVATION OF INNATE LYMPHOID CELLS

Topic Editors:

Marina Cella, Washington University School of Medicine in St. Louis, United States Chiara Romagnani, Deutsches Rheuma-Forschungszentrum (DRFZ), Germany

Citation: Cella, M., Romagnani, C., eds. (2019). Differentiation and Mechanisms of Activation of Innate Lymphoid Cells. Lausanne: Frontiers Media. doi: 10.3389/978-2-88945-975-9

2

Table of Contents

04 Group 2 Innate Lymphoid Cells in Pulmonary Immunity and Tissue Homeostasis

Barbara C. Mindt, Jörg H. Fritz and Claudia U. Duerr

- 21 Cytokine Networks Between Innate Lymphoid Cells and Myeloid Cells Arthur Mortha and Kyle Burrows
- **35** *Regulation of Innate Lymphoid Cells by Aryl Hydrocarbon Receptor* Shiyang Li, John W. Bostick and Liang Zhou
- **48** Metabolic Regulation of Innate Lymphoid Cell-Mediated Tissue Protection—Linking the Nutritional State to Barrier Immunity Christoph Wilhelm, Schekufe Kharabi Masouleh and Alexander Kazakov
- 56 Shaping Innate Lymphoid Cell Diversity Qiutong Huang, Cyril Seillet and Gabrielle T. Belz
- 65 GATA3 Regulates the Development and Functions of Innate Lymphoid Cell Subsets at Multiple Stages Jinfang Zhu
- 73 Epigenomic Views of Innate Lymphoid Cells Giuseppe Sciumè, Han-Yu Shih, Yohei Mikami and John J. O'Shea
- 83 Interactions Between Innate Lymphoid Cells and Cells of the Innate and Adaptive Immune System

Cornelia Symowski and David Voehringer

91 Group 3 Innate Lymphoid Cells: Communications Hubs of the Intestinal Immune System

David R. Withers and Matthew R. Hepworth

3

- **103** Innate Lymphoid Cells in Intestinal Inflammation Alessandra Geremia and Carolina V. Arancibia-Cárcamo
- 116 Human CD5⁺ Innate Lymphoid Cells are Functionally Immature and Their Development From CD34⁺ Progenitor Cells is Regulated by Id2 Maho Nagasawa, Kristine Germar, Bianca Blom and Hergen Spits





Group 2 Innate Lymphoid Cells in Pulmonary Immunity and Tissue Homeostasis

Barbara C. Mindt^{1,2,3}, Jörg H. Fritz^{1,2,3,4*†} and Claudia U. Duerr^{1,2,3,5*†}

¹ Department of Microbiology and Immunology, McGill University, Montreal, QC, Canada, ²McGill University Research Centre on Complex Traits (MRCCT), McGill University, Montreal, QC, Canada, ³FOCiS Centre of Excellence in Translational Immunology (CETI), McGill University, Montreal, QC, Canada, ⁴Department of Physiology, McGill University, Montreal, QC, Canada, ⁵Institute of Microbiology and Infection Immunology, Charité – University Medical Centre Berlin, Berlin, Germany

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Chiara Romagnani, Deutsches Rheuma-Forschungszentrum (DRFZ), Germany

Reviewed by:

Christoph Siegfried Niki Klose, Weill Cornell Medicine, Cornell University, United States Rachel Golub, Paris Diderot University, France

*Correspondence:

Jörg H. Fritz jorg.fritz@mcgill.ca; Claudia U. Duerr claudia.duerr@charite.de

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work.

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to NK and Innate Lymphoid Cell Biology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 19 December 2017 Accepted: 05 April 2018 Published: 30 April 2018

Citation:

Mindt BC, Fritz JH and Duerr CU (2018) Group 2 Innate Lymphoid Cells in Pulmonary Immunity and Tissue Homeostasis. Front. Immunol. 9:840. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.00840 Group 2 innate lymphoid cells (ILC2) represent an evolutionary rather old but only recently identified member of the family of innate lymphoid cells and have received much attention since their detailed description in 2010. They can orchestrate innate as well as adaptive immune responses as they interact with and influence several immune and non-immune cell populations. Moreover, ILC2 are able to rapidly secrete large amounts of type 2 cytokines that can contribute to protective but also detrimental host immune responses depending on timing, location, and physiological context. Interestingly, ILC2, despite their scarcity, are the dominant innate lymphoid cell population in the lung, indicating a key role as first responders and amplifiers upon immune challenge at this site. In addition, the recently described tissue residency of ILC2 further underlines the importance of their respective microenvironment. In this review, we provide an overview of lung physiology including a description of the most prominent pulmonary resident cells together with a review of known and potential ILC2 interactions within this unique environment. We will further outline recent observations regarding pulmonary ILC2 during immune challenge including respiratory infections and discuss different models and approaches to study ILC2 biology in the lung.

Keywords: group 2 innate lymphoid cells, respiratory tract, innate immune responses, lung physiology, pulmonary microenvironment

INTRODUCTION

Group 2 innate lymphoid cells (ILC2) have been identified less than a decade ago and constitute a new member of the family of innate lymphoid cells (1–3). From an evolutionary aspect, ILC2 are thought to be a rather old cell type with ancestor populations proposed in lamprey and bony fish (4). The indication of an innate lymphoid cell population linked to a type 2 immune response was first made in the 2000s: in mice, an IL-25-inducible non-T non-B cell population was reported to release large amounts of IL-5 and IL-13 (5), and in humans, a CD34⁺ population expressing both, IL-33R and TSLPR, was identified and shown to secrete type 2 signature cytokines upon stimulation with IL-33 or in combination with TSLP (6). In 2010, ILC2 were eventually described in detail and were discovered to reside in distinct tissues in mice and termed nuocytes, natural helper cells, or innate helper cells (3, 7, 8). Despite the identification of ILC2 in various anatomical sites such as adipose tissue, liver, mesenteric lymph nodes (LNs), and the small intestinal lamina propria,

4

common characteristics of ILC2 became apparent from these early studies. Those include their cytokine receptor expression profile, signature cytokines that are released, as well as their characteristic transcription factors. Thus, nomenclature of ILC2 was unified rather soon after their discovery (9). Until now, ILC2 have been described in mice and humans at varying body sites but with many overlapping characteristics: ILC2 share the ability to produce large amounts of type 2 cytokines within a short period of time and have common basic phenotypic characteristics regarding maintenance, regulation of surface molecule (e.g., CD127 and CD25) and transcription factor (e.g. GATA3) expression (9). However, it was also observed quickly that some variations in their typical phenotypic profile exist depending on the anatomical site and/or maturation level (e.g., expression of c-kit) (10). The location of ILC2 is not limited to mucosal sites, but due to their innate character and fast and immediate action, ILC2 are thought to be especially important at barrier surfaces. For example, in pulmonary immunity, ILC2 play a non-redundant role and are able to trigger airway hyper-reactivity even in the absence of adaptive immunity (7). However, it is clear that ILC2 are not isolated in their action and that their function and physiological role is regulated by and regulates other pulmonary hematopoietic and non-hematopoietic cells. In contrast to T helper 2 (Th2) cells, their adaptive counterparts, current evidence supports the notion that ILC2 are tissue resident and thereby act as key players within their corresponding tissue microenvironment (11, 12). Although all ILC types can be found at the mucosal surface of the small intestine, ILC2 are the predominant ILC population in the lungs at steady state. The reason for this skewed distribution of ILC populations in the lungs is not yet fully understood. However, the lungs provide without a doubt a unique microenvironment for ILC2.

In this review, we therefore focus on the pulmonary microenvironment, its physiology regulated by non-hematopoietic resident cells, and how ILC2 functionality is embedded within. We will further discuss different pulmonary infection and cytokine challenge models in which ILC2 effector functions have been shown to play important roles. We will only briefly address plasticity of ILC2 and their regulation since both have been recently discussed in an excellent review (13).

LUNG PHYSIOLOGY AND THE PULMONARY MICROENVIRONMENT OF ILC2

Group 2 innate lymphoid cells have been isolated from and were described in various tissues of the respiratory system. These reports include ILC2 from both mouse and human lungs (3, 7, 14–16) and adjacent sites such as human nasal and tonsil tissues (17). We will therefore give a short overview of our respiratory system and the main populations of tissue-resident cell populations focusing mainly on non-hematopoietic cells (**Figure 1**).

Our respiratory system can be divided into the upper and lower airways. The upper airways span from the nose (nasal cavity/ nasopharynx) to the pharynx (oropharynx and laryngopharynx) and further down to the trachea and bronchi. The bronchi branch into the smaller terminal and subsequently into the respiratory bronchioles from which the alveolar ducts are generated and end in the alveolar sacs consisting of several alveoli. The alveolar ducts and the alveoli compose the lower airways. The main responsibility of the respiratory system including these different parts is to ensure efficient gas exchange and thereby provide oxygen to the organism in exchange for carbon dioxide. To accomplish this, air is inhaled at a rate of several liters each minute in the resting state and delivered to this network of branching tubes. The blindended alveoli are the place of efficient exchange of carbon dioxide to oxygen. All other parts of the airways can be envisioned in an oversimplified way as a conduit, which serves for the airflow to reach the alveoli. However, the delivery of inhaled air through this conduit, which may be loaded with potential antigens, allergens, and pathogens, is controlled by mechanical filters, physiological barriers, active expel, and immune defense mechanisms (18). These tasks are accomplished by the interaction and interplay of approximately 40 distinct cell populations in the lungs (19). The well-organized and delicate structure of our respiratory immune system and its immediate surrounding is therefore a unique microenvironment for ILC2.

The Upper or Conducting Airways

The upper airways span from the nose and trachea to the bronchi (primary, secondary, and tertiary) and further down to the bronchioles (terminal and respiratory). The lungs start at the first branching point of the bronchi from the trachea. The character of the tissue of the bronchi still resembles the trachea with a pseudostratified, ciliated columnar epithelium including goblet cells, mucus glands, and cartilage. The cells of the epithelial layer are tightly interlinked via adhesion junctions composed of tight junctions, adherens junctions, and desmosomes, thereby establishing a firm physical barrier (20, 21). Throughout the branching of the tubular network, the epithelium changes its composition from the characteristic ciliated columnar epithelium in the trachea and larger bronchi to a mix of non-ciliated and ciliated cells in the bronchioles and terminal bronchioles to the respiratory bronchioles with rare occurrence of ciliated cells (18). Several different epithelial and non-epithelial lung resident cells will be discussed below.

Goblet Cells

Goblet cells are defined by their goblet or cup-like shape that is acquired by their inner cellular structure of secretory granulae filled with mucins (22). Goblet cells are present in humans in the trachea and bronchi as well as in the submucosal glands at steady state and absent in the smaller branching of the airways. However, they can be induced upon infection or challenge. In the non-challenged laboratory mouse, goblet cells are mainly restricted to submucosal glands but can be induced upon challenge in trachea, larger bronchi, and even in the bronchioles. The distribution of goblet cells is an important difference between mouse and human physiology (23). IL-13 is key for goblet cell hyperplasia and function such as mucus secretion (24, 25) and is also one of the signature cytokines that is produced and released by ILC2 (26).



FIGURE 1 | Anatomy of the airways. Throughout the airways, the cell composition of the epithelium changes to ensure optimal and efficient gas exchange as well as maintenance of lung integrity and defense against potential pathogens and allergens. Depending on the location, the epithelium is composed of several different cell types such as ciliated cells, club cells, brush cells, goblet cells, airway smooth muscle cells, neuroendocrine cells, type I and type II alveolar epithelial cells, and alveolar macrophages. Basal cells have the potential to differentiate into several lineages and serve as stem cells.

Club Cells

Club cells or bronchiolar exocrine cells have characteristic short microvilli, a dome shape, and are present in bronchioles (terminal to respiratory). Club cells secrete surfactant proteins (surfactant protein A, B, and D) and express Clara cell 10 kDa protein (CC10, *Scgb1a1*), which can bind to surfactant lipids. Club cells are able to self-renew but also to differentiate into ciliated cells to regenerate the epithelium (27) as well as into goblet cells (28).

Pulmonary Neuroendocrine Cells (PNECs)

Pulmonary neuroendocrine cells are a rare cell population, which represent only approximately 1% of the airway epithelium. PNECs are present in clusters, termed neuroepithelial bodies, and are located at airway branching points. They are an innervated epithelial cell population (29), sense changes in oxygen levels, and release neuropeptides (calcitonin gene-related peptide), neurotransmitters (serotonin), and bombesin-related peptide (Neuromedin B) (30). In addition, PNECs play a role in the modulation of smooth muscle tonus. Since PNECs transmit environmental signals *via* the rich network of neural fibers (postganglionic parasympathetic neurons and the vagus nerve) to the central nervous system, they serve as a link between the nervous and endocrine system. A role of PNECs in immune responses and tissue remodeling has been recently reported (31) and deregulated PNECs are associated with different respiratory diseases such as chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) (32) or asthma (33).

Brush (Microvillous) Cells

The role of brush cells (Tuft cells, caveolated, multivesicular, and fibrilovesicular cells) in normal airways and alveoli is poorly understood yet, albeit their existence has been known for some time (19). Brush cells are pear or flask-like shaped cells (wide base and narrow microvillous apex) with a tuft of blant and broad, squat microvilli. They have first been described in the airway epithelium and later in alveoli (alveolar lining) as the third pneumocyte in addition to type I and type II airway epithelial cells (34). In humans, brush cells exist from the nose to the alveoli, but are only present in alveoli in disease states (35). In the mouse, brush cells are abundant in the trachea (36). Interestingly, brush cells express (bitter) taste receptors and are able to regulate breathing by signal transmission to neurons of the vagus nerve (36, 37). Brush cells

are not only present in the mucosa of the respiratory tract but also in the small intestine. Here, brush cells are termed tuft cells and have recently been shown to constitute an important source of the ILC2-stimulating cytokine IL-25 (38-40). Furthermore, IL-13 secreted by ILC2 is able to induce tuft cell hyperplasia in the small intestine, indicating a positive feed forward loop (38-40). However, although IL-25 can be detected in pulmonary tuft cells as well, it is currently unknown whether a similar regulatory interaction between tuft cells and ILC2 is also of functional relevance in the lungs. Upon intranasal administration, IL-25 is significantly less potent in eliciting a pulmonary type 2 immune response compared with IL-33 and also does not increase pulmonary ILC2 (41, 42). The mode of IL-25 administration (intranasal vs systemic) is also key in eliciting different ILC2 populations in the lung (43, 44) and as such it is not known yet if and to what extent brush cells are involved in induction of different pulmonary ILC2 subgroups.

Nerve Cells (Neurons)

Neurons have a very characteristic shape due to their function: their cell body is surrounded by dendrites to carry (electrical) impulses to the cell and a long axon is used to transfer impulses to other cells. Impulses are transmitted via the synapse, a gap between the axon of one neuron and the dendrites of another neuron. The upper and lower airways are innervated with neurons of nerves such as the vagus nerve (pneumogastric nerve, cranial nerve X) emerging from the base of the brain to the chest and lungs, and then passing the heart to the colon. The vagus nerve belongs to the parasympathetic division of the (peripheral) autonomic nervous system, which controls involuntary processes such as the regulation of the heart and respiratory rate (via smooth muscle cells) as well as the orchestration of glands and mucous secretion (45). The axons of the vagus nerve's neurons branch off into all parts of the airways. Vagus nerve stimulation leads to constriction of the airways and is essential for actual breathing (46). Spinal nerves transmit impulses between the spinal cord and the body. Several different spinal nerves are present in the body amongst them are the twelve pairs of thoracic nerves, which emerge from the thoracic vertebrae and are further divided into proximal and distal branches. Clusters of neuron cell bodies (soma) make up a ganglion and can be identified as swellings along nerves. In addition, impulses for defense mechanisms are initiated such as coughing, which is often deregulated and/or dysfunctional in airway diseases (47, 48). The neuro-immune axis is increasingly becoming the central focus of current pulmonary research and a link between ILC2 function and neurons has been described just recently (see below).

Airway Smooth Muscle Cells (ASM)

Airway smooth muscle cells cover the complex branching network of the bronchial tree in a circumferential fashion and perpendicular to the axis of the tube (49). At the start of the trachea, ASM lie in an almost complete sheet of smooth muscle in the posterior wall of the trachea at the opening of the C-shaped cartilage. This almost complete ring of ASM breaks down in the main bronchi between the ends of the U-shaped cartilage rings. In the subsequent bronchi, ASM form discontinuous bands between outside extremities of each cartilage ring. These muscular walls with cartilage rings extend from the larynx over the primary bronchus to the smaller bronchi in humans. From the bronchioles onward, the smooth muscle fibers lie between adventitial tissue and epithelium and the cartilage decreases with the presence of these incomplete muscular walls. In mice, no cartilage plates are present in the lower airways, and ASM muscle bundles describe helical patterns from the medium bronchi to the alveolar duct. Thereby, ASM build an important support structure for the lungs and prevent its collapse. Moreover, ASM are key for the contraction of the airways. But ASM may also play an important immunological role in the lungs with the expression of immune mediators and cytokines or their expression of (bitter) taste receptors (50). The implication of ASM in asthma has been reported almost a century ago since ASM mass is increased in asthma patients (51). However, the exact contribution and function of ASM in respiratory diseases, their cytokine secretion, induction of proliferation, as well as their potential interaction or competition with other pulmonary cell populations still needs to be elucidated in detail.

Stem Cells

The lungs show a low regenerative rate at steady state in contrast to other mucosal tissues such as the small intestine. However, upon infection or challenge, the lungs are able to initiate a high-regenerative turnover program (52). Basal cells have been described as the putative stem cells, are shared between bronchioles and alveoli, and have been suggested to generate ciliated, mucous, and neuroendocrine cells (23). In 2005, these basal cells were termed bronchioalveolar stem cells and their importance for lung regeneration but also for cancer was described (53). Recently, two reports identified two slightly different stem cell populations in mice upon influenza virus infection (54, 55). These stem cells have epithelial characteristics with the formation of Krt-5⁺ cell clusters (pods) as an important and characteristic feature. Interestingly, these cells are able to migrate from a distal position to the injured tissue area, where they serve as progenitors for different cellular lineages such as type I and type II pneumocytes (54, 55). However, repair mechanisms in human lungs are far less understood than in mice.

Submucosal Glands

Mucus glands are present in the lamina propria of the trachea and bronchi but absent in the distal tubular network (18). Their lamina propria is a loose and collagen rich structure, which supports the pseudostratified columnar epithelium of the trachea and bronchi.

Lower or Respiratory Airways

The alveoli of the lower airways are the place where oxygen is drawn and carbon dioxide is discarded. Whereas no cartilage is present in the alveolar duct and alveoli, smooth muscle cells are quite rare in the alveolar duct and absent in the alveoli. The delicate organization of the alveoli provides the perfect physiological anatomy to ensure this exchange. The alveoli are lined by type I and type II alveolar epithelial cells (pneumocytes). Type I cells are flat and spread out and thereby cover approximately 90% of the alveolus' surface area even if they are not the most frequent cell population in numbers. Thereby, they provide a thin cellular layer, which serves as an optimal respiratory surface. Importantly, type I cells are not able to divide but can be restored by type II cells differentiating into type I cells (56). Type II cells are of cuboid shape and have characteristic microvilli on their apical surface and lipid rich lamellar bodies containing surfactant proteins. Surfactant proteins cover the alveolus surface in a thin layer and are important to prevent a collapse of the alveoli during breathing but also exert antimicrobial activity (57). Type II cells also produce cytokines such as TNFa (58). Alveolar macrophages are situated in close proximity to type I or type II cells lining the alveolus as well as in the alveolar space. Moreover, type I cells are in close contact to the endothelial cells of the alveolar capillary which are key for gas exchange. The alveolar capillaries are circumventing alveoli with a network so that every capillary is lining two alveoli, one from each side, thereby an optimal gas exchange is guaranteed. The alveolar capillaries are present within the septae, which separate the alveoli from each other. Interestingly, each alveolus is not isolated but connected to adjacent alveoli by discrete holes, termed the pores of Kohn or interalveolar connections (59). These alveolar pores have been proposed to play a role in ensuring that the lungs do not collapse and equalize pressure. They are important in collateral ventilation and ensure minimal ventilation even if the lung partially deflates. However, other observations suggest that these pores are not empty (60), which could indicate that these interalveolar connections allow spreading of small particles and other infectious material such as bacteria or viruses. Moreover, it has been suggested that immune cells such as alveolar macrophages are able to migrate through these pores (61). It is tempting to speculate that upon challenge pulmonary ILC2 might use these pores as a passageway to get from one alveolus to another and thereby survey the tissue.

The organization of human and mouse lungs is very similar in general; however, several important differences exist, and some of them have been already mentioned in this review. For the sake of completeness, we would like to point out that unlike in humans, the mouse lung consists of five lobes: the left lung, and the right lung with the superior, middle, inferior, and post-caval lobes. By contrast, the human lung is composed of the two lobes (upper and lower lobe) of the left lung, and three lobes of the right lung (upper, middle, and lower). In addition, the branching pattern of the airways is less complex in mice compared to humans (62, 63), with the predominant cell types of the conducting airways being ciliated cells in humans, whereas more secretory cells are present in mice (64, 65).

DEFINITION AND CHARACTERISTICS OF PULMONARY ILC2

The definition of pulmonary ILC2 was shaped by their first identification in cytokine reporter mice. Here, pulmonary ILC2 were defined by their respective reporter signal in IL-4 (4get) and IL-13 (YetCre-13) reporter animals (3). Later on, ILC2 were described in the lungs of non-reporter and wild-type mice. Although the gating strategies vary, ILC2 are in general defined as lineage negative cells, which are positive for Thy1, Sca-1,

GATA-3, T1/ST2, inducible T cell costimulator (ICOS), CD44, CD25, CD127, KLRG1, and c-kit low to positive (7, 14, 66-68). These characteristics of pulmonary ILC2 also are consistent with ILC2 at other mucosal sites such as the gut (2, 67, 69). To the best of our knowledge, there is so far no sole known (surface) marker or characteristic that defines ILC2 at one site but is not present or inducible at any other site. This is supported by the current concept that ILC2 represent one group of innate lymphoid cells, but that this group is not always homogenous. Single-cell sequencing analysis of ILC2 cells at steady state in the small intestine showed that ILC2 are indeed heterogeneous and several subgroups with different gene expression patterns were identified (70). Moreover, an approach using signature type 2 cytokine reporter mice revealed that pulmonary ILC2 exhibit different mRNA expression patterns of these cytokines when compared with small intestinal ILC2. Il5 is expressed at steady state in both pulmonary and intestinal ILC2, whereas Il13 is continuously expressed in small intestinal ILC2, but can be induced in pulmonary ILC2 upon challenge (71). In the lungs, inflammatory (i) and natural ILC2 (nILC) have been reported upon systemic administration of IL-25 or IL-33. Although these ILC2 subgroups are well defined by their slightly different surface markers, namely high killer cell lectin-like receptor subfamily G member 1 (KLRG1) expression for iILC2 and ST2 expression for nILC2, a transition has been noted between iILC2 and nILC2, highlighting a strong relation of these two populations (43). These reports underline that ILC2 belong to one group within the ILC family but that ILC2 biology and characteristics are highly influenced and shaped by their respective microenvironment, its immunological profile at steady state as well as upon immune challenge.

Our knowledge of human pulmonary ILC2 is limited at the moment due to the fact that the accessibility of human lung samples is highly restricted. The information about human ILC2 originates from deceased patient material (organ donors) or from surgeries of the lungs such as routine bronchoscopy upon lung transplantation. In those tissues, ILC2 can be detected and defined as lineage negative, CD127⁺ CD25⁺ and ST2⁺ (14) and thereby share important characteristics with mouse ILC2. In lungs of idiopathic pulmonary fibrosis and COPD patients, ILC2 were identified as lineage negative, CD127+ ST2+ ILC2, or lineage negative, CD127⁺ CRTH2⁺ ILC2. ST2⁺ ILC2 show high expression of arginase 1, which was identified in this elegant study as an important characteristic for ILC2 functionality (15). Human ILC2 obtained from patients undergoing lung tumor surgery can be identified as CD45⁺ and CD127⁺ cells upon excluding lineage positive cells. Interestingly, compared with ILC2 from nasal polyps of chronic rhinosinusitis patients, these pulmonary ILC2 exhibit differences in their pattern of CRTH2 (chemoattractant receptor-homologous molecule expressed on Th2 cells) and c-kit expression (16), which might be due to their distinct microenvironment. Furthermore, CRTH2 was recently identified to play a role in ILC2 accumulation in the lungs of human and mice, and differences in CRTH2 expression between human peripheral blood (high) and pulmonary (low) ILC2 (lineage-CD127+CD45+ST2+) may as such determine tissue localization and function (72). These data underline that human and mouse ILC2 share biologically important similarities.

TISSUE RESIDENCY AND LOCAL DISTRIBUTION OF PULMONARY ILC2

In the lungs, the presence of hematopoietic cells at steady state is relatively low compared with other mucosal sites such as the small intestine. However, B and T cells [including T regulatory (Treg) cells], alveolar and interstitial macrophages, different types of dendritic cells, and ILC can be detected in addition to resident, non-hematopoietic cells (described above). Interestingly, ILC2 are the predominant ILC population in the lungs at steady state (14). Although the localization and migration capacity of ILC2 determine their (potential) interaction partners, we are only just beginning to understand these dynamics.

Based on observations made by two recent studies using a parabiosis approach, ILC2 are regarded as tissue-resident cells. No significant numbers of ILC2 of the parabiont host were found in the lungs within 4 months of parabiosis (11). Strikingly, even within one week post Nippostrongylus brasiliensis infection, only host ILC2 were detected in the lungs, underlining the tissue residency of ILC2. However, two weeks post-infection a significant increase of donor-derived ILC2 were detected in lung, small intestine, and mLN, while no changes were observed for ILC3 in the small intestine. This might reflect the limited local proliferation of the small and insignificant number of donor ILC2 during the infection. In another elegant study, Koyasu and colleagues analyzed parabiotic pairs after more than one month of shared circulation for pulmonary T cells, ILC2, and eosinophils at steady state, or up to one week post intratracheal IL-33 challenge. Whereas T cells and eosinophils are present from donor and host in this parabiotic pair, ILC2 of the parabiotic donor could not be detected (12), underlining that ILC2 remain local and do not migrate into the parabiotic host. Both reports elegantly show and strengthen the current notion that ILC2 are tissue-resident cells that primarily retain their tissue residency at steady state as well as during immune challenge. Interestingly, ILC2 have been shown to accumulate in the mouse lungs during ontogeny with ILC2 numbers peaking at about two weeks after birth (73, 74). The ILC2 of these immature mice exhibit increased levels of intracellular cytokines when compared with ILC2 in adult animals and are to some extent dependent on IL-33. Upon challenge with house dust mite (HDM), more IL-33 protein can be detected in lungs of immature mice compared to adult mice accelerating innate as well as adaptive type 2 immune responses (73, 74). However, further research will be needed to better understand how ILC2 are directed to find their respective tissue niches during ontogeny. Moreover, since ILC2 are observed in lungs at steady state and upon challenge, the question remains where within the tissue these cells are exactly located, how they take part in tissue surveillance and which cellular interactions with other resident and infiltrating cells are established, supported, and needed for maintenance and function in acute and chronic lung diseases.

In addition, it will be of great interest to understand how and under which circumstances ILC2 egress from the bone marrow as well as how they migrate between distinct peripheral tissues. A recent study by Stier and colleagues sheds light on the migratory ability of ILC2. They observed that IL-33 is key in regulating ILC2 egress from the bone marrow (75) since ILC2P in IL-33-deficient mice show similar fitness to wild-type mice but are retained in the bone marrow due to higher expression of CXCR4. In addition, by using an elegant combination of parabiosis and tissue injury, they show that ILC2 are capable of migration after sublethal irradiation and thereby repopulating the empty ILC2 niche. This report demonstrates that under specific circumstances ILC2 are indeed able to traffic, even if mainly regarded as a tissue-resident population. In this report, ILC2 are identified by their expression of the IL-25 receptor chain (IL-25R or IL-17RB), which identifies ILC2 progenitors in the bone marrow (76) but limits detection to iILC2 (43) as well as memory ILC2 (77) in peripheral tissue. If this holds true for ILC2 in general including nILC2, which are in contrast identified based on lower levels of KLRG1 and alternatively by GATA3 expression, still needs to be elucidated. Another elegant report using parabiotic mice identifies that iILC2 are able to migrate from the small intestine to the lungs upon systemic (i.p.) IL-25 administration or helminth infection (78). This study further shows that especially intestinal iILC2 have the potential to migrate and that this migration is regulated in a S1Pdependent manner. Interestingly, upon systemic IL-25 challenge, nILC2 reside in the alveolar space in contrast to iILC2, which are confined to the vascular space.

In addition, S1PR1 (S1pr1) and L-selectin (CD62L, Sell) expression was detected in naïve lung ILC2 and decreased upon stimulation with IL-33 (77). The adaptive counterpart of ILC2, T cells are guided by S1PR1, which binds to S1P1, to exit secondary lymphoid organs and the thymus (79). Moreover, ILC2 have been detected in the mesenteric LN upon systemic challenge (2) but also in the mediastinal LN of the lungs upon intranasal administration of IL-33 or papain (77). This might be due to proliferation of local tissue-resident ILC2 or active migration. However, the ability of homing of ILC2 from distal sites, such as the lung or small intestinal tissue, to the respective draining LNs is only beginning to be understood. In an elegant study using Kaede transgenic mice in which distinct cell movements can be tracked via a photoconvertible fluorescent protein, Mackley and colleagues show that all ILC populations constitutively traffic from the small intestine to the mLN (80). Interestingly, this migration is only dependent on the CCR7 receptor for LTilike ILC3, but not for ILC1 or ILC2 (80). Moreover, opposite trafficking from the mLN to the small intestine is dependent on CCR7 for ILC1 and ILC3 and their further migration to the small intestine is regulated by a retinoic acid regulated homing receptor switch in contrast to ILC2 (81), further indicating that different homing programs exist for the different ILC populations. Importantly, immunofluorescence analysis revealed that ILC2 and ILC3 are located in close proximity to each other, within the interfollicular space, in the mLN (80). Whereas both of these ILC populations as well as ILC1 are present in all investigated LNs, this close proximity of ILC3 and ILC2 was only observed in the mLN (80). Interestingly, ILC3 are most prominent in wild-type mice in the mLN, but the ratio is shifted to higher levels of ILC2 in Rag-deficient mice (80). How this imbalance is caused has not been fully understood but a different activation and metabolic state in ILC3 in Rag1-deficient mice compared with wild-type mice has been recently reported (82)

and this might in addition interfere with the trafficking ability of ILC3. However, whether communication between ILC2 and ILC3 in the special microenvironment of the mLN and in draining LNs exists and if this is a general phenomenon still needs to be determined.

Thus, ILC2 might support immune reactions not by circulating through the blood to reach peripheral tissues, but by traveling rather short distances to a respective LN. It is tempting to speculate that ILC2 might have a special function within the elicited immune response at a defined location similar to what has been described for natural killer (NK) cells (83). However, the importance of the microenvironment for ILC2 in the mediastinal LN and the regulatory mechanisms of homing to and from it as well as to the lungs still need to be elucidated.

In contrast to mice, ILC2 have been identified in the blood of humans since their detailed description (16). Lombardi et al. investigated patients with allergic rhinoconjunctivitis with or without asthma and healthy, non-allergic individuals (84). Surprisingly, the number of ILC2 as well as cytokine production profile is similar between healthy donors and allergic subjects. However, ILC2 are slightly increased in asthmatic patients compared with non-asthmatic within the group of allergic subjects. However, this trend is also observed with peripheral ILC3. mRNA sequencing comparing allergic and non-allergic subjects revealed an increase of genes involved in the activator protein 1 molecule and suggests a higher activity of its related pathway. Importantly, surface expression of the CCR10 receptor on ILC2 was significantly elevated in allergic compared with non-allergic individuals and expression of CCR10 can be correlated to increased severity of asthma. However, no change was observed in CCR4 expression in peripheral blood of allergic and non-allergic individuals (84).

Since ILC2 are the dominant population of ILC in the lungs, it is important to determine their location(s) to understand their biology, cellular interaction partners, as well as the influence of the pulmonary microenvironment on their function. The first report on the localization of pulmonary ILC2 identified them in collagen rich structures in close proximity to the airways at steady state by using an IL-5 reporter mouse (71). This location was further defined to be close to the epithelium and small conducting airways (8). Upon IL-33 challenge, pulmonary ILC2 are often situated in clusters that are located in the vicinity to the airway epithelium as well as in the alveolar space. The formation of these ILC2 clusters is not limited to cytokine administration and has been also detected in alveolar spaces of helminthinfected mice (N. brasiliensis, two weeks post-infection) (8). Interestingly, clusters of ILC2 are situated close to infected foci/cells of bronchioles and alveoli upon influenza infection (ST2-GFP-reporter mice) (85). Upon pneumectomy, ILC2 are induced and have been identified in the conducting airways and in the alveolar space using IL-5 reporter mice (86). Recent reports further identified that ILC2 are located in the vicinity of (enteric) neurons (41, 87).

In summary, ILC2 are located at peripheral and central sites of the lungs at steady state and are present in clusters within affected cellular foci upon challenge. The appearance of these ILC2 clusters is interesting and raises the question of whether ILC2 actively proliferate at these locations due to stimuli provided by their infected microenvironment or/and if they migrate from more peripheral locations toward these infected foci. Moreover, it will be of interest to decipher whether pulmonary ILC2 are able to keep the lung tissue under surveillance similar to skin ILC2 (88), and thereby actively contribute to the homeostasis of the lungs. In addition, passing and migrating through the pores of Kohn would be a huge advantage to reach alveoli as speculated above and as was proposed for macrophages (61). However, how and if these migration activities of ILC2 are directed still remains elusive.

PLASTICITY OF PULMONARY ILC2

Group 2 innate lymphoid cells have been originally identified in different organs under different conditions and with slightly different characteristics. The key characteristics of ILC2, which have led to their standardized nomenclature were mainly the expression of the transcription factor GATA3, the expression of surface receptors such as ST2, and the production of type 2 signature cytokines. However, it has been observed that ILC2 are able to adapt due to different challenges and microenvironments. This plasticity of ILC2 changes the typical ILC2 characteristics such as transcription factor expression, cytokine expression, and surface receptor expression or a combination thereof. Upon IL-25 challenge, iILC2, which have migrated from the small intestine, are observed in the lungs (43, 78). iILC2 express both GATA3 and RORyt and have the potential to express IL-17 besides IL-13 in ex vivo culture experiments, thereby iILC2 can as well support antifungal immune responses. In addition, iILC2 exhibit plasticity by transitioning to nILC2 characterized by ST2 instead of IL-17RB surface expression under certain conditions (43).

Importantly, ILC2 downregulate the key transcription factor GATA3 upon respiratory challenges of viral or bacterial origin as well as environmental pollution such as cigarette smoke. These converted ILC2 are able to secrete IFN- γ in response to IL-12 and IL-18 (85). Of note, human ILC2 are able to adapt to this ILC1-like phenotype when cultured with IL-12 (89). Moreover, the induction of this conversion in human ILC2 is initiated by IL-1 β (89, 90). Interestingly, IL-1 β in combination with IL-2 is a strong activator of human peripheral blood ILC2 and signals through NF- κ B (89, 90). Thus, ILC2 plasticity is of high importance regarding the development of therapeutics to counter pulmonary type 2 immunopathologies.

CELL SURFACE RECEPTOR-LIGAND INTERACTIONS OF ILC2 WITH OTHER CELLS OF THE PULMONARY ENVIRONMENT

Group 2 innate lymphoid cells express various surface molecules that can interact with their respective ligands on other cells. However, only a small number of all possible cell–cell contacts of ILC2 with other lung populations have been studied so far, as depicted in **Figure 2**, and will be further discussed below.



ICOS-ICOS-L

Inducible T cell costimulator (CD278) belongs to the CD28 family and is an important molecule in T cell signal transduction (91, 92). ICOS is expressed by mouse and human ILC2 independent of their location, at steady state but also upon stimulation. Deficiency of ICOS or its ligand ICOS-L leads to reduced numbers of ILC2 in the lungs (and small intestine) in combination with lower surface expression of KLRG1 (93). Moreover, ICOS and ICOS-L-deficient mice show reduced levels of pulmonary ILC2 upon intranasal IL-33 stimulation (93, 94). ICOS deficiency in ILC2 in the lungs has also been linked to reduced survival, cytokine production, and pSTAT5, all key for efficient function and signal transduction of ILC2 (94). In the lungs, both, Treg cells and ILC2 are rare at steady state, but can be located at similar sites (8). Interestingly, Tregs have been reported to suppress ILC2 function via ICOS and ICOS-L interaction. This interaction appears to take place independent of their location since it was observed in the lungs as well as in visceral adipose tissue (8). However, it is not yet known which signals direct the colocalization of Tregs and ILC2 in vivo. Another report investigated the potential of ILC2 suppression by Tregs via ICOS-ICOS-L interaction (95).

Interestingly, major differences of the suppressive potential of inducible Tregs (iTregs), and natural Tregs (nTregs) were observed. Only iTregs but not nTregs suppressed ILC2 and lead to reduced cytokine secretion by ILC2 (95).

Programmed Death 1 PD-1-PD-L1/PD-L2

Programmed death 1 (CD279) is another member of the CD28 family like ICOS and has been described as an important negative regulator of T cells (96). Recently, PD-1 treatment has been successfully used in cancer therapy (96). Both ligands for PD-1, PD-L1, and PD-L2, are expressed on various immune and non-immune cells (96). Importantly, ILC2 biology has recently been shown to also be influenced by PD-1 and its ligands. PD-1 is a key factor for ILC2 development and function and is expressed on mature ILC2 as well as on ILC2 progenitors (76, 97). PD-1 negatively regulates KLRG1⁺ ILC2 by inhibiting STAT5 phosphorylation, leading to reduced ILC2 proliferation and cytokine production (97). Deficiency in or blocking of PD-1 results in enhanced ILC2 effector function (97). PD-1 and PD-L1 are upregulated on ILC2 upon immune challenge including IL-33 stimulation (97) or *N. brasiliensis*

infection (98). The latter study identified that ILC2 interact *via* PD-L1 with PD-1 on Th2 cells and promote their type 2 effector function (98). Thereby another important regulatory mechanism of ILC2 and their adaptive counterpart, the Th2 cells was identified. Moreover, the importance of the induction of PD-1 or PD-L1 on ILC2 by probably local cells is key to trigger type 2 immune responses.

KLRG1–E-Cadherin

Killer cell lectin-like receptor subfamily G member 1 is expressed on T cells and NK cells and binds to cadherins (E, N, and R). In contrast to N- and R-cadherins, which are expressed by the nervous system, E-cadherin can be found on epithelial cells as well as on Langerhans cells of the skin (99). A suppressive effect of the interaction of E-cadherin with KLRG1 on human skin ILC2 has been shown, resulting in reduced proliferation and cytokine expression as well as downregulation of GATA3 (100). Pulmonary KLRG1⁺ ILC2 may interact with E-cadherin expressed on lung epithelial cells, especially as part of the adherens junctions, which are located basolateral below the tight junctions and are part of the intercellular junctions formed by the lung epithelium (62, 101). Especially of interest is that high KLRG1 expression has been reported as a surface expression characteristic of iILC2 in the lungs (43). In humans, E-cadherin loss and presence in the sputum correlates with asthma severity (102). However, the exact mechanisms and the downstream signaling pathways within ILC2 upon KLRG1 ligation are not yet understood. Moreover, whether pulmonary ILC2 are able to interact with N- and R-cadherins expressed by the nervous system via KLRG1 still remains elusive.

MHC Class II (MHC-II)-TCR

Different populations of ILC, including ILC2, have been reported to express or upregulate MHC-II upon activation (2, 103, 104). However, the role of MHC-II activation for ILC2 function was just recently deciphered (105, 106). ILC2 express MHC-II upon systemic IL-33 activation to a various extent depending on their location (106): pulmonary ILC2 show less MHC-II expression compared with small intestinal ILC2. ILC2 express functional MHC-II and are able to process and present antigen (106). However, MHC-II expression on ILC2 is only stable in vivo and ILC2 loose MHC-II cell surface expression when cultured ex vivo for longer periods of time (106). The reasons for that are not yet understood. However, the importance of MHC-II on ILC2 was shown to be independent of the expression levels of MHC-II (106). In addition to systemic administration, intranasal administration of IL-33 induces MHC-II expression on a subpopulation of pulmonary ILC2 (106). Interestingly, despite its heterogeneous expression of MHC-II, the resulting ILC2 population is able to present antigen to T cells. Moreover, IL-2 secreted by T cells further supports type 2 cytokine secretion and proliferation of ILC2 in co-culture experiments (105, 106). Thus, MHC-II on intestinal ILC2 is important to amplify type 2 immune responses in intestinal infections (N. brasiliensis). Further research will elucidate whether this mechanism also comes into play for the regulation of beneficial and detrimental type 2 immune responses in the lungs.

INDIRECT INTERACTIONS OF ILC2 WITH OTHER CELLS OF THE PULMONARY ENVIRONMENT

In addition to direct cell surface receptor–ligand interactions of ILC2 with other non-hematopoietic and/or hematopoietic cells, ILC2 sense their microenvironment and can be regulated by certain cytokines including IL-25 and IL-33 and other immune mediators, which has been recently reviewed (107). However, expression, processing, and release of mediators regulating ILC2 and their cellular origin at steady state and upon immune challenge are poorly investigated and further research is needed to determine their detailed activation mechanism in the pulmonary environment (**Figure 2**). In addition, cells activating ILC2 are no longer limited to epithelial, endothelial or hematopoietic origin since neurons have been recently added as important regulators of ILC2.

Regulation of ILC2 by Neurons Neuromedin U (NMU)

Three recent reports demonstrated that the neuropeptide NMU is a potent activator of ILC2 in the intestinal and respiratory tract (41, 87, 108). NMU is expressed by cholinergic neurons that use the neurotransmitter acetylcholine to transmit impulses. Cholinergic neurons are part of the enteric nervous system, the parasympathetic vagal nerve, and the thoracic dorsal root ganglia (described above). NMU signals via the receptors NMUR2, which is mainly expressed on nerve cells, and NMUR1, present on ILC2, their progenitors, and to a much lower degree on T cells (41, 87). NMU can be induced by N. brasiliensis excretory/secretory products (NES), alarmins (IL-33), and toll like receptor ligands (LPS) in a-MyD88-dependent manner (LPS) (87). Pulmonary ILC2 express NMUR1 at steady state and upon IL-25 stimulation. By contrast, NMUR1 was shown to be downregulated upon IL-33 stimulation (41). Interestingly, NMU and IL-25 act synergistically to upregulate IL-5 and IL-13 mRNA and protein levels when given intranasally over several days (41). NMU alone was shown to be more potent to induce IL-5 and IL-13 mRNA in intestinal than in pulmonary ILC2 in short-term ex vivo stimulations (87). NMU signals via ERK1/2 and induces Ca²⁺ influx followed by calcineurin and NFAT activation (87). NMU is also induced in the lung and gut during N. brasiliensis infection and NMUR1+ ILC2 are superior to NMUR1- ILC2 in fighting off N. brasiliensis infection (108). Thus, NMU is an important activator of pulmonary ILC2 (41, 87, 108).

Vasoactive Intestinal Peptide (VIP)

The neuropeptide VIP has been initially described as a polypeptide isolated from the small intestine with diverse effects on different systems such as cardiovascular and respiratory systems (109). VIP is expressed by neurons of the central and peripheral nervous system and can be transmitted by VIP receptor type 1 (VPAC1) or VIP receptor type 2 (VPAC2), which are differently regulated dependent on cell type and activity state (110, 111). Interestingly, intestinal and pulmonary ILC2 express VPAC1 and VPAC2 and release IL-5 when they are cultured with IL-7 and VIP- or VPAC2-specific agonist (71). An important link between afferent neurons, VIP, ILC2, and T cells was reported by Talbot and colleagues (112). IL-5 released by ILC2 stimulates nociceptors on afferent neurons and induces the release of VIP, which signals *via* VPAC2 and triggers ILC2 and subsequently T cells to induce more IL-5 and thus creating a type 2 inflammatory feed forward loop highly depending on the neuro-immune axis (112).

Mediators Released by ILC2

Group 2 innate lymphoid cells also actively shape their microenvironment by the release of several different cytokines mainly IL-5 and IL-13 but also IL-9, IL-10, and amphiregulin (Areg). The secretion of these immune mediators can be beneficial but also detrimental for the host and therefore a well-balanced and fine-tuned release by ILC2 cells is needed.

IL-5

Upon activation, ILC2 are able to secrete IL-5, which is important for eosinophil homeostasis (71) and B cell function (1). Both B-1 and B-2 cells are important and prominent populations in the lungs. The production of IgA upon co-culture of mesenteric ILC2 and splenic B cells has been shown to be IL-5 dependent (1). In addition, induction of proliferation as well as IgA, IgM, IgE, and IgG1 secretion by B-1 and B-2 cells by peripheral (peritoneal cavity, spleen) and pulmonary ILC2 was observed in ex vivo co-cultures (113). Moreover, pulmonary ILC2 trigger especially IgM secretion by B cells in vivo upon NP-Ficoll administration in an IL-5-dependent manner (113). However, how B cells and ILC2 interact within their pulmonary environment in vivo still needs further investigation. Moreover, ICOS+ ILC2 play a beneficial role through their secretion of IL-5 in a bleomycin model in the lungs (114). Interestingly, especially the timing of IL-5 secretion appears to be crucial for the beneficial effect in this disease model, (114). However, future experiments will be needed to decipher the cellular and molecular cascade triggered by IL-5 to support tissue restoration and homeostasis.

IL-9

The expression of the IL-9 receptor by ILC2 has been reported since their detailed description in 2010 (3), and the autocrine role of IL-9 on ILC2 function was deciphered by using IL-9 reporter and subsequently IL-9 fate mapping mice (115, 116). IL-9 reporter mice ($IL9^{Cre}R26R^{eYFP}$) were used to initially investigate the origin of this cytokine in an IL-33-dependent, papain-induced lung inflammation model where IL-9 production was restricted to innate lymphoid cells (defined as lineage negative, CD45+, Thy1+ with mixed expression of ST2, CD25, MHCII, and Sca-I). These ILC2-like cells expressed IL-9 only transiently and switched to produce type 2 signature cytokines IL-5 and IL-13. Moreover, IL-33 but not IL-25 induced IL-9 competent ILC. IL-9 production by ILC was induced by IL-2 provided by adaptive immune cells, highlighting again the close relationship between innate and adaptive lymphoid cells. In additional work, IL-9 fate mapping and IL-9R-deficient mice were investigated during N. brasiliensis infection and in the latter, less type 2 signature cytokines and Areg were detected indicating that IL-9 is key for efficient ILC2 cytokine production and effector functions. Moreover, IL-9-induced upregulation of BCL3 in these cells is important for their survival (116). Thus, IL-9 acts in an autocrine manner and is important for ILC2 biology. Importantly, IL-2 has been reported to act as a cofactor on ILC2 and increases cell survival and proliferation by triggering NF-kB activation and gene transcription via p65 translocation (117). Roediger and colleagues investigated the model of eosinophillic crystalline pneumonia, which spontaneously occurred in Rag-deficient mice in their animal facility. Since several challenges of Rag-deficient mice by IL-2 increased levels of ILC2 (88), CXCR6+ ILC2 were investigated and identified as predominantly located in the perivascular in the lungs. Moreover, IL-2 alone did not affect cytokine expression but survival and proliferation and works synergistically with IL-33 to enhance type 2 cytokine expression. Interestingly, next to T cells, Lin-CD90^{hi} CD2⁺ ILC, potentially ILC3, but no myeloid population including dendritic cells and eosinophils were identified as IL-2 producers in the lungs (117). IL-2 and IL-9 are closely interlinked in directing ILC2 biology and enhanced IL-9 expression is linked to an asthma-like phenotype in mice and humans underscoring the importance of these cytokines (118-121).

IL-10

The recently described population of regulatory ILC are able to produce IL-10 (122); however, IL-10 production by ILC2 has already been reported (2). Recently, IL-10-producing ILC2 have been observed upon IL-33 or papain challenge in IL-10 reporter mice (123). Interestingly, IL-10 production of ILC2 is transient and decreases after weeks. Although these IL-10-producing ILC2 have a unique profile, they keep ST2 receptor upregulated and do not express T-bet (123).

IL-13

With the release of IL-13, ILC2 target non-immune and immune cells in the lungs. Through IL-13 release, ILC2 can initiate mucus secretion but also goblet cell hyperplasia. Whereas controlled mucus secretion is needed to repel particles from the lungs, overproduction of IL-13 leads to goblet cell hyperplasia overexpression of mucus and can thereby also negatively affect tight junctions in the lungs (124). However, the exact pattern of IL-13 receptors on cells of pulmonary origin at steady state and during immune challenge is not yet fully understood. Moreover, IL-13 can induce smooth muscle contraction (125). In addition, ILC2 can prime alveolar macrophages during ontogeny by release of IL-13 into a type 2 immune cell phenotype (126). In addition, ILC2 can target dendritic cells and propagate their migration from the lungs to the LNs in an IL-13-dependent manner (127). Thus, ILC2 are able to influence and trigger innate and adaptive pulmonary type 2 immune responses through release of IL-13.

Amphiregulin (Areg)

Group 2 innate lymphoid cells contribute to pulmonary wound healing upon influenza infection *via* the secretion of Areg (14), which belongs to the family of epidermal growth factors (EGF) and signals *via* the EGF receptor (EGFR) (128). Although the detailed expression pattern of EGFR on pulmonary cells is not yet completely elucidated, EGFR has been reported to be expressed by non-hematopoietic and by hematopoietic cells (129). Whereas wound healing and the initiation of mucus secretion is beneficial in some respiratory diseases, it may also be a disadvantage in diseases with enhanced, adverse, and overproduction of mucus (52). Moreover, enhanced EGFR stimulation or signaling has also been implicated to be detrimental in asthma (130). In addition to ILC2, pulmonary Tregs are also able to secrete Areg upon influenza virus infection independent of TCR signaling (131). As such, innate Areg expression by Tregs and ILC2 constitutes an important mechanism to promote wound healing and tissue homeostasis after pulmonary challenge.

LUNG ILC2 EXERT IMPORTANT EFFECTOR FUNCTIONS IN PULMONARY DISEASES

Respiratory Virus Infections

Lung infections are the most prevalent infections independent of the economic status of a country and thereby represent a significant disease burden (132). Respiratory virus infections have a high infection and mortality rate worldwide with influenza virus infections alone accounting for approximately 250,000 deaths each year (133). Infections with respiratory viruses can affect the upper [rhinovirus and respiratory syncytial virus (RSV)] as well as the lower respiratory tract [(para-)influenza virus] and often occur in combination with asthma and asthma exacerbations (134). Mice are often used to study respiratory virus infections and the virus is in general administered intranasally to anesthetized mice. Importantly, ILC2 have been shown to be induced upon respiratory virus infections in mice and humans (7, 12, 14, 135–138) and induce an asthma-like phenotype in mice even in the absence of adaptive immunity (7).

Influenza A Virus (IAV)

Influenza A virus infection has been shown to induce IL-33 and thereby elicit ILC2 (7, 14, 135). In an infection model using IAV (H3N1 strain), it was shown that ILC2 drive airway hyper-responsiveness (AHR) independently of the adaptive immune response. In this model, alveolar macrophages have been reported to be an important source of IL-33, while eosinophils have not been induced early in infection (7). Another report by Monticelli et al. observed an increase of ILC2 in combination with eosinophilia and identified the contribution of ILC2-derived Areg in wound healing upon infection with a mouse-adapted recombinant H1N1 IAV strain (14). We have recently shown that H1N1-PR8 IAV strain induced eosinophilia as well as neutrophil recruitment and pulmonary type 2 immunopathology. Furthermore, we observed that this immunopathology is significantly increased in interferon receptor 1-deficient animals and identified type I interferon as an important negative regulator to restrain ILC2 upon pulmonary viral infection (135).

Rhinovirus

Rhinovirus (RV-16) induces IL-25 mRNA and protein levels in asthmatic patients when compared with healthy individuals (137). The induction of a population of non-T non-NK cells with ST2 and ICOS expression was further reported, which probably corresponds to ILC2 (137). Moreover, rhinovirus (RV-16) infection has been shown to induce IL-33 in asthmatic patients together with a type 2 immune signature *in vivo*. In addition, human Th2 and ILC2 cells can be triggered to secrete type 2 cytokines upon *ex vivo* stimulation with infected bronchial epithelial cells (138). Moreover, rhinovirus (RV1B, propagated in HeLa cells) can induce IL-25, IL-33, and TSLP protein expression and release, thereby triggering ILC2 expansion and activation in young mice (136, 139). Exogenous IFN- γ decreases goblet cell hyperplasia, mucus production, and type 2 signature cytokine expression in the lungs through restraint of pulmonary ILC2 in immature mice (140). Thus, elicitation of ILC2 may depend on a combined induction of IL-25, IL-33, and TSLP in both mouse and humans upon rhinovirus infection.

Respiratory Syncytial Virus

Respiratory syncytial virus infections are often linked to asthma exacerbations especially in children. Increased numbers of ILC2 are highly dependent on IL-33 in young mice upon RSV infection (strain A2, propagated in Vero cells) (141). In adult mice as well, ILC2 are elicited upon RSV infection (strain 01/2-20, human isolate, propagated in Hep-2 cells) and the main source of IL-13 early in the infection leading to AHR, goblet cell hyperplasia, and increased mucus production (142). Furthermore, TSLP, probably released by epithelial cells, has been shown to be important for ILC2 activation in this model (142). Interestingly, RSV is able to trigger ILC2 and ILC3 accumulation in the lungs in STAT1-deficient animals resulting in a mixed type 1 and type 2 immune response (143), a phenotype, which is observed sometimes in human asthma (144).

Helminth Infections

Helminth infections are the most common infections worldwide with approximately 1.5 billion people affected, which equals approximately one-fourth of the world's population (145). Most helminth infections are not life-threatening for humans, but represent a massive health and economic burden. Type 2 immune responses are essential to efficiently expel the worm and protect from re-infections and ILC2 were shown to participate in and amplify these immune responses.

Nippostrongylus brasiliensis

Nippostrongylus brasiliensis, a natural rodent helminth, is often used as a model of helminth infections. Upon subcutaneous injection of mice with worm larvae (L3), the larvae migrate into the lungs, molt, get coughed up, swallowed and then reach the intestine (146). ILC2 were initially identified in studies using *N. brasiliensis* as a helminth infection model (1–3). Early on during the infection, ILC2 are induced and responsible for the induction of type 2 signature cytokines, especially IL-13 (1–3). IL-13 release by ILC2 is essential for clearance of the infection since lack of IL-13 results in inefficient worm expulsion and transfer of wild-type ILC2 into IL-13-deficient mice can restore worm clearance (2). In addition, eosinophil counts significantly increase in the lungs upon *N. brasiliensis* infection (2, 3, 147). At the early stage of infection, the lung tissue is extremely fragile, as demonstrated by the increase of red blood cells in the bronchiolar alveolar lavage (147, 148). Using reporter mice, pulmonary ILC2 were identified as the early source for IL-13 and IL-9 during *N. brasiliensis* infection (3, 71, 116). As IL-9 is an important autocrine cytokine that regulates fitness of ILC2, ILC2 and eosinophil levels were found to be reduced in IL-9 receptor-deficient mice (116) (see also paragraph about IL-9). Moreover, the recently identified nILC2 and iILC2 in the lungs are both induced upon *N. brasiliensis* infection albeit with different kinetics: iILC2 are induced early on and nILC2 are dominant in the lungs at late timepoints post infection, suggesting that iILC2 may act as transient progenitors of nILC2 in this setting (43).

Bacterial Infections

Bacterial infections and their link to ILC2 have not yet been addressed in many settings. Two models of bacterial infections, *Haemophilus influenzae* and *Staphylococcus aureus* have been reported to induce a decrease in GATA3 expression in pulmonary ILC2 similar to what has been reported in influenza infection (85). However, role(s) of pulmonary ILC2 in bacterial infections and associated immunopathologies still need to be further elucidated.

Allergen-Driven Disease Models

Since the description that ILC2 are able to rapidly secrete large amounts of type 2 signatures cytokines upon activation, their role in pulmonary allergic reactions and asthma models has been studied extensively.

House Dust Mite

Allergic reactions to HDM are a very common clinic manifestation in allergic patients (149). HDM can also induce allergic reactions in mice when administered intranasally and is therefore used as a model system to study cellular and molecular mechanism of allergic asthma (AA) (150). HDM extract is a mixture of different components including Der p1 (endopeptidase 1/mite) and Der p2 (TLR4 agonist) as well as serine and cysteine proteases, exo- and endochitinases and endotoxin (LPS) (151). Collectively, these mixtures have been shown to induce both innate and adaptive immune responses including ILC2, Th1, Th2, and Th17 in combination with eosinophils and neutrophils (152, 153). Dose, kinetics and number of administrations as well as the route of administration were shown to influence the outcome of the pulmonary immune response (152, 153). However, ILC2 and T cells follow similar kinetics upon HDM administration and T cells are required for complete ILC2 function in this model (153).

Papain Model

Papain is a cysteine protease present in papaya (and other fruit such as pineapple) and has been used in food and drug industries as meat tenderizer but also as tooth whitener in toothpaste and mints. Upon long-term exposure to papain dust, workers in these industries have been reported to develop papain induced asthma in combination with papain specific IgE antibody responses (154). Papain is able to induce an IL-33- and TSLP-dependent type 2 immune response including eosinophilia independent of adaptive immunity in mice (66, 155). Early upon intranasal papain administration, pulmonary ILC2 are the dominant source of IL-5 and IL-13 (66). Dependent on the amount of papain and the number of administrations, increasing levels of NKT and T cells can be detected in the lungs but these seem to be independent of the fitness of pulmonary ILC2 (156). If early (day 0 and 1) and late (day 13 and 20) administration of papain is combined, the support for dendritic cell-dependent priming of Th2 cells by ILC2-derived IL-13 has been reported (127). Thus, papain is an important model to study IL-33-dependent ILC2 function in the pulmonary environment (66).

Cytokine Administration Models to Study ILC2 Biology

Cytokine administration models (IL-33 or IL-25) are commonly used to study ILC2 biology as they mimic acute type 2 immune responses. These models are less physiological than allergendependent or infection models but their advantage is that they use the controlled activity of specific cytokines or cytokine combinations. Interestingly, IL-33 has been reported to be a more potent trigger of type 2 immune responses than IL-25 upon intranasal administration (42). However, intranasal administration of NMU in combination with IL-25 was shown to greatly enhance type 2 immune responses (41).

HUMAN ILC2 AND ASTHMA

As soon as adverse effects of ILC2 were reported in mouse models of pulmonary disease, the concept emerged of establishing ILC2 prevalence in peripheral blood as a biomarker for diagnostic purposes in lung diseases. Increased levels of IL-33 and ILC2 numbers (Lin-IL-7Ra+FceRI-IL-33R+) could be detected in bronchioalveolar lavage of asthma patients when compared with disease controls (patients with a disease history) (157). A different study analyzed ILC2 prevalence (gated as Lin⁻CD127⁺CRTH2⁺ or Lin⁻CD127⁺CD44^{high}) in the peripheral blood of allergic asthma (AA) and allergic rhinitis (AR) patients compared to those of healthy donors (158). In general, ILC2 sorted from PBMCs released large amounts of IL-5 and IL-13 when stimulated with IL-2 and IL-33 but only negligible amounts of IL-4. Type 2 cytokine release of PBMCs from AA was increased compared with AR patients upon stimulation. However, PBMCs from healthy donors also secreted a robust level of type 2 signature cytokines but ILC2 prevalence per mL blood was slightly increased in AA patients compared with allergic and healthy donors. Another study compared ILC2 levels (gated on Lin-CD45+CD127+ST2+) in blood and sputum of severe asthma, steroid-naïve atopic asthma with healthy controls (159). ILC2 levels as well as type 2 signature positive ILC2 were increased in severe asthma compared with mild asthma patients and eosinophilia was positively correlated. Interestingly, highdose corticosteroid did not completely reduce ILC2 numbers and signature cytokines, which might be due to TSLP-induced STAT5 phosphorylation in ILC2 which is non-steroid reversible (160). Another report investigated ILC2 (Lin⁻CRTH2⁺CD127⁺) in eosinophilic and non-eosinophilic asthmatic patients, observing a correlation of high ILC2 levels with eosinophilic asthma (161). Asthma is a chronic, heterogeneous disease characterized by airway inflammation and hyper-responsiveness and is more

a syndrome than a disease with one specific pattern. Moreover, asthmatic patients have been reported with higher neuropeptide levels, adding once more the neuro-immune axis (162). Thus, ILC2 characterization in different asthmatic subgroups and their comparison is needed and the use of ILC2 levels as a biomarker needs to be carefully evaluated for each subgroup.

COUNTERACTING ILC2 TO AMELIORATE PULMONARY DISEASES

Group 2 innate lymphoid cells are critical initiators and amplifiers of type 2 immune responses. Therefore, understanding the regulation of ILC2 will help to understand how type 2 immune responses can be regulated in general. Type I and II interferons have been recently shown to be important in restricting ILC2 effector functions (8, 12, 135). Importantly, also IL-27, a member of the IL-12 cytokine family, is able to suppress ILC2 function (12, 135, 163). These reports showed that both interferons and IL-27 restrain ILC2 by STAT1 activation and thereby act as negative regulators of ILC2-mediated responses (12, 135). Interestingly, IL-27 can also restrict ILC2 via activation of STAT3 (163). However, STAT1 activation has been recently reported to not only restrain ILC2 but also exhibit negative regulatory potential on ILC3 (143). Interestingly, the IL-10 receptor is expressed on ILC2 from the mesentery, but no inhibitory effect of IL-10 was observed ex vivo (1, 12). However, pulmonary ILC2 upon challenge with papain or IL-33 are restrained when cultured ex vivo with IL-10(164). This is of special interest as the recently described regulatory ILC execute their suppressive anti-inflammatory functions independent of Foxp3 but via the release of IL-10 (122). As such, regulatory ILC might constitute important negative regulators of ILC2. Importantly, negative regulation of ILC2 by IL-10 was shown to be dependent on their stimulation by IL-33 (164), further highlighting the importance of the cytokine milieu for ILC2 function. ILC2 sense and express the respective receptors for IL-33, namely ST2 and IL-1 receptor accessory protein and TSLP, TSLP receptor chain together with the IL-7R α chain (107). IL-33 signal transduction results in MyD88-dependent activation of NF-KB and MAPK pathways, whereas TSLP mainly signals via STAT5. In human ILC2, TSLP induces cytokine expression by triggering GATA3 expression through STAT5 phosphorylation (17). Polymorphisms in genetic loci of IL-33, its receptor ST2 (IL1RL1), and TSLP have been identified among other genes in genome-wide association studies in asthmatic patients (165) and monoclonal antibodies specific for TSLP have been positively

REFERENCES

- Moro K, Yamada T, Tanabe M, Takeuchi T, Ikawa T, Kawamoto H, et al. Innate production of T(H)2 cytokines by adipose tissue-associated c-Kit(+)Sca-1(+) lymphoid cells. *Nature* (2010) 463:540. doi:10.1038/ nature08636
- Neill DR, Wong SH, Bellosi A, Flynn RJ, Daly M, Langford TK, et al. Nuocytes represent a new innate effector leukocyte that mediates type-2 immunity. *Nature* (2010) 464:1367. doi:10.1038/nature08900
- 3. Price AE, Liang HE, Sullivan BM, Reinhardt RL, Eisley CJ, Erle DJ, et al. Systemically dispersed innate IL-13-expressing cells in type 2 imm-

evaluated in asthmatic patients (166, 167). Thus, this might be a therapeutical strategy to restrain ILC2 by capturing ILC2 eliciting effectors such as TSLP; however, plasticity of ILC2 might hinder this approach.

SUMMARY AND OUTLOOK

Since their detailed description in 2010, ILC2 have been studied and followed with huge interest and excitement. In this review, we focused on ILC2 biology and function within their pulmonary environment, giving an overview about lung physiology as well as different disease and allergy models in the lungs in which ILC2 are known to play a role. The pulmonary environment is especially fascinating to study ILC2 biology as they are the predominant ILC population within the lung. Thus, ILC2 play an important role in the initiation but also orchestration of the pulmonary immune response. However, we are just beginning to understand their exact cellular and molecular interactions, their dynamics, and especially their ability of surveillance within the pulmonary tissue at steady state and upon challenge. ILC2 have been mainly reported to play a role in deregulated type 2 immune responses. However, the positive impact of type 2 immune responses has also been proposed (168) and the contribution and the role of ILC2 in this regard has only been started to be elucidated.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors listed have made a substantial, direct, and intellectual contribution to the work and approved it for publication.

FUNDING

Work in the laboratory of JF is supported by an operating grant from the Canadian Institutes of Health Research (CIHR), a discovery grant by the Natural Sciences and Engineering Research Council (NSERC), and a Leaders of Opportunity infrastructure grant from the Canadian Foundation of Innovation (CFI). JF is supported by a CIHR New Investigator Award and by a Junior 1 and 2 Investigator Award by the Fonds de recherche du Québec Santé (FRQS). CD was supported by the Canadian Institutes of Health Research and the German National Academy of Sciences Leopoldina. JF and CD were supported through The American Association of Immunologists Careers in Immunology Fellowship Program.

unity. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A (2010) 107:11489. doi:10.1073/pnas. 1003988107

- Vivier E, van de Pavert SA, Cooper MD, Belz GT. The evolution of innate lymphoid cells. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17:790. doi:10.1038/ni.3459
- Fort MM, Cheung J, Yen D, Li J, Zurawski SM, Lo S, et al. IL-25 induces IL-4, IL-5, and IL-13 and Th2-associated pathologies in vivo. *Immunity* (2001) 15:985. doi:10.1016/S1074-7613(01)00243-6
- Allakhverdi Z, Comeau MR, Smith DE, Toy D, Endam LM, Desrosiers M, et al. CD34+ hemopoietic progenitor cells are potent effectors of allergic inflammation. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* (2009) 123:472. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2008. 10.022

- Chang YJ, Kim HY, Albacker LA, Baumgarth N, McKenzie AN, Smith DE, et al. Innate lymphoid cells mediate influenza-induced airway hyperreactivity independently of adaptive immunity. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12:631. doi:10.1038/ni.2045
- Molofsky AB, Van Gool F, Liang HE, Van Dyken SJ, Nussbaum JC, Lee J, et al. Interleukin-33 and interferon-gamma counter-regulate group 2 innate lymphoid cell activation during immune perturbation. *Immunity* (2015) 43:161. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2015.05.019
- Spits H, Artis D, Colonna M, Diefenbach A, Di Santo JP, Eberl G, et al. Innate lymphoid cells – a proposal for uniform nomenclature. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2013) 13:145. doi:10.1038/nri3365
- Kabata H, Moro K, Koyasu S, Asano K. Group 2 innate lymphoid cells and asthma. Allergol Int (2015) 64:227. doi:10.1016/j.alit.2015.03.004
- Gasteiger G, Fan X, Dikiy S, Lee SY, Rudensky AY. Tissue residency of innate lymphoid cells in lymphoid and nonlymphoid organs. *Science* (2015) 350:981. doi:10.1126/science.aac9593
- Moro K, Kabata H, Tanabe M, Koga S, Takeno N, Mochizuki M, et al. Interferon and IL-27 antagonize the function of group 2 innate lymphoid cells and type 2 innate immune responses. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17:76. doi:10.1038/ ni.3309
- Ealey KN, Moro K, Koyasu S. Are ILC2s Jekyll and Hyde in airway inflammation? *Immunol Rev* (2017) 278:207. doi:10.1111/imr.12547
- Monticelli LA, Sonnenberg GF, Abt MC, Alenghat T, Ziegler CG, Doering TA, et al. Innate lymphoid cells promote lung-tissue homeostasis after infection with influenza virus. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12:1045. doi:10.1031/ni.2131
- Monticelli LA, Buck MD, Flamar AL, Saenz SA, Tait Wojno ED, Yudanin NA, et al. Arginase 1 is an innate lymphoid-cell-intrinsic metabolic checkpoint controlling type 2 inflammation. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17:656. doi:10.1038/ ni.3421
- Mjösberg JM, Trifari S, Crellin NK, Peters CP, van Drunen CM, Piet B, et al. Human IL-25- and IL-33-responsive type 2 innate lymphoid cells are defined by expression of CRTH2 and CD161. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12:1055. doi:10.1038/ni.2104
- Mjösberg J, Bernink J, Golebski K, Karrich JJ, Peters CP, Blom B, et al. The transcription factor GATA3 is essential for the function of human type 2 innate lymphoid cells. *Immunity* (2012) 37:649. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2012. 08.015
- Whitsett JA, Alenghat T. Respiratory epithelial cells orchestrate pulmonary innate immunity. *Nat Immunol* (2015) 16:27. doi:10.1038/ni.3045
- Reid L, Meyrick B, Antony VB, Chang LY, Crapo JD, Reynolds HY. The mysterious pulmonary brush cell: a cell in search of a function. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* (2005) 172:136. doi:10.1164/rccm.200502-203WS
- Wittekindt OH. Tight junctions in pulmonary epithelia during lung inflammation. *Pflugers Arch* (2017) 469:135. doi:10.1007/s00424-016-1917-3
- Hallstrand TS, Hackett TL, Altemeier WA, Matute-Bello G, Hansbro PM, Knight DA. Airway epithelial regulation of pulmonary immune homeostasis and inflammation. *Clin Immunol* (2014) 151:1. doi:10.1016/j.clim.2013. 12.003
- 22. Rogers DF. Airway goblet cells: responsive and adaptable front-line defenders. *Eur Respir J* (1994) 7:1690. doi:10.1183/09031936.94.07091678
- Rock JR, Randell SH, Hogan BL. Airway basal stem cells: a perspective on their roles in epithelial homeostasis and remodeling. *Dis Model Mech* (2010) 3:545. doi:10.1242/dmm.006031
- Zhu Z, Homer RJ, Wang Z, Chen Q, Geba GP, Wang J, et al. Pulmonary expression of interleukin-13 causes inflammation, mucus hypersecretion, subepith4elial fibrosis, physiologic abnormalities, and eotaxin production. *J Clin Invest* (1999) 103:779. doi:10.1172/JCI5909
- Wills-Karp M, Luyimbazi J, Xu X, Schofield B, Neben TY, Karp CL, et al. Interleukin-13: central mediator of allergic asthma. *Science* (1998) 282:2258. doi:10.1126/science.282.5397.2258
- Klose CS, Artis D. Innate lymphoid cells as regulators of immunity, inflammation and tissue homeostasis. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17:765. doi:10.1038/ ni.3489
- Rawlins EL, Okubo T, Xue Y, Brass DM, Auten RL, Hasegawa H, et al. The role of Scgb1a1+ Clara cells in the long-term maintenance and repair of lung airway, but not alveolar, epithelium. *Cell Stem Cell* (2009) 4:525. doi:10.1016/ j.stem.2009.04.002
- 28. Chen G, Korfhagen TR, Xu Y, Kitzmiller J, Wert SE, Maeda Y, et al. SPDEF is required for mouse pulmonary goblet cell differentiation and regulates

a network of genes associated with mucus production. J Clin Invest (2009) 119:2914. doi:10.1172/JCI39731

- Boers JE, den Brok JL, Koudstaal J, Arends JW, Thunnissen FB. Number and proliferation of neuroendocrine cells in normal human airway epithelium. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* (1996) 154:758. doi:10.1164/ajrccm.154.3.8810616
- Cutz E. Hyperplasia of pulmonary neuroendocrine cells in infancy and childhood. Semin Diagn Pathol (2015) 32:420. doi:10.1053/j.semdp.2015.08.001
- Branchfield K, Nantie L, Verheyden JM, Sui P, Wienhold MD, Sun X. Pulmonary neuroendocrine cells function as airway sensors to control lung immune response. *Science* (2016) 351:707. doi:10.1126/science.aad7969
- Gu X, Karp PH, Brody SL, Pierce RA, Welsh MJ, Holtzman MJ, et al. Chemosensory functions for pulmonary neuroendocrine cells. *Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol* (2014) 50:637. doi:10.1165/rcmb.2013-0199OC
- Cutz E, Yeger H, Pan J. Pulmonary neuroendocrine cell system in pediatric lung disease-recent advances. *Pediatr Dev Pathol* (2007) 10:419. doi:10.2350/07-04-0267.1
- 34. Meyrick B, Reid L. The alveolar brush cell in rat lung a third pneumonocyte. *J Ultrastruct Res* (1968) 23:71. doi:10.1016/S0022-5320(68)80032-2
- DiMaio MF, Dische R, Gordon RE, Kattan M. Alveolar brush cells in an infant with desquamative interstitial pneumonitis. *Pediatr Pulmonol* (1988) 4:185. doi:10.1002/ppul.1950040312
- Krasteva G, Canning BJ, Hartmann P, Veres TZ, Papadakis T, Mühlfeld C, et al. Cholinergic chemosensory cells in the trachea regulate breathing. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2011) 108:9478. doi:10.1073/pnas.1019418108
- Saunders CJ, Reynolds SD, Finger TE. Chemosensory brush cells of the trachea. A stable population in a dynamic epithelium. *Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol* (2013) 49:190. doi:10.1165/rcmb.2012-0485OC
- von Moltke J, Ji M, Liang HE, Locksley RM. Tuft-cell-derived IL-25 regulates an intestinal ILC2-epithelial response circuit. *Nature* (2016) 529:221. doi:10.1038/nature16161
- Gerbe F, Sidot E, Smyth DJ, Ohmoto M, Matsumoto I, Dardalhon V, et al. Intestinal epithelial tuft cells initiate type 2 mucosal immunity to helminth parasites. *Nature* (2016) 529:226. doi:10.1038/nature16527
- Howitt MR, Lavoie S, Michaud M, Blum AM, Tran SV, Weinstock JV, et al. Tuft cells, taste-chemosensory cells, orchestrate parasite type 2 immunity in the gut. *Science* (2016) 351:1329. doi:10.1126/science.aaf1648
- Wallrapp A, Riesenfeld SJ, Burkett PR, Abdulnour RE, Nyman J, Dionne D, et al. The neuropeptide NMU amplifies ILC2-driven allergic lung inflammation. *Nature* (2017) 549(7672):351–56. doi:10.1038/nature24029
- Barlow JL, Peel S, Fox J, Panova V, Hardman CS, Camelo A, et al. IL-33 is more potent than IL-25 in provoking IL-13-producing nuocytes (type 2 innate lymphoid cells) and airway contraction. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2013) 132:933. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2013.05.012
- Huang Y, Guo L, Qiu J, Chen X, Hu-Li J, Siebenlist U, et al. IL-25-responsive, lineage-negative KLRG1(hi) cells are multipotential 'inflammatory' type 2 innate lymphoid cells. *Nat Immunol* (2015) 16:161. doi:10.1038/ni.3078
- Koyasu S. Inflammatory ILC2 cells: disguising themselves as progenitors? Nat Immunol (2015) 16:133. doi:10.1038/ni.3080
- Howland RH. Vagus nerve stimulation. Curr Behav Neurosci Rep (2014) 1:64. doi:10.1007/s40473-014-0010-5
- Chang RB, Strochlic DE, Williams EK, Umans BD, Liberles SD. Vagal sensory neuron subtypes that differentially control breathing. *Cell* (2015) 161:622. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2015.03.022
- Undem BJ, Kollarik M. The role of vagal afferent nerves in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Proc Am Thorac Soc* (2005) 2:355. doi:10.1513/ pats.200504-033SR
- Irwin RS, Boulet LP, Cloutier MM, Fuller R, Gold PM, Hoffstein V, et al. Managing cough as a defense mechanism and as a symptom. A consensus panel report of the American college of chest physicians. *Chest* (1998) 114:133S. doi:10.1378/chest.114.2_Supplement.133S
- Sparrow MP, Weichselbaum M, McCray PB. Development of the innervation and airway smooth muscle in human fetal lung. *Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol* (1999) 20:550. doi:10.1165/ajrcmb.20.4.3385
- Deshpande DA, Wang WC, McIlmoyle EL, Robinett KS, Schillinger RM, An SS, et al. Bitter taste receptors on airway smooth muscle bronchodilate by localized calcium signaling and reverse obstruction. *Nat Med* (2010) 16:1299. doi:10.1038/nm.2237
- Huber HL, Koessler KK. The pathology of bronchial asthma. Arch Intern Med (1922) 30:689. doi:10.1001/archinte.1922.00110120002001

- Crosby LM, Waters CM. Epithelial repair mechanisms in the lung. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol (2010) 298:L715. doi:10.1152/ajplung.00361.2009
- Kim CF, Jackson EL, Woolfenden AE, Lawrence S, Babar I, Vogel S, et al. Identification of bronchioalveolar stem cells in normal lung and lung cancer. *Cell* (2005) 121:823. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2005.03.032
- Zuo W, Zhang T, Wu DZ, Guan SP, Liew AA, Yamamoto Y, et al. p63(+) Krt5(+) distal airway stem cells are essential for lung regeneration. *Nature* (2015) 517:616. doi:10.1038/nature13903
- Vaughan AE, Brumwell AN, Xi Y, Gotts JE, Brownfield DG, Treutlein B, et al. Lineage-negative progenitors mobilize to regenerate lung epithelium after major injury. *Nature* (2015) 517:621. doi:10.1038/nature14112
- Barkauskas CE, Cronce MJ, Rackley CR, Bowie EJ, Keene DR, Stripp BR, et al. Type 2 alveolar cells are stem cells in adult lung. *J Clin Invest* (2013) 123:3025. doi:10.1172/JCI68782
- Wright JR. Pulmonary surfactant: a front line of lung host defense. J Clin Invest (2003) 111:1453. doi:10.1172/JCI200318650
- McRitchie DI, Isowa N, Edelson JD, Xavier AM, Cai L, Man HY, et al. Production of tumour necrosis factor alpha by primary cultured rat alveolar epithelial cells. *Cytokine* (2000) 12:644. doi:10.1006/cyto.1999.0656
- Kohn HN. Zur Histologie des indurirenden fibrinösen pneumonia. Münch Med Woch (1893) 40:42–5.
- Bastacky J, Goerke J. Pores of Kohn are filled in normal lungs: lowtemperature scanning electron microscopy. J Appl Physiol (1985) (1992) 73:88. doi:10.1152/jappl.1992.73.1.88
- Peao MN, Aguas AP, de Sa CM, Grande NR. Morphological evidence for migration of particle-laden macrophages through the interalveolar pores of Kohn in the murine lung. *Acta Anat (Basel)* (1993) 147:227. doi:10.1159/ 000147509
- Metzger RJ, Klein OD, Martin GR, Krasnow MA. The branching programme of mouse lung development. *Nature* (2008) 453:745. doi:10.1038/nature07005
- Mauroy B, Filoche M, Weibel ER, Sapoval B. An optimal bronchial tree may be dangerous. *Nature* (2004) 427:633. doi:10.1038/nature02287
- Mercer RR, Russell ML, Roggli VL, Crapo JD. Cell number and distribution in human and rat airways. *Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol* (1994) 10:613. doi:10.1165/ ajrcmb.10.6.8003339
- Toskala E, Smiley-Jewell SM, Wong VJ, King D, Plopper CG. Temporal and spatial distribution of ciliogenesis in the tracheobronchial airways of mice. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol (2005) 289:L454. doi:10.1152/ ajplung.00036.2005
- Halim TY, Krauss RH, Sun AC, Takei F. Lung natural helper cells are a critical source of Th2 cell-type cytokines in protease allergen-induced airway inflammation. *Immunity* (2012) 36:451. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2011. 12.020
- Hoyler T, Klose CS, Souabni A, Turqueti-Neves A, Pfeifer D, Rawlins EL, et al. The transcription factor GATA-3 controls cell fate and maintenance of type 2 innate lymphoid cells. *Immunity* (2012) 37:634. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2012.06.020
- Van Dyken SJ, Mohapatra A, Nussbaum JC, Molofsky AB, Thornton EE, Ziegler SF, et al. Chitin activates parallel immune modules that direct distinct inflammatory responses via innate lymphoid type 2 and gammadelta T cells. *Immunity* (2014) 40:414. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2014.02.003
- Monticelli LA, Osborne LC, Noti M, Tran SV, Zaiss DM, Artis D. IL-33 promotes an innate immune pathway of intestinal tissue protection dependent on amphiregulin-EGFR interactions. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2015) 112:10762. doi:10.1073/pnas.1509070112
- Gury-BenAri M, Thaiss CA, Serafini N, Winter DR, Giladi A, Lara-Astiaso D, et al. The spectrum and regulatory landscape of intestinal innate lymphoid cells are shaped by the microbiome. *Cell* (2016) 166:1231. doi:10.1016/j. cell.2016.07.043
- Nussbaum JC, Van Dyken SJ, von Moltke J, Cheng LE, Mohapatra A, Molofsky AB, et al. Type 2 innate lymphoid cells control eosinophil homeostasis. *Nature* (2013) 502:245. doi:10.1038/nature12526
- Wojno ED, Monticelli LA, Tran SV, Alenghat T, Osborne LC, Thome JJ, et al. The prostaglandin D(2) receptor CRTH2 regulates accumulation of group 2 innate lymphoid cells in the inflamed lung. *Mucosal Immunol* (2015) 8:1313. doi:10.1038/mi.2015.21
- 73. Steer CA, Martinez-Gonzalez I, Ghaedi M, Allinger P, Mathä L, Takei F. Group 2 innate lymphoid cell activation in the neonatal lung drives type 2 immunity

and allergen sensitization. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2017) 140(2):593-5.e3. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2016.12.984

- 74. de Kleer IM, Kool M, de Bruijn MJ, Willart M, van Moorleghem J, Schuijs MJ, et al. Perinatal activation of the interleukin-33 pathway promotes type 2 immunity in the developing lung. *Immunity* (2016) 45:1285. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2016.10.031
- 75. Stier MT, Zhang J, Goleniewska K, Cephus JY, Rusznak M, Wu L, et al. IL-33 promotes the egress of group 2 innate lymphoid cells from the bone marrow. *J Exp Med* (2018) 215:263. doi:10.1084/jem.20170449
- Yu Y, Tsang JC, Wang C, Clare S, Wang J, Chen X, et al. Single-cell RNA-seq identifies a PD-1hi ILC progenitor and defines its development pathway. *Nature* (2016) 539:102. doi:10.1038/nature20105
- Martinez-Gonzalez I, Mathä L, Steer CA, Ghaedi M, Poon GF, Takei F. Allergen-experienced group 2 innate lymphoid cells acquire memory-like properties and enhance allergic lung inflammation. *Immunity* (2016) 45:198. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2016.06.017
- Huang Y, Mao K, Chen X, Sun MA, Kawabe T, Li W, et al. S1P-dependent interorgan trafficking of group 2 innate lymphoid cells supports host defense. *Science* (2018) 359:114. doi:10.1126/science.aam5809
- Baeyens A, Fang V, Chen C, Schwab SR. Exit strategies: S1P signaling and T cell migration. *Trends Immunol* (2015) 36:778. doi:10.1016/j.it.2015. 10.005
- Huang Y, Mao K, Chen X, Sun MA, Kawabe T, Li W, et al. CCR7-dependent trafficking of RORgamma(+) ILCs creates a unique microenvironment within mucosal draining lymph nodes. *Nat Commun* (2015) 6:5862. doi:10.1038/ncomms6862
- Kim MH, Taparowsky EJ, Kim CH. Retinoic acid differentially regulates the migration of innate lymphoid cell subsets to the gut. *Immunity* (2015) 43:107. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2015.06.009
- Mao K, Baptista AP, Tamoutounour S, Zhuang L, Bouladoux N, Martins AJ, et al. Innate and adaptive lymphocytes sequentially shape the gut microbiota and lipid metabolism. *Nature* (2018) 554:255. doi:10.1038/nature25437
- Fang V, Chaluvadi VS, Ramos-Perez WD, Mendoza A, Baeyens A, Rivera R, et al. Gradients of the signaling lipid S1P in lymph nodes position natural killer cells and regulate their interferon-gamma response. *Nat Immunol* (2017) 18:15. doi:10.1038/ni.3619
- Lombardi V, Beuraud C, Neukirch C, Moussu H, Morizur L, Horiot S, et al. Circulating innate lymphoid cells are differentially regulated in allergic and nonallergic subjects. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* (2016) 138:305. doi:10.1016/j. jaci.2015.12.1325
- Silver JS, Kearley J, Copenhaver AM, Sanden C, Mori M, Yu L, et al. Inflammatory triggers associated with exacerbations of COPD orchestrate plasticity of group 2 innate lymphoid cells in the lungs. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17:626. doi:10.1038/ni.3443
- Lechner AJ, Driver IH, Lee J, Conroy CM, Nagle A, Locksley RM, et al. Recruited monocytes and type 2 immunity promote lung regeneration following pneumonectomy. *Cell Stem Cell* (2017) 21:120. doi:10.1016/j. stem.2017.03.024
- Cardoso V, Chesné J, Ribeiro H, García-Cassani B, Carvalho T, Bouchery T, et al. Neuronal regulation of type 2 innate lymphoid cells via neuromedin U. *Nature* (2017) 549(7671):277–81. doi:10.1038/nature23469
- Roediger B, Kyle R, Yip KH, Sumaria N, Guy TV, Kim BS, et al. Cutaneous immunosurveillance and regulation of inflammation by group 2 innate lymphoid cells. *Nat Immunol* (2013) 14:564. doi:10.1038/ni.2584
- Ohne Y, Silver JS, Thompson-Snipes L, Collet MA, Blanck JP, Cantarel BL, et al. IL-1 is a critical regulator of group 2 innate lymphoid cell function and plasticity. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17:646. doi:10.1038/ni.3447
- Bal SM, Bernink JH, Nagasawa M, Groot J, Shikhagaie MM, Golebski K, et al. IL-1beta, IL-4 and IL-12 control the fate of group 2 innate lymphoid cells in human airway inflammation in the lungs. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17:636. doi:10.1038/ni.3444
- Yoshinaga SK, Whoriskey JS, Khare SD, Sarmiento U, Guo J, Horan T, et al. T-cell co-stimulation through B7RP-1 and ICOS. *Nature* (1999) 402:827. doi:10.1038/45582
- Leconte J, Bagherzadeh Yazdchi S, Panneton V, Suh WK. Inducible costimulator (ICOS) potentiates TCR-induced calcium flux by augmenting PLCgamma1 activation and actin remodeling. *Mol Immunol* (2016) 79:38. doi:10.1016/j.molimm.2016.09.022

- Paclik D, Stehle C, Lahmann A, Hutloff A, Romagnani C. ICOS regulates the pool of group 2 innate lymphoid cells under homeostatic and inflammatory conditions in mice. *Eur J Immunol* (2015) 45:2766. doi:10.1002/eji.201545635
- Maazi H, Patel N, Sankaranarayanan I, Suzuki Y, Rigas D, Soroosh P, et al. ICOS:ICOS-ligand interaction is required for type 2 innate lymphoid cell function, homeostasis, and induction of airway hyperreactivity. *Immunity* (2015) 42:538. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2015.02.007
- 95. Rigas D, Lewis G, Aron JL, Wang B, Banie H, Sankaranarayanan I, et al. Type 2 innate lymphoid cell suppression by regulatory T cells attenuates airway hyperreactivity and requires inducible T-cell costimulator-inducible T-cell costimulator ligand interaction. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* (2017) 139:1468. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2016.08.034
- Sharpe AH, Pauken KE. The diverse functions of the PD1 inhibitory pathway. Nat Rev Immunol (2017) 18(3):153–67. doi:10.1038/nri.2017.108
- Taylor S, Huang Y, Mallett G, Stathopoulou C, Felizardo TC, Sun MA, et al. PD-1 regulates KLRG1+ group 2 innate lymphoid cells. *J Exp Med* (2017) 214:1663. doi:10.1084/jem.20161653
- Schwartz C, Khan AR, Floudas A, Saunders SP, Hams E, Rodewald HR, et al. ILC2s regulate adaptive Th2 cell functions via PD-L1 checkpoint control. *J Exp Med* (2017) 214:2507. doi:10.1084/jem.20170051
- Henson SM, Akbar AN. KLRG1 more than a marker for T cell senescence. Age (Dordr) (2009) 31:285. doi:10.1007/s11357-009-9100-9
- 100. Salimi M, Barlow JL, Saunders SP, Xue L, Gutowska-Owsiak D, Wang X, et al. A role for IL-25 and IL-33-driven type-2 innate lymphoid cells in atopic dermatitis. J Exp Med (2013) 210:2939. doi:10.1084/jem.20130351
- Hartsock A, Nelson WJ. Adherens and tight junctions: structure, function and connections to the actin cytoskeleton. *Biochim Biophys Acta* (2008) 1778:660. doi:10.1016/j.bbamem.2007.07.012
- 102. Masuyama K, Morishima Y, Ishii Y, Nomura A, Sakamoto T, Kimura T, et al. Sputum E-cadherin and asthma severity. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2003) 112:208. doi:10.1067/mai.2003.1526
- 103. Mebius RE, Rennert P, Weissman IL. Developing lymph nodes collect CD4+CD3- LTbeta+ cells that can differentiate to APC, NK cells, and follicular cells but not T or B cells. *Immunity* (1997) 7:493. doi:10.1016/ S1074-7613(00)80371-4
- Huntington ND, Vosshenrich CA, Di Santo JP. Developmental pathways that generate natural-killer-cell diversity in mice and humans. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2007) 7:703. doi:10.1038/nri2154
- 105. Mirchandani AS, Besnard AG, Yip E, Scott C, Bain CC, Cerovic V, et al. Type 2 innate lymphoid cells drive CD4+ Th2 cell responses. *J Immunol* (2014) 192:2442. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1300974
- 106. Oliphant CJ, Hwang YY, Walker JA, Salimi M, Wong SH, Brewer JM, et al. MHCII-mediated dialog between group 2 innate lymphoid cells and CD4(+) T cells potentiates type 2 immunity and promotes parasitic helminth expulsion. *Immunity* (2014) 41:283. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2014.06.016
- Duerr CU, Fritz JH. Regulation of group 2 innate lymphoid cells. *Cytokine* (2016) 87:1–8. doi:10.1016/j.cyto.2016.01.018
- 108. Klose CSN, Mahlakõiv T, Moeller JB, Rankin LC, Flamar AL, Kabata H, et al. The neuropeptide neuromedin U stimulates innate lymphoid cells and type 2 inflammation. *Nature* (2017) 549(7671):282–6. doi:10.1038/nature23676
- 109. Said SI, Mutt V. Polypeptide with broad biological activity: isolation from small intestine. Science (1970) 169:1217. doi:10.1126/science.169.3951.1217
- 110. Lara-Marquez M, O'Dorisio M, O'Dorisio T, Shah M, Karacay B. Selective gene expression and activation-dependent regulation of vasoactive intestinal peptide receptor type 1 and type 2 in human T cells. *J Immunol* (2001) 166:2522. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.166.4.2522
- 111. Calvo JR, Pozo D, Guerrero JM. Functional and molecular characterization of VIP receptors and signal transduction in human and rodent immune systems. Adv Neuroimmunol (1996) 6:39. doi:10.1016/S0960-5428(96)00005-8
- 112. Talbot S, Abdulnour RE, Burkett PR, Lee S, Cronin SJ, Pascal MA, et al. Silencing nociceptor neurons reduces allergic airway inflammation. *Neuron* (2015) 87:341. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2015.06.007
- Drake LY, Iijima K, Bartemes K, Kita H. Group 2 innate lymphoid cells promote an early antibody response to a respiratory antigen in mice. *J Immunol* (2016) 197:1335. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1502669
- 114. Hrusch CL, Manns ST, Bryazka D, Casaos J, Bonham CA, Jaffery MR, et al. ICOS protects against mortality from acute lung injury through activation of IL-5+ ILC2s. *Mucosal Immunol* (2018) 11(1):61–70. doi:10.1038/mi.2017.42

- 115. Wilhelm C, Hirota K, Stieglitz B, Van Snick J, Tolaini M, Lahl K, et al. An IL-9 fate reporter demonstrates the induction of an innate IL-9 response in lung inflammation. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12:1071. doi:10.1038/ni.2133
- 116. Turner JE, Morrison PJ, Wilhelm C, Wilson M, Ahlfors H, Renauld JC, et al. IL-9-mediated survival of type 2 innate lymphoid cells promotes damage control in helminth-induced lung inflammation. J Exp Med (2013) 210:2951. doi:10.1084/jem.20130071
- 117. Roediger B, Kyle R, Tay SS, Mitchell AJ, Bolton HA, Guy TV, et al. IL-2 is a critical regulator of group 2 innate lymphoid cell function during pulmonary inflammation. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* (2015) 136:1653. doi:10.1016/j. jaci.2015.03.043
- 118. Erpenbeck VJ, Hohlfeld JM, Volkmann B, Hagenberg A, Geldmacher H, Braun A, et al. Segmental allergen challenge in patients with atopic asthma leads to increased IL-9 expression in bronchoalveolar lavage fluid lymphocytes. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2003) 111:1319. doi:10.1067/mai.2003.1485
- 119. Temann UA, Geba GP, Rankin JA, Flavell RA. Expression of interleukin 9 in the lungs of transgenic mice causes airway inflammation, mast cell hyperplasia, and bronchial hyperresponsiveness. *J Exp Med* (1998) 188:1307. doi:10.1084/jem.188.7.1307
- 120. Temann UA, Laouar Y, Eynon EE, Homer R, Flavell RA. IL9 leads to airway inflammation by inducing IL13 expression in airway epithelial cells. *Int Immunol* (2007) 19:1. doi:10.1093/intimm/dxl117
- 121. Shimbara A, Christodoulopoulos P, Soussi-Gounni A, Olivenstein R, Nakamura Y, Levitt RC, et al. IL-9 and its receptor in allergic and nonallergic lung disease: increased expression in asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2000) 105:108. doi:10.1016/S0091-6749(00)90185-4
- 122. Wang S, Xia P, Chen Y, Qu Y, Xiong Z, Ye B, et al. Regulatory innate lymphoid cells control innate intestinal inflammation. *Cell* (2017) 171:201. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2017.07.027
- 123. Seehus CR, Kadavallore A, Torre B, Yeckes AR, Wang Y, Tang J, et al. Alternative activation generates IL-10 producing type 2 innate lymphoid cells. *Nat Commun* (2017) 8:1900. doi:10.1038/s41467-017-02023-z
- 124. Sugita K, Steer CA, Martinez-Gonzalez I, Altunbulakli C, Morita H, Castro-Giner F, et al. Type 2 innate lymphoid cells disrupt bronchial epithelial barrier integrity by targeting tight junctions through IL-13 in asthmatic patients. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* (2017). doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2017.02.038
- Doeing DC, Solway J. Airway smooth muscle in the pathophysiology and treatment of asthma. *J Appl Physiol (1985)* (2013) 114:834. doi:10.1152/ japplphysiol.00950.2012
- 126. Saluzzo S, Gorki AD, Rana BMJ, Martins R, Scanlon S, Starkl P, et al. Firstbreath-induced type 2 pathways shape the lung immune environment. *Cell Rep* (2017) 18:1893. doi:10.1016/j.celrep.2017.01.071
- 127. Halim TY, Steer CA, Mathä L, Gold MJ, Martinez-Gonzalez I, McNagny KM, et al. Group 2 innate lymphoid cells are critical for the initiation of adaptive T helper 2 cell-mediated allergic lung inflammation. *Immunity* (2014) 40:425. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2014.01.011
- Zaiss DMW, Gause WC, Osborne LC, Artis D. Emerging functions of amphiregulin in orchestrating immunity, inflammation, and tissue repair. *Immunity* (2015) 42:216. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2015.01.020
- 129. Zaiss DM, van Loosdregt J, Gorlani A, Bekker CP, Gröne A, Sibilia M, et al. Amphiregulin enhances regulatory T cell-suppressive function via the epidermal growth factor receptor. *Immunity* (2013) 38:275. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2012.09.023
- 130. Puddicombe SM, Polosa R, Richter A, Krishna MT, Howarth PH, Holgate ST, et al. Involvement of the epidermal growth factor receptor in epithelial repair in asthma. *FASEB J* (2000) 14:1362. doi:10.1096/fj.14.10.1362
- Arpaia N, Green JA, Moltedo B, Arvey A, Hemmers S, Yuan S, et al. A distinct function of regulatory T cells in tissue protection. *Cell* (2015) 162:1078. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2015.08.021
- Mizgerd JP. Lung infection a public health priority. *PLoS Med* (2006) 3:e76. doi:10.1371/journal.pmed.0030076
- 133. Available from: http://www.who.int/mediacentre/factsheets/fs211/en/ (Accessed: December 2017).
- Carroll KN, Hartert TV. The impact of respiratory viral infection on wheezing illnesses and asthma exacerbations. *Immunol Allergy Clin North Am* (2008) 28:539. doi:10.1016/j.iac.2008.03.001
- 135. Duerr CU, McCarthy CD, Mindt BC, Rubio M, Meli AP, Pothlichet J, et al. Type I interferon restricts type 2 immunopathology through the regulation

of group 2 innate lymphoid cells. Nat Immunol (2016) 17:65. doi:10.1038/ ni.3308

- 136. Hong JY, Bentley JK, Chung Y, Lei J, Steenrod JM, Chen Q, et al. Neonatal rhinovirus induces mucous metaplasia and airways hyperresponsiveness through IL-25 and type 2 innate lymphoid cells. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* (2014) 134:429. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2014.04.020
- 137. Beale J, Jayaraman A, Jackson DJ, Macintyre JDR, Edwards MR, Walton RP, et al. Rhinovirus-induced IL-25 in asthma exacerbation drives type 2 immunity and allergic pulmonary inflammation. *Sci Transl Med* (2014) 6:256ra134. doi:10.1126/scitranslmed.3009124
- Jackson DJ, Makrinioti H, Rana BM, Shamji BW, Trujillo-Torralbo MB, Footitt J, et al. IL-33-dependent type 2 inflammation during rhinovirusinduced asthma exacerbations in vivo. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* (2014) 190:1373. doi:10.1164/rccm.201406-1039OC
- 139. Han M, Rajput C, Hong JY, Lei J, Hinde JL, Wu Q, et al. The innate cytokines IL-25, IL-33, and TSLP cooperate in the induction of type 2 innate lymphoid cell expansion and mucous metaplasia in rhinovirus-infected immature mice. J Immunol (2017) 199:1308. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1700216
- 140. Han M, Hong JY, Jaipalli S, Rajput C, Lei J, Hinde JL, et al. IFN-gamma blocks development of an asthma pheno-type in rhinovirus-infected baby mice by inhibiting type 2 innate lymphoid cells. *Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol* (2017) 56:242. doi:10.1165/rcmb.2016-0056OC
- 141. Saravia J, You D, Shrestha B, Jaligama S, Siefker D, Lee GI, et al. Respiratory syncytial virus disease is mediated by age-variable IL-33. *PLoS Pathog* (2015) 11:e1005217. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1005217
- 142. Stier MT, Bloodworth MH, Toki S, Newcomb DC, Goleniewska K, Boyd KL, et al. Respiratory syncytial virus infection activates IL-13-producing group 2 innate lymphoid cells through thymic stromal lymphopoietin. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2016) 138:814. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2016.01.050
- 143. Stier MT, Goleniewska K, Cephus JY, Newcomb DC, Sherrill TP, Boyd KL, et al. STAT1 represses cytokine-producing group 2 and group 3 innate lymphoid cells during viral infection. *J Immunol* (2017) 199:510. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.1601984
- 144. Bhakta NR, Woodruff PG. Human asthma phenotypes: from the clinic, to cytokines, and back again. *Immunol Rev* (2011) 242:220. doi:10.1111/ j.1600-065X.2011.01032.x
- 145. Available from: http://www.who.int/mediacentre/factsheets/fs366/en/ (Accessed: December 2017).
- 146. Camberis M, Le Gros G, Urban J Jr. Animal model of Nippostrongylus brasiliensis and Heligmosomoides polygyrus. Curr Protoc Immunol (2003) Chapter 19:Unit 19.12. doi:10.1002/0471142735.im1912s55
- 147. Hung LY, Lewkowich IP, Dawson LA, Downey J, Yang Y, Smith DE, et al. IL-33 drives biphasic IL-13 production for noncanonical Type 2 immunity against hookworms. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2013) 110:282. doi:10.1073/ pnas.1206587110
- 148. Chen F, Liu Z, Wu W, Rozo C, Bowdridge S, Millman A, et al. An essential role for TH2-type responses in limiting acute tissue damage during experimental helminth infection. *Nat Med* (2012) 18:260. doi:10.1038/nm.2628
- 149. Blomme K, Tomassen P, Lapeere H, Huvenne W, Bonny M, Acke F, et al. Prevalence of allergic sensitization versus allergic rhinitis symptoms in an unselected population. *Int Arch Allergy Immunol* (2013) 160:200. doi:10.1159/ 000339853
- Gregory LG, Lloyd CM. Orchestrating house dust mite-associated allergy in the lung. *Trends Immunol* (2011) 32:402. doi:10.1016/j.it.2011.06.006
- 151. Post S, Nawijn MC, Hackett TL, Baranowska M, Gras R, van Oosterhout AJ, et al. The composition of house dust mite is critical for mucosal barrier dysfunction and allergic sensitisation. *Thorax* (2012) 67:488. doi:10.1136/ thoraxjnl-2011-200606
- Haspeslagh E, Debeuf N, Hammad H, Lambrecht BN. Murine models of allergic asthma. *Methods Mol Biol* (2017) 1559:121. doi:10.1007/ 978-1-4939-6786-5_10
- 153. Li BW, de Bruijn MJ, Tindemans I, Lukkes M, KleinJan A, Hoogsteden HC, et al. T cells are necessary for ILC2 activation in house dust mite-induced

allergic airway inflammation in mice. Eur J Immunol (2016) 46:1392. doi:10.1002/eji.201546119

- Novey HS, Marchioli LE, Sokol WN, Wells ID. Papain-induced asthma physiological and immunological features. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* (1979) 63:98. doi:10.1016/0091-6749(79)90198-2
- 155. Oboki K, Ohno T, Kajiwara N, Arae K, Morita H, Ishii A, et al. IL-33 is a crucial amplifier of innate rather than acquired immunity. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2010) 107:18581. doi:10.1073/pnas.1003059107
- 156. Yu X, Pappu R, Ramirez-Carrozzi V, Ota N, Caplazi P, Zhang J, et al. TNF superfamily member TL1A elicits type 2 innate lymphoid cells at mucosal barriers. *Mucosal Immunol* (2013) 7(3):730–40. doi:10.1038/mi.2013.92
- 157. Christianson CA, Goplen NP, Zafar I, Irvin C, Good JT Jr, Rollins DR, et al. Persistence of asthma requires multiple feedback circuits involving type 2 innate lymphoid cells and IL-33. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* (2015) 136:59. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2014.11.037
- Bartemes KR, Kephart GM, Fox SJ, Kita H. Enhanced innate type 2 immune response in peripheral blood from patients with asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2014) 134:671. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2014.06.024
- 159. Smith SG, Chen R, Kjarsgaard M, Huang C, Oliveria JP, O'Byrne PM, et al. Increased numbers of activated group 2 innate lymphoid cells in the airways of patients with severe asthma and persistent airway eosinophilia. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* (2016) 137:75. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2015.05.037
- 160. Kabata H, Moro K, Fukunaga K, Suzuki Y, Miyata J, Masaki K, et al. Thymic stromal lymphopoietin induces corticosteroid resistance in natural helper cells during airway inflammation. *Nat Commun* (2013) 4:2675. doi:10.1038/ ncomms3675
- 161. Liu T, Wu J, Zhao J, Wang J, Zhang Y, Liu L, et al. Type 2 innate lymphoid cells: a novel biomarker of eosinophilic airway inflammation in patients with mild to moderate asthma. *Respir Med* (2015) 109:1391. doi:10.1016/j. rmed.2015.09.016
- Lilly CM, Bai TR, Shore SA, Hall AE, Drazen JM. Neuropeptide content of lungs from asthmatic and nonasthmatic patients. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* (1995) 151:548. doi:10.1164/ajrccm.151.2.7531100
- 163. Mchedlidze T, Kindermann M, Neves AT, Voehringer D, Neurath MF, Wirtz S. IL-27 suppresses type 2 immune responses in vivo via direct effects on group 2 innate lymphoid cells. *Mucosal Immunol* (2016) 9:1384. doi:10.1038/mi.2016.20
- 164. Morita H, Arae K, Unno H, Miyauchi K, Toyama S, Nambu A, et al. An Interleukin-33-mast cell-interleukin-2 axis suppresses papain-induced allergic inflammation by promoting regulatory T cell numbers. *Immunity* (2015) 43:175. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2015.06.021
- 165. Moffatt MF, Gut IG, Demenais F, Strachan DP, Bouzigon E, Heath S, et al. A large-scale, consortium-based genomewide association study of asthma. *N Engl J Med* (2010) 363:1211. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa0906312
- 166. Corren J, Parnes JR, Wang L, Mo M, Roseti SL, Griffiths JM, et al. Tezepelumab in adults with uncontrolled asthma. N Engl J Med (2017) 377:936. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1704064
- 167. Gauvreau GM, O'Byrne PM, Boulet LP, Wang Y, Cockcroft D, Bigler J, et al. Effects of an anti-TSLP antibody on allergen-induced asthmatic responses. *N Engl J Med* (2014) 370:2102. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1402895
- Palm NW, Rosenstein RK, Medzhitov R. Allergic host defences. Nature (2012) 484:465. doi:10.1038/nature11047

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Mindt, Fritz and Duerr. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Cytokine Networks between Innate Lymphoid Cells and Myeloid Cells

Arthur Mortha* and Kyle Burrows

Department of Immunology, University of Toronto, Toronto, ON, Canada

Innate lymphoid cells (ILCs) are an essential component of the innate immune system in vertebrates. They are developmentally rooted in the lymphoid lineage and can diverge into at least three transcriptionally distinct lineages. ILCs seed both lymphoid and non-lymphoid tissues and are locally self-maintained in tissue-resident pools. Tissueresident ILCs execute important effector functions making them key regulator in tissue homeostasis, repair, remodeling, microbial defense, and anti-tumor immunity. Similar to T lymphocytes, ILCs possess only few sensory elements for the recognition of non-self and thus depend on extrinsic cellular sensory elements residing within the tissue. Myeloid cells, including mononuclear phagocytes (MNPs), are key sentinels of the tissue and are able to translate environmental cues into an effector profile that instructs lymphocyte responses. The adaptation of myeloid cells to the tissue state thus influences the effector program of ILCs and serves as an example of how environmental signals are integrated into the function of ILCs via a tissue-resident immune cell cross talks. This review summarizes our current knowledge on the role of myeloid cells in regulating ILC functions and discusses how feedback communication between ILCs and myeloid cells contribute to stabilize immune homeostasis in order to maintain the healthy state of an organ.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Chiara Romagnani, Deutsches Rheuma-Forschungszentrum (DRFZ), Germany

Reviewed by:

David Robert Withers, University of Birmingham, United Kingdom Avinash Bhandoola, National Institutes of Health (NIH), United States

*Correspondence: Arthur Mortha arthur.mortha@utoronto.ca

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to NK and Innate Lymphoid Cell Biology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 17 November 2017 Accepted: 22 January 2018 Published: 07 February 2018

Citation:

Mortha A and Burrows K (2018) Cytokine Networks between Innate Lymphoid Cells and Myeloid Cells. Front. Immunol. 9:191. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.00191 Keywords: innate lymphoid cells, Group 1 ILCs, ILC3, ILC3, myeloid cells, macrophages, dendritic cells, cytokines

INTRODUCTION

Maintaining a physical barrier to the external environment is vital to proper physiology and function of the body's organs. However, environmental signals including nutrients, xenobiotic chemicals, microbial metabolites, together with cell intrinsic triggers like proliferation, cell death, damage, and metabolism play an essential role in influencing tissue homeostasis within organs. The immune system is a fundamental sensory system that contributes to physiology far beyond its classical role as modulator of immunity (1). Transient and long-lasting changes in the composition of these signals require appropriate interpretation by tissue-resident immune sensors, to ensure appropriate adjustments to environmental stimulation. Failure to achieve a balanced response through adequate instruction of non-sensory tissue-resident immune cells and incoming recruited immune cells resets the local tissue immune tone and ultimately affects the homeostatic physiology of an organ (2). While this description is generalized, it reflects many of the recent findings on tissue-resident elements of the immune system across lymphoid and non-lymphoid organs (3). The contribution of tissue-resident cells to organ homeostasis through sensory mechanisms and specialized effector functions sets the homeostatic tissue tone and is thus an essential process to preserve proper physiology of our body and its organs.

Innate lymphoid cells (ILCs) are a new family of innate immune cells composed of at least three independent lineages with distinct transcriptional profiles and effector functions. These cells predominantly reside in non-lymphoid tissues like the skin, lung, liver, intestine, and adipose tissue with organspecific enrichment of different ILC subsets (4). Even though ILCs constitutively secrete cytokines and effector proteins, required to locally sustain tissue and immune homeostasis, their capacity to sense perturbations in the surrounding environment is limited (5, 6) (www.immgen.org). Interestingly, ILCs sparsely replenish their tissue-resident pool from circulating precursors but rather, self-maintain locally (7). ILCs thus resemble a tissue-resident immune cell type that executes local effector functions depending on the interpretation of the environmental state by an instructive sensor. However, there are two exceptions, the composition of the nutrient and metabolite pool in the immediate environment and secreted neuropeptides seams to be directly recognized by ILCs and influences ILC development and function during steady state and inflammation (8-12). The neuron-immune interaction through neuropeptides represents a new aspect of tissue-ILC crosstalk and environmental sensing. Even though this area of research is still in its infancy, it greatly advances our view on innate immune control by the neuronal network (13). Environmental metabolic components (i.e., amino acids, polyaromatic carbohydrates, vitamins, and lipids) control the ligand-activated transcription factors Aryl Hydrocarbon Receptor (Ahr) and members of the Retinoic-acid Receptor (Rar) family (14, 15). These mechanisms, although utilized by many cells, decorate ILCs with relevant direct sensory capacity impacting tissue development, protection, and homeostasis (16, 17). Although nutrient sensors like Ahr or Rar are widely expressed across the immune compartments and serve as sensor for metabolites, these receptors affect the development of several immune cells including ILCs (18). In addition, several nondietary ligands are able to bind Ahr and result in its transcriptional activity or inhibition. These observations renders the actions of Ahr on its target cell highly dependent on environmental signals (19). Most strikingly, pathogen-associated Ahr ligands have been shown to enable the direct recognition of pathogens by Ahr-expressing ILCs and may thus be seen as ILC-intrinsic sensor of microbial ligands (17).

Myeloid cells are the earliest immune cells arising in our body and reflect a heterogeneous family of cells containing phagocytic and granulocytic cells. Members of these family either rapidly enter the tissue out of the blood circulation or self-maintain locally as tissue-resident patrolling sensors of the environment. Their migratory properties and excellent sensory machineries enable myeloid cells to recognize perturbations (i.e., cell death or infection) and immediately initiate a specific, local immune response (20, 21). Detailed genomic analysis of myeloid cells on high dimensional levels revealed tissue-specific epigenetic marks coupled to characteristic gene expression profiles depending on the local tissue environment (22-25). Interestingly, transfer of myeloid cells from one tissue to another will reprogram the myeloid gene expression profile, supporting the idea that myeloid cells are superior in recognizing and adapting to their local tissue environment (23). With ILCs being a tissue-resident cell type with limited capacity to recognize microbial signals, myeloid cells, as superior sensors of microbial and other tissue-derived signals, play a crucial role in controlling ILC homeostasis and function (26, 27). Acute and chronic activation of tissues is accompanied by changes in the local myeloid immune cell pool followed by adaptation of the tissue-resident ILC compartment (28-31). Our recent progress in understanding the tissue-specific distribution of myeloid cells and ILCs coupled to a detailed picture of their gene expression profile sheds light on the potential local dialog of these cells during health and disease. Current research is uncovering new pathways and cross talks that may be suitable to target these interactions with potential therapeutics, to reset diseased tissues to a healthy homeostatic state. Within this review, we highlight our current knowledge on the interactions of ILCs and myeloid cells, focusing on the cytokine-mediated cross talk of ILCs and myeloid cells.

DIVERSITY OF INNATE LYMPHOCYTES

Unlike T and B cells, ILC-poiesis is independent of Recombinationactivated gene (*Rag*) and *Rag*-dependent rearrangement of antigen receptors for their development but require signals through the common gamma chain (γ_c). The cytokines thymic stromal lymphopoietin (TSLP), stromal cell-derived interleukin (IL)-7, and IL-15 also play dominant roles in their survival and homeostasis (32, 33). Concerted actions of these cytokines and others lead to the activation, priming and execution of effector functions of ILCs (34). The family of ILCs contains three lineages of ILCs (group 1 ILC, group 2 ILC, and group 3 ILC). These groups comprised natural killer (NK) cells (included in group 1 ILC), ILC1, ILC2, ILC3, and lymphoid tissue inducer (LTi) cells (included in group 3 ILC) that collectively mirror the effector profiles of most T helper (h) cells and cytotoxic T cell lineages (35) (summarized in **Figure 1**).

The development of all ILCs is tightly controlled by transcriptional programs that are shared with T cells, but additionally requires a unique composition of transcription factors to determine ILC commitment (e.g., Tox, Id2, Plzf, Nfil3, and Gata3) (38). In general, common innate lymphocyte precursors (CILPs) are lymphoid precursor cells in the adult bone marrow that are identified as Lin⁻ CD127⁺ Id2⁺ Nfil3⁺ Tox⁺ Plzf^{high} cells and have unrestricted potential to differentiate into all groups of ILCs (39). Common helper innate lymphocyte precursor (CHILP) is an immediate descendent of CILPs and characterized as Id2^{high} and Plzf⁻ cells, which retain the potential to exclusively give rise to ILC1, ILC2, and ILC3, while lacking the potential to differentiate into NK cells and LTi cells (36). NK cells arise from precursor NK cells that are generated from CILPs, while LTi cells arise early during ontogeny from a fetal liver lymphoid precursor sharing transcriptional homologies with ILC3 (36, 39, 40). Being unique in their developmental origin, CHILP-derived ILCs are separated into three lineages (ILC1, ILC2, and ILC3) characterized by lineage-specific transcription factors and effector functions that mirror Th1, Th2, and Th17 cells (6, 41-44). Observations in Rag2^{-/-} mice identified lymphoid cells secreting cytokines commonly associated with Th1, Th2, or Th17 lineage commitment supporting the functional and developmental homology of ILCs



and Th cells (45–48). During the steady state and even stronger during the onset of tissue inflammation, ILCs are a potent local source of cytokines that rapidly prime the "immunological tone" of a tissue (49). Given the limited capacity of ILCs to directly recognize tissue inflammation, the effector profile of these cells strikingly relies on cells interpreting the state of the tissue and communicating the presence of homeostasis, danger, or damage to ILCs.

Group 1 ILCs (ILC1) are identified as lin⁻ NK1.1⁺ CD49b⁻ KLRG1⁻ IL-7R⁺ CD117⁻ cells that secrete high levels of interferon (IFN)- γ and TNF- α but express little to no Granzyme (Gzm) or Perforin (Prf). Like Th1 cells, ILC1 are developmentally dependent on the T box transcription factor Tbx21 (Tbet) and produce high amounts of their signature cytokine IFN- γ to protect from intracellular pathogens and contribute to chronic inflammatory pathologies (6, 36, 50, 51). Unlike NK cells that share an effector program with cytotoxic CD8+ T cells, ILC1 are independent of Eomesodermin (Eomes), originate from CHILP and lack the capacity to lyse target cells (27, 36). Based on their phenotypic similarity to NK cells and other ILC subsets (discussed below), group 1 ILCs might thus represent a heterogeneous population of innate effectors (51). The increasing appreciation of plastic behavior within ILC subsets may thus simply reflect the activation of a developmentally different and heterogeneous pool of ILCs within the ILC1-like features (Figure 1) (52).

Group 2 ILCs (ILC2) are identified as lin⁻ KLRG1⁺ IL-7R⁺ CD117⁻ IL33R⁺ IL1R2⁺. ILC2 represent an innate Th2 counterpart, which is developmentally tied to high expression of the

transcription factor Gata-binding protein 3 (Gata3) and essential in the anti-parasite/helminth defense through the production of the cytokines IL-4, -5, -9, -13, and GM-CSF (6, 43, 51, 53, 54). ILC2 have further been associated with allergic reactions and tissue repair (55-57). Interestingly, different ILC2 subsets and activation states have been identified, enhancing the interest in understanding the contribution of different ILC2 subsets to defense, autoimmunity, or tissue repair (51). Changes in ILC2specific cytokine secretion and adaptation of mixed effector phenotypes within ILC2 have been uncovered, adding functional plasticity to the ILC2 lineage (58, 59). Under chronic inflammatory conditions of the airways, ILC2 start to show features of ILC1 and express Tbet and IFN- γ (59–62). This shift toward an ILC1-like phenotype depends on the cytokines IL-1, IL-12, and IL-27 secreted by macrophages and dendritic cells (DCs) (63). Interestingly, adaptation of IL-17 production by ILC2 has been reported during Candida infection, suggesting a highly plastic behavior in order to adapt to the inflammatory context (64).

The last and currently most diverse group of ILCs matching a Th cell lineage, are group 3 ILCs (ILC3), including LTi cells. LTi cells (likely including ILC3 by the time of discovery) were first identified as a population of lymphocytes accumulating in the developing lymph nodes of embryos to initiate lymph node and lymphoid cluster formation through surface Lymphotoxin ($sLT\alpha_1\beta_2$ and $LT\alpha_3$)–LT β receptor interaction with stroma cells. *In vitro* cultures of purified LTi-like cells revealed that LTi-like cells are capable of expressing NK cell receptors and major histocompatibility complex (MHC) II on their surface, resembling features of NK cells and antigen-presenting cells (40). The NK cell receptor-expressing population was later identified as an independent subset of the ILC3 lineage (45, 46, 65-67). Recent reports confirmed the expression of MHCII⁺ ILCs, particularly on subsets of the ILC3 and ILC2 lineages, granting these ILCs with the ability to regulate adaptive T cell responses directly (68-70). LTi cells and ILC3 most closely mirror retinoic acid-induced orphan receptor (ROR)yt-dependent Th17 cells through their production of the cytokines IL-17A, IL-17F, IL-22, and GM-CSF (34). Importantly, ILC3s contain a population of RORyt⁺ cells, expressing natural cytotoxicity receptors (NCRs; i.e., NKp46, NKG2D, NK1.1), sharing transcriptional and functional features with NK cells and ILC1 (i.e., expression of Tbet, Gzm, Prf, IFN-y and IL-12R) (71). These cells were termed NCR+ILC3 and led to the subdivision of ILC3s into NCR-ILC3s and NCR+ILC3s (72). The expression of the transcription factor RORyt in NCR+ILC3 does not define a stable end state and is repressed by the cytokines IL-12 and IL-15 (71, 73, 74). NCR+ILC3 that lost their expression of RORyt were identified using genetic fate mapping and conclusively termed ex-RORyt ILC3 (71). Like ILC1 these cells express Tbet, high levels of IFN- γ and are attributed with the capacity to contribute to colitis-like pathologies through the secretion of IFN- γ and GM-CSF (31, 50, 71, 75). The stage of ex-ILC3s, as a final/stable differentiation state, was challenged by a recent report demonstrating that ex-ILC3 are able to induce RORyt in the presence of IL-23 and retinoic acid (RA) potentially adapting their effector function to changes in the environmental cytokine milieu from inflammatory to homeostatic (75). Fate mapping of ILCs using NKp46-Cre mice reveals that NCR+ILC3 might actually downregulate the expression of NCRs to adopt an NCR-ILC3 phenotype (76). These routes of plasticity among ILC3s appear to be shifted from RORyt+ILC3 toward ex-RORyt ILC3 under chronic inflammatory conditions, suggesting environmental signals as regulator of ILC3 plasticity.

Natural killer cells are the oldest and most studied population of ILCs. They were identified as lymphocytes capable of lysing target cells in the absence of antigen-presentation, associated by the secretion of high amounts of the inflammatory cytokines IFN- γ , TNF- α and IL-2. NK cells are able to recognize classical self-MHCI and non-classical MHCI-like molecules, as well as NCR-ligands through activating or inhibiting NCRs during steady state and during stress (77). While the expression of activating and inhibitory NCRs allows the direct sensing of environmental states, the integration of these signals into NK cell functions heavily depends on the signaling module associated with the recognizing NCR (78). Activating NCRs allow NK cells to lyse and kill ligand expressing target cells and thus, unlike ILC1, share functional similarities with cytotoxic CD8+ T cells (79). The transcriptional regulators Tbet and Eomes are essential for NK cell development and function, including the production of IFN- γ and the execution of cytotoxicity, emphasizing their importance in anti-viral defense and anti-tumor immunity through direct cytotoxicity (80, 81). Interestingly, the exclusive role of NK cells in anti-tumor immunity was challenged by reports demonstrating a role for ILC3 and ex-ILC3 in contributing to potent anti-tumor immunity (82, 83).

Making up a highly diverse family of innate effector cells, ILCs execute a diverse range of homeostatic and inflammatory functions that are important for repair and defense of the body. Being of tissue-resident nature, ILCs permanently execute their effector functions locally driven by tissue-derived signals (26). Even though ILCs retain features of direct environmental sensing, their capability to recognize foreign microbial patterns remains poor and requires extrinsic sensory immune elements. Myeloid cells are perfectly equipped to undertake this task and play a dominant role in tissue homeostasis and inflammation by triggering repair and defense (84, 85). Communication between myeloid cells as sensors of the environment and ILCs as effector at the local tissue site is an attractive model accounting for early adaptations of organs to infections and resolution.

MYELOID CELL DEVELOPMENT

Myeloid cells across our body arise from clonogenic myeloidprimed precursors (MPPs) branching up into granulocytic or monocytic-primed progenitors giving either rise to polymorphonuclear leukocytes (PMNL) like basophils, mast cells, eosinophils and ganulocytes, as well as mononuclear phagocytes (MNPs) like monocytes, macrophages, DC, and plasmacytoid DC. The transcriptional circuits responsible for this diverse branching of the hematopoietic tree have been extensively reviewed elsewhere and will not be discussed in this review. However, myelopoiesis is one of the earliest processes during embryonic hematopoiesis, it continuously occurs throughout adulthood. While the yolk sac and the fetal liver are early sources for myelopoiesis, its primary source during adulthood is the bone marrow-resident precursor pool (85). The strongly inflamed tissue poses as an exception of this pattern, as undifferentiated myeloid precursors locally differentiating into mature myeloid cells have been reported in the acute and chronically inflamed spleen, lung. and intestine of mice (20, 86-88). Tissue-resident MNPs arise from early erythroid-myeloid precursors (EMP) in waves of myelopoiesis during ontogeny. These cells seed the developing organs and locally self-renew in the steady state, while chronic inflammation fosters the replacement of tissue-resident myeloid cells by progeny arising from circulating precursors (89, 90). MNPs including monocytes, macrophages, and DCs are generated from a common monocyte DC precursor (MDP) that requires cytokine-mediated signaling for its differentiation (84). A clonogenic progenitor with restricted potential to the monocyte/macrophage lineage has been described as Common Monocyte Precursor (cMoP) giving rise to both Ly6Clow and Ly6Chigh monocytes, the latter being the immediate precursor to macrophages of the adult tissue. A recent report suggested a linear lineage positioning of cMoP upstream of Ly6Chi monocytes that differentiate into Ly6Clo monocytes following the fate to develop into a macrophage (91). The ontogeny of macrophages during different stages of development, including their transcriptional regulation has been reviewed excessively, is the subject of ongoing research and will not be the focus of the review (3). However, monocytes leaving the bone marrow into the circulation enter tissues for their terminal differentiation into macrophages. Recent epigenetic and transcriptomic characterizations of macrophages across almost the entire body demonstrated

conserved commonalities within macrophages across all tissue but more interestingly identified substantial tissue-dependent heterogeneity within the enhancer landscape and the gene expression profile in a tissue-dependent fashion (22, 23). Monocytes as immediate precursors of macrophages do not display any of these tissue-dependent traits prior to local differentiation into macrophages, pointing at tissue-derived signal as key driver of terminal macrophage heterogeneity. On the contrary, single cell profiling of precursor DCs (preDCs) uncovered pre-committed subpopulations giving rise to the two major DC lineages termed cDC1 and cDC2 previously called CD103⁺ DC or CD11b⁺DC, before leaving the bone marrow to migrate into the circulation (24, 92). cDC1-primed and cDC2-primed preDCs then enter this tissues and fully differentiate into their mature progeny to adopt tissue-specific activation marker expression. Even though diverse activation stages within the tissue have been identified for terminally differentiated granulocytes, basophils, eosinophils, or mast cells, it is currently not known if tissue specification within PMNLs exists across different organs or within their early precursor population (93). Multiple-primed precursors (MMPs) with PMNL potential have been identified; their capacity to differentiate into multiple myeloid cell types renders this population rather uncommitted and heterogeneous (94). While eosinophils develop from an IL-5 receptor expressing population within the granulocyte-macrophage precursor (GMP) pool, basophils and mast cells develop from a common basophil-mast cell precursor, giving rise to further committed basophil or mast cell precursor cells (95, 96). Surprisingly, common routes of myeloid cell development can be short cut and located to non-bone marrow niches to generate MNPs and PMNLs under conditions of acute infection or chronic inflammation. This process, called "emergency granulopoiesis" or "extramedullary myelopoiesis", rapidly generates large quantities of granulocytes, mast cells, basophils eosinophils, and monocytes depending on the type of inflammation. Reports identified the spleen and the intestine as prominent sources of extramedullary myelopoiesis (86, 88). Even though very few myeloid precursors are found in the steady state intestine or spleen, chronic autoimmune-driven intestinal inflammation or parasitic worm infections drive a substantial increase in these populations. Under these conditions, GMPs and MPPs give rise to granulocytes and macrophages, or basophils, eosinophils, and mast cells, respectively (86, 88). However, the contribution of bone marrow versus extramedullary myelopoiesis during steady state is currently unknown.

INDUCTION OF FEEDBACK COMMUNICATION BETWEEN TISSUE-RESIDENT ILCs AND MYELOID CELLS

Within diverse microenvironments and through selective precursor populations, myeloid cell development displays a highly complex and heterogeneous process adapted to the physiology of the hosting organ. With functions far beyond immunity, myeloid cells execute processes that are tailored to serve the physiology and homeostasis of the organ. Thus, functional diversification of myeloid cells, adapting to the local milieu adds another layer of complexity to the processes of myeloid specialization. ILCs are a potential tissue determinant of myeloid diversification as their tissue-resident production of cytokines, upon stimulation, can act on myeloid cells to reprogram their effector profile. However, with myeloid cells being the prominent tissue-resident sensors of the tissue environment, their activation precedes the activation of ILCs. Thus, it is important to first understand myeloid-derived signals as potent drivers of ILC function in order to ultimately determine the effects of cytokine-mediated feedback responses by ILCs on myeloid cells. These tissue-specific innate immune cell cross talks reprogram the local cytokine milieu and set the immune tone for tissue infiltrating immune cells prior to the initiation of an adaptive immune responses.

MNP-DERIVED STIMULI

Monocytes, macrophages, and DCs express highly conserved sensory machineries enabling them to recognize danger signals, pathogens, and foreign antigens (i.e., malignant cells, infected cells, bacteria, parasites, and viruses) to initiate protective immunity (97, 98). Toll-like receptors, NOD-like receptors, lectins, and Fc-receptors are intra- and extracellular sensors that trigger the activation of myeloid cells to alert the local cellular microenvironment. MNPs utilize the secretion of the cytokines IL-1α, IL-1β, IL-33, and IL-18 in order to achieve this goal (97, 98). As epithelial cells are also able to produce IL-1 α , IL-18, and IL-33, tissue-resident non-myeloid sensors also contribute to the pool of cytokines to activate tissue-resident immune cells. However, as the sensory machinery of epithelial cells and MNPs differs, these different sensory compartments may be poised to react to distinct and defined stimuli. Monocytes, macrophages, and DCs secrete the cytokines IL-12, IL-15, TL1A, and IL-23 upon engagement of pattern recognition receptors and are able to synergistically amplify cytokine signaling in ILCs by IL-1a, IL-1β, IL-33, and IL-18 (26, 71, 99–101) (Figure 2A). Collectively, IL-1α, IL-1β, IL-12, IL-15, TL1A, IL-18, IL-23, and IL-33 are MNP-derived, locally produced cytokines that allow rapid stimulation of tissueresident ILCs and thus determine the local immune tissue-tone upon danger recognition (Figures 2A,B). However, similar to the communication of DCs and T cells through MHC-peptideantigen receptor complexes, MNPs including DCs are able to express MHC-like surface receptors that engage activating and inhibiting NCRs on ILC subsets (102, 103) (Figure 2C). These receptor-ligand interactions modulate the tissue environment and are an essential element in fine-tuning ILC-responsiveness in the steady state as well as during infection and cancer (104). Noteworthy, MNPs are metabolically active cells able to catabolize lipids, vitamins and amino acids, all of which are implicated in controlling the development and function of different ILC subsets (11, 105). With metabolites affecting ILC function and development, MNPs may modulate tissue-specific immunity by dampening and inhibiting the activation of ILC subsets through their contribution of specific metabolites (Figure 2D). MNPs further secrete the cytokines IL-10 and TGF-β, both immunologic inhibitors. Similar to inhibitory NCR-MHC-like receptor-ligand interactions, anti-inflammatory cytokines are potential negative regulators of ILCs arising from MNPs (106).



MNPs thus collectively provide activating and inhibiting signals through cytokines, NCR-ligands and metabolites to control the activation of tissue-resident ILCs. With recent findings in mice, identifying an Id3-dependent ILC subset that secrets IL-10 and TGF- β , such inhibitory signals could also arise internally from within the ILC pool (107).

PMNL-DERIVED STIMULI

Basophils, eosinophils, mast cells, and neutrophils are PMNL that either reside locally within tissues or rapidly enter tissues from the circulation. PMNL are equipped to recognize tissue damage, parasitic worm infections and antigen-antibody complexes of the IgE isotype thus differing significantly from MNP (108, 109). PMNL contain cytosolic granules loaded with mediators of inflammation (e.g., eicosanoids and prostaglandins). Within minutes after

activation, PMNL release these mediators, histamine, serotonin, proteases, reactive oxygen species, and anti-microbial peptides from their preloaded cytosolic granules followed by a delayed wave of secreted cytokines and chemokines to recruit additional myeloid cells. The immediate response of PMNLs in the tissue, similar to the response of MNPs, changes the local cytokine milieu and activates surrounding tissue-resident innate immune cells. PMNL therefore sets the local immune tone through activating signals that differ from MNPs (95, 110). Much like their tissue-resident MNP counterpart, basophils and mast cells are locally residing cells that adapt a tissue-specific transcriptional profile in the steady state (93, 111). IL-4 and IL-33 are prominent cytokines released by activated basophils and mast cells that are potent activators of ILCs (112) (Figure 2E). Eosinophils and neutrophils infiltrate injured tissues out of the circulation, initiate a local antimicrobial immune response, and serve as an amplifier of

ILC-Myeloid Cell Crosstalk

mast cell and basophil-induced tissue inflammation. Eosinophils and neutrophils do not respond to mast cell and basophil-derived cytokines but require stimulation by additional cytokines. PMNL are producers of prostaglandine E2 and leukotrine D4 both lipid mediators and potent drives of ILC activation (113–115) (**Figure 2E**). PMNLs are thus tissue-resident or infiltrating myeloid cells controlling the local cytokines production by other tissue-resident immune cells like ILCs. This activation results in a feedback crosstalk of infiltrating myeloid cells and locally activated ILCs.

MYELOID ACTIVATION OF ILCs

Tissue-resident and infiltrating myeloid cells utilize diverse sensory machineries to integrate disturbances of the tissue into the activation of local immune cells. This is achieved through the secretion of cytokines, the release of lipid mediators and activating NCR-ligands. While other non-hematopoietic activators of tissue-resident immune cells have been identified (e.g., neuron, glial cells, fibroblasts, and epithelial cells) (10, 12, 34, 116), their sensory machinery and location may differ from myeloid cells and thus allow for the integration of more complex stimuli. In addition to activation, myeloid cells are able to inhibit tissue-resident immunity through cytokines and inhibitory NCR ligands. With ILCs being tissue-resident cells, these mechanisms control their local, tissue-specific activation, development, and function. Myeloid cells and other sensory non-hematopoietic cells are thus potent regulators of ILCs depending on their sensory receptors and downstream effector mechanisms.

Innate lymphoid cells are a diverse group of cells with characteristic transcriptional profiles determining their lineage commitment, differentiation, and function (35). Their effector machinery is primed to rapidly secrete large amounts of cytokines following antigen-independent stimulation by tissue-resident sensors. With myeloid cells being elementary in interpreting and integrating the local tissue state, MNP-derived or PMNL-derived stimulation selectively activates subsets of ILCs to determine the appropriate amplification of the tissue immune response. Type 1, 2 and 3 immune responses are tailored to defend an organ from specific pathogens. Type 1 combats viruses, intracellular bacteria, intracellular parasites and malignant cells. Type 2 protects against parasitic worm infections, while type 3 defends against fungal and extracellular bacterial attacks (117). The transcriptional programs of ILC1, ILC2 and ILC3s are tailored to selectively support these antimicrobial immune responses, respectively. The activation of either of these ILC subsets, however, is determined by signals arising from specific myeloid cells based on their cytokine receptor profiles (118).

TYPE 1 IMMUNE RESPONSES AND MYELOID ACTIVATION OF ILC1, NK CELLS, AND ex-ILC3

Natural killer cells, ILC1, and ex-ILC3 are capable of receiving activating signals by myeloid cells through cytokine receptors. These ILCs express IL-12Rb1, IL-12Rb2, IL-2Rb, and IL-18R and transduce signals upon engagement by IL-12, IL-15, and

IL-18 (6) (Figure 2A). Stimulation via these cytokines initiates the production of INF- γ , TNF- α , and GM-CSF and triggers a Type 1 immune response for the defense against intracellular bacteria, intracellular parasites, viruses, and tumors, but can also be attributed to the development of autoimmune pathologies like inflammatory bowel disease (34). Myeloid cells are capable of activating group 1 ILCs beyond secreted cytokines. The expression activating NCRs (e.g. NKp46, NKG2D, NKG2A and Lv49s) on NK cells, ILC1 and ex-ILC3 offer a receptor-ligandmediated mechanism for ILC activation (41, 50, 71) (Figure 2B). Engagement of activating NCRs can drive cytotoxicity in NK cells and trigger the release of cytokines by ILC1 and ex-ILC3. Direct cell-cell contact of ILCs and myeloid cells thus contributes to an increase in effector function. Astonishingly, "memory-like" NK cells expressing the receptor Ly49H have been found to sustain their activation state and exhibit accelerated responses upon reengagement of this receptor (119). With recent observations describing the expression of PD1 on ILC3 subsets and additional inhibitory receptors being expressed by NK cells and ILC2 subsets (e.g., Ly49A, KLRG1, or CTLA4), a critical role of check point inhibitors and their ligands on myeloid cells requires future investigations (120-122). Noteworthy, two recent reports identified regulatory functions in ILC subsets suggest ILC-mediated negative regulations, particularly during inflammation (107, 123). Comparable to observations made in NK cells, ILC subsets can be inhibited by the suppressive cytokines IL-10 and TGF- β secreted by macrophages and a recently identified set of regulatory ILCs (106, 107) (Figure 2C). These suppressive activities are exclusively observed under conditions of strong or chronic inflammation. It thus remains to be shown if suppression of ILCs by ILCs or macrophages takes place during the steady state in order to maintain homeostasis.

TYPE 2 IMMUNE RESPONSES AND MYELOID ACTIVATION OF ILC2

Group 2 ILCs express the cytokine receptors IL-2Ra, IL-4Ra, IL-9R, IL-17Rb, IL-1Rl1, and TSLPR and low levels of death receptor (DR)3, IL-1R2, and IL-12Rb1. These receptors render ILC2 susceptible to signaling through the cytokines IL-2, IL-4, IL-9, IL-25, TL1A, IL-33, and IL-12 (6, 34). These cytokines are produced by activated basophils, mast cells, cDCs, and macrophages and induced the release of GM-CSF, IL-4, IL-5, IL-9, and IL-13 by ILC2 (Figures 2D,E). Triggering the expression of IL-5, IL-9, and IL-13 is critical for the defense against parasitic worms and respiratory flu infections (47, 88). Noteworthy, exacerbated secretion of IL-5, IL-9, and IL-13 has been reported to be a driver of allergic reactions and chronic inflammatory conditions of the lung and skin (56, 124). More strikingly, mast cell and eosinophilderived lipid mediators are strong non-cytokine-related drivers of ILC2-specific cytokine production (112, 113, 115) (Figure 2E). Conversely, the cytokines IFN- α , IFN- β , and IL-27 have been reported to inhibit ILC2 activity. Although the exact source of these cytokines within the hematopoietic compartment remains to be identified, it is anticipated to stem from myeloid cells (58). Concerted actions of inhibitory and activating cytokines, atypical to type 2 immune responses, revealed plastic adaptions of the

secreted cytokine profile by ILC2 (59–61) (**Figure 2F**). Nonetheless, tissue-derived inhibition of ILC2 through the engagement of KLRG1 by E-cadherin further suggests ligand receptor-mediated suppression to dampen and control ILC2 activity (125).

TYPE 3 IMMUNE RESPONSES AND MYELOID ACTIVATION OF ILC3

Group 3 ILCs express the cytokine receptors IL-1R1, IL-2Ra, IL-2Rb, IL-12Rb1, IL-12Rb2, IL-18R, IL-23R, DR3, and IFN-γR. ILC3 are thus responsive to IL-1, IL-2, IL-12, IL-15, IL-23, IL-18, TL1A, and IFN-y. Stimulation through these receptors drives the production of IL-22, IL-17A, IL-17F GM-CSF, TNF-α, and IFN- γ (6, 34) (**Figure 2G**). These ILC3-derived cytokines play an important role in the defense against extracellular bacteria and fungi (26, 34, 126). Expression of ILC3-produced cytokines also supports tissue and immune homeostasis during the steady state through induction of immunosuppressive functions of DC and macrophages as well as the modification of local and systemic antibody responses (26, 116, 127). More strikingly, exacerbated activation of ILC3 has been implicated in chronic inflammatory diseases like inflammatory bowel disease (86, 128, 129). The activation of ILC3 thus requires contextual interpretation to fine tune their secreted signature cytokines to ensure homeostasis and prevent chronic inflammation. A mechanism negatively regulating ILC3 functions includes the epithelial cell-derived cytokine IL-25 (130). IL-25 is highly produced by Tuft cells, a crucial stimulus to activate ILC2 and essential to control parasitic worm infections (131). Understanding the exact molecular pathways to facilitate ILC3 inhibition requires more detailed future investigations. Interestingly, cytokine-independent myeloid activation of ILC3s represents a way of communication between NCR+ILC3 and their tissue-resident myeloid partners. NCR+ILC3 express the activating NCR NKp44. Crosslinking this receptor increases the capacity of NCR+ILC3 to secrete cytokines and induces a functional switch from homeostatic toward pro-inflammatory phenotype with an increase in INF- γ and TNF- α production (102) (Figures 2B,H). In line with these observations, enrichment of NKG2D-expressing ILC3s has been observed in psoriatric lesions of patients, suggesting that the expression of NKG2D ligands in the skin leads to the activation of skin-resident ILC3 (132). While these findings suggest receptor-ligand signaling through activating NCRs to stimulate ILC3s, the role of inhibitor NCRs on these cells remains enigmatic. In light of growing efforts to block inhibitory receptors on immune cells, to revitalize their effector program, receptor-ligand interactions controlling ILC3s are of great interest in order to therapeutically target ILC3s during chronic inflammatory diseases.

TYPE 1 IMMUNE CONTROL THROUGH THE ILC1/NK CELL/ex-ILC3–MYELOID CELL AXIS

Group 1 ILCs, NK cells, and ex-ILC3 produce high levels of INF- γ , TNF- α , and GM-CSF. Neutrophils, monocytes, macrophages, and DC express INF- γ R1, IFN- γ RII, TNFR and the GM-CSF-specific receptor α and common β chain to integrate stimulation of these

cytokines into their differentiation and maturation (97, 98) (Figure 3A). Each of these cytokines is able to individually activate monocytes, macrophages and DC through their corresponding receptor, resulting in specific effector functions like phagocytosis, antigen-presentation, lysosome degradation and the production of reactive oxygen species (133). Interestingly, stimulation by GM-CSF is used to drive the differentiation of monocytes into macrophages and DC, while synergistic activation through concerted actions of GM-CSF, IFN- γ , and TNF- α results in strong activation and inflammatory phenotypes (134). Recent findings demonstrated that GM-CSF and TNF-a play important role during the steady state by controlling myeloid cell homeostasis (135, 136). The steady state production of these cytokines thus controls the local myeloid cell population. The absence of GM-CSF, IFN- γ , or TNF- α renders mice highly susceptible to infections by viruses, intracellular bacteria, and intracellular parasites particularly at mucosal surfaces. While steady state expression of GM-CSF and TNF- α controls the local myeloid homeostasis, concerted actions of additional inflammatory cytokines (i.e., IFN- γ) or changes in the locally produced concentrations of GM-CSF and TNF- α could contribute to the development of tissue inflammation. The myeloid cell-induced production of IFN- γ , TNF- α and GM-CSF by ILC1, NK cells, and ex-ILC3 are thus essential feedback signals required to initiate antimicrobial immunity and inflammation, while steady state sources of these cytokines might control homeostatic functions of myeloid cells (42). ILC1 and ex-ILC3 have been found to accumulate and exacerbate chronic intestinal inflammation- driven by IL-12, IL-23, and IL-15 (41, 50, 71, 75, 86). In these studies, RORyt-expressing ILC3 lost their RORyt-controlled effector functions and adapted an ILC1-like phenotype associate with increased levels of secreted IFN-y, which promote a pro-inflammatory phenotype in neutrophils and monocytes resulting in tissue damage and destruction. Furthermore, ILC-derived inflammatory cytokines promoted the secretion of matrix metalloproteases ultimately destabilizing the epithelial barrier (137). High levels of IFN- γ and GM-CSF influence the local myeloid cell population, but additionally induce changes in infiltrating myeloid cells and the local epithelial barrier. Changes in the location of myeloid cells within the inflamed tissue are associated with adaptations in myeloid cell recruitment and differentiation of myeloid precursor (86, 138). The effector functions of ILC1/NK cells and ex-ILC3 during inflammation therefore control the local and peripheral development of myeloid cells leading to a reprogramming of the local tissue-resident myeloid effector pool followed by an increased myeloid cell output by bone-marrow myelopoiesis and extramedullary granulopoiesis. Collectively, the activation of ILC1, NK cells, and ex-ILC3 by myeloid cells drives strong tissue inflammation and potentiates the pro-inflammatory type 1 immune response.

TYPE 2 IMMUNE CONTROL THROUGH THE ILC2-BASOPHIL/EOSINOPHIL/MAST CELL AXIS

Group 2 ILCs are potent producer of IL-4, IL-5, IL-13, IL-9, and GM-CSF. ILC2 secreted cytokines are able to activate myeloid cells through the common β chain, IL-5R α chain, IL-9R α chain,



IL-13R1, IL-13R2, common γ chain, and GM-CSFR α chain. Mast cells, basophils, eosinophils, macrophages, and DC express these receptors and are potential target cells for ILC2-derived cytokines (93, 97, 98) (Figure 3B). While IL-4, IL-9, IL-33, IL-25, and TSLP act on ILC2 to drive the secretion of IL-4, IL-5, IL-13, IL-9, and GM-CSF, a few of these cytokines act in an autocrine fashion on ILC2 to sustain the secretion of cytokines-being an important example of a positive feedback loop (34). IL-5 and GM-CSF are essential differentiation and activation factors for MPPs in the bone marrow and mucosal tissue. ILC2-produced cytokines were found to be key drivers of MPP-derived progeny cell differentiation (i.e., basophils, mast cells, eosinophils, and macrophages) upon stimulation by IL-25 and IL-33 and contributed to the local anti-parasitic host defense by enlarging the pool of tissue-resident myeloid cells through extramedullary myelopoiesis (87, 88). Interestingly, synergistic activity of IL-5 and IL-13 or IL-5 and IFN-γ was shown to modulate the phenotype of eosinophils, suggesting plastic behavior of eosinophils in the context of ILC activation (139). Concerted actions of INF-y and IL-33 on ILC2-specific cytokine production revealed a similar pattern of adaptation to environmental cytokines by ILC2 (140). ILC2-derived IL-13 has been shown to acts on mast cells, macrophages, and DCs (34). In conjunction with other myeloid growth and differentiation factors like GM-CSF, IL-4 and IL-13 promote an alternatively activated macrophage phenotype that is essential in controlling adipocyte differentiation, lung tissue fibrosis, and anti-helmith immunity (141-143). DC exposed to the ILC2-produced cytokines IL-4 and

IL-13 are more prone to licensing a type 2 Th cell response and support the recruitment of memory T helper cells to the inflamed airways during allergy (144). ILC2-derived cytokines further play a significant role in maintaining tissue macrophages through the recruitment of monocyte and the initiation of the differentiation into alternatively activated macrophages. More strikingly, ILC2produced IL-13 is a critical factor driving allergic reactions and could be an interesting target for future therapeutic manipulation. Collectively, ILC2-derived cytokines control extramedullary myelopoiesis and specific adaptations of tissue-resident myeloid cells in the context of type 2 immune responses.

TYPE 3 IMMUNE CONTROL THROUGH THE ILC3–MONOCYTE/DC/ GRANULOCYTE AXIS

Group 3 ILCs express the Th17-associated cytokines IL-17A, IL-17F IL-22, and GM-CSF in the steady state and IFN- γ during inflammation (6, 34). These cytokines engage the IL-17R, IFN- γ R, and the GM-CSFR on myeloid cells. Macrophages, neutrophils, eosinophils, and DC are particularly responsive to GM-CSF even though the expression level of the GM-CSF-specific GM-CSFR alpha chain varies among these cells (23, 97) (**Figure 3C**). Much like other cytokines expressed by ILC3 (i.e., IL-22 and IL-17A), GM-CSF production requires instructive signal from the intestinal microbiota commonly sensed by myeloid cells and epithelial cells (26). ILC3-derived GM-CSF has been implicated

in connecting the innate and adaptive immune response through its actions on myeloid cells. It imprints macrophages, DC and neutrophils with the capacity to produce RA, IL-10, and BAFF, cytokines that contribute to the generation of regulatory T cells, gut homing of T cell, and the production of innate antibody responses in the steady state (26, 71, 126, 127). Under inflammatory conditions, GM-CSF acts in concert with IFN- γ , TNF- α , and pathogen associated molecules to induce a switch in effector functions and polarization (134). It controls the anti-microbial activity of neutrophils and eosinophils and contributes to exacerbated inflammation at mucosal tissues (128, 137). Most striking, both the absence of and the chronic production of GM-CSF result in high susceptibility to intestinal pathology, demonstrating the importance of its balanced expression and activity to maintain homeostasis (145, 146). Additionally, promiscuous expression of GM-CSF at tissue sites that commonly show little to no expression of GM-CSF has been associated with an increased pathology (147). These findings suggest that increased expression of ILC3-derived GM-CSF or ectopic expression in concert with other cytokines support inflammation. It will be important to dissect the role high versus low level of GM-CSF expression in the context of tissue inflammation, as well as the localized actions on the myeloid effector pool. With some reports demonstrating IFN-y production in ILC3, the concerted expression of GM-CSF and IFN- γ by ILC3 could help to identify unique inflammatory ILC3 subsets that would be an interesting target for treatment of chronic inflammatory conditions.

DISCUSSION

Research over the last decade extended our understanding of ILCs as a new and exciting cell type within the innate immune system. ILCs are a potent source of homeostatic cytokines in the steady state and essential in tuning inflammatory innate and adaptive immune responses (4). Being members of the tissue-resident immune compartment, ILCs respond to cytokines released by activated myeloid cells in order to sustain their own cytokine profile. Several ILCderived cytokines signal back to myeloid cells and in turn control their survival, recruitment, functional profile or developmental origin. The communications of ILC subsets and their matching myeloid counterpart within the tissue are elementary to early host defense and significantly contribute to chronic inflammatory processes like IBD, psoriasis, multiple sclerosis, obesity, or asthma. Deciphering the essential homeostatic and inflammatory cytokines, their modes of orchestrated action within the network of ILC-regulating cytokines will greatly advance our understanding of how the myeloid cell-ILC axis drives defense or triggers chronic inflammation. New in vitro cell culture systems will be instrumental in characterizing the responsive signaling pathways

REFERENCES

- 1. Belkaid Y, Harrison OJ. Homeostatic immunity and the microbiota. *Immunity* (2017) 46(4):562–76. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2017.04.008
- Levy M, Kolodziejczyk AA, Thaiss CA, Elinav E. Dysbiosis and the immune system. Nat Rev Immunol (2017) 17(4):219–32. doi:10.1038/nri. 2017.7

within ILCs to identify selective drug targets (148-150). With ILC-derived cytokines acting on myeloid cells and their precursors, functional and developmentally distinct myeloid cells arise at sites of tissue-resident ILC activation. Identifying the contribution of individual cytokines to the onset of this myeloid reprogramming will uncover the role specific ILC-derived cytokines during defense or chronic inflammation and should be another priority to target ILCs for tissue-specific modulation. While ILCs can secrete several cytokines at the same time, subsets of ILCs at the site of activation could collaborate to confer more then two cytokine-signals to myeloid cells. The analysis of ILC subsets and their cytokine profiles during health and disease will help identify inflammatory cytokine-producing ILC subsets that either initiate defense, or chronic inflammation. A systematic approach is required to understand myeloid-derived cytokine networks that control the crosstalk of myeloid cells and ILCs in order to tailor interventions of their communication. Understanding the changes of ILC and myeloid cell-derived cytokines at the local tissue site during, steady state, infection or chronic inflammation will allow the design of strategies to revert tissue-specific changes in innate immune activation associated with inflammation. Several clinical trials targeting inflammatory cytokines are in pre-clinical or clinical phase, aiming to block tissue-specific inflammation by systemic neutralization of cytokines. While successful therapies are based on this approach of cytokine neutralization (e.g., Infliximab or Anakindra), other targeting strategies resulted in severe side effects that exacerbated the pathology (151). The cytokine-mediated cross talks described in this review offer several targets that could be utilized to intervene in the myeloid cell-ILC communication. Targeting approaches however, should take into account that fine-tuning the myeloid cell-ILC axis, rather then blocking it completely might be desirable. Sustained, homeostatic activation of ILCs should be maintained during targeting approaches. With strong developmental and functional homology between mouse and human ILCs across tissues, animal models are an attractive system to screen for myeloid cell-ILC interactions that could be translated into the human setting. In summary, understanding the cytokine-mediated cross talks between myeloid cells and tissue-resident ILCs could lead to a better understanding of tissue homeostasis and chronic tissue inflammation.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

AM and KB wrote the manuscript and designed figures.

FUNDING

AM is supported by the Connaught New Researcher Fund and the Canadian Foundation for Innovation.

- Lavin Y, Mortha A, Rahman A, Merad M. Regulation of macrophage development and function in peripheral tissues. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2015) 15(12):731–44. doi:10.1038/nri3920
- Artis D, Spits H. The biology of innate lymphoid cells. *Nature* (2015) 517(7534):293–301. doi:10.1038/nature14189
- Crellin NK, Trifari S, Kaplan CD, Satoh-Takayama N, Di Santo JP, Spits H. Regulation of cytokine secretion in human CD127(+) LTi-like innate

lymphoid cells by Toll-like receptor 2. Immunity (2010) 33(5):752-64. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2010.10.012

- Robinette ML, Fuchs A, Cortez VS, Lee JS, Wang Y, Durum SK, et al. Transcriptional programs define molecular characteristics of innate lymphoid cell classes and subsets. *Nat Immunol* (2015) 16(3):306–17. doi:10.1038/ni.3094
- Gasteiger G, Fan X, Dikiy S, Lee SY, Rudensky AY. Tissue residency of innate lymphoid cells in lymphoid and nonlymphoid organs. *Science* (2015) 350(6263):981–5. doi:10.1126/science.aac9593
- Spencer SP, Belkaid Y. Dietary and commensal derived nutrients: shaping mucosal and systemic immunity. *Curr Opin Immunol* (2012) 24(4):379–84. doi:10.1016/j.coi.2012.07.006
- Wallrapp A, Riesenfeld SJ, Burkett PR, Abdulnour RE, Nyman J, Dionne D, et al. The neuropeptide NMU amplifies ILC2-driven allergic lung inflammation. *Nature* (2017) 549(7672):351–6. doi:10.1038/nature24029
- Klose CSN, Mahlakoiv T, Moeller JB, Rankin LC, Flamar AL, Kabata H, et al. The neuropeptide neuromedin U stimulates innate lymphoid cells and type 2 inflammation. *Nature* (2017) 549(7671):282–6. doi:10.1038/ nature23676
- Wilhelm C, Harrison OJ, Schmitt V, Pelletier M, Spencer SP, Urban JF Jr, et al. Critical role of fatty acid metabolism in ILC2-mediated barrier protection during malnutrition and helminth infection. J Exp Med (2016) 213(8):1409–18. doi:10.1084/jem.20151448
- Ibiza S, Garcia-Cassani B, Ribeiro H, Carvalho T, Almeida L, Marques R, et al. Glial-cell-derived neuroregulators control type 3 innate lymphoid cells and gut defence. *Nature* (2016) 535(7612):440–3. doi:10.1038/nature18644
- Veiga-Fernandes H, Mucida D. Neuro-immune interactions at barrier surfaces. Cell (2016) 165(4):801–11. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2016.04.041
- Hubbard TD, Murray IA, Perdew GH. Indole and tryptophan metabolism: endogenous and dietary routes to Ah receptor activation. *Drug Metab Dispos* (2015) 43(10):1522–35. doi:10.1124/dmd.115.064246
- Idres N, Marill J, Flexor MA, Chabot GG. Activation of retinoic acid receptor-dependent transcription by all-trans-retinoic acid metabolites and isomers. J Biol Chem (2002) 277(35):31491–8. doi:10.1074/jbc.M205016200
- Kiss EA, Vonarbourg C, Kopfmann S, Hobeika E, Finke D, Esser C, et al. Natural aryl hydrocarbon receptor ligands control organogenesis of intestinal lymphoid follicles. *Science* (2011) 334(6062):1561–5. doi:10.1126/ science.1214914
- Moura-Alves P, Fae K, Houthuys E, Dorhoi A, Kreuchwig A, Furkert J, et al. AhR sensing of bacterial pigments regulates antibacterial defence. *Nature* (2014) 512(7515):387–92. doi:10.1038/nature13684
- Quintana FJ. The aryl hydrocarbon receptor: a molecular pathway for the environmental control of the immune response. *Immunology* (2013) 138(3):183–9. doi:10.1111/imm.12046
- Stockinger B, Di Meglio P, Gialitakis M, Duarte JH. The aryl hydrocarbon receptor: multitasking in the immune system. *Annu Rev Immunol* (2014) 32:403–32. doi:10.1146/annurev-immunol-032713-120245
- Manz MG, Boettcher S. Emergency granulopoiesis. Nat Rev Immunol (2014) 14(5):302–14. doi:10.1038/nri3660
- Geissmann F, Manz MG, Jung S, Sieweke MH, Merad M, Ley K. Development of monocytes, macrophages, and dendritic cells. *Science* (2010) 327(5966):656–61. doi:10.1126/science.1178331
- Gosselin D, Link VM, Romanoski CE, Fonseca GJ, Eichenfield DZ, Spann NJ, et al. Environment drives selection and function of enhancers controlling tissue-specific macrophage identities. *Cell* (2014) 159(6):1327–40. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2014.11.023
- 23. Lavin Y, Winter D, Blecher-Gonen R, David E, Keren-Shaul H, Merad M, et al. Tissue-resident macrophage enhancer landscapes are shaped by the local microenvironment. *Cell* (2014) 159(6):1312–26. doi:10.1016/j. cell.2014.11.018
- See P, Dutertre CA, Chen J, Gunther P, McGovern N, Irac SE, et al. Mapping the human DC lineage through the integration of high-dimensional techniques. *Science* (2017) 356:6342. doi:10.1126/science.aag3009
- Paul F, Arkin Y, Giladi A, Jaitin DA, Kenigsberg E, Keren-Shaul H, et al. Transcriptional heterogeneity and lineage commitment in myeloid progenitors. *Cell* (2016) 164(1–2):325. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2015.12.046
- 26. Mortha A, Chudnovskiy A, Hashimoto D, Bogunovic M, Spencer SP, Belkaid Y, et al. Microbiota-dependent crossstalk between macrophages and

ILC3 promotes intestinal homeostasis. Science (2014) 343(6178):1249288. doi:10.1126/science.1249288

- 27. Kinnebrew MA, Buffie CG, Diehl GE, Zenewicz LA, Leiner I, Hohl TM, et al. Interleukin 23 production by intestinal CD103(+)CD11b(+) dendritic cells in response to bacterial flagellin enhances mucosal innate immune defense. *Immunity* (2012) 36(2):276–87. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2011.12.011
- Chudnovskiy A, Mortha A, Kana V, Kennard A, Ramirez JD, Rahman A, et al. Host-protozoan interactions protect from mucosal infections through activation of the inflammasome. *Cell* (2016) 167(2):444–56.e14. doi:10.1016/j. cell.2016.08.076
- Arnold IC, Mathisen S, Schulthess J, Danne C, Hegazy AN, Powrie F. CD11c(+) monocyte/macrophages promote chronic *Helicobacter hepaticus*induced intestinal inflammation through the production of IL-23. *Mucosal Immunol* (2016) 9(2):352–63. doi:10.1038/mi.2015.65
- Coccia M, Harrison OJ, Schiering C, Asquith MJ, Becher B, Powrie F, et al. IL-1beta mediates chronic intestinal inflammation by promoting the accumulation of IL-17A secreting innate lymphoid cells and CD4(+) Th17 cells. *J Exp Med* (2012) 209(9):1595–609. doi:10.1084/jem.20111453
- Geremia A, Arancibia-Carcamo CV, Fleming MP, Rust N, Singh B, Mortensen NJ, et al. IL-23-responsive innate lymphoid cells are increased in inflammatory bowel disease. *J Exp Med* (2011) 208(6):1127–33. doi:10.1084/ jem.20101712
- Hoorweg K, Narang P, Li Z, Thuery A, Papazian N, Withers DR, et al. A stromal cell niche for human and mouse type 3 innate lymphoid cells. *J Immunol* (2015) 195(9):4257–63. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1402584
- Robinette ML, Bando JK, Song W, Ulland TK, Gilfillan S, Colonna M. IL-15 sustains IL-7R-independent ILC2 and ILC3 development. *Nat Commun* (2017) 8:14601. doi:10.1038/ncomms14601
- Klose CS, Artis D. Innate lymphoid cells as regulators of immunity, inflammation and tissue homeostasis. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17(7):765–74. doi:10.1038/ni.3489
- Walker JA, Barlow JL, McKenzie AN. Innate lymphoid cells how did we miss them? Nat Rev Immunol (2013) 13(2):75–87. doi:10.1038/nri3349
- Klose CSN, Flach M, Mohle L, Rogell L, Hoyler T, Ebert K, et al. Differentiation of type 1 ILCs from a common progenitor to all helper-like innate lymphoid cell lineages. *Cell* (2014) 157(2):340–56. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2014.03.030
- Yang Q, Li F, Harly C, Xing S, Ye L, Xia X, et al. TCF-1 upregulation identifies early innate lymphoid progenitors in the bone marrow. *Nat Immunol* (2015) 16(10):1044–50. doi:10.1038/ni.3248
- Serafini N, Vosshenrich CA, Di Santo JP. Transcriptional regulation of innate lymphoid cell fate. Nat Rev Immunol (2015) 15(7):415–28. doi:10.1038/ nri3855
- Constantinides MG, McDonald BD, Verhoef PA, Bendelac A. A committed precursor to innate lymphoid cells. *Nature* (2014) 508(7496):397–401. doi:10.1038/nature13047
- Mebius RE, Rennert P, Weissman IL. Developing lymph nodes collect CD4+CD3- LTbeta+ cells that can differentiate to APC, NK cells, and follicular cells but not T or B cells. *Immunity* (1997) 7(4):493–504. doi:10.1016/ S1074-7613(00)80371-4
- Fuchs A, Vermi W, Lee JS, Lonardi S, Gilfillan S, Newberry RD, et al. Intraepithelial type 1 innate lymphoid cells are a unique subset of IL-12and IL-15-responsive IFN-gamma-producing cells. *Immunity* (2013) 38(4):769–81. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2013.02.010
- Klose CS, Kiss EA, Schwierzeck V, Ebert K, Hoyler T, d'Hargues Y, et al. A T-bet gradient controls the fate and function of CCR6-RORgammat+ innate lymphoid cells. *Nature* (2013) 494(7436):261–5. doi:10.1038/nature11813
- Hoyler T, Klose CS, Souabni A, Turqueti-Neves A, Pfeifer D, Rawlins EL, et al. The transcription factor GATA-3 controls cell fate and maintenance of type 2 innate lymphoid cells. *Immunity* (2012) 37(4):634–48. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2012.06.020
- 44. Eberl G, Marmon S, Sunshine MJ, Rennert PD, Choi Y, Littman DR. An essential function for the nuclear receptor RORgamma(t) in the generation of fetal lymphoid tissue inducer cells. *Nat Immunol* (2004) 5(1):64–73. doi:10.1038/ni1022
- 45. Sanos SL, Bui VL, Mortha A, Oberle K, Heners C, Johner C, et al. RORgammat and commensal microflora are required for the differentiation of mucosal interleukin 22-producing NKp46+ cells. *Nat Immunol* (2009) 10(1):83–91. doi:10.1038/ni.1684

- 46. Satoh-Takayama N, Vosshenrich CA, Lesjean-Pottier S, Sawa S, Lochner M, Rattis F, et al. Microbial flora drives interleukin 22 production in intestinal NKp46+ cells that provide innate mucosal immune defense. *Immunity* (2008) 29(6):958–70. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2008.11.001
- Neill DR, Wong SH, Bellosi A, Flynn RJ, Daly M, Langford TK, et al. Nuocytes represent a new innate effector leukocyte that mediates type-2 immunity. *Nature* (2010) 464(7293):1367–70. doi:10.1038/nature08900
- Moro K, Yamada T, Tanabe M, Takeuchi T, Ikawa T, Kawamoto H, et al. Innate production of T(H)2 cytokines by adipose tissue-associated c-Kit(+)Sca-1(+) lymphoid cells. *Nature* (2010) 463(7280):540–4. doi:10.1038/ nature08636
- Buonocore S, Ahern PP, Uhlig HH, Ivanov II, Littman DR, Maloy KJ, et al. Innate lymphoid cells drive interleukin-23-dependent innate intestinal pathology. *Nature* (2010) 464(7293):1371–5. doi:10.1038/nature08949
- Bernink JH, Peters CP, Munneke M, te Velde AA, Meijer SL, Weijer K, et al. Human type 1 innate lymphoid cells accumulate in inflamed mucosal tissues. *Nat Immunol* (2013) 14(3):221–9. doi:10.1038/ni.2534
- Gury-BenAri M, Thaiss CA, Serafini N, Winter DR, Giladi A, Lara-Astiaso D, et al. The spectrum and regulatory landscape of intestinal innate lymphoid cells are shaped by the microbiome. *Cell* (2016) 166(5):1231–46.e13. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2016.07.043
- Mortha A, Diefenbach A. Natural killer cell receptor-expressing innate lymphocytes: more than just NK cells. *Cell Mol Life Sci* (2011) 68(21):3541–55. doi:10.1007/s00018-011-0803-6
- Xue L, Salimi M, Panse I, Mjosberg JM, McKenzie AN, Spits H, et al. Prostaglandin D2 activates group 2 innate lymphoid cells through chemoattractant receptor-homologous molecule expressed on TH2 cells. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* (2014) 133(4):1184–94. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2013. 10.056
- Halim TY, MacLaren A, Romanish MT, Gold MJ, McNagny KM, Takei F. Retinoic-acid-receptor-related orphan nuclear receptor alpha is required for natural helper cell development and allergic inflammation. *Immunity* (2012) 37(3):463–74. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2012.06.012
- 55. Steer CA, Martinez-Gonzalez I, Ghaedi M, Allinger P, Matha L, Takei F. Group 2 innate lymphoid cell activation in the neonatal lung drives type 2 immunity and allergen sensitization. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* (2017) 140(2):593–5.e3. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2016.12.984
- Halim TY, Steer CA, Matha L, Gold MJ, Martinez-Gonzalez I, McNagny KM, et al. Group 2 innate lymphoid cells are critical for the initiation of adaptive T helper 2 cell-mediated allergic lung inflammation. *Immunity* (2014) 40(3):425–35. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2014.01.011
- Monticelli LA, Sonnenberg GF, Abt MC, Alenghat T, Ziegler CG, Doering TA, et al. Innate lymphoid cells promote lung-tissue homeostasis after infection with influenza virus. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12(11):1045–54. doi:10.1031/ ni.2131
- Duerr CU, McCarthy CD, Mindt BC, Rubio M, Meli AP, Pothlichet J, et al. Type I interferon restricts type 2 immunopathology through the regulation of group 2 innate lymphoid cells. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17(1):65–75. doi:10.1038/ni.3308
- Lim AI, Menegatti S, Bustamante J, Le Bourhis L, Allez M, Rogge L, et al. IL-12 drives functional plasticity of human group 2 innate lymphoid cells. *J Exp Med* (2016) 213(4):569–83. doi:10.1084/jem.20151750
- Bal SM, Bernink JH, Nagasawa M, Groot J, Shikhagaie MM, Golebski K, et al. IL-1beta, IL-4 and IL-12 control the fate of group 2 innate lymphoid cells in human airway inflammation in the lungs. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17(6):636–45. doi:10.1038/ni.3444
- Ohne Y, Silver JS, Thompson-Snipes L, Collet MA, Blanck JP, Cantarel BL, et al. IL-1 is a critical regulator of group 2 innate lymphoid cell function and plasticity. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17(6):646–55. doi:10.1038/ni.3447
- Silver JS, Kearley J, Copenhaver AM, Sanden C, Mori M, Yu L, et al. Inflammatory triggers associated with exacerbations of COPD orchestrate plasticity of group 2 innate lymphoid cells in the lungs. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17(6):626–35. doi:10.1038/ni.3443
- Duerr CU, Fritz JH. Regulation of group 2 innate lymphoid cells. *Cytokine* (2016) 87:1–8. doi:10.1016/j.cyto.2016.01.018
- Huang Y, Guo L, Qiu J, Chen X, Hu-Li J, Siebenlist U, et al. IL-25-responsive, lineage-negative KLRG1(hi) cells are multipotential 'inflammatory' type 2 innate lymphoid cells. *Nat Immunol* (2015) 16(2):161–9. doi:10.1038/ ni.3078

- Cupedo T, Crellin NK, Papazian N, Rombouts EJ, Weijer K, Grogan JL, et al. Human fetal lymphoid tissue-inducer cells are interleukin 17-producing precursors to RORC+ CD127+ natural killer-like cells. *Nat Immunol* (2009) 10(1):66–74. doi:10.1038/ni.1668
- Luci C, Reynders A, Ivanov II, Cognet C, Chiche L, Chasson L, et al. Influence of the transcription factor RORgammat on the development of NKp46+ cell populations in gut and skin. *Nat Immunol* (2009) 10(1):75–82. doi:10.1038/ni.1681
- Cella M, Fuchs A, Vermi W, Facchetti F, Otero K, Lennerz JK, et al. A human natural killer cell subset provides an innate source of IL-22 for mucosal immunity. *Nature* (2009) 457(7230):722–5. doi:10.1038/nature07537
- Hepworth MR, Fung TC, Masur SH, Kelsen JR, McConnell FM, Dubrot J, et al. Immune tolerance. Group 3 innate lymphoid cells mediate intestinal selection of commensal bacteria-specific CD4(+) T cells. *Science* (2015) 348(6238):1031–5. doi:10.1126/science.aaa4812
- 69. Oliphant CJ, Hwang YY, Walker JA, Salimi M, Wong SH, Brewer JM, et al. MHCII-mediated dialog between group 2 innate lymphoid cells and CD4(+) T cells potentiates type 2 immunity and promotes parasitic helminth expulsion. *Immunity* (2014) 41(2):283–95. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2014.06.016
- Hepworth MR, Monticelli LA, Fung TC, Ziegler CG, Grunberg S, Sinha R, et al. Innate lymphoid cells regulate CD4+ T-cell responses to intestinal commensal bacteria. *Nature* (2013) 498(7452):113–7. doi:10.1038/nature12240
- Vonarbourg C, Mortha A, Bui VL, Hernandez PP, Kiss EA, Hoyler T, et al. Regulated expression of nuclear receptor RORgammat confers distinct functional fates to NK cell receptor-expressing RORgammat(+) innate lymphocytes. *Immunity* (2010) 33(5):736–51. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2010.10.017
- Spits H, Artis D, Colonna M, Diefenbach A, Di Santo JP, Eberl G, et al. Innate lymphoid cells – a proposal for uniform nomenclature. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2013) 13(2):145–9. doi:10.1038/nri3365
- Sawa S, Cherrier M, Lochner M, Satoh-Takayama N, Fehling HJ, Langa F, et al. Lineage relationship analysis of RORgammat+ innate lymphoid cells. *Science* (2010) 330(6004):665–9. doi:10.1126/science.1194597
- Crellin NK, Trifari S, Kaplan CD, Cupedo T, Spits H. Human NKp44+IL-22+ cells and LTi-like cells constitute a stable RORC+ lineage distinct from conventional natural killer cells. *J Exp Med* (2010) 207(2):281–90. doi:10.1084/ jem.20091509
- Bernink JH, Krabbendam L, Germar K, de Jong E, Gronke K, Kofoed-Nielsen M, et al. Interleukin-12 and -23 control plasticity of CD127(+) Group 1 and Group 3 innate lymphoid cells in the intestinal lamina propria. *Immunity* (2015) 43(1):146–60. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2015.06.019
- Narni-Mancinelli E, Chaix J, Fenis A, Kerdiles YM, Yessaad N, Reynders A, et al. Fate mapping analysis of lymphoid cells expressing the NKp46 cell surface receptor. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2011) 108(45):18324–9. doi:10.1073/ pnas.1112064108
- Huntington ND, Vosshenrich CA, Di Santo JP. Developmental pathways that generate natural-killer-cell diversity in mice and humans. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2007) 7(9):703–14. doi:10.1038/nri2154
- Vivier E, Raulet DH, Moretta A, Caligiuri MA, Zitvogel L, Lanier LL, et al. Innate or adaptive immunity? The example of natural killer cells. *Science* (2011) 331(6013):44–9. doi:10.1126/science.1198687
- Sun JC, Lanier LL. NK cell development, homeostasis and function: parallels with CD8(+) T cells. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2011) 11(10):645–57. doi:10.1038/ nri3044
- Townsend MJ, Weinmann AS, Matsuda JL, Salomon R, Farnham PJ, Biron CA, et al. T-bet regulates the terminal maturation and homeostasis of NK and Valpha14i NKT cells. *Immunity* (2004) 20(4):477–94. doi:10.1016/S1074-7613(04)00076-7
- Gordon SM, Chaix J, Rupp LJ, Wu J, Madera S, Sun JC, et al. The transcription factors T-bet and Eomes control key checkpoints of natural killer cell maturation. *Immunity* (2012) 36(1):55–67. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2011.11.016
- Nussbaum K, Burkhard SH, Ohs I, Mair F, Klose CSN, Arnold SJ, et al. Tissue microenvironment dictates the fate and tumor-suppressive function of type 3 ILCs. J Exp Med (2017) 214(8):2331–47. doi:10.1084/jem.20162031
- Eisenring M, vom Berg J, Kristiansen G, Saller E, Becher B. IL-12 initiates tumor rejection via lymphoid tissue-inducer cells bearing the natural cytotoxicity receptor NKp46. *Nat Immunol* (2010) 11(11):1030–8. doi:10.1038/ ni.1947
- 84. Merad M, Sathe P, Helft J, Miller J, Mortha A. The dendritic cell lineage: ontogeny and function of dendritic cells and their subsets in the steady state

and the inflamed setting. *Annu Rev Immunol* (2013) 31:563–604. doi:10.1146/ annurev-immunol-020711-074950

- Ginhoux F, Guilliams M. Tissue-resident macrophage ontogeny and homeostasis. *Immunity* (2016) 44(3):439–49. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2016.02.024
- Griseri T, McKenzie BS, Schiering C, Powrie F. Dysregulated hematopoietic stem and progenitor cell activity promotes interleukin-23-driven chronic intestinal inflammation. *Immunity* (2012) 37(6):1116–29. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2012.08.025
- Siracusa MC, Saenz SA, Wojno ED, Kim BS, Osborne LC, Ziegler CG, et al. Thymic stromal lymphopoietin-mediated extramedullary hematopoiesis promotes allergic inflammation. *Immunity* (2013) 39(6):1158–70. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2013.09.016
- Saenz SA, Siracusa MC, Perrigoue JG, Spencer SP, Urban JF Jr, Tocker JE, et al. IL25 elicits a multipotent progenitor cell population that promotes T(H)2 cytokine responses. *Nature* (2010) 464(7293):1362–6. doi:10.1038/ nature08901
- Perdiguero EG, Klapproth K, Schulz C, Busch K, de Bruijn M, Rodewald HR, et al. The origin of tissue-resident macrophages: when an Erythro-myeloid progenitor is an Erythro-myeloid progenitor. *Immunity* (2015) 43(6):1023–4. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2015.11.022
- Hoeffel G, Chen J, Lavin Y, Low D, Almeida FF, See P, et al. C-Myb(+) erythro-myeloid progenitor-derived fetal monocytes give rise to adult tissue-resident macrophages. *Immunity* (2015) 42(4):665–78. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2015.03.011
- Hettinger J, Richards DM, Hansson J, Barra MM, Joschko AC, Krijgsveld J, et al. Origin of monocytes and macrophages in a committed progenitor. *Nat Immunol* (2013) 14(8):821–30. doi:10.1038/ni.2638
- Schlitzer A, Sivakamasundari V, Chen J, Sumatoh HR, Schreuder J, Lum J, et al. Identification of cDC1- and cDC2-committed DC progenitors reveals early lineage priming at the common DC progenitor stage in the bone marrow. *Nat Immunol* (2015) 16(7):718–28. doi:10.1038/ni.3200
- Dwyer DF, Barrett NA, Austen KF, Immunological Genome Project C. Expression profiling of constitutive mast cells reveals a unique identity within the immune system. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17(7):878–87. doi:10.1038/ ni.3445
- Iwasaki H, Akashi K. Myeloid lineage commitment from the hematopoietic stem cell. *Immunity* (2007) 26(6):726–40. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2007.06.004
- Siracusa MC, Wojno ED, Artis D. Functional heterogeneity in the basophil cell lineage. Adv Immunol (2012) 115:141–59. doi:10.1016/B978-0-12-394299-9.00005-9
- Iwasaki H, Mizuno S, Mayfield R, Shigematsu H, Arinobu Y, Seed B, et al. Identification of eosinophil lineage-committed progenitors in the murine bone marrow. J Exp Med (2005) 201(12):1891–7. doi:10.1084/jem.20050548
- Miller JC, Brown BD, Shay T, Gautier EL, Jojic V, Cohain A, et al. Deciphering the transcriptional network of the dendritic cell lineage. *Nat Immunol* (2012) 13(9):888–99. doi:10.1038/ni.2370
- Gautier EL, Shay T, Miller J, Greter M, Jakubzick C, Ivanov S, et al. Geneexpression profiles and transcriptional regulatory pathways that underlie the identity and diversity of mouse tissue macrophages. *Nat Immunol* (2012) 13(11):1118–28. doi:10.1038/ni.2419
- Longman RS, Diehl GE, Victorio DA, Huh JR, Galan C, Miraldi ER, et al. CX(3)CR1(+) mononuclear phagocytes support colitis-associated innate lymphoid cell production of IL-22. *J Exp Med* (2014) 211(8):1571–83. doi:10.1084/jem.20140678
- 100. Victor AR, Nalin AP, Dong W, McClory S, Wei M, Mao C, et al. IL-18 drives ILC3 proliferation and promotes IL-22 production via NF-kappaB. *J Immunol* (2017) 199(7):2333–42. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1601554
- 101. Manta C, Heupel E, Radulovic K, Rossini V, Garbi N, Riedel CU, et al. CX(3)CR1(+) macrophages support IL-22 production by innate lymphoid cells during infection with Citrobacter rodentium. *Mucosal Immunol* (2013) 6(1):177–88. doi:10.1038/mi.2012.61
- 102. Glatzer T, Killig M, Meisig J, Ommert I, Luetke-Eversloh M, Babic M, et al. RORgammat(+) innate lymphoid cells acquire a proinflammatory program upon engagement of the activating receptor NKp44. *Immunity* (2013) 38(6):1223–35. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2013.05.013
- Killig M, Glatzer T, Romagnani C. Recognition strategies of group 3 innate lymphoid cells. Front Immunol (2014) 5:142. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2014.00142
- Kruse PH, Matta J, Ugolini S, Vivier E. Natural cytotoxicity receptors and their ligands. *Immunol Cell Biol* (2014) 92(3):221–9. doi:10.1038/icb.2013.98

- 105. Spencer SP, Wilhelm C, Yang Q, Hall JA, Bouladoux N, Boyd A, et al. Adaptation of innate lymphoid cells to a micronutrient deficiency promotes type 2 barrier immunity. *Science* (2014) 343(6169):432–7. doi:10.1126/ science.1247606
- 106. Viel S, Marcais A, Guimaraes FS, Loftus R, Rabilloud J, Grau M, et al. TGF-beta inhibits the activation and functions of NK cells by repressing the mTOR pathway. *Sci Signal* (2016) 9(415):ra19. doi:10.1126/scisignal.aad1884
- 107. Wang S, Xia P, Chen Y, Qu Y, Xiong Z, Ye B, et al. Regulatory innate lymphoid cells control innate intestinal inflammation. *Cell* (2017) 171(1):201–16.e18. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2017.07.027
- Stone KD, Prussin C, Metcalfe DD. IgE, mast cells, basophils, and eosinophils. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2010) 125(2 Suppl 2):S73–80. doi:10.1016/j. jaci.2009.11.017
- Gause WC, Wynn TA, Allen JE. Type 2 immunity and wound healing: evolutionary refinement of adaptive immunity by helminths. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2013) 13(8):607–14. doi:10.1038/nri3476
- Rosenberg HF, Dyer KD, Foster PS. Eosinophils: changing perspectives in health and disease. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2013) 13(1):9–22. doi:10.1038/ nri3341
- 111. Shimokawa C, Kanaya T, Hachisuka M, Ishiwata K, Hisaeda H, Kurashima Y, et al. Mast cells are crucial for induction of group 2 innate lymphoid cells and clearance of Helminth infections. *Immunity* (2017) 46(5):863–74.e4. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2017.04.017
- 112. Motomura Y, Morita H, Moro K, Nakae S, Artis D, Endo TA, et al. Basophil-derived interleukin-4 controls the function of natural helper cells, a member of ILC2s, in lung inflammation. *Immunity* (2014) 40(5):758–71. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2014.04.013
- 113. Wojno ED, Monticelli LA, Tran SV, Alenghat T, Osborne LC, Thome JJ, et al. The prostaglandin D(2) receptor CRTH2 regulates accumulation of group 2 innate lymphoid cells in the inflamed lung. *Mucosal Immunol* (2015) 8(6):1313–23. doi:10.1038/mi.2015.21
- 114. Chang JE, Doherty TA, Baum R, Broide D. Prostaglandin D2 regulates human type 2 innate lymphoid cell chemotaxis. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2014) 133(3):899–901.e3. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2013.09.020
- 115. Doherty TA, Khorram N, Lund S, Mehta AK, Croft M, Broide DH. Lung type 2 innate lymphoid cells express cysteinyl leukotriene receptor 1, which regulates TH2 cytokine production. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* (2013) 132(1):205–13. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2013.03.048
- 116. Gil-Cruz C, Perez-Shibayama C, Onder L, Chai Q, Cupovic J, Cheng HW, et al. Fibroblastic reticular cells regulate intestinal inflammation via IL-15mediated control of group 1 ILCs. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17(12):1388–96. doi:10.1038/ni.3566
- 117. Eberl G. Immunity by equilibrium. Nat Rev Immunol (2016) 16(8):524–32. doi:10.1038/nri.2016.75
- Koues OI, Collins PL, Cella M, Robinette ML, Porter SI, Pyfrom SC, et al. Distinct gene regulatory pathways for human innate versus adaptive lymphoid cells. *Cell* (2016) 165(5):1134–46. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2016.04.014
- Sun JC, Beilke JN, Lanier LL. Adaptive immune features of natural killer cells. Nature (2009) 457(7229):557–61. doi:10.1038/nature07665
- 120. Taylor S, Huang Y, Mallett G, Stathopoulou C, Felizardo TC, Sun MA, et al. PD-1 regulates KLRG1+ group 2 innate lymphoid cells. *J Exp Med* (2017) 214(6):1663–78. doi:10.1084/jem.20161653
- 121. Yu Y, Tsang JC, Wang C, Clare S, Wang J, Chen X, et al. Single-cell RNA-seq identifies a PD-1hi ILC progenitor and defines its development pathway. *Nature* (2016) 539(7627):102–6. doi:10.1038/nature20105
- 122. Bern MD, Beckman DL, Ebihara T, Taffner SM, Poursine-Laurent J, White JM, et al. Immunoreceptor tyrosine-based inhibitory motif-dependent functions of an MHC class I-specific NK cell receptor. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2017) 114(40):E8440–7. doi:10.1073/pnas.1713064114
- 123. Crome SQ, Nguyen LT, Lopez-Verges S, Yang SY, Martin B, Yam JY, et al. A distinct innate lymphoid cell population regulates tumor-associated T cells. *Nat Med* (2017) 23(3):368–75. doi:10.1038/nm.4278
- 124. Kim BS, Siracusa MC, Saenz SA, Noti M, Monticelli LA, Sonnenberg GF, et al. TSLP elicits IL-33-independent innate lymphoid cell responses to promote skin inflammation. *Sci Transl Med* (2013) 5(170):170ra116. doi:10.1126/scitranslmed.3005374
- 125. Salimi M, Barlow JL, Saunders SP, Xue L, Gutowska-Owsiak D, Wang X, et al. A role for IL-25 and IL-33-driven type-2 innate lymphoid cells in atopic dermatitis. J Exp Med (2013) 210(13):2939–50. doi:10.1084/jem.20130351

- 126. Samarakoon A, Shim YA, Dosanjh M, Crickmer M, Labonte-Raymond C, Arif AA, et al. CD45 regulates GM-CSF, retinoic acid and T-cell homing in intestinal inflammation. *Mucosal Immunol* (2016) 9(6):1514–27. doi:10.1038/ mi.2016.23
- 127. Magri G, Miyajima M, Bascones S, Mortha A, Puga I, Cassis L, et al. Innate lymphoid cells integrate stromal and immunological signals to enhance antibody production by splenic marginal zone B cells. *Nat Immunol* (2014) 15(4):354–64. doi:10.1038/ni.2830
- Song C, Lee JS, Gilfillan S, Robinette ML, Newberry RD, Stappenbeck TS, et al. Unique and redundant functions of NKp46+ ILC3s in models of intestinal inflammation. *J Exp Med* (2015) 212(11):1869–82. doi:10.1084/ jem.20151403
- Pearson C, Thornton EE, McKenzie B, Schaupp AL, Huskens N, Griseri T, et al. ILC3 GM-CSF production and mobilisation orchestrate acute intestinal inflammation. *Elife* (2016) 5:e10066. doi:10.7554/eLife.10066
- 130. Sawa S, Lochner M, Satoh-Takayama N, Dulauroy S, Berard M, Kleinschek M, et al. RORgammat+ innate lymphoid cells regulate intestinal homeostasis by integrating negative signals from the symbiotic microbiota. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12(4):320–6. doi:10.1038/ni.2002
- von Moltke J, Ji M, Liang HE, Locksley RM. Tuft-cell-derived IL-25 regulates an intestinal ILC2-epithelial response circuit. *Nature* (2016) 529(7585):221–5. doi:10.1038/nature16161
- 132. Teunissen MBM, Munneke JM, Bernink JH, Spuls PI, Res PCM, Te Velde A, et al. Composition of innate lymphoid cell subsets in the human skin: enrichment of NCR(+) ILC3 in lesional skin and blood of psoriasis patients. *J Invest Dermatol* (2014) 134(9):2351–60. doi:10.1038/jid.2014.146
- Gordon S, Mantovani A. Diversity and plasticity of mononuclear phagocytes. Eur J Immunol (2011) 41(9):2470–2. doi:10.1002/eji.201141988
- Xue J, Schmidt SV, Sander J, Draffehn A, Krebs W, Quester I, et al. Transcriptome-based network analysis reveals a spectrum model of human macrophage activation. *Immunity* (2014) 40(2):274–88. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2014.01.006
- 135. Greter M, Helft J, Chow A, Hashimoto D, Mortha A, Agudo-Cantero J, et al. GM-CSF controls nonlymphoid tissue dendritic cell homeostasis but is dispensable for the differentiation of inflammatory dendritic cells. *Immunity* (2012) 36(6):1031–46. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2012.03.027
- Wolf Y, Shemer A, Polonsky M, Gross M, Mildner A, Yona S, et al. Autonomous TNF is critical for in vivo monocyte survival in steady state and inflammation. J Exp Med (2017) 214(4):905–17. doi:10.1084/jem.20160499
- 137. Griseri T, Arnold IC, Pearson C, Krausgruber T, Schiering C, Franchini F, et al. Granulocyte macrophage colony-stimulating factor-activated eosinophils promote interleukin-23 driven chronic colitis. *Immunity* (2015) 43(1):187–99. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2015.07.008
- Askenase MH, Han SJ, Byrd AL, Morais da Fonseca D, Bouladoux N, Wilhelm C, et al. Bone-marrow-resident NK cells prime monocytes for regulatory function during infection. *Immunity* (2015) 42(6):1130–42. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2015.05.011
- 139. Kanda A, Driss V, Hornez N, Abdallah M, Roumier T, Abboud G, et al. Eosinophil-derived IFN-gamma induces airway hyperresponsiveness and lung inflammation in the absence of lymphocytes. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2009) 124(3)::573–82, 582.e1–9. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2009.04.031
- 140. Molofsky AB, Van Gool F, Liang HE, Van Dyken SJ, Nussbaum JC, Lee J, et al. Interleukin-33 and interferon-gamma counter-regulate group 2 innate lymphoid cell activation during immune perturbation. *Immunity* (2015) 43(1):161–74. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2015.05.019

- Lee MW, Odegaard JI, Mukundan L, Qiu Y, Molofsky AB, Nussbaum JC, et al. Activated type 2 innate lymphoid cells regulate beige fat biogenesis. *Cell* (2015) 160(1–2):74–87. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2014.12.011
- 142. Qiu Y, Nguyen KD, Odegaard JI, Cui X, Tian X, Locksley RM, et al. Eosinophils and type 2 cytokine signaling in macrophages orchestrate development of functional beige fat. *Cell* (2014) 157(6):1292–308. doi:10.1016/j. cell.2014.03.066
- 143. Li D, Guabiraba R, Besnard AG, Komai-Koma M, Jabir MS, Zhang L, et al. IL-33 promotes ST2-dependent lung fibrosis by the induction of alternatively activated macrophages and innate lymphoid cells in mice. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2014) 134(6):1422–32.e11. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2014.05.011
- 144. Halim TY, Hwang YY, Scanlon ST, Zaghouani H, Garbi N, Fallon PG, et al. Group 2 innate lymphoid cells license dendritic cells to potentiate memory TH2 cell responses. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17(1):57–64. doi:10.1038/ ni.3294
- 145. Chuang LS, Villaverde N, Hui KY, Mortha A, Rahman A, Levine AP, et al. A frameshift in CSF2RB predominant among Ashkenazi Jews increases risk for Crohn's disease and reduces monocyte signaling via GM-CSF. *Gastroenterology* (2016) 151(4):710–723.e2. doi:10.1053/j.gastro. 2016.06.045
- 146. Sainathan SK, Hanna EM, Gong Q, Bishnupuri KS, Luo Q, Colonna M, et al. Granulocyte macrophage colony-stimulating factor ameliorates DSS-induced experimental colitis. *Inflamm Bowel Dis* (2008) 14(1):88–99. doi:10.1002/ibd.20279
- 147. Reynolds G, Gibbon JR, Pratt AG, Wood MJ, Coady D, Raftery G, et al. Synovial CD4+ T-cell-derived GM-CSF supports the differentiation of an inflammatory dendritic cell population in rheumatoid arthritis. *Ann Rheum Dis* (2016) 75(5):899–907. doi:10.1136/annrheumdis-2014-206578
- 148. Lim AI, Li Y, Lopez-Lastra S, Stadhouders R, Paul F, Casrouge A, et al. Systemic human ILC precursors provide a substrate for tissue ILC differentiation. *Cell* (2017) 168(6):1086–100.e10. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2017.02.021
- 149. Allan DS, Kirkham CL, Aguilar OA, Qu LC, Chen P, Fine JH, et al. An in vitro model of innate lymphoid cell function and differentiation. *Mucosal Immunol* (2015) 8(2):340–51. doi:10.1038/mi.2014.71
- 150. Montaldo E, Teixeira-Alves LG, Glatzer T, Durek P, Stervbo U, Hamann W, et al. Human RORgammat(+)CD34(+) cells are lineage-specified progenitors of group 3 RORgammat(+) innate lymphoid cells. *Immunity* (2014) 41(6):988–1000. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2014.11.010
- 151. Hueber W, Sands BE, Lewitzky S, Vandemeulebroecke M, Reinisch W, Higgins PD, et al. Secukinumab, a human anti-IL-17A monoclonal antibody, for moderate to severe Crohn's disease: unexpected results of a randomised, double-blind placebo-controlled trial. *Gut* (2012) 61(12):1693–700. doi:10.1136/gutjnl-2011-301668

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Mortha and Burrows. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Regulation of Innate Lymphoid Cells by Aryl Hydrocarbon Receptor

Shiyang Li¹, John W. Bostick² and Liang Zhou^{1*}

¹ Department of Infectious Diseases and Immunology, College of Veterinary Medicine, University of Florida, Gainesville, FL, United States, ² Department of Chemical and Biological Engineering, Northwestern University, Evanston, IL, United States

With striking similarity to their adaptive T helper cell counterparts, innate lymphoid cells (ILCs) represent an emerging family of cell types that express signature transcription factors, including T-bet⁺ Eomes⁺ natural killer cells, T-bet⁺ Eomes⁻ group 1 ILCs, GATA3⁺ group 2 ILCs, ROR₇t⁺ group 3 ILCs, and newly identified Id3⁺ regulatory ILC. ILCs are abundantly present in barrier tissues of the host (e.g., the lung, gut, and skin) at the interface of host–environment interactions. Active research has been conducted to elucidate molecular mechanisms underlying the development and function of ILCs. The aryl hydrocarbon receptor (Ahr) is a ligand-dependent transcription factor, best known to mediate the effects of xenobiotic environmental toxins and endogenous microbial and dietary metabolites. Here, we review recent progresses regarding Ahr function in ILCs. We focus on the Ahr-mediated cross talk between ILCs and other immune/non-immune cells in host tissues especially in the gut. We discuss the molecular mechanisms of the action of Ahr expression and activity in regulation of ILCs in immunity and inflammation, and the interaction between Ahr and other pathways/transcription factors in ILC development and function with their implication in disease.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Marina Cella, Washington University in St. Louis, United States

Reviewed by:

John B. Sunwoo, Stanford University, United States Marco Colonna, Washington University in St. Louis, United States

*Correspondence:

Liang Zhou liangzhou497@ufl.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to NK and Innate Lymphoid Cell Biology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

> Received: 14 September 2017 Accepted: 14 December 2017 Published: 05 January 2018

Citation:

Li S, Bostick JW and Zhou L (2018) Regulation of Innate Lymphoid Cells by Aryl Hydrocarbon Receptor. Front. Immunol. 8:1909. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.01909 Keywords: aryl hydrocarbon receptor, innate lymphoid cell, mucosal immunity, gut, microbiota and immunity

INTRODUCTION

Innate lymphoid cells (ILCs) are newly identified cell populations, which mirror helper T cells, such as Th1, Th2, and Th17 cells, by expressing similar transcription factors and cytokines (1-3). ILCs are divided into group 1 ILCs (ILC1) (T-bet⁺), group 2 ILCs (ILC2) (GATA3⁺), and group 3 ILCs (ILC3) (ROR γ t⁺) (1). To join the group, a new type of ILC that express the transcription factor Id3 and exhibit regulatory function [known as regulatory ILC (ILCreg)] have also recently been identified (4). Notably, natural killer (NK) cells have been defined as distinct population from ILC1, based on eomesdermin (Eomes) expression and a distinct progenitor from other ILCs (5). ILCs are predominantly locate at the mucosal barriers and participate in various biological processes, such as control of pathogenic infection, progression of autoimmune disease, as well as development of cancer (2, 6, 7). Different from adaptive immune cells, ILCs lack the antigen stimulation step and respond quickly under certain contexts of disease (8). The aryl hydrocarbon receptor (Ahr) is a liganddependent transcriptional factor, which can sense environmental and endogenous compounds generated by commensal, dietary, or cellular metabolism (9-11). Ahr has been studied in the development and/or function of various immune/non-immune cells (11) and recently found to be key regulator of ILC3 (12–14). There are many extensive reviews on Ahr in other immune cells. In this review, we focus our efforts on summarizing the recent progresses on decoding Ahr physiological functions in the development and function of ILCs, as well as Ahr-mediated cross talk between ILCs and other immune/non-immune cells in host tissues, especially in the gut. We discuss the
molecular regulation of Ahr expression and activity in ILCs, and the interaction between Ahr and other pathways/transcription factors in ILC development and function. We also identify areas that need further study, especially the role of Ahr in group 1 and group 2 ILCs.

DESCRIPTION AND FUNCTION OF ILCs

Innate lymphoid cells share the same progenitor, common lymphoid progenitors (CLPs), as adaptive immune cells, including T and B cells (15). CLPs differentiate toward unique direction to α -lymphoid precursor, and then common helper innate lymphoid progenitor (CHILP), to become ILCs, including NK cells, ILC1, ILC2, ILC3, and ILCreg (5, 16). The lineage-defining transcription factors, key regulators, stimuli, and effector molecules are summarized in **Table 1**.

Group 1 ILC

While NK cells are predominantly circulating in the blood and secondary lymphoid organs such as the lymph nodes and spleen, NK cells are also found in some non-lymphoid tissues such as the liver, uterus, and lung (17). Closely related in function to NK cells, ILC1 are present in various non-lymphoid tissues, including intestine, liver, salivary glands, and the female reproductive tract (18). The development and function of ILC1 depend on T-bet, while the requirement of T-bet by NK cells appears to be complicated since deletion of T-bet reduces the numbers of NK cells in liver, spleen, and peripheral blood (19, 20), but not in bone marrow and intestine (5, 19, 20). The transcription factor, Eomes, distinguishes NK cells from ILC1 and is indispensable for the development of NK cells (5). Recent studies indicate that NK cells and ILC1 derive from different progenitors, which further separate NK cells from ILC1 (5). Although developmentally identified as two distinct populations, NK cells and ILC1 can

be stimulated by IL-12, IL-15, or IL-18 to produce interferon γ (IFN γ) and tumor necrosis factor (TNF) (18), which are critical for the immune response to control intracellular pathogens, viruses, and tumors (5, 21, 22). NK cells have the ability to secrete granzyme and perforin to promote cytotoxic function, which imparts NK cells tumor suppression activity, distinct from ILC1 (23). Different from intestinal lamina proprial ILC1 that express T-bet but not Eomes, intraepithelial ILC1 have been shown to express both T-bet and Eomes, and produce granzyme and perforin; however, lack of the requirement of IL-15 signals for their maintenance distinguishes intraepithelial ILC1 from NK cells (24).

Group 2 ILC

Group 2 ILCs have been identified to localize in various lymphoid/non-lymphoid tissues, including intestine, lung, adipose tissue, spleen, nasal tissue, and skin, while immature ILC2 are also reported in bone marrow (25-27). The development and function of ILC2 require GATA3, RORa, Gfi1, TCF1, Bcl11b, and Notch signaling, of which GATA3 acts as the defining marker of ILC2 (26, 28-34). Upon stimulation with IL-25, IL-33, or thymic stromal lymphopoietin (TSLP), ILC2 can produce IL-5, IL-13, and IL-4, similar to Th2 cells, which contribute to the control of helminth infection and pathology of allergic inflammation (25, 35-39). ILC2 can also express IL-9 to promote the epithelial cell maintenance in the lung (40, 41). Amphiregulin is an effector molecule produced by ILC2 to participate in the tissue repair in the gut (42). Additionally, ILC2 have been shown to promote the beiging of white adipose tissue to control obesity through the production of methionine-enkephalin peptides (43, 44).

Group 3 ILC

Group 3 ILCs are mainly found in gastrointestinal tract, while few ILC3 are present in other tissues (45, 46). ILC3 are

Nomenclature		Lineage-defining transcription factors	Key transcription factors	Stimuli	Effector molecules
Group 1 ILCs (ILC1)	Natural killer cells	T-bet, Eomes	ETS1, Blimp1, KLF4, Helios, TOX, Nfil3, Id2, aryl hydrocarbon receptor (Ahr)	IL-12 IL-15	IFNγ, TNFα, perforin, granzymes
	ILC1	T-bet	GATA3, Nfil3, Id2, Ahr	IL-18	IFNγ, TNFα
Group 2 ILCs (ILC2)	ILC2	GATA3	Gfi1, RORα, Bcl11b, TCF1, G9A, ETS1, Nfil3,	IL-25	IL-4, IL-5, IL-9, IL-13, Areg
			ld2, Notch	IL-33	
				Thymic stromal lymphopoietin	
				TNF-like ligand 1A IL-15	
Group 3 ILCs (ILC3)	NCR+CCR6- ILC3	RORγt, T-bet	Ahr, WASH, GATA3, Nfil3, Id2, Ikaros, Notch	IL-23 IL-1β	IL-22, IFNγ, GM-CSF
	NCR-CCR6+ ILC3	RORγt	Ahr, GATA3, Nfil3, Id2, Ikaros	IL-15	IL-22, IL-17
	NCR-CCR6- ILC3	RORγt, T-bet	Ahr, GATA3, Nfil3, Id2, Ikaros	IL-18	IL-22, IL-17, IFNγ
	Fetal lymphoid tissue inducer	RORγt	ld2, Ikaros, GATA3, Nfil3	NA	Lymphotoxin
Regulatory ILC (ILCreg)	ILCreg	ld3	ld3	TGFβ	IL-10

heterogeneous, and can be divided, based on the expression of the natural cytotoxicity receptor (NCR or NKp46/NKp44) and chemokine receptor 6 (CCR6), into three major groups: NCR+CCR6- ILC3, NCR-CCR6+ ILC3, and NCR-CCR6- ILC3 (47). It should be noted that the above discussion is on ILC3 after birth. Fetal ILC3, also known as lymphoid tissue inducer (LTi) cells, which express RORyt, function in the formation of secondary lymphoid organs, such as lymph nodes and gut-associated lymphoid tissue (48-50). Postnatal CCR6⁺ ILC3 found in the gut and other lymphoid organs are known as LTi-like cells (51). While RORyt is the common transcription factor that is required for the development, maintenance, and function of all ILC3 (52), NCR+ ILC3 also appear to depend on T-bet for development and function (53). When stimulated, all three subsets of ILC3 produce IL-22, while NCR+ ILC3, relying on T-bet, can express IFNy (53). In addition, ILC3 can also secret IL-17A and GM-CSF (51, 54). GATA3 is required for development of all IL-7Ra-expressing ILCs (55). Although GATA3 expression is high in ILC2, it is also expressed at a lower level in ILC1 and ILC3 and required for their maintenance (5, 56). It has been shown that GATA3 is important for ILC3 function to produce IL-22 (47). ILC3 are involved in clearance of bacterial and fungal infection, control of enteric virus infection, and maintenance of microbiota (57-62), while recent studies suggest that GM-CSF, as well as IL-22, expressed by ILC3 participate in ILC-driven colitis (63-65). After birth, ILC3 are also required for the development of cryptopatches and isolated lymphoid follicles (ILFs) in the gut through expression of lymphotoxin and CCR6 (66-69).

Regulatory ILC

In addition to ILCs discussed above, a new ILC subset, with the ability to suppress ILC1 and ILC3 to promote the resolution of intestinal inflammation, has been identified recently in mice (4). Although further work is needed to confirm the existence and function of this cell type, ILCreg, mainly populate in the gut, develop from CHILP in bone marrow, and require transcription factor Id3 for their development. The regulatory function of ILCreg is mediated by IL-10. TGF β 1 is required for the expansion of ILCreg during inflammation (4). In human, the regulatory ILC (ILCreg) are also reported in the context of cancer recently (70), to suppress the expansion of tumor-associated T cells. Different from the mouse ILCreg that do not express other ILC signature transcription factors, the human ILCreg, present in the tumor tissue, express high levels of Eomes, T-bet, GATA3, RORα, and Ahr, suggesting an overlapping transcriptional profile of the human ILCreg and other ILC subsets.

Ahr STRUCTURE AND ACTIVATION

Aryl hydrocarbon receptor is a ligand-dependent transcription factor and belongs to Per-Arnt-Sim (PAS) superfamily (71, 72). Various Ahr ligands have been identified, including environmental pollutants such as dioxins, and multiple physiologic ligands generated by microbiota, diet, and host metabolism (73–76). Without ligand binding, Ahr localizes in the cytoplasm, and this inactive status is maintained by interacting with 90-kDa heat shock protein (HSP90) (77). Ahr also interacts with Ahr-interacting protein (AIP) which protects Ahr from degradation (78), as well as p23 (79). Upon ligand activation, the conformation of Ahr is changed, leading to the release of Ahr from the protein complex and the translocation of Ahr into the nucleus, where Ahr interacts with Ahr nuclear translocator (ARNT) through PAS-A domain and bHLH domain (80) and acts as a transcription factor targeting dioxin response element (DRE)-containing genes, which are prototypically cytochrome P450 family, like Cyp1a1, but also include genes involved in other important biological processes (13, 81). Several partners of Ahr have been identified, such as ROR γ t, sterol regulatory element binding transcription factor 1, LXR, NF- κ B (13, 82, 83). The involvement of ARNT in these reported interactions remains to be determined.

Aryl hydrocarbon receptor was initially identified as the sensor for 2,3,7,8-tetracholrodibenzo-p-dioxin (TCDD) (84). Later, a variety of Ahr ligands were identified from different physiological sources, such as tryptophan (Trp) metabolism and microbiota. The metabolism of Trp generates Ahr ligands through catalysis by indoleamine-2,3-dioxygenase (IDO) and tryptophan-2,3-dioxygenase (TDO) to kynurenine (Kyn), which acts as an Ahr ligand (76, 85, 86). Independent of IDO/TDO, Trp can also be metabolized by the tryptamine and serotonin pathway, of which the metabolites can act as Ahr agonist (87, 88). Notably, Trp can be photo-oxidized by ultraviolet light or metabolized by other pathways to 6-formylindolo[3,2-b]carbazole (FICZ), which has been proven as a physiologically relevant Ahr agonist (89, 90). Of note, a higher concentration of Kyn, at micromolar concentration, compared to nanomolar of TCDD or FICZ, is required for Ahr activation.

In addition to cellular metabolism, commensal bacteria can catalyze Trp into Ahr ligands as well (74, 91). Lactobacilli expand when the energy source switches from sugar to Trp, and produce indole-3-aldehyde which acts as Ahr ligand to promote IL-22 production by ILC3 (74). Consequently, the Ahr-IL-22 axis provides resistance to the fungus Candida albicans and protection from dextran sulfate sodium (DSS)-induced colitis. In accordance with the importance of Trp in mice, recent research suggests that dysregulation of commensal bacteria that use Trp to generate Ahr ligands may correlate with the pathogenesis of human inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) (92). Besides the Ahr ligands generated by cellular metabolism or commensal bacteria, bacterial pigment factors such as the phenazines from Pseudomonas aeruginosa and the naphthoquinone phthiocol from Mycobacterium tuberculosis can also act as ligands for Ahr, and contribute to the antibacterial response through activation of the Ahr pathway (93).

Ahr EXPRESSION IN ILCs

Aryl hydrocarbon receptor is thought to be expressed ubiquitously in various organs and cell types, including immune cells, such as Th17 cells, IL-17-producing $\gamma\delta$ T cells, Treg cells, CD8 $\alpha\alpha$ IEL lymphocytes, B cells, Langerhans cells, monocytes, and splenic dendritic cells (DCs) (94–100). However, the expression of Ahr in ILCs, at both mRNA and protein level, remains to be clarified. Genome-wide transcription analysis

of different ILC populations, which is available at IMMGEN. ORG, has shown that *Ahr* mRNA is detectable among ILCs (101). It has been reported that cytokine stimulation, including IL-2, IL-12, or IL-15, can enhance Ahr expression in splenic NK cells (102, 103). In addition, the transcription factor, Distal-Less Homeobox 3 is found to enhance Ahr transcription in NK cells, while its function remains to be determined (104).

We and other groups have reported the expression of Ahr in ILC3. Differential levels of Ahr were observed in different subsets of ILC3 (13, 37, 41). NCR⁺ ILC3 express higher Ahr than the other two subsets of ILC3, which lack NCR on the surface (13). How Ahr expression is regulated in ILCs has been a subject of active research. Recent study has shown that in NCR⁺ ILC3, Wiskott-Aldrich syndrome protein and SCAR homolog (WASH) activates Ahr expression by recruiting AT-Rich Interaction Domain 1A (Arid1a) to the *Ahr* promoter, and thus maintains NCR⁺ ILC3 in the gut (105).

Although further investigation on Ahr expression, especially at the protein level, needs to be conducted, the public data at IMMGEN.ORG appears to show that the special microenvironment of the gut correlates with the high Ahr transcriptional expression, since lower Ahr expression is observed in spleen or liver NK cells or ILC1. In a Cyp1a1 (a target gene of Ahr) reporter mouse, Ahr was shown mainly active in the gut in homeostatic conditions (106). A recent paper using a mouse model in which GFP was knocked into the endogenous locus of Ahr showed that among Tregs in various tissues, gut Treg cells express the highest amounts of Ahr, suggesting a tissue adaptation of Ahr expression (107). Identification of the gut specific factors, such as cytokines/metabolites and transcription factors that facilitate Ahr expression will provide insights into the regulation of Ahr expression in ILCs, and potentially be translated into clinical manipulation of the Ahr pathway. To get a molecular understanding on the regulation of Ahr expression, it is of importance to analyze chromatin status of the Ahr locus and Ahr interactions with key transcription factors in different ILC populations.

INVOLVEMENT OF Ahr IN ILC FUNCTION AND REGULATION

Ahr and NK Cells/ILC1

In tumor, Ahr promotes NK cell cytotoxicity and its production of IFN γ (103). During *T. gondii* infection, Ahr is also required for maximal IL-10 production by NK cells (102). It has also been shown that Ahr maintains liver-resident CD49a⁺ cells by regulating cytokine-induced cell death (108). Notably, CD49a is considered as a marker for ILC1 in the liver, instead of NK cells (18). Therefore, these data may suggest that Ahr is required for liver ILC1 maintenance (108).

So far, the studies on Ahr in NK cells or ILC1 have been predominantly focused in the liver or spleen. The function of Ahr in the gut ILC1 and NK cells still remains to be elucidated, given that the gastrointestinal tract is another site for these two cell populations, especially for ILC1 (5).

Ahr and ILC2

Currently, limited knowledge is available on the function of Ahr in ILC2. IFN γ has recently been shown to inhibit ILC2 activation (109, 110). In addition, IFN γ can induce *Ido1* mRNA and Ido protein expression in some cell types (111, 112). Given that Ido1 is able to catalyze Trp to Kyn, which acts as a ligand for Ahr, it is tempting to speculate that Ahr ligands, such as Kyn, might suppress ILC2 function but additional works are needed to test this hypothesis. TNF-like ligand 1A (TL1A) has been shown to promote expansion and function of ILC2 in the gut (113). RNA-seq data reveal that TL1A enhances Ahr expression in the presence of IL-33 and IL-25 in human ILC2 (114). Thus, the function of Ahr in ILC2 and in *in vivo* models of ILC2-driven pathology remains to be investigated.

Ahr and ILC3

Aryl hydrocarbon receptor has been relatively well studied in gut ILC3. Although it is dispensable for fetal LTi development, Ahr is essential for the maintenance and IL-22 production of ILC3 (12, 13, 45). Although the precise mechanisms by which Ahr regulates the homeostasis of ILC3 still remain to be determined, it has been described that Ahr can regulate survival and/ or proliferation of ILC3 (Figure 1). First, it is reported that Ahr is important for the survival of ILC3 by promoting the expression of anti-apoptotic proteins, such as Bcl-2. Ahr upregulates IL-7 receptor (IL-7R) in ILC3, in line with the role of IL-7/ IL-7R signaling pathway in the supporting the survival of ILC3 (13). Second, it has been shown that Ahr-deficient ILC3 have reduced Ki67 expression, indicating that decreased proliferation may lead to the defective expansion of ILC3. Furthermore, Ahr can regulate the expression of Kit through binding to DRE at the promoter of Kit locus, suggesting direct regulation of Kit expression by Ahr at the transcriptional level (12). Finally, Ahr supports the development of ILC3 presumably through promoting the transcription of Notch 1 and Notch 2, although defects in Notch signaling have more effect on NCR-expressing ILC3 than NCR-negative ILC3 (45). By regulating the maintenance and function of ILC3, Ahr is critical for the clearance of Citrobacter rodentium, a murine pathogen that models human enterohemorrhagic Escherichia coli and enteropathogenic E. coli infections in the gut (12, 13, 64), as well as for the pathology of anti-CD40-incuced colitis (64).

Ahr in ILC Plasticity

The plasticity of ILCs has been observed in both human and mouse systems under steady state or certain disease models, while the mechanism that drives the plasticity of ILCs is still not well understood. The conversion of ILC3 to ILC1 is characterized by the loss of RORyt and gain of T-bet expression to become exILC3 (115, 116). These exILC3 stop the production of IL-22, and begin to secrete IFNy. IL-15 and IL-12 can lead to downregulation of RORyt, and enhance IFNy expression (116). In support, IL-12 has been shown to participate in the transition of ILC3 to ILC1 in humans (115, 117). There is an increase of ILC1 and decrease in ILC3 in the intestines of patients with Crohn's disease, suggesting the ILC3-derived ILC1 might



FIGURE 1 | Aryl hydrocarbon receptor (Ahr)-mediated cross talk between innate lymphoid cells (ILCs) and immune/non-immune cells. Ahr ligands derived from the diet or microbiota activate Ahr to promote group 3 ILCs (ILC3) homeostasis by enhancing the survival or proliferation of ILC3. MHC-II⁺ ILC3, which are mainly CCR6⁺, suppress pathogenic Th17 response to commensal bacteria, while T-bet⁺ ILC3, together with group 1 ILC (ILC1), promote Th17 cells. Both Th17 cells and ILC3 can produce IL-22 to control commensal/pathogenic bacteria through facilitating the production of antimicrobial peptides by epithelial cells. Ahr ligand could potentially regulate natural killer (NK) cells, ILC1, and group 2 ILCs (ILC2) through the Ahr pathway in the gut. NK cells and ILC1 can help the host to clear pathogens, like *Salmonella typhimurium*, by production of effector cytokine IFNγ. ILC2, through expression of MHC class II (MHC-II) and programmed death ligand 1 (PD-L1), enhance Th2 cells. ILC2 and Th2 cells protect the host from helminth infection by secreting type 2 cytokines, including IL-5, IL-13, and IL-4. Ahr ligand enhances Cyp1a1 expression in gut epithelial cells, and as a feedback negative control loop, Cyp1a1 degrades Ahr ligand to prevent overt Ahr-mediated immune responses. Solid lines and arrows depict known regulation. Dotted lines and arrows depict to-be-determined regulation in the gut.

contribute to the pathology of human IBD (115, 117). Human ILC1 can also convert to ILC3 in the presence of IL-2, IL-23, and IL-1 β , and retinoic acid can accelerate this process which may depend on the receptors for retinoic acid (117). Although Ahr has been shown to prevent the differentiation of human ILC3 to NK cells (118), it is of interest to determine whether Ahr participates in the transition of ILC3 to ILC1. Of note, microbiota has been shown to maintain the ROR γ t expression by ILC3 through IL-7 signaling in the gut (116). Since commensal bacteria have the ability to produce Ahr ligands, Ahr might receive the signals from microbiota to maintain ILC3 through UL-7R.

The plasticity of ILC2 has recently been reported (31, 119–121). Gfi1, a key transcription factor for ILC2 development and function, appears to sustain ILC2, as deletion of Gfi1 in ILC2 leads to upregulation of ROR γ t and IL-17 production by these ILC2 (29). Similarly, Bcl11b, a recently defined transcription factor for ILC2, maintains the stability of ILC2 by suppressing ROR γ t and Ahr expression (31). ILC2 were found to convert to IFN γ -producing ILC1 in the lung by IL-12 and IL-18 (119–121). The conversion is dependent on T-bet expression, and enhanced by IL-1 β through induction of the IL-12 receptor alpha (II12 α). As the frequency of ILC1 shows positive correlation with disease severity in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease or chronic rhinosinusitis with nasal polyps (119, 121), the plasticity of ILC2 could be a therapeutic target for these respiratory

diseases. Whether Ahr plays any role in ILC2 conversion to ILC1 needs to be established.

Ahr-MEDIATED MODULATION OF THE CROSS TALK BETWEEN ILCs AND OTHER CELLS

Cross Talk with Innate Immune Cells

Innate immune cells, such as dendritic cells (DCs) and mononuclear phagocytes (MNPs), have been shown to interact with ILCs. Both CX3CR1⁺ MNPs and CD103⁺ DCs can induce IL-22 production by ILC3, while CX3CR1+ MNPs can also recruit ILC3 to the gut through CXCL16-CXCR6 pathway (122-124). Ahr controls the differentiation and function of DCs by arresting the differentiation of progenitors, as well as regulating antigen presentation in DCs (125-128). In addition, recent work has shown that Ahr controls differentiation of monocyte to monocyte-derived macrophages in the human system (129). Thus, it is possible that Ahr controls ILC3 through regulating these innate immune cells. On the other hand, innate immune cells can be attracted by ILC-secreted cytokines. IL-5 and IL-13, produced by ILC2, can recruit eosinophils which are essential for the clearance of helminth infections (25). ILC3 can secrete IL-17A, which is proved to attract neutrophils into the intestine (130, 131). Thus, lack of ILC3 in Ahr-deficient mice may account for the resistance of anti-CD40 colitis (64).

Cross Talk with Adaptive Immune Cells

The absence of Ahr in ILC3 leads to defects in the IL-22producing ability of ILC3. The impaired IL-22 production in the gut of Ahr-deficient mice causes a decrease in antimicrobial peptide production by gut epithelial cells (62, 132), leading to increased segmented filamentous bacteria (SFB) which has been established to induce Th17 cells in the gut (133, 134). However, recent papers also show that SFB induced IL-22 production by ILC3 can induce epithelial production of Serum Amyloid A, which in turn promotes Th17 cells (135, 136). Thus, the role of ILC3-derived IL-22 in regulating Th17 cells will require further investigation into the underlying molecular mechanisms, which are most likely indirect given the lack of expression IL-22R by immune cells. By supporting ILC3 homeostasis, Ahr controls cryptopatches formation, and consequently the genesis of ILFs in the gut (12, 137). As ILFs have been recognized as a site for the production of intestinal IgA responses (138), it is possible that Ahr contributes to B cell responses via the regulation of ILC3, in addition to its B cell-intrinsic roles (96, 97, 139).

Recent research showed that ILC2 are critical for memory Th2 cell responses, as impaired Th2 cells are found in sensitized mice, which lack ILC2 (140). During helminth infection, ILC2 have been shown to express the checkpoint molecule Programmed Death Ligand 1, through which ILC2 support Th2 polarization, and effective Th2 dependent-anti-helminth response (141). Additionally, ILC2, through producing IL-9, can sustain the proliferation of ILC2 and activation of Treg cells in arthritis, by which promote the resolution of inflammation (142). It is of interest to note that, with the resistance to IL-7-induced downregulation of IL-7R, ILCs limit the availability of IL-7 for T cells, thus controlling the homeostasis of T cells (143). Given that Ahr deficiency leads to reduction of ILC3, it remains to be determined whether enhanced T cell proliferation and Th17 cell differentiation observed in Ahr knockout mice are caused by increased IL-7 that is made available to T cells.

In addition to the cross talk between ILCs and adaptive immune cells through cytokines, ILCs interact with T cells through the expression of MHC class II (MHC-II) molecules on the surface. The MHC-II-mediated interaction between ILCs and T cells controls the activation or anergy of T cells (Figure 1). For example, ILC2, via MHC-II and co-stimulatory molecules, CD80 and CD86, interact with and activate T cells (144). Different from ILC2, ILC3 expressing MHC-II but not the co-stimulatory molecules CD80 and CD86, induce T cell apoptosis and tolerance in the gut (145, 146). However, ILC3 express CD30 ligand and OX40 ligand, which may contribute to the maintenance of CD4⁺ T cell memory (147). Although there is no direct evidence indicating whether Ahr regulates MHC-II or co-stimulatory molecule expression by ILC2 and ILC3, Ahr may mediate the cross talk between ILCs and T cells, at least through regulating ILC numbers (Figure 1). A recent study reveals that NCR-expressing ILCs, including ILC1 and NCR⁺ ILC3, support Th17 cells in inflamed central nervous system (148), which raises intriguing questions that whether similar event is evident in the gut, and how the host keeps the balance between the induction of Th17 cells by NCR+ ILCs, and the inhibition of Th17 cells by CCR6+ ILC3 through MHC-II expression (Figure 1).

Cross Talk with Epithelial Cells

The cross talk between gut epithelial cells and ILC3 has been recently investigated. Over-expression of Cyp1a1, a target gene of Ahr, in epithelial cells consumes Ahr ligands in the gut, which consequently leads to the decrease of gut ILC3 (106) (**Figure 1**). These findings raise the possibility that activation of Ahr may not only promote gut ILC3 in a cell-intrinsic manner, but also maintain the ILC3 at a physiological level through controlling the availability of Ahr ligands in the gut. On the other hand, ILC3, *via* expression of IL-22 and lymphotoxin, regulate the fucosylation of epithelial cells which is critical for the host to control *Salmonella typhimurium* infection (149). In addition, ILC3, *via* producing IL-22, promote the expansion of intestinal stem cell, and consequently promote the regeneration of intestinal epithelium after gut injury (150, 151).

Cross Talk with Commensals

Aryl hydrocarbon receptor appears to mediate the interaction of ILC3 and microbiota. The absence of caspase recruitment domain family member 9 (CARD9) results in alteration of microbiota, and the altered microbiota fail to metabolize Trp into Ahr ligands, leading to decreased ILC3 and IL-22 production, and increased susceptibility of the host to colitis (92). Accordingly, Ahr ligands are found decreased in the microbiota of IBD patients, especially in the individuals with IBD-associated single-nucleotide polymorphism within CARD9 (rs10781499), suggesting microbiota-Ahr ligand axis may be a therapeutic target of colitis in humans (92). Although the cross talk between ILCs and microbiota remains to be further explored, genome-wide analysis at the transcriptional level of ILCs has been conducted using RNA-seq by comparing specific pathogen-free mice to those with microbiota depletion (152). Marked numbers of transcripts change significantly in all ILCs upon antibiotics treatment, but the expression profile is generally maintained. Intriguingly, depletion of microbiota shows more effects on the gene expression of ILC1 and ILC2 than that of ILC3. Given the important role of Ahr in ILC3 and Ahr could sense ligands generated by commensals, for example, Lactobacillus reuteri (74, 91), these findings may suggest ligands from other sources (e.g., diet) could activate the Ahr pathway in the absence of microbiota.

Regulation of ILCs by ILCreg

With the minimal Ahr expression in mouse ILCreg at least under the steady state (4), it remains to be determined whether Ahr plays a role in ILCreg. In contrast to the mouse ILCreg, human ILCreg in cancer that suppress T cell expansion appear to express high level of Ahr, indicating potential role of Ahr in this population (70). The mouse ILCreg have been shown to regulate ILC1 and ILC3 (4), it is unclear whether ILCreg can suppress ILC2.

ILC-Nervous System Interaction

The nervous system has been shown to affect ILCs. Glial cells in the gut, through secreting neurotrophic factors that bind to the neuroregulatory receptor rearranged during transfection (RET) on ILC3, promote the expression of IL-22, and consequently decrease the susceptibility to intestinal inflammation and infection (153). Recent studies demonstrate that among various hematopoietic cells, ILC2 uniquely express the neuropeptide neuromedin U (NMU) receptor 1 (NMUR1), which makes them respond to NMU (154–156). The activation of ILC2 by NMU leads to enhanced cell expansion and type 2 cytokine production, which promote the clearance of helminth in the gut. It remains to be determined that whether Ahr modulates ILC responses to neuromediators.

Cooperation of Ahr and Partners in Regulating ILCs

Aryl hydrocarbon receptor has been studied for decades, and some interacting proteins, like HSP90 and AIP, have been well documented. However, only a few partners of Ahr have been functionally implicated in ILCs. In Th17 and IL-17-producing $\gamma\delta$ T cells, Ahr regulates IL-22 expression while the molecular mechanism of action of Ahr is unclear (94, 95). However, Ahr has been shown to interact with RORyt in an overexpression system to promote IL-22 expression (13). RORyt is required for the recruitment of Ahr to the Il22 locus, as Ahr alone fails to bind to the Il22 locus. In contrast to the Il22 locus, Ahr is recruited to the Cyp1a1 locus independent of RORyt. These data raise a question regarding how Ahr, by cooperating with other transcription factors (e.g., RORyt), regulates gene expression in ILC3 and other lymphocytes (e.g., Th17 and $\gamma\delta$ T cells). In addition to RORyt, the C2H2 zinc finger transcription factor Ikaros, a key regulator of hematopoiesis, is a binding protein of Ahr in ILC3 (157). Ikaros negatively regulates ILC3 through zinc finger 4-dependent inhibition of transcriptional activity of the Ahr by disruption of the Ahr-ARNT complex. It will be of interest to investigate whether Ikaros participates in a complex of Ahr and RORyt to regulate RORyt activity in ILC3 development and/or function. Intriguingly, Ikaros but not Ahr is required for fetal LTi cell development, demonstrating the distinct transcriptional regulation of fetal and postnatal ILC3.

As ILC3 resemble Th17 cells in regards to key transcription factor and cytokines, knowledge of the function of Ahr in Th17 cells might be adopted into ILC3 potentially. Transcription factor Musculoaponeurotic Fibrosarcoma (MAF) has been shown to be induced by TGF β in Th17 cells to promote IL-17 production and suppress IL-22 secretion (158). Although the interaction between Ahr and MAF has been only implicated in type 1 regulatory T cells (159), the cross talk of these two proteins may provide insight into the molecular regulation of IL-22 expression in ILC3.

Aryl hydrocarbon receptor has been shown to interact with RelB, a key component of NF- κ B signaling, and synergize to induce the transcription of certain genes, such as IL-6 and IL-8 in DC or macrophage (160, 161). Additionally, another component of NF- κ B, RelA, binds to Ahr, and the interaction consequently promotes IL-6 transcription (162). Therefore, the interplay between Ahr and NF- κ B pathway might be important for ILCs since the critical function of NF- κ B has been investigated throughout various cell types.

Not limited to transcriptional function, Ahr has been reported to participate in posttranslational regulation in non-immune cells. It is described that Ahr acts as a component of cullin 4B ubiquitin ligase complex, which targets sex steroid receptors for degradation (163, 164). More investigation directed to confirm and extend this non-genomic function of Ahr in ILC and other cell types will be necessary to understand how Ahr is linked to protein degradation in different contexts.

In non-immune cells, Ahr exhibits a rhythmic expression, and its sensitivity to Ahr ligands is time-dependent (165). Reciprocally, genes associated with circadian clock and the behavioral responses of mice to circadian clock are regulated by Ahr (165). Ahr has been shown to interact with Bmal1, which forms a complex with Clock to facilitate the transcription of circadian genes (166–168). ILC2 activation and consequent eosinophil recruitment is responsive to the circadian clock, suggesting a conserved circadian mechanism in ILCs (25). Understanding of the synergetic function of Ahr and circadian signaling could improve our understanding of the basic biology of ILCs, and provide new targets of interest for regulation of ILCs.

TRANSLATIONAL POTENTIAL OF Ahr IN ILCs

Changes in ILCs have been reported in the patients with IBD. IL-22-producing ILC3 decreased in the intestine of Crohn's patients (115, 169, 170), in line with the protective role of IL-22 on the integrity of gut barrier which has been implicated several mouse models (171). Other studies also reveal that IL-22 produced by ILC3 increased in inflammatory sites of the colons in both CD and UC patients (122, 172), which might be due to a compensatory response of the host to inflammation but also might reveal the pathological aspects of ILC3, especially NCR+ ILC3 (63, 64). The MHC-II expression on ILC3 is critical to induce T cell tolerance to gut commensal bacteria and avoid overt inflammation. It has been shown that pediatric IBD patients have reduced MHC-II expression on colonic ILC3, consistent with the model that compromised ILC3 regulatory function can lead to T cell-mediated inflammation (146). It has been shown that the expression of Ahr is reduced in the gut tissues from IBD patients compared to healthy controls (173). Accordingly, treatment of Ahr ligand ameliorated the pathology of several mouse colitis models, including 2,4,6-trinitrobenzenesulfonic acid (TNBS)-, DSS-, and T cell transfer-induced colitis, in which IL-22 is required (173, 174). Considering the role of Ahr in the maintenance of gut ILC3 and IL-22 production by ILC3, Ahr pathway could be potentially manipulated to regulate gut inflammation by increasing ILC3 in the gut of IBD patients. However, given the different functions between NCR⁺ ILC3 and NCR⁻ ILC3, special considerations are needed while targeting the Ahr pathway in IBD.

Type 2 immunity has been considered to mediate ulcerative colitis in human, which has been modeled by oxazolone-induced colitis in mice (175). A known Ahr ligand, 3,3'-Diindolylmethane, has been found to alleviate oxazolone-induced colitis, probably through inhibition of Th2/Th17 cells and induction of Treg cells (176). Since ILC2 express large amounts of type 2 cytokines, this population could potentially play a pathogenic role in ulcerative colitis (177). Despite the reduced expression of Ahr in IBD, the role of Ahr in ILC2 and disease pathogenesis remains to be determined. In addition, it will be of interest to investigate the balance between ILC2 (or type 2 immunity) and ILC3 in colitis. IL-33, a cytokine that acts on ILC2 and Th2 to promote the cytokine

production, increased in IBD patients and in experimental colitis models of mice, including TNBS and DSS model (178). Ablation of IL-33-ST2 pathway relieves experimental colitis in mice. Of note, IL-33 and soluble ST2 have been shown increased in the colons of IBD patients (179), in line with the proinflammatory role of type 2 immunity. Thus, the functions of ILC2 and ILC3 in colitis could be dissected into two phases as ILC2 initiate the pathology via IL-13 (177), while ILC3, probably through IL-22, facilitate the tissue repair in the later phase of disease. However, IL-22 could also participate in the gut inflammation, highlighting its "double-edged sword" nature (65, 180). A recent study reveals that IL-33 stimulates ILC2 to secrete amphiregulin to promote tissue repair in experimental colitis (42), suggesting ILC2 at different stage of the disease and/or some subset of ILC2 (i.e., amphiregulin⁺ ILC2) may have protective function in the resolution of colitis as well.

Allergic asthma is a chronic inflammatory disease, in which type 2 cytokines, IL-4, IL-5, and IL-13 are associated with the pathology (181). These type 2 cytokines are required for IgE response, recruitment of eosinophils, and mucus production. ILC2 have been implicated in asthma, since ILC2 produce large amounts of IL-5 and IL-13, as well as IL-4 under certain context, in response to IL-33, IL-25, and TSLP (182). Additionally, recent study showed that ILC2 increase in the airways of severe asthma patients, suggesting ILC2 may contribute to airway inflammation in mouse and human (183). Although the function of Ahr in ILC2 remains to be determined, several Ahr ligands have been reported to suppress allergic airway inflammation in different mouse models, through suppressing type 2 cytokines, IL-4 and IL-5, production, eosinophilia, and specific IgE expression (184-186). Thus, study of the role of Ahr in ILC2 would provide another potential target for clinical intervention in airway inflammation, like asthma. Although type 2 cytokines have been well documented in asthma, elevated IL-17 has been noticed clinically (187). Given that IL-25 can induce a population of lung ILC2 with IL-17-producing ability, the potential role of this special ILC2 subset in the pathology of asthma in humans needs to be studied in the future.

Both pro- and antitumor action of Ahr has been implicated (188), and the potential function of Ahr in ILC-mediated tumor immunology remains largely unknown. Ahr has been demonstrated to promote the antitumor activity of NK cells (103). IL-22, mainly produced by ILC3 under the steady state, has been shown to associate with increased risk in colon cancer (189). Accordingly, IL-22-producing ILC3 are found to promote an experimental cancer model in mice (190). Therefore, understanding of the

REFERENCES

- Ebbo M, Crinier A, Vely F, Vivier E. Innate lymphoid cells: major players in inflammatory diseases. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2017) 17(11):665–78. doi:10.1038/ nri.2017.86
- Klose CSN, Artis D. Innate lymphoid cells as regulators of immunity, inflammation and tissue homeostasis. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17(7):765–74. doi:10.1038/ ni.3489
- Fang DF, Zhu JF. Dynamic balance between master transcription factors determines the fates and functions of CD4 T cell and innate lymphoid cell subsets. J Exp Med (2017) 214(7):1861–76. doi:10.1084/jem.20170494

precise function of Ahr in ILCs in cancer needs to be carefully studied.

CONCLUDING REMARKS

The tissue microenvironment may be involved in regulating the differentiation, homeostasis, and function of ILCs. Thus, the expression and activity of Ahr in ILCs from different organs under the steady state need to be carefully considered when designing therapeutics to target Ahr. Furthermore, it will be of great interest to investigate whether the Ahr level/activity in ILCs can be changed under different contexts, like in infection, inflammation, and/or cancers.

Cell-intrinsic role of Ahr in ILCs has to be determined given the broad expression of Ahr in other cell types. The molecular mechanism by which Ahr regulates the development or homeostasis of ILCs remains to be explored. Mechanistic insights of Ahr expression and/or activity in various ILC subsets or any given ILCs in different tissues are important for designing targeted strategy to modulate the Ahr function pharmacologically. It is of interest to investigate whether various ILCs have different sensitivity to Ahr ligand, or unique machinery to uptake Ahr ligand. Furthermore, single cell-omics studies involving RNA-seq and ATAC-seq analyses, together with ChIP-seq analysis of Ahr, will delineate the functional pattern and role of Ahr in regulating transcriptional landscape of ILCs. Identification of Ahr-binding partners in ILCs will provide insights into the mechanism by which Ahr cooperates with other factors to differentially regulate gene expression. These molecular findings could uncover more specific and effective therapeutic targets on the Ahr pathway, in cell-type/ tissue-specific manner, in disease treatment and prevention.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

SL wrote the manuscript with JB's contribution. LZ supervised the research and edited the manuscript.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors thank the entire LZ laboratory their help and suggestions. The work was supported by the National Institutes of Health (AI132391 and DK105562 to LZ), and by a Cancer Research Institute Investigator Award (LZ). LZ is a Pew Scholar in Biomedical Sciences, supported by the Pew Charitable Trusts, and an Investigator in the Pathogenesis of Infectious Disease, supported by Burroughs Wellcome Fund.

- Wang S, Xia P, Chen Y, Qu Y, Xiong Z, Ye B, et al. Regulatory innate lymphoid cells control innate intestinal inflammation. *Cell* (2017) 171(1):201–16.e18. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2017.07.027
- Klose CSN, Flach M, Mohle L, Rogell L, Hoyler T, Ebert K, et al. Differentiation of type 1 ILCs from a common progenitor to all helper-like innate lymphoid cell lineages. *Cell* (2014) 157(2):340–56. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2014.03.030
- Mattner J, Wirtz S. Friend or foe? The ambiguous role of innate lymphoid cells in cancer development. *Trends Immunol* (2017) 38(1):29–38. doi:10.1016/j. it.2016.10.004
- Bostick JW, Zhou L. Innate lymphoid cells in intestinal immunity and inflammation. Cell Mol Life Sci (2016) 73(2):237–52. doi:10.1007/s00018-015-2055-3

- Shih HY, Sciume G, Mikami Y, Guo LY, Sun HW, Brooks SR, et al. Developmental acquisition of regulomes underlies innate lymphoid cell functionality. *Cell* (2016) 165(5):1120–33. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2016.04.029
- Zhou L. AHR function in lymphocytes: emerging concepts. *Trends Immunol* (2016) 37(1):17–31. doi:10.1016/j.it.2015.11.007
- Cella M, Colonna M. Aryl hydrocarbon receptor: linking environment to immunity. *Semin Immunol* (2015) 27(5):310–4. doi:10.1016/j. smim.2015.10.002
- Stockinger B, Di Meglio P, Gialitakis M, Duarte JH. The aryl hydrocarbon receptor: multitasking in the immune system. *Annu Rev Immunol* (2014) 32:403–32. doi:10.1146/annurev-immunol-032713-120245
- Kiss EA, Vonarbourg C, Kopfmann S, Hobeika E, Finke D, Esser C, et al. Natural aryl hydrocarbon receptor ligands control organogenesis of intestinal lymphoid follicles. *Science* (2011) 334(6062):1561–5. doi:10.1126/ science.1214914
- Qiu J, Heller JJ, Guo XH, Chen ZME, Fish K, Fu YX, et al. The aryl hydrocarbon receptor regulates gut immunity through modulation of innate lymphoid cells. *Immunity* (2012) 36(1):92–104. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2011.11.011
- Lee JS, Cella M, McDonald KG, Garlanda C, Kennedy GD, Nukaya M, et al. AHR drives the development of gut ILC22 cells and postnatal lymphoid tissues via pathways dependent on and independent of Notch. *Nat Immunol* (2012) 13(2):144–51. doi:10.1038/ni.2187
- Eberl G, Di Santo JP, Vivier E. The brave new world of innate lymphoid cells. Nat Immunol (2015) 16(1):1–5. doi:10.1038/ni.3059
- Yu X, Wang Y, Deng M, Li Y, Ruhn KA, Zhang CC, et al. The basic leucine zipper transcription factor NFIL3 directs the development of a common innate lymphoid cell precursor. *Elife* (2014) 3:e04406. doi:10.7554/eLife.04406
- Yu JH, Freud AG, Caligiuri MA. Location and cellular stages of natural killer cell development. *Trends Immunol* (2013) 34(12):573–82. doi:10.1016/j. it.2013.07.005
- Fuchs A. ILC1s in tissue inflammation and infection. Front Immunol (2016) 7:104. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2016.00104
- Townsend MJ, Weinmann AS, Matsuda JL, Salomon R, Farnham PJ, Biron CA, et al. T-bet regulates the terminal maturation and homeostasis of NK and Valpha14i NKT cells. *Immunity* (2004) 20(4):477–94. doi:10.1016/S1074-7613 (04)00076-7
- van Helden MJ, Goossens S, Daussy C, Mathieu AL, Faure F, Marcais A, et al. Terminal NK cell maturation is controlled by concerted actions of T-bet and Zeb2 and is essential for melanoma rejection. *J Exp Med* (2015) 212(12):2015–25. doi:10.1084/jem.20150809
- Dadi S, Chhangawala S, Whitlock BM, Franklin RA, Luo CT, Oh SA, et al. Cancer immunosurveillance by tissue-resident innate lymphoid cells and innate-like T cells. *Cell* (2016) 164(3):365–77. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2016.01.002
- Cerwenka A, Lanier LL. Natural killer cells, viruses and cancer. Nat Rev Immunol (2001) 1(1):41–9. doi:10.1038/35095564
- Spits H, Bernink JH, Lanier L. NK cells and type 1 innate lymphoid cells: partners in host defense. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17(7):758–64. doi:10.1038/ni.3482
- Fuchs A, Vermi W, Lee JS, Lonardi S, Gilfillan S, Newberry RD, et al. Intraepithelial type 1 innate lymphoid cells are a unique subset of IL-12- and IL-15-responsive IFN-gamma-producing cells. *Immunity* (2013) 38(4): 769–81. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2013.02.010
- Nussbaum JC, Van Dyken SJ, von Moltke J, Cheng LE, Mohapatra A, Molofsky AB, et al. Type 2 innate lymphoid cells control eosinophil homeostasis. *Nature* (2013) 502(7470):245. doi:10.1038/nature12526
- Halim TYF, MacLaren A, Romanish MT, Gold MJ, McNagny KM, Takei F. Retinoic-acid-receptor-related orphan nuclear receptor alpha is required for natural helper cell development and allergic inflammation. *Immunity* (2012) 37(3):463–74. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2012.06.012
- Neill DR, Wong SH, Bellosi A, Flynn RJ, Daly M, Langford TK, et al. Nuocytes represent a new innate effector leukocyte that mediates type-2 immunity. *Nature* (2010) 464(7293):1367–70. doi:10.1038/nature08900
- Hoyler T, Klose CS, Souabni A, Turqueti-Neves A, Pfeifer D, Rawlins EL, et al. The transcription factor GATA-3 controls cell fate and maintenance of type 2 innate lymphoid cells. *Immunity* (2012) 37(4):634–48. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2012.06.020
- Spooner CJ, Lesch J, Yan D, Khan AA, Abbas A, Ramirez-Carrozzi V, et al. Specification of type 2 innate lymphocytes by the transcriptional determinant Gfi1. Nat Immunol (2013) 14(12):1229–36. doi:10.1038/ni.2743

- Yang Q, Monticelli LA, Saenz SA, Chi AWS, Sonnenberg GF, Tang JB, et al. T cell factor 1 is required for group 2 innate lymphoid cell generation. *Immunity* (2013) 38(4):694–704. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2012.12.003
- Califano D, Cho JJ, Uddin MN, Lorentsen KJ, Yang Q, Bhandoola A, et al. Transcription factor Bcl11b controls identity and function of mature type 2 innate lymphoid cells. *Immunity* (2015) 43(2):354–68. doi:10.1016/j.immuni. 2015.07.005
- Yu Y, Wang C, Clare S, Wang JX, Lee SC, Brandt C, et al. The transcription factor Bcl11b is specifically expressed in group 2 innate lymphoid cells and is essential for their development. *J Exp Med* (2015) 212(6):865–74. doi:10.1084/ jem.20142318
- Walker JA, Oliphant CJ, Englezakis A, Yu Y, Clare S, Rodewald HR, et al. Bcl11b is essential for group 2 innate lymphoid cell development. *J Exp Med* (2015) 212(6):875–82. doi:10.1084/jem.20142224
- Zhang KN, Xu XY, Pasha MA, Siebel CW, Costello A, Haczku A, et al. Cutting edge: notch signaling promotes the plasticity of group-2 innate lymphoid cells. *J Immunol* (2017) 198(5):1798–803. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1601421
- Salimi M, Barlow JL, Saunders SP, Xue LZ, Gutowska-Owsiak D, Wang XW, et al. A role for IL-25 and IL-33-driven type-2 innate lymphoid cells in atopic dermatitis. *J Exp Med* (2013) 210(13):2939–50. doi:10.1084/jem. 20130351
- von Moltke J, Ji M, Liang HE, Locksley RM. Tuft-cell-derived IL-25 regulates an intestinal ILC2-epithelial response circuit. *Nature* (2016) 529(7585):221–5. doi:10.1038/nature16161
- Monticelli LA, Sonnenberg GF, Abt MC, Alenghat T, Ziegler CG, Doering TA, et al. Innate lymphoid cells promote lung-tissue homeostasis after infection with influenza virus. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12(11):1045–54. doi:10.1031/ ni.2131
- Mjosberg JM, Trifari S, Crellin NK, Peters CP, van Drunen CM, Piet B, et al. Human IL-25- and IL-33-responsive type 2 innate lymphoid cells are defined by expression of CRTH2 and CD161. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12(11):1055–62. doi:10.1038/ni.2104
- Kim BS, Siracusa MC, Saenz SA, Noti M, Monticelli LA, Sonnenberg GF, et al. TSLP elicits IL-33-independent innate lymphoid cell responses to promote skin inflammation. *Sci Transl Med* (2013) 5(170):170ra16. doi:10.1126/ scitranslmed.3005374
- Turner JE, Morrison PJ, Wilhelm C, Wilson M, Ahlfors H, Renauld JC, et al. IL-9-mediated survival of type 2 innate lymphoid cells promotes damage control in helminth-induced lung inflammation. *J Exp Med* (2013) 210(13):2951–65. doi:10.1084/jem.20130071
- Mohapatra A, Van Dyken SJ, Schneider C, Nussbaum JC, Liang HE, Locksley RM. Group 2 innate lymphoid cells utilize the IRF4-IL-9 module to coordinate epithelial cell maintenance of lung homeostasis. *Mucosal Immunol* (2016) 9(1):275–86. doi:10.1038/mi.2015.59
- Monticelli LA, Osborne LC, Noti M, Tran SV, Zaiss DM, Artis D. IL-33 promotes an innate immune pathway of intestinal tissue protection dependent on amphiregulin-EGFR interactions. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2015) 112(34):10762–7. doi:10.1073/pnas.1509070112
- Lee MW, Odegaard JI, Mukundan L, Qiu Y, Molofsky AB, Nussbaum JC, et al. Activated type 2 innate lymphoid cells regulate beige fat biogenesis. *Cell* (2015) 160(1–2):74–87. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2014.12.011
- Brestoff JR, Kim BS, Saenz SA, Stine RR, Monticelli LA, Sonnenberg GF, et al. Group 2 innate lymphoid cells promote beiging of white adipose tissue and limit obesity. *Nature* (2015) 519(7542):242–6. doi:10.1038/nature14115
- 45. Hazenberg MD, Spits H. Human innate lymphoid cells. *Blood* (2014) 124(5):700–9. doi:10.1182/blood-2013-11-427781
- Gasteiger G, Fan XY, Dikiy S, Lee SY, Rudensky AY. Tissue residency of innate lymphoid cells in lymphoid and nonlymphoid organs. *Science* (2015) 350(6263):981–5. doi:10.1126/science.aac9593
- Zhong C, Cui KR, Wilhelm C, Hu GQ, Mao KR, Belkaid Y, et al. Group 3 innate lymphoid cells continuously require the transcription factor GATA-3 after commitment. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17(2):169–78. doi:10.1038/ni.3318
- Kim MY, Kim KS, McConnell F, Lane P. Lymphoid tissue inducer cells: architects of CD4 immune responses in mice and men. *Clin Exp Immunol* (2009) 157(1):20–6. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2249.2009.03932.x
- Cherrier M, Sawa S, Eberl G. Notch, Id2, and RORgammat sequentially orchestrate the fetal development of lymphoid tissue inducer cells. *J Exp Med* (2012) 209(4):729–40. doi:10.1084/jem.20111594

- Ivanov II, Diehl GE, Littman DR. Lymphoid tissue inducer cells in intestinal immunity. Curr Top Microbiol Immunol (2006) 308:59–82. doi:10.1007/3-540-30657-9_3
- Takatori H, Kanno Y, Watford WT, Tato CM, Weiss G, Ivanov II, et al. Lymphoid tissue inducer-like cells are an innate source of IL-17 and IL-22. *J Exp Med* (2009) 206(1):35–41. doi:10.1084/jem.20072713
- Eberl G, Marmon S, Sunshine MJ, Rennert PD, Choi YW, Littman DR. An essential function for the nuclear receptor ROR gamma t in the generation of fetal lymphoid tissue inducer cells. *Nat Immunol* (2004) 5(1):64–73. doi:10.1038/ni1022
- Klose CS, Kiss EA, Schwierzeck V, Ebert K, Hoyler T, d'Hargues Y, et al. A T-bet gradient controls the fate and function of CCR6-RORgammat+innate lymphoid cells. *Nature* (2013) 494(7436):261–5. doi:10.1038/nature11813
- Mortha A, Chudnovskiy A, Hashimoto D, Bogunovic M, Spencer SP, Belkaid Y, et al. Microbiota-dependent crosstalk between macrophages and ILC3 promotes intestinal homeostasis. *Science* (2014) 343(6178):1477. doi:10.1126/ Science.1249288
- Yagi RJ, Zhong C, Northrup DL, Yu F, Bouladoux N, Spencer S, et al. The transcription factor GATA3 is critical for the development of all IL-7R alpha-expressing innate lymphoid cells. *Immunity* (2014) 40(3):378–88. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2014.01.012
- Serafini N, Klein Wolterink RG, Satoh-Takayama N, Xu W, Vosshenrich CA, Hendriks RW, et al. Gata3 drives development of RORgammat+ group 3 innate lymphoid cells. J Exp Med (2014) 211(2):199–208. doi:10.1084/jem.20131038
- Colonna M. Interleukin-22-producing natural killer cells and lymphoid tissue inducer-like cells in mucosal immunity. *Immunity* (2009) 31(1):15–23. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2009.06.008
- Sonnenberg GF, Monticelli LA, Elloso MM, Fouser LA, Artis D. CD4(+) lymphoid tissue-inducer cells promote innate immunity in the gut. *Immunity* (2011) 34(1):122–34. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2010.12.009
- Gladiator A, Wangler N, Trautwein-Weidner K, LeibundGut-Landmann S. Cutting edge: IL-17-secreting innate lymphoid cells are essential for host defense against fungal infection. *J Immunol* (2013) 190(2):521–5. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.1202924
- Hernandez PP, Mahlakoiv T, Yang I, Schwierzeck V, Nguyen N, Guendel F, et al. Interferon-lambda and interleukin 22 act synergistically for the induction of interferon-stimulated genes and control of rotavirus infection. *Nat Immunol* (2015) 16(7):698–707. doi:10.1038/ni.3180
- Powell N, Walker AW, Stolarczyk E, Canavan JB, Gokmen MR, Marks E, et al. The transcription factor T-bet regulates intestinal inflammation mediated by interleukin-7 receptor+ innate lymphoid cells. *Immunity* (2012) 37(4):674–84. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2012.09.008
- Qiu J, Guo XH, Chen ZME, He L, Sonnenberg GF, Artis D, et al. Group 3 innate lymphoid cells inhibit T-cell-mediated intestinal inflammation through aryl hydrocarbon receptor signaling and regulation of microflora. *Immunity* (2013) 39(2):386–99. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2013.08.002
- Pearson C, Thornton EE, McKenzie B, Schaupp AL, Huskens N, Griseri T, et al. ILC3 GM-CSF production and mobilisation orchestrate acute intestinal inflammation. *Elife* (2016) 5:e10066. doi:10.7554/eLife.10066
- Song C, Lee JS, Gilfillan S, Robinette ML, Newberry RD, Stappenbeck TS, et al. Unique and redundant functions of NKp46(+) ILC3s in models of intestinal inflammation. J Exp Med (2015) 212(11):1869–82. doi:10.1084/jem.20151403
- Eken A, Singh AK, Treuting PM, Oukka M. IL-23R(+) innate lymphoid cells induce colitis via interleukin-22-dependent mechanism. *Mucosal Immunol* (2014) 7(1):143–54. doi:10.1038/mi.2013.33
- Bouskra D, Brezillon C, Berard M, Werts C, Varona R, Boneca IG, et al. Lymphoid tissue genesis induced by commensals through NOD1 regulates intestinal homeostasis. *Nature* (2008) 456(7221):507–10. doi:10.1038/ nature07450
- Kanamori Y, Ishimaru K, Nanno M, Maki K, Ikuta K, Nariuchi H, et al. Identification of novel lymphoid tissues in murine intestinal mucosa where clusters of c-kit(+) IL-7R(+) Thy1(+) lympho-hemopoietic progenitors develop. J Exp Med (1996) 184(4):1449–59. doi:10.1084/jem.184.4.1449
- Taylor RT, Lugering A, Newell KA, Williams IR. Intestinal cryptopatch formation in mice requires lymphotoxin alpha and the lymphotoxin beta receptor. *J Immunol* (2004) 173(12):7183–9. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.173.12.7183
- Lugering A, Ross M, Sieker M, Heidemann J, Williams IR, Domschke W, et al. CCR6 identifies lymphoid tissue inducer cells within cryptopatches. *Clin Exp Immunol* (2010) 160(3):440–9. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2249.2010.04103.x

- Crome SQ, Nguyen LT, Lopez-Verges S, Yang SY, Martin B, Yam JY, et al. A distinct innate lymphoid cell population regulates tumor-associated T cells. *Nat Med* (2017) 23(3):368–75. doi:10.1038/nm.4278
- Ema M, Sogawa K, Watanabe N, Chujoh Y, Matsushita N, Gotoh O, et al. cDNA cloning and structure of mouse putative Ah receptor. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (1992) 184(1):246–53. doi:10.1016/0006-291X(92)91185-S
- Burbach KM, Poland A, Bradfield CA. Cloning of the Ah-receptor cDNA reveals a distinctive ligand-activated transcription factor. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* USA (1992) 89(17):8185–9. doi:10.1073/pnas.89.17.8185
- Marshall NB, Kerkvliet NI. Dioxin and immune regulation emerging role of aryl hydrocarbon receptor in the generation of regulatory T cells. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* (2010) 1183:25–37. doi:10.1111/j.1749-6632.2009.05125.x
- Zelante T, Iannitti RG, Cunha C, De Luca A, Giovannini G, Pieraccini G, et al. Tryptophan catabolites from microbiota engage aryl hydrocarbon receptor and balance mucosal reactivity via interleukin-22. *Immunity* (2013) 39(2):372–85. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2013.08.003
- Bjeldanes LF, Kim JY, Grose KR, Bartholomew JC, Bradfield CA. Aromatic hydrocarbon responsiveness-receptor agonists generated from indole-3-carbinol in vitro and in vivo: comparisons with 2,3,7,8-tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (1991) 88(21):9543–7. doi:10.1073/ pnas.88.21.9543
- Mezrich JD, Fechner JH, Zhang XJ, Johnson BP, Burlingham WJ, Bradfield CA. An interaction between kynurenine and the aryl hydrocarbon receptor can generate regulatory T cells. *J Immunol* (2010) 185(6):3190–8. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.0903670
- 77. Pongratz I, Mason GG, Poellinger L. Dual roles of the 90-kDa heat shock protein hsp90 in modulating functional activities of the dioxin receptor. Evidence that the dioxin receptor functionally belongs to a subclass of nuclear receptors which require hsp90 both for ligand binding activity and repression of intrinsic DNA binding activity. J Biol Chem (1992) 267(19):13728–34.
- Lees MJ, Peet DJ, Whitelaw ML. Defining the role for XAP2 in stabilization of the dioxin receptor. *J Biol Chem* (2003) 278(38):35878–88. doi:10.1074/jbc. M302430200
- 79. Nair SC, Toran EJ, Rimerman RA, Hjermstad S, Smithgall TE, Smith DF. A pathway of multi-chaperone interactions common to diverse regulatory proteins: estrogen receptor, Fes tyrosine kinase, heat shock transcription factor HSF1, and the aryl hydrocarbon receptor. *Cell Stress Chaperones* (1996) 1(4):237–50. doi:10.1379/1466-1268(1996)001<0237:APOMCI>2.3.CO;2
- Fukunaga BN, Probst MR, Reisz-Porszasz S, Hankinson O. Identification of functional domains of the aryl hydrocarbon receptor. *J Biol Chem* (1995) 270(49):29270–8. doi:10.1074/jbc.270.49.29270
- Furman DP, Oshchepkova EA, Oshchepkov DY, Shamanina MY, Mordvinov VA. Promoters of the genes encoding the transcription factors regulating the cytokine gene expression in macrophages contain putative binding sites for aryl hydrocarbon receptor. *Comput Biol Chem* (2009) 33(6):465–8. doi:10.1016/j. compbiolchem.2009.10.004
- Kim DW, Gazourian L, Quadri SA, Romieu-Mourez R, Sherr DH, Sonenshein GE. The RelA NF-kappaB subunit and the aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AhR) cooperate to transactivate the c-myc promoter in mammary cells. *Oncogene* (2000) 19(48):5498–506. doi:10.1038/sj.onc.1203945
- Cui G, Qin X, Wu L, Zhang Y, Sheng X, Yu Q, et al. Liver X receptor (LXR) mediates negative regulation of mouse and human Th17 differentiation. *J Clin Invest* (2011) 121(2):658–70. doi:10.1172/JCI42974
- Poland A, Knutson JC. 2,3,7,8-tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin and related halogenated aromatic hydrocarbons: examination of the mechanism of toxicity. *Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol* (1982) 22:517–54. doi:10.1146/annurev.pa.22. 040182.002505
- Stone TW, Darlington LG. Endogenous kynurenines as targets for drug discovery and development. *Nat Rev Drug Discov* (2002) 1(8):609–20. doi:10.1038/ nrd870
- Opitz CA, Litzenburger UM, Sahm F, Ott M, Tritschler I, Trump S, et al. An endogenous tumour-promoting ligand of the human aryl hydrocarbon receptor. *Nature* (2011) 478(7368):197–203. doi:10.1038/nature10491
- Heath-Pagliuso S, Rogers WJ, Tullis K, Seidel SD, Cenijn PH, Brouwer A, et al. Activation of the Ah receptor by tryptophan and tryptophan metabolites. *Biochemistry* (1998) 37(33):11508–15. doi:10.1021/bi980087p
- Bittinger MA, Nguyen LP, Bradfield CA. Aspartate aminotransferase generates proagonists of the aryl hydrocarbon receptor. *Mol Pharmacol* (2003) 64(3):550–6. doi:10.1124/mol.64.3.550

- Rannug A, Rannug U, Rosenkranz HS, Winqvist L, Westerholm R, Agurell E, et al. Certain photooxidized derivatives of tryptophan bind with very highaffinity to the Ah receptor and are likely to be endogenous signal substances. *J Biol Chem* (1987) 262(32):15422–7.
- Esser C, Rannug A. The aryl hydrocarbon receptor in barrier organ physiology, immunology, and toxicology. *Pharmacol Rev* (2015) 67(2):259–79. doi:10.1124/pr.114.009001
- Cervantes-Barragan L, Chai JN, Tianero MD, Di Luccia B, Ahern PP, Merriman J, et al. *Lactobacillus reuteri* induces gut intraepithelial CD4+CD8alphaalpha+Tcells.*Science*(2017)357(6353):806–10.doi:10.1126/ science.aah5825
- Lamas B, Richard ML, Leducq V, Pham HP, Michel ML, Da Costa G, et al. CARD9 impacts colitis by altering gut microbiota metabolism of tryptophan into aryl hydrocarbon receptor ligands. *Nat Med* (2016) 22(6):598. doi:10.1038/nm.4102
- Moura-Alves P, Fae K, Houthuys E, Dorhoi A, Kreuchwig A, Furkert J, et al. AhR sensing of bacterial pigments regulates antibacterial defence. *Nature* (2014) 512(7515):387–92. doi:10.1038/nature13684
- Veldhoen M, Hirota K, Westendorf AM, Buer J, Dumoutier L, Renauld JC, et al. The aryl hydrocarbon receptor links TH17-cell-mediated autoimmunity to environmental toxins. *Nature* (2008) 453(7191):106–9. doi:10.1038/ nature06881
- Martin B, Hirota K, Cua DJ, Stockinger B, Veldhoen M. Interleukin-17producing gammadelta T cells selectively expand in response to pathogen products and environmental signals. *Immunity* (2009) 31(2):321–30. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2009.06.020
- Vaidyanathan B, Chaudhry A, Yewdell WT, Angeletti D, Yen WF, Wheatley AK, et al. The aryl hydrocarbon receptor controls cell-fate decisions in B cells. *J Exp Med* (2017) 214(1):197–208. doi:10.1084/jem.20160789
- Villa M, Gialitakis M, Tolaini M, Ahlfors H, Henderson CJ, Wolf CR, et al. Aryl hydrocarbon receptor is required for optimal B-cell proliferation. *EMBO J* (2017) 36(1):116–28. doi:10.15252/embj.201695027
- Platzer B, Richter S, Kneidinger D, Waltenberger D, Woisetschlager M, Strobl H. Aryl hydrocarbon receptor activation inhibits in vitro differentiation of human monocytes and Langerhans dendritic cells. *J Immunol* (2009) 183(1):66–74. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.0802997
- Nguyen NT, Kimura A, Nakahama T, Chinen I, Masuda K, Nohara K, et al. Aryl hydrocarbon receptor negatively regulates dendritic cell immunogenicity via a kynurenine-dependent mechanism. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2010) 107(46):19961–6. doi:10.1073/pnas.1014465107
- 100. Li Y, Innocentin S, Withers DR, Roberts NA, Gallagher AR, Grigorieva EF, et al. Exogenous stimuli maintain intraepithelial lymphocytes via aryl hydrocarbon receptor activation. *Cell* (2011) 147(3):629–40. doi:10.1016/j. cell.2011.09.025
- 101. Robinette ML, Fuchs A, Cortez VS, Lee JS, Wang YM, Durum SK, et al. Transcriptional programs define molecular characteristics of innate lymphoid cell classes and subsets. *Nat Immunol* (2015) 16(3):306–17. doi:10.1038/ni.3094
- Wagage S, John B, Krock BL, Hall AO, Randall LM, Karp CL, et al. The aryl hydrocarbon receptor promotes IL-10 production by NK cells. *J Immunol* (2014) 192(4):1661–70. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1300497
- 103. Shin JH, Zhang LH, Murillo-Sauca O, Kim J, Kohrt HEK, Bui JD, et al. Modulation of natural killer cell antitumor activity by the aryl hydrocarbon receptor. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2013) 110(30):12391–6. doi:10.1073/ pnas.1302856110
- 104. Shin JH, Haggadone MD, Sunwoo JB. Transcription factor Dlx3 induces aryl hydrocarbon receptor promoter activity. *Biochem Biophys Rep* (2016) 7:353–60. doi:10.1016/j.bbrep.2016.06.023
- 105. Xia P, Liu J, Wang S, Ye B, Du Y, Xiong Z, et al. WASH maintains NKp46+ ILC3 cells by promoting AHR expression. *Nat Commun* (2017) 8:15685. doi:10.1038/ncomms15685
- 106. Schiering C, Wincent E, Metidji A, Iseppon A, Li Y, Potocnik AJ, et al. Feedback control of AHR signalling regulates intestinal immunity. *Nature* (2017) 542(7640):242–5. doi:10.1038/nature21080
- 107. Ye J, Qiu J, Bostick JW, Ueda A, Schjerven H, Li S, et al. The aryl hydrocarbon receptor preferentially marks and promotes gut regulatory T cells. *Cell Rep* (2017) 21(8):2277–90. doi:10.1016/j.celrep.2017.10.114
- Zhang LH, Shin JH, Haggadone MD, Sunwoo JB. The aryl hydrocarbon receptor is required for the maintenance of liver-resident natural killer cells. *J Exp Med* (2016) 213(11):2249–57. doi:10.1084/jem.20151998

- 109. Duerr CU, McCarthy CDA, Mindt BC, Rubio M, Meli AP, Pothlichet J, et al. Type I interferon restricts type 2 immunopathology through the regulation of group 2 innate lymphoid cells. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17(1):65. doi:10.1038/ ni.3308
- 110. Molofsky AB, Van Gool F, Liang HE, Van Dyken SJ, Nussbaum JC, Lee J, et al. Interleukin-33 and interferon-gamma counter-regulate group 2 innate lymphoid cell activation during immune perturbation. *Immunity* (2015) 43(1):161–74. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2015.05.019
- Badawy AA. Kynurenine pathway of tryptophan metabolism: regulatory and functional aspects. *Int J Tryptophan Res* (2017) 10:1178646917691938. doi:10.1177/1178646917691938
- 112. Jurgens B, Hainz U, Fuchs D, Felzmann T, Heitger A. Interferon-gammatriggered indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase competence in human monocyte-derived dendritic cells induces regulatory activity in allogeneic T cells. *Blood* (2009) 114(15):3235–43. doi:10.1182/blood-2008-12-195073
- 113. Yu X, Pappu R, Ramirez-Carrozzi V, Ota N, Caplazi P, Zhang J, et al. TNF superfamily member TL1A elicits type 2 innate lymphoid cells at mucosal barriers. *Mucosal Immunol* (2014) 7(3):730–40. doi:10.1038/mi.2013.92
- 114. Lim AI, Menegatti S, Bustamante J, Le Bourhis L, Allez M, Rogge L, et al. IL-12 drives functional plasticity of human group 2 innate lymphoid cells. *J Exp Med* (2016) 213(4):569–83. doi:10.1084/jem.20151750
- 115. Bernink JH, Peters CP, Munneke M, te Velde AA, Meijer SL, Weijer K, et al. Human type 1 innate lymphoid cells accumulate in inflamed mucosal tissues. *Nat Immunol* (2013) 14(3):221–9. doi:10.1038/ni.2534
- 116. Vonarbourg C, Mortha A, Bui VL, Hernandez PP, Kiss EA, Hoyler T, et al. Regulated expression of nuclear receptor RORgammat confers distinct functional fates to NK cell receptor-expressing RORgammat(+) innate lymphocytes. *Immunity* (2010) 33(5):736–51. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2010.10.017
- 117. Bernink JH, Krabbendam L, Germar K, de Jong E, Gronke K, Kofoed-Nielsen M, et al. Interleukin-12 and -23 control plasticity of CD127(+) group 1 and group 3 innate lymphoid cells in the intestinal lamina propria. *Immunity* (2015) 43(1):146–60. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2015.06.019
- 118. Hughes T, Briercheck EL, Freud AG, Trotta R, McClory S, Scoville SD, et al. The transcription factor AHR prevents the differentiation of a stage 3 innate lymphoid cell subset to natural killer cells. *Cell Rep* (2014) 8(1):150–62. doi:10.1016/j.celrep.2014.05.042
- 119. Bal SM, Bernink JH, Nagasawa M, Groot J, Shikhagaie MM, Golebski K, et al. IL-1 beta, IL-4 and IL-12 control the fate of group 2 innate lymphoid cells in human airway inflammation in the lungs. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17(6):636. doi:10.1038/ni.3444
- 120. Ohne Y, Silver JS, Thompson-Snipes L, Collet MA, Blanck JP, Cantarel BL, et al. IL-1 is a critical regulator of group 2 innate lymphoid cell function and plasticity (vol 17, pg 646, 2016). *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17(8):1005. doi:10.1038/ ni.3447
- 121. Silver JS, Kearley J, Copenhaver AM, Sanden C, Mori M, Yu L, et al. Inflammatory triggers associated with exacerbations of COPD orchestrate plasticity of group 2 innate lymphoid cells in the lungs (vol 17, pg 626, 2016). *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17(8):1005. doi:10.1038/ni.3443
- 122. Longman RS, Diehl GE, Victorio DA, Huh JR, Galan C, Miraldi ER, et al. CX(3)CR1(+) mononuclear phagocytes support colitis-associated innate lymphoid cell production of IL-22. *J Exp Med* (2014) 211(8):1571–83. doi:10.1084/jem.20140678
- 123. Mielke LA, Jones SA, Raverdeau M, Higgs R, Stefanska A, Groom JR, et al. Retinoic acid expression associates with enhanced IL-22 production by gammadelta T cells and innate lymphoid cells and attenuation of intestinal inflammation. J Exp Med (2013) 210(6):1117–24. doi:10.1084/jem.20121588
- 124. Satoh-Takayama N, Serafini N, Verrier T, Rekiki A, Renauld JC, Frankel G, et al. The chemokine receptor CXCR6 controls the functional topography of interleukin-22 producing intestinal innate lymphoid cells. *Immunity* (2014) 41(5):776–88. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2014.10.007
- 125. Boitano AE, Wang J, Romeo R, Bouchez LC, Parker AE, Sutton SE, et al. Aryl hydrocarbon receptor antagonists promote the expansion of human hematopoietic stem cells. *Science* (2010) 329(5997):1345–8. doi:10.1126/ science.1191536
- 126. Thordardottir S, Hangalapura BN, Hutten T, Cossu M, Spanholtz J, Schaap N, et al. The aryl hydrocarbon receptor antagonist StemRegenin 1 promotes human plasmacytoid and myeloid dendritic cell development from CD34+ hematopoietic progenitor cells. *Stem Cells Dev* (2014) 23(9):955–67. doi:10.1089/scd.2013.0521

- 127. Bankoti J, Rase B, Simones T, Shepherd DM. Functional and phenotypic effects of AhR activation in inflammatory dendritic cells. *Toxicol Appl Pharmacol* (2010) 246(1–2):18–28. doi:10.1016/j.taap.2010.03.013
- 128. Quintana FJ, Murugaiyan G, Farez MF, Mitsdoerffer M, Tukpah AM, Burns EJ, et al. An endogenous aryl hydrocarbon receptor ligand acts on dendritic cells and T cells to suppress experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2010) 107(48):20768–73. doi:10.1073/pnas.1009201107
- Goudot C, Coillard A, Villani AC, Gueguen P, Cros A, Sarkizova S, et al. Aryl hydrocarbon receptor controls monocyte differentiation into dendritic cells versus macrophages. *Immunity* (2017) 47(3):582. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2017.08.016
- 130. Flannigan KL, Ngo VL, Geem D, Harusato A, Hirota SA, Parkos CA, et al. IL-17A-mediated neutrophil recruitment limits expansion of segmented filamentous bacteria. *Mucosal Immunol* (2017) 10(3):673–84. doi:10.1038/ mi.2016.80
- Griffith JW, Sokol CL, Luster AD. Chemokines and chemokine receptors: positioning cells for host defense and immunity. *Annu Rev Immunol* (2014) 32:659–702. doi:10.1146/annurev-immunol-032713-120145
- 132. Shih VFS, Cox J, Kljavin NM, Dengler HS, Reichelt M, Kumar P, et al. Homeostatic IL-23 receptor signaling limits Th17 response through IL-22mediated containment of commensal microbiota. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2014) 111(38):13942–7. doi:10.1073/pnas.1323852111
- Ivanov II, Atarashi K, Manel N, Brodie EL, Shima T, Karaoz U, et al. Induction of intestinal Th17 cells by segmented filamentous bacteria. *Cell* (2009) 139(3):485–98. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2009.09.033
- 134. Goto Y, Panea C, Nakato G, Cebula A, Lee C, Diez MG, et al. Segmented filamentous bacteria antigens presented by intestinal dendritic cells drive mucosal Th17 cell differentiation. *Immunity* (2014) 40(4):594–607. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2014.03.005
- 135. Sano T, Huang WD, Hall JA, Yang Y, Chen A, Gavzy SJ, et al. An IL-23R/IL-22 circuit regulates epithelial serum amyloid A to promote local effector Th17 responses. *Cell* (2015) 163(2):381–93. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2015.08.061
- Atarashi K, Tanoue T, Ando M, Kamada N, Nagano Y, Narushima S, et al. Th17 cell induction by adhesion of microbes to intestinal epithelial cells. *Cell* (2015) 163(2):367–80. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2015.08.058
- 137. Pabst O, Herbrand H, Worbs T, Friedrichsen M, Yan S, Hoffmann MW, et al. Cryptopatches and isolated lymphoid follicles: dynamic lymphoid tissues dispensable for the generation of intraepithelial lymphocytes. *Eur J Immunol* (2005) 35(1):98–107. doi:10.1002/eji.200425432
- 138. Tsuji M, Suzuki K, Kitamura H, Maruya M, Kinoshita K, Ivanov II, et al. Requirement for lymphoid tissue-inducer cells in isolated follicle formation and T cell-independent immunoglobulin A generation in the gut. *Immunity* (2008) 29(2):261–71. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2008.05.014
- 139. Li J, Bhattacharya S, Zhou J, Phadnis-Moghe AS, Crawford RB, Kaminski NE. Aryl hydrocarbon receptor activation suppresses EBF1 and PAX5 and impairs human B lymphopoiesis. *J Immunol* (2017) 199(10):3504–15. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.1700289
- 140. Halim TY, Hwang YY, Scanlon ST, Zaghouani H, Garbi N, Fallon PG, et al. Group 2 innate lymphoid cells license dendritic cells to potentiate memory TH2 cell responses. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17(1):57–64. doi:10.1038/ni.3294
- 141. Schwartz C, Khan AR, Floudas A, Saunders SP, Hams E, Rodewald HR, et al. ILC2s regulate adaptive Th2 cell functions via PD-L1 checkpoint control. *J Exp Med* (2017) 214(9):2507–21. doi:10.1084/jem.20170051
- 142. Rauber S, Luber M, Weber S, Maul L, Soare A, Wohlfahrt T, et al. Resolution of inflammation by interleukin-9-producing type 2 innate lymphoid cells. *Nat Med* (2017) 23(8):938–44. doi:10.1038/nm.4373
- 143. Martin CE, Spasova DS, Frimpong-Boateng K, Kim HO, Lee M, Kim KS, et al. Interleukin-7 availability is maintained by a hematopoietic cytokine sink comprising innate lymphoid cells and T cells. *Immunity* (2017) 47(1):171. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2017.07.005
- 144. Oliphant CJ, Hwang YY, Walker JA, Salimi M, Wong SH, Brewer JM, et al. MHCII-mediated dialog between group 2 innate lymphoid cells and CD4(+) T cells potentiates type 2 Immunity and promotes parasitic helminth expulsion. *Immunity* (2014) 41(2):283–95. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2014.06.016
- 145. Hepworth MR, Monticelli LA, Fung TC, Ziegler CGK, Grunberg S, Sinha R, et al. Innate lymphoid cells regulate CD4(+) T-cell responses to intestinal commensal bacteria. *Nature* (2013) 498(7452):113. doi:10.1038/ nature12240

- 146. Hepworth MR, Fung TC, Masur SH, Kelsen JR, McConnell FM, Dubrot J, et al. Group 3 innate lymphoid cells mediate intestinal selection of commensal bacteria-specific CD4(+) T cells. *Science* (2015) 348(6238): 1031–5. doi:10.1126/science.aaa4812
- 147. Kim MY, Gaspal FMC, Wiggett HE, McConnell FM, Gulbranson-Judge A, Raykundalia C, et al. CD4(+)CD3(-) accessory cells costimulate primed CD4 T cells through OX40 and CD30 at sites where T cells collaborate with B cells. *Immunity* (2003) 18(5):643–54. doi:10.1016/S1074-7613(03) 00110-9
- 148. Kwong B, Rua R, Gao Y, Flickinger J Jr, Wang Y, Kruhlak MJ, et al. T-bet-dependent NKp46+ innate lymphoid cells regulate the onset of TH17-induced neuroinflammation. *Nat Immunol* (2017) 18(10):1117–27. doi:10.1038/ni.3816
- Goto Y, Obata T, Kunisawa J, Sato S, Ivanov II, Lamichhane A, et al. Innate lymphoid cells regulate intestinal epithelial cell glycosylation. *Science* (2014) 345(6202):1310. doi:10.1126/Science.1254009
- Lindemans CA, Calafiore M, Mertelsmann AM, O'Connor MH, Dudakov JA, Jenq RR, et al. Interleukin-22 promotes intestinal-stem-cell-mediated epithelial regeneration. *Nature* (2015) 528(7583):560–4. doi:10.1038/nature16460
- 151. Aparicio-Domingo P, Romera-Hernandez M, Karrich JJ, Cornelissen F, Papazian N, Lindenbergh-Kortleve DJ, et al. Type 3 innate lymphoid cells maintain intestinal epithelial stem cells after tissue damage. J Exp Med (2015) 212(11):1783–91. doi:10.1084/jem.20150318
- 152. Gury-BenAri M, Thaiss CA, Serafini N, Winter DR, Giladi A, Lara-Astiaso D, et al. The spectrum and regulatory landscape of intestinal innate lymphoid cells are shaped by the microbiome. *Cell* (2016) 166(5):1231. doi:10.1016/j. cell.2016.07.043
- 153. Ibiza S, Garcia-Cassani B, Ribeiro H, Carvalho T, Almeida L, Marques R, et al. Glial-cell-derived neuroregulators control type 3 innate lymphoid cells and gut defence. *Nature* (2016) 535(7612):440–3. doi:10.1038/nature18644
- 154. Klose CSN, Mahlakoiv T, Moeller JB, Rankin LC, Flamar AL, Kabata H, et al. The neuropeptide neuromedin U stimulates innate lymphoid cells and type 2 inflammation. *Nature* (2017) 549:282–6. doi:10.1038/nature23676
- Cardoso V, Chesne J, Ribeiro H, Garcia-Cassani B, Carvalho T, Bouchery T, et al. Neuronal regulation of type 2 innate lymphoid cells via neuromedin U. *Nature* (2017) 549(7671):277–81. doi:10.1038/nature23469
- 156. Wallrapp A, Riesenfeld SJ, Burkett PR, Abdulnour RE, Nyman J, Dionne D, et al. The neuropeptide NMU amplifies ILC2-driven allergic lung inflammation. *Nature* (2017) 549(7672):351–6. doi:10.1038/nature24029
- 157. Li S, Heller JJ, Bostick JW, Lee A, Schjerven H, Kastner P, et al. Ikaros inhibits group 3 innate lymphoid cell development and function by suppressing the aryl hydrocarbon receptor pathway. *Immunity* (2016) 45(1):185–97. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2016.06.027
- Rutz S, Noubade R, Eidenschenk C, Ota N, Zeng W, Zheng Y, et al. Transcription factor c-Maf mediates the TGF-beta-dependent suppression of IL-22 production in T(H)17 cells. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12(12):1238–45. doi:10.1038/ni.2134
- 159. Apetoh L, Quintana FJ, Pot C, Joller N, Xiao S, Kumar D, et al. The aryl hydrocarbon receptor interacts with c-Maf to promote the differentiation of type 1 regulatory T cells induced by IL-27. *Nat Immunol* (2010) 11(9):854–61. doi:10.1038/ni.1912
- 160. Vogel CF, Sciullo E, Li W, Wong P, Lazennec G, Matsumura F. RelB, a new partner of aryl hydrocarbon receptor-mediated transcription. *Mol Endocrinol* (2007) 21(12):2941–55. doi:10.1210/me.2007-0211
- 161. Vogel CF, Wu D, Goth SR, Baek J, Lollies A, Domhardt R, et al. Aryl hydrocarbon receptor signaling regulates NF-kappaB RelB activation during dendritic-cell differentiation. *Immunol Cell Biol* (2013) 91(9):568–75. doi:10.1038/ icb.2013.43
- 162. Chen PH, Chang H, Chang JT, Lin P. Aryl hydrocarbon receptor in association with RelA modulates IL-6 expression in non-smoking lung cancer. *Oncogene* (2012) 31(20):2555–65. doi:10.1038/onc.2011.438
- 163. Ohtake F, Baba A, Takada I, Okada M, Iwasaki K, Miki H, et al. Dioxin receptor is a ligand-dependent E3 ubiquitin ligase. *Nature* (2007) 446(7135):562–6. doi:10.1038/nature05683
- Luecke-Johansson S, Gralla M, Rundqvist H, Ho JC, Johnson RS, Gradin K, et al. A molecular mechanism to switch the aryl hydrocarbon receptor from a transcription factor to an E3 ubiquitin ligase. *Mol Cell Biol* (2017) 37(13). doi:10.1128/MCB.00630-16

- 165. Jaeger C, Tischkau SA. Role of aryl hydrocarbon receptor in circadian clock disruption and metabolic dysfunction. *Environ Health Insights* (2016) 10:133–41. doi:10.4137/EHI.S38343
- 166. Tischkau SA, Jaeger CD, Krager SL. Circadian clock disruption in the mouse ovary in response to 2,3,7,8-tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin. *Toxicol Lett* (2011) 201(2):116–22. doi:10.1016/j.toxlet.2010.12.013
- 167. Xu CX, Wang C, Krager SL, Bottum KM, Tischkau SA. Aryl hydrocarbon receptor activation attenuates Per1 gene induction and influences circadian clock resetting. *Toxicol Sci* (2013) 132(2):368–78. doi:10.1093/toxsci/ kfs345
- 168. Xu CX, Krager SL, Liao DF, Tischkau SA. Disruption of CLOCK-BMAL1 transcriptional activity is responsible for aryl hydrocarbon receptor-mediated regulation of period1 gene. *Toxicol Sci* (2010) 115(1):98–108. doi:10.1093/ toxsci/kfq022
- 169. Takayama T, Kamada N, Chinen H, Okamoto S, Kitazume MT, Chang J, et al. Imbalance of NKp44(+)NKp46(-) and NKp44(-)NKp46(+) natural killer cells in the intestinal mucosa of patients with Crohn's disease. *Gastroenterology* (2010) 139(3):882–92, 892.e1–3. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2010.05.040
- 170. Mizuno S, Mikami Y, Kamada N, Handa T, Hayashi A, Sato T, et al. Cross-talk between RORgammat+ innate lymphoid cells and intestinal macrophages induces mucosal IL-22 production in Crohn's disease. *Inflamm Bowel Dis* (2014) 20(8):1426–34. doi:10.1097/MIB.000000000000105
- Rutz S, Wang X, Ouyang W. The IL-20 subfamily of cytokines from host defence to tissue homeostasis. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2014) 14(12):783–95. doi:10.1038/nri3766
- 172. Geremia A, Arancibia-Carcamo CV, Fleming MP, Rust N, Singh B, Mortensen NJ, et al. IL-23-responsive innate lymphoid cells are increased in inflammatory bowel disease. J Exp Med (2011) 208(6):1127–33. doi:10.1084/ jem.20101712
- 173. Monteleone I, Rizzo A, Sarra M, Sica G, Sileri P, Biancone L, et al. Aryl hydrocarbon receptor-induced signals up-regulate IL-22 production and inhibit inflammation in the gastrointestinal tract. *Gastroenterology* (2011) 141(1):237–48, 248.e1. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2011.04.007
- Benson JM, Shepherd DM. Aryl hydrocarbon receptor activation by TCDD reduces inflammation associated with Crohn's disease. *Toxicol Sci* (2011) 120(1):68–78. doi:10.1093/toxsci/kfq360
- 175. Heller F, Fuss IJ, Nieuwenhuis EE, Blumberg RS, Strober W. Oxazolone colitis, a Th2 colitis model resembling ulcerative colitis, is mediated by IL-13-producing NK-T cells. *Immunity* (2002) 17(5):629–38. doi:10.1016/ S1074-7613(02)00453-3
- 176. Huang Z, Jiang YC, Yang Y, Shao J, Sun XL, Chen JN, et al. 3,3 '-Diindolylmethane alleviates oxazolone-induced colitis through Th2/ Th17 suppression and Treg induction. *Mol Immunol* (2013) 53(4):335–44. doi:10.1016/j.molimm.2012.09.007
- 177. Neurath MF. Cytokines in inflammatory bowel disease. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2014) 14(5):329-42. doi:10.1038/nri3661
- Sedhom MAK, Pichery M, Murdoch JR, Foligne B, Ortega N, Normand S, et al. Neutralisation of the interleukin-33/ST2 pathway ameliorates experimental colitis through enhancement of mucosal healing in mice. *Gut* (2013) 62(12):1714–23. doi:10.1136/gutjnl-2011-301785
- 179. Pastorelli L, Garg RR, Hoang SB, Spina L, Mattioli B, Scarpa M, et al. Epithelial-derived IL-33 and its receptor ST2 are dysregulated in ulcerative

colitis and in experimental Th1/Th2 driven enteritis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2010) 107(17):8017–22. doi:10.1073/pnas.0912678107

- Zenewicz LA, Flavell RA. Recent advances in IL-22 biology. Int Immunol (2011) 23(3):159–63. doi:10.1093/intimm/dxr001
- 181. Fahy JV. Type 2 inflammation in asthma present in most, absent in many (vol 15, pg 57, 2015). Nat Rev Immunol (2015) 15(2):130. doi:10.1038/nri3807
- McKenzie AN. Type-2 innate lymphoid cells in asthma and allergy. Ann Am Thorac Soc (2014) 11(Suppl 5):S263–70. doi:10.1513/AnnalsATS. 201403-097AW
- 183. Smith SG, Chen R, Kjarsgaard M, Huang C, Oliveria JP, O'Byrne PM, et al. Increased numbers of activated group 2 innate lymphoid cells in the airways of patients with severe asthma and persistent airway eosinophilia. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* (2016) 137(1):75–86.e8. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2015. 05.037
- Li XM, Peng J, Gu W, Guo XJ. TCDD-induced activation of aryl hydrocarbon receptor inhibits Th17 polarization and regulates non-eosinophilic airway inflammation in asthma. *PLoS One* (2016) 11(3):e0150551. doi:10.1371/ journal.pone.0150551
- Thatcher TH, Williams MA, Pollock SJ, McCarthy CE, Lacy SH, Phipps RP, et al. Endogenous ligands of the aryl hydrocarbon receptor regulate lung dendritic cell function. *Immunology* (2016) 147(1):41–54. doi:10.1111/ imm.12540
- Luebke RW, Copeland CB, Daniels M, Lambert AL, Gilmour MI. Suppression of allergic immune responses to house dust mite (HDM) in rats exposed to 2,3,7,8-TCDD. *Toxicol Sci* (2001) 62(1):71–9. doi:10.1093/toxsci/62.1.71
- Wang YH, Wills-Karp M. The potential role of interleukin-17 in severe asthma. Curr Allergy Asthma Rep (2011) 11(5):388–94. doi:10.1007/ s11882-011-0210-y
- Murray IA, Patterson AD, Perdew GH. Aryl hydrocarbon receptor ligands in cancer: friend and foe. *Nat Rev Cancer* (2014) 14(12):801–14. doi:10.1038/ nrc3846
- Triantafillidis JK, Nasioulas G, Kosmidis PA. Colorectal cancer and inflammatory bowel disease: epidemiology, risk factors, mechanisms of carcinogenesis and prevention strategies. *Anticancer Res* (2009) 29(7):2727–37.
- 190. Kirchberger S, Royston DJ, Boulard O, Thornton E, Franchini F, Szabady RL, et al. Innate lymphoid cells sustain colon cancer through production of interleukin-22 in a mouse model. *J Exp Med* (2013) 210(5):917–31. doi:10.1084/ jem.20122308

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

The reviewer MC and handling editor declared their shared affiliation.

Copyright © 2018 Li, Bostick and Zhou. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Metabolic Regulation of Innate Lymphoid Cell-Mediated Tissue Protection—Linking the Nutritional State to Barrier Immunity

Christoph Wilhelm*, Schekufe Kharabi Masouleh and Alexander Kazakov

Unit for Immunopathology, Department of Clinical Chemistry and Clinical Pharmacology, University Hospital Bonn, University of Bonn, Bonn, Germany

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Chiara Romagnani, Deutsches Rheuma-Forschungszentrum (DRFZ), Germany

Reviewed by:

Fumio Takei, University of British Columbia, Canada Cyril Seillet, Walter and Eliza Hall Institute of Medical Research, Australia

*Correspondence:

Christoph Wilhelm christoph.wilhelm@uni-bonn.de

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to NK and Innate Lymphoid Cell Biology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

> Received: 19 September 2017 Accepted: 23 November 2017 Published: 07 December 2017

Citation:

Wilhelm C, Kharabi Masouleh S and Kazakov A (2017) Metabolic Regulation of Innate Lymphoid Cell-Mediated Tissue Protection – Linking the Nutritional State to Barrier Immunity. Front. Immunol. 8:1742. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.01742 Innate lymphoid cells (ILC) are a recently described group of tissue-resident immune cells that play essential roles in maintaining and protecting the tissue barrier against invading pathogens. Extensive research has revealed that ILC-mediated immune responses are controlled by dietary components and metabolites. An additional role of ILC as important direct regulators of host metabolism and glucose tolerance is emerging. This suggests that ILC may act as key dietary sensors integrating nutritional and metabolic stress to facilitate both maintenance of barrier sites and a coordinated immune response protecting these tissues. In this respect, investigations have begun to determine how different ILC responses are metabolically fueled and the impact of nutrient availability on the regulation of ILC function. Here, we discuss the current literature concerning dietary and metabolic control of ILC. In particular, we address whether the dietary and metabolic control of ILC and their simultaneous influence on host metabolism may function as a coordinated program of barrier defense.

Keywords: innate lymphoid cells, metabolic syndrome, allergic inflammation, immunometabolism, aryl hydrocarbon receptor, vitamin A, lipid mediators

INTRODUCTION

Innate lymphoid cells (ILC) have recently emerged as an integral component of tissue immunity with several subsets described both in mice and man (1, 2). Type 1 ILC (ILC1) including NK cells express the transcription factor T-bet, produce the cytokine interferon (IFN)- γ , and are implicated in protection against intracellular pathogens such as *Toxoplasma gondii* (3, 4). ILC2 express the transcription factor GATA-3 and produce the cytokines interleukin (IL)-5, IL-9, IL-13, and amphiregulin, promoting immunity against helminth infections and tissue repair but also allergic inflammation and asthma (1, 5). By contrast, ILC3 are characterized by the expression of the

Abbreviations: AA, arachidonic acid; AAM, alternatively activated macrophage; AhR, aryl hydrocarbon receptor; AHR, airway hyperreactivity; Arg1, Arginase 1; CAM, classically activated macrophage; CRTH2, chemokine receptor homologous molecule expressed on Th2 lymphocytes; CYP1, cytochrome P4501; DC, dendritic cells; FAO, fatty acid oxidation; IFN-γ, interferon-γ; IL, interleukin; ILC, innate lymphoid cells; HFD, high-fat diet; LTD₄, leukotriene D4; LTi, lymphoid tissue inducer cell; LTs, leukotriens; LXA4, lipoxin A4; LXs, lipoxins; MetEnk, methionine-enkephalin; OXPHOS, oxidative phosphorylation; PGD₂, prostaglandin D2; PGE₂, prostaglandin E2; PGs, prostaglandins; PUFA, Omega-3 polyunsaturated fatty acid; RA, retinoic acid; RAR, retinoic acid receptor; RXR, retinoic X receptor; TCDD, 2,3,7,8-tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin; Treg, cell T regulatory cell; UCP1, uncoupling protein 1; VAT, visceral adipose tissue.

transcription factor RORyt and the cytokines IL-22 and IL-17 (1). Both cytokines mediate anti-bacterial immune responses and prevent bacterial translocation across barriers. However, aberrant regulation of ILC3 and in particular the expression of IL-17 is a potential driver of chronic gastrointestinal inflammation (1, 6, 7). Exposure to cytokines results in the activation of ILC and both IL-12 and IL-18 stimulate ILC1, the epithelial cell-derived cytokines IL-25, IL-33, or TSLP lead to the activation of ILC2, while ILC3 readily respond to IL-1 and IL-23 with the production of IL-22 (1).

Current data suggest that ILC may play an additional role by maintaining metabolic regulation and glucose tolerance of the host (8–10). Simultaneously, specific ILC functions appear to be coupled to the availability of nutrients and diet-derived factors (11–18). Thus, the function of ILC may extend beyond the simple maintenance of barrier surfaces to the maintenance of body homeostasis and metabolic control of the organism. Here, we discuss the function of ILC in the context of these new findings.

CONTROL OF ILC BARRIER FUNCTION BY DIETARY-DERIVED PRODUCTS

The intestinal immune system is equipped to directly sense and react to dietary nutrients and substances (19). This sensing is largely dependent on the expression of specialized receptors many of which belong. This includes receptors for the recognition of vitamin A and tryptophan metabolites, the retinoic acid receptors (RAR) and aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AhR), respectively. Of note, both receptors are expressed in ILC suggesting a particular importance of these pathways for ILC-mediated barrier immunity.

Vitamin A

Vitamin A is a fat-soluble essential micronutrient obtained through the diet as carotenoids (in fruits and vegetables), or as vitamin A itself in the form of retinyl esters (in foods of animal origin) (20). RA is required for the growth and development of the organism but also has profound effects on the immune system controlling innate and adaptive immune responses (19, 21-23). Lately, the essential effects of RA in control of ILC3 responses were revealed (14-16, 24). Animals deficient in vitamin A, display reduced numbers of ILC3 in contrast to mice fed vitamin A. This reduction in ILC3 has functional consequences for intestinal immunity, as these mice are more susceptible to infection with the bacterial pathogen Citrobacter rodentium than vitamin A competent animals (15). This was primarily due to a lack of ILC3mediated IL-22. Conversely, delivery of exogenous RA drives production of IL-22 from ILC3, which in turn protects against C. rodentium and ameliorates the pathology of DSS-induced colitis (14). RA appears to control ILC3 on multiple levels. Activated RAR binds directly to *il22* and *rorc* promoter regions in ILC3, as well as promoting transcriptional activity of genes important for ILC3 development and function (14, 16). Moreover, homing of ILC3, but not ILC2, to the gut depends on RA, which upregulates CCR9 and $\alpha_4\beta_7$ (25). Finally, this axis appears to be active in humans, since ILC3 differentiation, IL-22 production, and RORyt-mediated conversion of human ILC1 to ILC3 also relies

on RA (26). The effects of vitamin A deficiency extends to development of the immune system, as inhibition of maternal uptake of retinoids early in ontogeny impairs the development of lymphoid tissue inducer cells and, thus, the development of secondary lymphoid organs of the offspring (16). In addition to its effects on ILC3, RA suppresses ILC2 through downregulation of IL-7Ra (15). Although, the molecular basis and why this mechanism is only affecting ILC2 is unknown, increased IL-7Rα expression in the absence of RA may enable ILC2 to compete more efficiently for limiting intestinal IL-7. This may be particular effective since the maintenance and differentiation of ILC3 is simultaneously decreased. Thus, vitamin A deficiency induces an adaptation of the intestinal immune response by adjusting the proportions of ILC2 and ILC3, resulting in expansion of IL-13 producing ILC2 and efficient expulsion of helminth (15) (Figure 1A). This enables maintenance of the intestinal barrier in the context of chronic parasite infections, but not bacterial infections.

Ligands Activating the AhR

Ahr, best known for its ability to metabolize environmental toxins, was recently shown to directly effect immune cells, including ILC3 through tryptophan-derived metabolites (11-13, 27). These metabolites are formed either exogenously directly from the diet (often found in Brassicaceae such as cabbage or broccoli) or produced endogenously (mostly tryptophan-derived metabolites). Disruption of AhR signaling resulted in a loss of ILC3 and a decrease in IL-22 production, most likely due to loss of AhR binding to the il22 promoter region (11-13). Consequently, AhRdeficient mice or mice fed a AhR-ligand deficient diet failed to clear intestinal bacterial infections (11-13). The importance of endogenous AhR ligands is further emphasized by constitutive intestinal expression of cytochrome P4501 (CYP1) enzymes, which are necessary for detoxification and degradation of AhR ligands (28, 29). Constitutive expression of Cyp1a1 resulted in reduced ILC3 numbers, decreased Th17 differentiation, and increased susceptibility to intestinal infection (30). This was mediated by constant depletion of endogenous AhR ligands and could be counterbalanced by increasing the availability of external dietary ligands. Interestingly, internal ligands may be provided by commensal bacteria such as Lactobacilli, which may help to prevent infections with Candida albicans through increased expression of IL-22 (31). However, this effect was dependent on unrestricted access to dietary tryptophan. Thus, the dietary availability of both RAR and AhR ligands is crystalizing as a key feature controlling ILC3-mediated barrier protection against bacterial pathogens (Figure 1A).

Lipid Mediators

Lipids are a third class of dietary components in direct control of immune functions (32). The majority of immunologically active lipid mediators, including PGs, leukotrienes (LTs), and lipoxins (LXs), are derived from arachidonic acid (AA). AA is synthesized from the essential polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFAs) α -linolenic acid (18:3) and linoleic acid (18:2), critically linking the dietary supply of lipids to the ability to generate lipid signaling molecules. The importance of these lipid mediators in ILC function is multifaceted. PGD₂ receptor [chemokine



receptor homologous molecule expressed on Th2 lymphocytes or (CRTH2)] is used as a defining feature of human ILC2, pointing to a particular importance of PGs in the regulation of ILC2 responses (33). Indeed, PGD₂ acts as a strong chemoattractant and activator of ILC2 in the context of inflammation in mouse and man, but is negligible for their maintenance (34, 35). These features make CRTH2 a promising target in clinical trials for the treatment of asthma (36). Additional lipid signaling molecules of ILC2-mediated pathology include LT, which, in concert with IL-33, act to amplify ILC2-driven airway inflammation (37, 38). Leukotriene D₄ (LTD₄) also mediates barrier protection by promoting ILC2-derived IL-4 and induction of Th2 cell responses in helminth infections (39). The inflammatory potential of some lipid mediators is counterbalanced by the pro-resolving function of others. LXA₄ is capable of suppressing PGD₂ driven IL-13 secretion by ILC2, while PGI₂ suppresses ILC2 functions in both mice and humans (40, 41). PGI₂-receptor (IP)-deficient mice display features of uncontrolled ILC2-mediated lung pathology upon intranasal challenge with the fungus *Alternaria alternata* (41). In this study Cicaprost, a PGI₂ analog, showed promising therapeutic potential as it limits the secretion of pro-inflammatory cytokines from ILC2. A more indirect effect was observed for maresin-1, a pro-resolving mediator derived from Omega-3 PUFAs, which suppresses ILC2-derived IL-5 and IL-13 through the induction of T regulatory cells (Tregs) and TGF- β secretion (42). Finally, by binding to the receptor EP_4 , PGE_2 can prevent systemic inflammation through increased ILC3-derived IL-22 (43). Consequently, lipid mediators are essential modulators of ILC-mediated barrier immunity in general, but in particular of ILC2-mediated immune functions (**Figure 1A**).

ILC in Control of Host Metabolism

ILC2 are a cell type considered to be dedicated to the defense and maintenance of the tissue barrier. However, the first description of ILC2 as a unique cell population was as resident cells of the mesenteric fat (44). This finding eventually led to the discovery that ILC2 are a major component of healthy but not obese adipose tissue, important for the maintenance of a lean state in mice and humans (8-10, 45). Non-obese adipose tissue-infiltrating immune cells mainly consist of alternatively activated macrophages (AAM), eosinophils, Tregs, and ILC2 (8, 45-47). This homeostasis is perturbed in high-fat diet (HFD) induced obesity, where a loss of ILC2 coincides with increases in ILC1, neutrophils, inflammatory macrophages, and activated T cells (8, 45, 46, 48, 49). The importance of ILC2 in regulation of host metabolism was further demonstrated by depletion of ILC2 in wild-type or in obese Rag1^{-/-} mice, which increased weight gain and glucose intolerance (10). Additionally, gain- and loss-of-function studies have verified the importance of IL-33 or IL-25 stimulated ILC2 in white adipose tissue homeostasis. Treating obese mice with IL-33 or IL-25 results in weight loss and increased glucose tolerance, while the opposite effect is observed in mice lacking IL-33, which demonstrates the importance of activated ILC2 for the overall metabolic fitness of the organism (8-10).

Multiple mechanisms of action have been proposed for ILC2 to control host metabolism. One includes that type 2 cytokines, such as IL-5 and IL-13, induce AAM and the accumulation of eosinophils. Both cell types promote the beiging of white adipocytes (9, 50), AAM potentially through the release of noradrenalin and induction of thermogenesis in brown and lipolysis in white adipocytes (51). Lack of IL-13 is associated with weight gain, reduced eosinophils and AAM in adipose tissue (10). However, the direct involvement of AAM in adipocyte metabolism was lately challenged (52), hence more research is needed to identify the exact modes of action. Besides these effects, eosinophil and ILC2-derived IL-4 directly prompted the proliferation and differentiation of adipocyte precursors into beige adipocytes (9). Beige fat is characterized by large quantities of mitochondria and expression of uncoupling protein 1 (UCP1) (53, 54). Here, IL-33 mediated release of methionine-enkephalin from ILC2 increases UCP1 expression, thermogenesis and beiging of white adipose tissue. This results in accelerated energy expenditure preventing obesity and metabolic inflammation (8). However, IL-33 may be able to directly induce beiging of white adipose tissue by regulating the appropriate splicing of ucp1 mRNA (55). In support of a direct mode of action, IL-33 can prevent adipose tissue inflammation through induction of lipolysis (56).

Although the majority of reports investigated the role of ILC2 in control of host metabolism, one study emphasized the importance of IL-22 expression from ILC3 and T cells for the prevention of diabetes and obesity. Mice displaying genetic ablation of the IL-22 receptor gene were prone to development HFD

induced obesity and insulin resistance (57). IL-22 promoted the expression of genes involved in triglyceride lipolysis and fatty acid oxidation (FAO) in adipocytes. Treatment of obese mice with IL-22 suppressed TNF- α expression in visceral adipose tissue (VAT) and improved insulin resistance (57). Finally, a functional switch from cytotoxic to IFN- γ producing ILC1 may promote the inflammatory state in obesity. This may be mediated by simultaneous activation of classically activated macrophages and inhibition of IL-33-induced ILC2 in VAT by IFN- γ (48, 58, 59). Thus, the accumulation of these data suggests a role of ILC beyond the guarding functions at barrier sites, in the maintenance of host metabolism and prevention of obesity-associated inflammation (**Figure 1B**).

METABOLIC REGULATION OF ILC

A prerequisite to a better understanding of the regulation of the immune system by dietary components and metabolites is to reveal the metabolic constrains fueling immune cells. Recent advances were made to understand the metabolism of T cells. Naïve T cells are quiescent before activation and rely on FAO and oxidative phosphorylation (OXPHOS) involving the mitochondria (60). Upon antigen encounter and activation, the metabolic requirements of T cells rapidly adapt to match a high energy demand required for proliferation, growth, and cytokine production (61, 62). This is achieved by a switch to aerobic glycolysis, a metabolic process that generates less ATP molecules than OXPHOS but is performed at a faster rate (62). After pathogen clearance, remaining T cells become long-lived memory T cells, which in contrast to effector T cells mainly depend on mitochondrial FAO for persistence and function (62). Despite the relative abundance of data available describing the metabolic control of T cells little data exist revealing the metabolic regulation of ILC.

Metabolic Regulation of ILC1

The primary role of ILC1 including NK cells is the protection of the host against intracellular pathogens and tumors. In analogy to naive T cells, freshly isolated splenic NK cells preferentially use OXPHOS over glycolysis prior to activation (63) (Figure 2A). Activation of splenic NK cells in vivo with poly(I:C) (activating toll-like receptor 3 and Rig-I) resulted in increased uptake of the glucose analog 2-NBDG and expression of the L-amino acid transporter CD98, suggesting dependence on glutamine and glucose metabolism upon activation. Indeed, metabolic profiling of in vitro activated NK cells demonstrated induction of both glycolysis and OXPHOS, although extended stimulation with high dose IL-15 (100 ng/ml for 18-120 h) was required for significant induction of glycolysis (63, 64). These findings apply to human NK cells, suggesting a conserved mode of action in mammals (65). The bioenergetic adaptation of NK cells upon activation is regulated by the mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) and both in vitro and in vivo stimulation with IL-15 or poly:IC, respectively, increased mTOR activity (64, 66). Targeting mTOR with rapamycin decreased expression of both IFN-y and granzyme B in vivo and in vitro but also in cultured human NK cells (64, 66). The functions of mTor are cell intrinsic, since acute genetic deletion of mTOR in NKp46 expressing cells and transfer



results in increased uptake of glucose and increased mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR)-dependent glycolysis.

into wild-type mice, revealed a metabolic disadvantage in nutrient uptake and activation (64). Thus, in analogy to T cells, the activation of NK cells favors glycolysis, a switch recently shown to be controlled by the transcription factor Srebp (67) (**Figure 2B**). Interestingly, blocking mTOR signaling in the resolution phase of inflammation has the opposite effect and promotes the survival of memory NK cells through stimulation of autophagy as does the treatment of mice with the anti-diabetic drug metformin (68, 69).

Metabolic Regulation of ILC2

Nonetheless, whether induction of glycolysis upon activation is a defining feature of all ILC populations remains unclear. A recent study demonstrated that amino acid metabolism might play a central role for the regulation of ILC2. Arginase-1 (Arg1), essential for the metabolism of L-arginine into urea and ornithine, is expressed by progenitor and mature ILC2. In a model of allergen-induced airway inflammation, genetic deletion of Arg1 in all lymphocytes reduced the amount and proliferation of ILC2 and inflammation (17). The overall reduction of ILC2 was caused by decreased conversion of L-arginine into polyamines, which impaired aerobic glycolysis fueling ILC2 proliferation and accumulation (17). By contrast, deletion of Arg1 in macrophages and neutrophils had no effect on overall pathology. This supports the idea that ILC2-specific expression of Arg1 is a critical driver of airway inflammation and was the first report demonstrating a potential role of glycolysis for the pathogenicity of lung resident ILC2 (**Figure 2C**).

Yet, this finding appears to contradict other studies suggesting a gene expression pattern enriched for FA metabolism in intestinal ILC2 (70). In support of this assumption, intestinal ILC including ILC2 acquire high amounts of FA from the environment in comparison to other tissue-resident cell types such as Tregs (18). In particular, proliferation and accumulation of ILC2 in the context of malnutrition caused by vitamin A deficiency was fueled through increased uptake of extracellular lipids. Supporting the idea of a preferential dependence on FA metabolism, inhibition of systemic FAO by treatment with etomoxir impaired accumulation of ILC2, the production of IL-5 and IL-13 and ablated anti-helminth immune responses (Figure 2C) (18). Similar effects were observed by inhibition of FA uptake by the lipase inhibitor orlistat but not upon impairment of systemic glycolysis. Thus, proliferation and effector functions of ILC2 may be based on a unique FA-fueled metabolic program functioning in settings of low glucose availability and malnutrition.

CONCLUDING REMARKS: METABOLIC CONTROL OF ILC AS COORDINATED PROGRAM OF BARRIER DEFENSE?

Taken together, can we identify a common nominator to understand the specific function of each ILC subset by linking the dietary and metabolic control to the corresponding effector function? One obvious difference is the relative dependence of ILC3 on dietary components, such as AhR ligands or vitamin A metabolites. Thus, the functionality of ILC3 maintaining barrier integrity and fighting intestinal pathogens appears to be critically linked to the availability of food-derived metabolites. Although, few data are available on the metabolic control of ILC3, gene expression analysis identified carbohydrate metabolism and glycolysis as a potentially defining metabolic feature of ILC3 (71). Lack of RA results in downregulation of genes involved in glycolysis (18), which could explain the subsequent loss of ILC3 in vitamin A deficiency. In addition, AhR deficiency may increase FAO and protect against HFD-induced obesity (72). Accordingly, dietary-derived tryptophan and vitamin A metabolites may both fuel glycolysis in ILC3, linking the effector function and the metabolic program of ILC3 to dietary availability. Along the same lines, anti-viral immunity mediated by ILC1 likewise appears to depend on glycolysis. Thus, we propose that acute infection-induced ILC predominately use glycolysis to mediate barrier protection against invading pathogens and that this function is closely coupled to nutritional availability. By contrast, the maintenance and function of damaged-induced ILC2 appears to

REFERENCES

- Artis D, Spits H. The biology of innate lymphoid cells. Nature (2015) 517:293-301. doi:10.1038/nature14189
- Spits H, Artis D, Colonna M, Diefenbach A, Di Santo JP, Eberl G, et al. Innate lymphoid cells – a proposal for uniform nomenclature. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2013) 13:145–9. doi:10.1038/nri3365
- Fuchs A, Vermi W, Lee JS, Lonardi S, Gilfillan S, Newberry RD, et al. Intraepithelial type 1 innate lymphoid cells are a unique subset of IL-12and IL-15-responsive IFN-γ-producing cells. *Immunity* (2013) 38:769–81. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2013.02.010
- 4. Klose CSN, Flach M, Möhle L, Rogell L, Hoyler T, Ebert K, et al. Differentiation of type 1 ILCs from a common progenitor to all helper-like innate lymphoid cell lineages. *Cell* (2014) 157:340–56. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2014.03.030
- Licona-Limón P, Kim LK, Palm NW, Flavell RA. TH2, allergy and group 2 innate lymphoid cells. *Nat Immunol* (2013) 14:536–42. doi:10.1038/ni.2617
- Buonocore S, Ahern PP, Uhlig HH, Ivanov II, Littman DR, Maloy KJ, et al. Innate lymphoid cells drive IL-23 dependent innate intestinal pathology. *Nature* (2010) 464:1371–5. doi:10.1038/nature08949
- Geremia A, Arancibia-Cárcamo CV, Fleming MPP, Rust N, Singh B, Mortensen NJ, et al. IL-23-responsive innate lymphoid cells are increased in inflammatory bowel disease. *J Exp Med* (2011) 208:1127–33. doi:10.1084/ jem.20101712
- Brestoff JR, Kim BS, Saenz SA, Stine RR, Monticelli LA, Sonnenberg GF, et al. Group 2 innate lymphoid cells promote beiging of white adipose tissue and limit obesity. *Nature* (2015) 519:242–6. doi:10.1038/nature14115
- 9. Lee M-W, Odegaard JI, Mukundan L, Qiu Y, Molofsky AB, Nussbaum JC, et al. Activated type 2 innate lymphoid cells regulate beige fat biogenesis. *Cell* (2014) 160:74–87. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2014.12.011
- Hams E, Locksley RM, McKenzie ANJ, Fallon PG. Cutting edge: IL-25 elicits innate lymphoid type 2 and type II NKT cells that regulate obesity in mice. *J Immunol* (2013) 191:5349–53. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1301176

be controlled by host-derived metabolites, lipids in particular. Tissue damage caused by helminth infections requires ILC2 activation and repair. Assuming that such responses are critically dependent on FA availability, lipid mobilization may be crucial to fuel ILC2 functions, which as a side effect may prevent the development of metabolic syndrome. Furthermore, different metabolic constrains in obesity, such as high blood glucose may impose on the metabolic maintenance of adipose ILC2, which ultimately results in a loss of these cells and aggravation of metabolic inflammation. Finally, a different physiological context of ILC2 activation outside helminth-induced tissue repair could explain a divergent metabolic program of allergen-induced ILC2 (17). In conclusion, the metabolic control of ILC and the corresponding effector functions may be intimately intertwined, which offers a new approach to study ILC responses by unraveling their metabolic profile.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors listed have made a substantial, direct, and intellectual contribution to the work and approved it for publication.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This work was supported by the NRW-Return programme of the Ministry for Science and Education of North-Rhine-Westfalia and the Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft DFG [program grant from the DFG (SPP1937)]. CW is a member of the DFG Excellence Cluster ImmunoSensation.

- Lee JS, Cella M, McDonald KG, Garlanda C, Kennedy GD, Nukaya M, et al. AHR drives the development of gut ILC22 cells and postnatal lymphoid tissues via pathways dependent on and independent of Notch. *Nat Immunol* (2012) 13:144–51. doi:10.1038/ni.2187
- Kiss EA, Vonarbourg C, Kopfmann S, Hobeika E, Finke D, Esser C, et al. Natural aryl hydrocarbon receptor ligands control organogenesis of intestinal lymphoid follicles. *Science* (2011) 334:1561–5. doi:10.1126/science.1214914
- Qiu J, Heller JJ, Guo X, Chen ZM, Fish K, Fu YX, et al. The aryl hydrocarbon receptor regulates gut immunity through modulation of innate lymphoid cells. *Immunity* (2012) 36:92–104. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2011.11.011
- Mielke LA, Jones SA, Raverdeau M, Higgs R, Stefanska A, Groom JR, et al. Retinoic acid expression associates with enhanced IL-22 production by gammadelta T cells and innate lymphoid cells and attenuation of intestinal inflammation. *J Exp Med* (2013) 210:1117–24. doi:10.1084/jem.20121588
- Spencer SP, Wilhelm C, Yang Q, Hall JA, Bouladoux N, Boyd A, et al. Adaptation of innate lymphoid cells to a micronutrient deficiency promotes type 2 barrier immunity. *Science* (2014) 343:432–7. doi:10.1126/science.1247606
- van de Pavert SA, Ferreira M, Domingues RG, Ribeiro H, Molenaar R, Moreira-Santos L, et al. Maternal retinoids control type 3 innate lymphoid cells and set the offspring immunity. *Nature* (2014) 508:123–7. doi:10.1038/nature13158
- Monticelli LA, Buck MD, Flamar AL, Saenz SA, Tait Wojno ED, Yudanin NA, et al. Arginase 1 is an innate lymphoid-cell-intrinsic metabolic checkpoint controlling type 2 inflammation. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17:656–65. doi:10.1038/ ni.3421
- Wilhelm C, Harrison OJ, Schmitt V, Pelletier M, Spencer SP, Urban JF Jr, et al. Critical role of fatty acid metabolism in ILC2-mediated barrier protection during malnutrition and helminth infection. *J Exp Med* (2016) 213:1409–18. doi:10.1084/jem.20151448
- Veldhoen M, Brucklacher-Waldert V. Dietary influences on intestinal immunity. Nat Rev Immunol (2012) 12:696–708. doi:10.1038/nri3299
- Harrison EH. Mechanisms of digestion and absorption of dietary vitamin A. *Annu Rev Nutr* (2005) 25:87–103. doi:10.1146/annurev.nutr.25.050304.092614

- Hall JA, Grainger JR, Spencer SP, Belkaid Y. The role of retinoic acid in tolerance and immunity. *Immunity* (2011) 35:13–22. doi:10.1016/j.immuni. 2011.07.002
- 22. Duester G. Retinoic acid synthesis and signaling during early organogenesis. *Cell* (2008) 134:921-31. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2008.09.002
- Liu Z-M, Wang K-P, Ma J, Guo Zheng S. The role of all-trans retinoic acid in the biology of Foxp3+ regulatory T cells. *Cell Mol Immunol* (2015) 12:553–7. doi:10.1038/cmi.2014.133
- Goverse G, Labao-Almeida C, Ferreira M, Molenaar R, Wahlen S, Konijn T, et al. Vitamin A controls the presence of RORγ+ innate lymphoid cells and lymphoid tissue in the small intestine. *J Immunol* (2016) 196:5148–55. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1501106
- Kim MH, Taparowsky EJ, Kim CH. Retinoic acid differentially regulates the migration of innate lymphoid cell subsets to the gut. *Immunity* (2015) 43:107–19. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2015.06.009
- Bernink JH, Krabbendam L, Germar K, de Jong E, Gronke K, Kofoed-Nielsen M, et al. Interleukin-12 and -23 control plasticity of Cd127+ group 1 and group 3 innate lymphoid cells in the intestinal lamina propria. *Immunity* (2015) 43:146–60. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2015.06.019
- Li Y, Innocentin S, Withers DR, Roberts NA, Gallagher AR, Grigorieva EF, et al. Exogenous stimuli maintain intraepithelial lymphocytes via aryl hydrocarbon receptor activation. *Cell* (2011) 147:629–40. doi:10.1016/j.cell. 2011.09.025
- Schmidt JV, Su GH, Reddy JK, Simon MC, Bradfield CA. Characterization of a murine Ahr null allele: involvement of the Ah receptor in hepatic growth and development. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (1996) 93:6731–6. doi:10.1073/ pnas.93.13.6731
- Chiaro CR, Patel RD, Marcus CB, Perdew GH. Evidence for an aryl hydrocarbon receptor-mediated cytochrome p450 autoregulatory pathway. *Mol Pharmacol* (2007) 72:1369–79. doi:10.1124/mol.107.038968
- Schiering C, Wincent E, Metidji A, Iseppon A, Li Y, Potocnik AJ, et al. Feedback control of AHR signalling regulates intestinal immunity. *Nature* (2017) 542:242–5. doi:10.1038/nature21080
- Zelante T, Iannitti RG, Cunha C, De Luca A, Giovannini G, Pieraccini G, et al. Tryptophan catabolites from microbiota engage aryl hydrocarbon receptor and balance mucosal reactivity via interleukin-22. *Immunity* (2013) 39:372–85. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2013.08.003
- 32. Shimizu T. Lipid mediators in health and disease: enzymes and receptors as therapeutic targets for the regulation of immunity and inflammation. *Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol* (2009) 49:123–50. doi:10.1146/annurev. pharmtox.011008.145616
- Mjösberg JM, Trifari S, Crellin NK, Peters CP, van Drunen CM, Piet B, et al. Human IL-25- and IL-33-responsive type 2 innate lymphoid cells are defined by expression of CRTH2 and CD161. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12:1055–62. doi:10.1038/ni.2104
- Tait Wojno ED, Monticelli LA, Tran SK, Alenghat T, Osborne LC, Thome JJ, et al. The prostaglandin D2 receptor CRTH2 regulates accumulation of group 2 innate lymphoid cells in the inflamed lung. *Mucosal Immunol* (2015) 8:1313–23. doi:10.1038/mi.2015.21
- Xue L, Salimi M, Panse I, Mjösberg JM, McKenzie ANJ, Spits H, et al. Prostaglandin D2 activates group 2 innate lymphoid cells through chemoattractant receptor-homologous molecule expressed on TH2 cells. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2014) 133:1184–94. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2013.10.056
- Kuna P, Bjermer L, Tornling G. Two phase II randomized trials on the CRTh2 antagonist AZD1981 in adults with asthma. *Drug Des Devel Ther* (2016) 10:2759–70. doi:10.2147/DDDT.S105142
- von Moltke J, O'Leary CE, Barrett NA, Kanaoka Y, Austen KF, Locksley RM. Leukotrienes provide an NFAT-dependent signal that synergizes with IL-33 to activate ILC2s. J Exp Med (2017) 214:27–37. doi:10.1084/jem.20161274
- Doherty TA, Khorram N, Lund S, Mehta AK, Croft M, Broide DH. Lung type 2 innate lymphoid cells express cysteinyl leukotriene receptor 1, which regulates TH2 cytokine production. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* (2013) 132:205–13. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2013.03.048
- Pelly VS, Kannan Y, Coomes SM, Entwistle LJ, Rückerl D, Seddon B, et al. IL-4-producing ILC2s are required for the differentiation of TH2 cells following *Heligmosomoides polygyrus* infection. *Mucosal Immunol* (2016) 9: 1–11. doi:10.1038/mi.2016.4
- 40. Barnig C, Cernadas M, Dutile S, Liu X, Perrella MA, Kazani S, et al. Lipoxin A4 regulates natural killer cell and type 2 innate lymphoid cell

activation in asthma. Sci Transl Med (2013) 5:174 ra 26. doi: 10.1126/sci transl med. 3004 812 $\,$

- Zhou W, Toki S, Zhang J, Goleniewksa K, Newcomb DC, Cephus JY, et al. Prostaglandin I2 signaling and inhibition of group 2 innate lymphoid cell responses. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* (2016) 193:31–42. doi:10.1164/ rccm.201410-1793OC
- Krishnamoorthy N, Burkett PR, Dalli J, Abdulnour R-E, Colas R, Ramon S, et al. Maresin-1 engages regulatory T cells to limit type 2 innate lymphoid cell activation and promote resolution of lung inflammation. *J Immunol* (2015) 194:863–7. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1402534
- Duffin R, OConnor RA, Crittenden S, Forster T, Yu C, Zheng X, et al. Prostaglandin E2 constrains systemic inflammation through an innate lymphoid cell-IL-22 axis. *Science* (2016) 351:1333–8. doi:10.1126/science.aad9903
- Moro K, Yamada T, Tanabe M, Takeuchi T, Ikawa T, Kawamoto H, et al. Innate production of TH2 cytokines by adipose tissue-associated c-Kit+Sca-1+ lymphoid cells. *Nature* (2010) 463:540-4. doi:10.1038/ nature08636
- Molofsky AB, Nussbaum JC, Liang HE, Van Dyken SJ, Cheng LE, Mohapatra A, et al. Innate lymphoid type 2 cells sustain visceral adipose tissue eosinophils and alternatively activated macrophages. *J Exp Med* (2013) 210:535–49. doi:10.1084/jem.20121964
- Wu D, Molofsky AB, Liang HE, Ricardo-Gonzalez RR, Jouihan HA, Bando JK, et al. Eosinophils sustain adipose alternatively activated macrophages associated with glucose homeostasis. *Science* (2011) 332:243–7. doi:10.1126/ science.1201475
- Feuerer M, et al. Lean, but not obese, fat is enriched for a unique population of regulatory T cells that affect metabolic parameters. *Nat Med* (2009) 15:930–9. doi:10.1038/nm.2002
- O'Sullivan TE, Rapp M, Fan X, Weizman OE, Bhardwaj P, Adams NM, et al. Adipose-resident group 1 innate lymphoid cells promote obesity-associated insulin resistance. *Immunity*(2016)45:1–14.doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2016.06.016
- Weisberg SP, McCann D, Desai M, Rosenbaum M, Leibel RL, Ferrante AW Jr. Obesity is associated with macrophage accumulation in adipose tissue. J Clin Invest (2003) 112:1796–808. doi:10.1172/JCI200319246
- Qiu Y, Nguyen KD, Odegaard JI, Cui X, Tian X, Locksley RM, et al. Eosinophils and type 2 cytokine signaling in macrophages orchestrate development of functional beige fat. *Cell* (2014) 157:1292–308. doi:10.1016/j.cell. 2014.03.066
- Nguyen KD, Qiu Y, Cui X, Goh YP, Mwangi J, David T, et al. Alternatively activated macrophages produce catecholamines to sustain adaptive thermogenesis. *Nature* (2011) 480:104–8. doi:10.1038/nature10653
- Fischer K, Ruiz HH, Jhun K, Finan B, Oberlin DJ, van der Heide V, et al. Alternatively activated macrophages do not synthesize catecholamines or contribute to adipose tissue adaptive thermogenesis. *Nat Med* (2017) 23: 623–30. doi:10.1038/nm.4316
- Pfeifer A, Hoffmann LS. Brown, beige, and white: the new color code of fat and its pharmacological implications. *Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol* (2015) 55:207–27. doi:10.1146/annurev-pharmtox-010814-124346
- Cypess AM, Lehman S, Williams G, Tal I, Rodman D, Goldfine AB, et al. Identification and importance of brown adipose tissue in adult humans. *N Engl J Med* (2009) 360:1509–17. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa0810780
- Odegaard JI, Lee MW, Sogawa Y, Bertholet AM, Locksley RM, Weinberg DE, et al. Perinatal licensing of thermogenesis by IL-33 and ST2. *Cell* (2016) 166:841–54. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2016.06.040
- Miller AM, Asquith DL, Hueber AJ, Anderson LA, Holmes WM, McKenzie AN, et al. Interleukin-33 induces protective effects in adipose tissue inflammation during obesity in mice. *Circ Res* (2010) 107:650–8. doi:10.1161/ CIRCRESAHA.110.218867
- Wang X, Ota N, Manzanillo P, Kates L, Zavala-Solorio J, Eidenschenk C, et al. Interleukin-22 alleviates metabolic disorders and restores mucosal immunity in diabetes. *Nature* (2014) 514:237–41. doi:10.1038/nature13564
- Molofsky AB, Van Gool F, Liang HE, Van Dyken SJ, Nussbaum JC, Lee J, et al. Interleukin-33 and interferon-γ counter-regulate group 2 innate lymphoid cell activation during immune perturbation. *Immunity* (2015) 43:161–74. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2015.05.019
- Boulenouar S, Michelet X, Duquette D, Alvarez D, Hogan AE, Dold C, et al. Adipose type one innate lymphoid cells regulate macrophage homeostasis through targeted cytotoxicity. *Immunity* (2017) 46:273–86. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2017.01.008

- MacIver NJ, Michalek RD, Rathmell JC. Metabolic regulation of T lymphocytes. Annu Rev Immunol (2013) 31:259–83. doi:10.1146/annurev-immunol-032712-095956
- Pearce E, Pearce E. Metabolic pathways in immune cell activation and quiescence. *Immunity* (2013) 38:633–43. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2013. 04.005
- Buck MD, O'Sullivan D, Pearce EL. T cell metabolism drives immunity. J Exp Med (2015) 212:1345–60. doi:10.1084/jem.20151159
- Keppel MP, Saucier N, Mah AY, Vogel TP, Cooper MA. Activation-specific metabolic requirements for NK cell IFN-γ production. *J Immunol* (2015) 194:1954–62. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1402099
- 64. Marçais A, Cherfils-Vicini J, Viant C, Degouve S, Viel S, Fenis A, et al. The metabolic checkpoint kinase mTOR is essential for IL-15 signaling during the development and activation of NK cells. *Nat Immunol* (2014) 15:749–57. doi:10.1038/ni.2936
- Keating SE, Zaiatz-Bittencourt V, Loftus RM, Keane C, Brennan K, Finlay DK, et al. Metabolic reprogramming supports IFN- production by CD56bright NK cells. *J Immunol* (2016) 196:2552–60. doi:10.4049/jimmunol. 1501783
- Donnelly RP, Loftus RM, Keating SE, Liou KT, Biron CA, Gardiner CM, et al. mTORC1-dependent metabolic reprogramming is a prerequisite for NK cell effector function. *J Immunol* (2014) 193:4477–84. doi:10.4049/jimmunol. 1401558
- 67. Assmann N, O'Brien KL, Donnelly RP, Dyck L, Zaiatz-Bittencourt V, Loftus RM, et al. Srebp-controlled glucose metabolism is essential for NK cell functional responses. *Nat Immunol* (2017) 18:1197–206. doi:10.1038/ni.3838
- 68. O'Sullivan TE, Geary CD, Weizman OE, Geiger TL, Rapp M, Dorn GW II, et al. Atg5 is essential for the development and survival of innate

lymphocytes. Cell Rep (2016) 15:1910-9. doi:10.1016/j.celrep.2016. 04.082

- O'Sullivan TE, Johnson LR, Kang HH, Sun JC. BNIP3- and BNIP3L-mediated mitophagy promotes the generation of natural killer cell memory. *Immunity* (2015) 43:331–42. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2015.07.012
- Robinette ML, Fuchs A, Cortez VS, Lee JS, Wang Y, Durum SK, et al. Transcriptional programs define molecular characteristics of innate lymphoid cell classes and subsets. *Nat Immunol* (2015) 16:306–17. doi:10.1038/ ni.3094
- Gury-BenAri M, Thaiss CA, Serafini N, Winter DR, Giladi A, Lara-Astiaso D, et al. The spectrum and regulatory landscape of intestinal innate lymphoid cells are shaped by the microbiome. *Cell* (2016) 166:1231–46.e13. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2016.07.043
- Xu CX, Wang C, Zhang ZM, Jaeger CD, Krager SL, Bottum KM, et al. Aryl hydrocarbon receptor deficiency protects mice from diet-induced adiposity and metabolic disorders through increased energy expenditure. *Int J Obes* (*Lond*) (2015) 39:1300–9. doi:10.1038/ijo.2015.63

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2017 Wilhelm, Kharabi Masouleh and Kazakov. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Shaping Innate Lymphoid Cell Diversity

Qiutong Huang^{1,2}, Cyril Seillet^{1,2*} and Gabrielle T. Belz^{1,2*}

¹ Walter and Eliza Hall Institute of Medical Research, Melbourne, VIC, Australia, ² Department of Medical Biology, University of Melbourne, Melbourne, VIC, Australia

Innate lymphoid cells (ILCs) are a key cell type that are enriched at mucosal surfaces and within tissues. Our understanding of these cells is growing rapidly. Paradoxically, these cells play a role in maintaining tissue integrity but they also function as key drivers of allergy and inflammation. We present here the most recent understanding of how genomics has provided significant insight into how ILCs are generated and the enormous heterogeneity present within the canonical subsets. This has allowed the generation of a detailed blueprint for ILCs to become highly sensitive and adaptive sensors of environmental changes and therefore exquisitely equipped to protect immune surfaces.

Keywords: innate immunity, differentiation, gene expression, immune protection, innate lymphoid cell

INTRODUCTION

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Chiara Romagnani, Deutsches Rheuma-Forschungszentrum (DRFZ), Germany

Reviewed by:

Barbara L. Kee, University of Chicago, United States Alan M. Hanash, Memorial Sloan Kettering Cancer Center, United States

*Correspondence:

Gabrielle T. Belz belz@wehi.edu.au; Cyril Seillet seillet@wehi.edu.au

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to NK and Innate Lymphoid Cell Biology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

> Received: 01 September 2017 Accepted: 01 November 2017 Published: 16 November 2017

Citation:

Huang Q, Seillet C and Belz GT (2017) Shaping Innate Lymphoid Cell Diversity. Front. Immunol. 8:1569. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.01569 The importance of innate immunity has been recognized for many years. These cells play a key role in rapid responses to pathogens to protect the mucosal and external surfaces of the body. Natural killer (NK) cells and lymphoid tissue-inducer (LTi) cells are the founding members of the innate lymphoid family with the former identified more than 40 years ago. Over the past 10 years, a number of new family members have been discovered revealing an entire network of innate cells that complement the adaptive immune network. These cells went largely unrecognized for several decades which begs the question as to how they were overlooked. In this review, we summarize the current knowledge on innate lymphoid cell (ILC) differentiation and critically discuss the key challenges in the field in understanding ILC homeostatic regulation.

CANONICAL ILC SUBSETS

The ILC family is divided into three major groups: group 1 ILCs (ILC1s) which includes NK cells and ILC1s that produce interferon- γ (IFN- γ) and depend on the transcription factors Eomesodermin (Eomes) and T-bet; group 2 ILCs (ILC2s) that secrete IL-5 and IL-13 and are characterized by Gata3 expression; and group 3 ILCs (ILC3s) that express the RAR-related orphan receptor, Ror γ t, and includes LTi cells and multiple subsets of ILC3s capable of producing IL-17 and/or IL-22 (**Figure 1A**). The ILCs are distinguished from adaptive immune cells by their lack of germline rearranged antigen-specific receptors and generalized lack of lineage-specific markers normally used to distinguish B and T cells. ILCs are not thought to traffic through tissues and are often referred to as "tissue-resident" (1) but their precursors can be isolated in humans from blood (2) indicating that these cells are not completely sessile throughout their life cycle. At the very least, they transit around the body to achieve their strategic positioning close to barrier surfaces to allow them to respond rapidly to local environmental changes.

Innate lymphoid cell subsets were initially categorized based on their phenotype, function, and the key transcriptional regulators that drive their development. In many aspects, these subsets mirror CD4⁺ T cell subsets although some populations such as ILC1s have been quite difficult to position due to their lack of specific distinguishing markers (3, 4). The current classification model has served as an important framework to focus our thinking around canonical subset classifications. However, recent analyses of elegant reporters and genomic probing of individual cells has revealed that ILCs



transcription factors are required for the development of peripheral ILC subsets. Key transcription factors (red) are responsible for the lineage determination of the canonical ILC subsets (top panel). ILC subsets can also be further differentiated and categorized based on the organ in which they reside, functional differences, or the expression of different receptors and surface markers (middle panel). In response to activation signals, ILCs are able to produce effector molecules and cytokines to mediate an appropriate immune response (bottom panel). **(B)** Schematic showing the current understanding of ILC development from the common lymphoid progenitor (CLP) through multiple intermediary stages on their way to becoming mature ILC subsets ILC1, *2*, and 3. CLP has multi-lineage potential, including T and B cell fate, but this potential is gradually lost as the progenitors differentiate into the more lineage restricted α LP. This occurs through the intermediate $\alpha 4\beta7^+$ CLP and α LP/common helper-like ILC precursor (CHILP) progenitors or through an alternative pathway *via* the early innate lymphoid progenitors (EILPs). Within the α LP population, the natural killer (NK) cell lineage diverges from the ILC lineage and the ILC precursor (ILCp) exclusively develops into the remaining mature ILCs in the periphery. **(C)** Dynamic regulation of the surface markers (left panel) and transcription factors (right panel) throughout the ILC ontogeny. The graphs show the relative RNA expression among the different ILC progenitor stages (100% represents the highest expression for each gene detected across the six different populations).

are dynamically tuned resulting in enormous heterogeneity (5–8). Potentially, this property would enable ILCs to respond to diverse stimuli in "real time." It is widely accepted that CD4⁺ T cell subsets display extraordinary plasticity allowing them adapt to a broad spectrum of inflammatory signals, but such a program among ILCs has not been appreciated until recently. Indeed, the capacity for ILCs to exhibit a highly flexible program may be an essential element for tuning ILCs to ensure responsiveness to continuous changes in signals encountered at mucosal barriers.

Recent findings in the field have identified conceptually new ideas about how the immune system is regulated and how the innate arm might contribute to this process. For example, the ILC network forms an extensive interface between the external environment and the adaptive immune system. Their regulation is highly dynamic and relies on a highly integrated molecular signaling network, resulting in heterogeneity and plasticity. Finally, it appears to be highly complementary to the adaptive immune system providing a fail-safe mechanism for ensuring immune protection and repair processes. Excitingly, we are only just beginning to understand how this network of cells might work.

CORE TRANSCRIPTION FACTORS ESTABLISH THE ILC DIFFERENTIATION FRAMEWORK

Innate lymphoid cells arise from the common lymphoid progenitor (CLP) through multiple intermediary stages with changes in surface expression of key surface molecules and the temporal regulation of transcriptional regulators to become mature ILC1, 2, and 3 subsets (**Figure 1B**). Induction of the downstream molecular program involves the induction of $\alpha_4\beta_7$ which identify the $\alpha 4\beta 7^+$ CLP (9) [also called α LP1 (10)] follow by the downmodulation of Flt3 expression leading to the emergence of the α lymphoid progenitor (α LP, also called α LP2) (10, 11). While the α LP can generate all ILC subset, a subpopulation seems to have lost the ability to generate NK cells and named common helper-like ILC precursor (CHILP) (12). The distinction between the α LP and CHILP is not clear as they appear to be very highly similar in their surface marker or transcription factor expression. Finally, the induction of promyelocytic leukemia zinc finger (PLZF) in the ILC precursor (ILCp) mark the bifurcation between LTi and NK cells with the other ILC1, 2, and 3 subsets (13). Their fate is guided by lineage-determining transcription factors that are also involved in specifying different subsets of T cells. Transcription factors control multiple aspects of the development of immune cell lineages including proliferation, migration, metabolism, and effector function (Table 1). Some transcription factors play unique roles in defining the fate of early progenitors, but increasingly it is emerging that overlapping and synergistic contributions by transcription factors may be critical in setting the threshold for fate decisions and the function of an individual cell. A major challenge for the field now is to understand the combinatorial interactions between transcription factors and how they define ILC developmental choices.

The emergence of the innate cells from the CLP and the divergence of this pathway away from the adaptive lineages is

Gene	Progenitors	Mature cells				Mouse phenotype
		Natural killer (NK) cells	ILC1	ILC2	ILC3	
Nuclear factor, interleukin 3 <i>(E4bp4)</i>	1	_	-	-	_	Loss of α LP, small and fewer Peyer's patch; normal lymph nodes, significantly reduced NK cells (14, 15)
Inhibitor of DNA binding 2 (<i>Id2</i>)	_	1	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	Complete loss of lymph node and Peyer's patch formation, significantly reduced NK cells in KO and reduced IL-15 responsiveness in cKO (16, 17)
RAR-related orphan receptor gamma, RORγt (<i>Rorc</i>)	1	-	-	-	1	Complete loss of lymph node and Peyer's patch formation, loss of all ILC3s (18)
B-cell lymphoma/leukemia 11B BCL11B (<i>Bcl11b</i>)	1	-	_	1	-	Impaired function of ILC2 <i>via</i> dysregulation of Gfi1 and IL-33 receptor (ST2) (19–21)
Thymocyte selection-associated high mobility group protein (<i>Tox</i>)	J	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	Normal NKp, loss of lymph node, and Peyer's patch formation, reduced NK cells, loss of mature NK cells (22–24)
ETS proto-oncogene1, ETS1 (Ets1)	1	1	n.d.	1	n.d.	Reduced NK cells, hyporesponsive to IL-15 and impaired killing and degranulation, impaired ILC2 development.
T cell-specific transcriptions factor 1 (Tcf7)	1	-	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	Small Peyer's patches, reduced NK cells in bone marrow but normal peripheral compartment (25, 26)
Promyelocytic leukemia zinc finger (Zbtb16)	1	-	1	1	✓ [not lymphoid tissue-inducer (LTi)]	Not required in peripheral NK cells of LTi cells (13)
GATA-binding protein 3, GATA3 (Gata3)	1	√/-	1	1	-	Loss of GATA3 impairs NK cell maturation (27–29)
Growth factor independent 1 transcriptional repressor, GFI1 <i>(Gfi1)</i>	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	1	n.d.	Regulates GATA3 expression together with responsiveness via IL-33 receptor (ST2) (30)
Tbx21	_	1	1	n.d.	1	Reduced NK cells, ILC1 and NCR ⁺ ILC3; reduced mNK cells
Eomesodermin	_	1	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	Reduced NK cells and loss of mNK
Pdcd1	_	1	n.d.	1	n.d.	Normal secondary lymphoid tissue formation (5, 9)

✓ required for development and/or maintenance; –, not required for development and/or maintenance; mNK cells, mature NK cells; KO, germline deletion; cKO, conditional deletion; n.d., not determined.

an extremely controlled process that involves the coordinated actions of several transcription factors. Detailed analysis of the transcriptional landscape of the ILC development from the earliest precursor to the committed cells has revealed that regulation of the different developmental stages is highly dynamic. The sequential expression of nuclear factor interleukin 3 (NFIL3), inhibitor of DNA binding 2 (ID2), thymocyte selection-associated high mobility group box protein (TOX), and GATA-binding protein 3 (GATA3) establishes the framework for ILC differentiation (7, 9) (Figure 1C). ID2 counterbalances the effects of E proteins to direct cell choices away from T and B cell outcomes (31). Other transcription factors such as EOMES, PLZF, transcriptions factor 1 (TCF-1), and RUNX influence subset divergence. We now have new insight to the key factors that determine the fate outcome of progenitor cells under steady-state conditions. However, it still remains unclear how higher order genomic architecture establishes and maintains the differentiation program.

THE EARLY REGULATORS: A QUARTET

Two major transcription factors, NFIL3 and TOX, have emerged as critical initiators of development of early aLP. Induction of NFIL3 appears to be the critical initiating step in driving the αLP toward the ILC lineage (7, 9). NFIL3 is induced in $\alpha 4\beta 7^+$ CLP, but the factors responsible for this induction have yet to be elucidated (Figures 1B,C). Concomitantly, TOX and ID2 are only expressed at low levels in the CLP but TOX expression rapidly increases in the early innate lymphoid progenitors (EILPs) while ID2 levels remains low until the late α LP and common helper ILC (CHILP) stages (12, 32-34). Nevertheless, the expression of ID2 has two patterns in ILCps; the first phase in which ID2 is expressed at low levels (and the E protein E2A is concomitantly high) and does not appear to be required for ILC development, and the second in which ID2 is strongly upregulated with concurrent downregulation of E2A and is essential for ILC lineage progression (9, 31). Indeed, while the deletion of NFIL3 blocks the development of the $\alpha 4\beta 7^+$ CLP, ID2 deletion has does not appear to affect the development of the aLP. However, all cells derived from the ILC progenitor are absent in ID2^{-/-} mice suggesting that ID2 is more important in late differentiation and in maintaining the longterm identity of ILCs (16, 35). Loss of ID2 in ILCs has also been shown to repress genes belonging to the stem cell program such as Gfi1b, Tal1, Lmo2, Gata2, and Hhex (9).

Precisely how NFIL3 and TOX regulate the development of the ILC progenitors remains unclear. TOX-deficient progenitors appear to lack the expression of key factors thought to be essential for ILC development including *Gata3*, *Rora*, *Rorc*, *Tcf7*, and *Zbtb16* (22). Despite this, *Nfil3* expression, which could be regulated by TOX, was not found to be different from that of wild-type cells. Thus, more work will be necessary to ascertain whether NFIL3 is a direct target of TOX or not. NFIL3 has been shown to directly bind to ID2; however, it is not clear that this binding is actually responsible for the induction of ID2 (36). In ILC progenitors, ID2 expression has been found to be reduced when NFIL3 is deleted in the hematopoietic compartment. However, in mature cells, ablation of NFIL3 did not alter ID2 expression suggesting that the developmental stage of the cell influenced the interactions (37, 38). Furthermore, overexpression of either ID2 or TOX in NFIL3-deficient CLPs revealed that both transcription factors could at least partially rescue ILC development independent of NFIL3. Therefore, it is likely that the key role of NFIL3 is to promote the emergence of ILCs by induction of the expression of these two key transcription factors.

EXPRESSION PATTERNING OF NFIL3 AND ID2 ESTABLISHES THE LANDSCAPE FOR ILCs

Although several details of the fine tuning of NFIL3 remain unanswered, the timing and action of NFIL3 is very interesting. *Nfil3^{flox/flox}* mice crossed to the *Id2^{ERT2Cre}* strain generated a model in which deletion of NFIL3 could be timed relative to ID2 (9). This approach demonstrated that NFIL3 expression preceded that of ID2 but that surprisingly, deletion of NFIL3 in ID2⁺ cells either in vivo or in vitro did not affect the subsequent development of any of the ILC subsets. These findings are consistent with earlier work showing that NFIL3 was not required for the maintenance of mature NK cells (14). What was particularly unexpected, however, in the study, was the very transient nature of the NFIL3 expression which was both necessary and sufficient to promote ILC development. Indeed, only a short pulse of NFIL3 expression in the progenitors was required and it subsequently rapidly decreased as ILC progressed through each developmental stage (7, 9) and is repressed in mature cells in the periphery (15).

This pattern of short-lived expression found in NFIL3 may represent a more generalized pattern for orchestrating the complex integration of different transcriptional signals. This expression pattern has also been reported for Zbtb16 (that encodes PLZF), another transcription factor important for ILC development but which was originally implicated in NKT cell development (39). Mature ILCs do not express PLZF; however, lineage tracing experiments revealed that 60-75% of ILCs exhibited a fluorescent imprint marking their previous expression of PLZF during development (13). In this setting, only ~5% of LTi cells and ~20% of NK cells were labeled indicating that bifurcation of these lineages from other ILC subsets occurred before the induction of PLZF. The role of the transient expression of PLZF in ILCp is not known. Using the PLZF-reporter mice, Constantinides et al. (13) also showed that PLZF is expressed only transiently. This allowed the identification of the ILCp, but PLZF was subsequently downregulated after this stage. PLZF does not appear to be absolutely required for ILCs as deletion of PLZF results in ~4-fold reduction in the number of ILCs that develop in contrast to ablation of NFIL3 which results in more than a 10-fold reduction. PLZF is expressed after NFIL3 coordinately with E2A and ID2 resulting in a stepwise progression through the early progenitor stage to generate E2A^{hi}PLZF⁻ID2^{lo}, $E2A^{hi}PLZF^{+}ID2^{lo}, \quad E2A^{lo}PLZF^{hi}ID2^{hi}, \quad and \quad E2A^{lo}PLZF^{-}ID2^{hi}$ expressing cells (31). In competitive situation, PLZF-deficiency appears selective, mainly affected ILC2s in the lamina propria and ILC1s in the liver (13). It was notable that ~40% of the ILC2s in this study were not labeled in these tracing experiments, so it

remains possible that they could be derived from an alternative pathway that is independent of PLZF.

LOSS OF IL-7R EXPRESSION: A NEW PROGENITOR OR AN ALTERNATIVE PATHWAY?

The identification of the early ILC progenitor in the bone marrow, or EILP, noted for its high expression of TCF-1, has raised some questions around the linear model of ILC development (25). This EILP lacks B or T cell potential but can generate all ILC subsets including the NK cells similar to the aLP progenitor capacity, but it differs from the other precursors described as it lacks $IL7R\alpha$ expression (25). One possibility is that IL-7Rα expression is lost between the aLP and the ILCp stages. Such changes could be regulated via posttranslational modifications though the biological relevance for such downregulation is unclear. A second possibility is that the EILP is a precursor for an alternative pathway for ILC development. EILPs express high levels of NFIL3, TOX, and TCF-1, low levels of ID2 and PLZF is almost undetectable. Interestingly, the EILPs are not affected by ID2 deletion, thus the EILPs appear to be very similar to the IL-7R-expressing α LP. A comparison between these two cell types may help to better understand the relationship between the IL7R α^+ and IL7R α^- ILCps and define the factors that regulate IL-7R signaling in ILCs that is essential for their development. To date, TCF-1 and ID2 are known to be upregulated in EILP but additional transcriptional requirements of this progenitor have not been investigated. Therefore, whether EILP represents an intermediate stage of the ILCp, or an alternative precursor that does not fit in the current linear model of ILC development, remains an open question.

HETEROGENEITY AND PLASTICITY OF ILCs ARE KEY TO MAINTAIN HOMEOSTASIS

Initial categorization of ILC subsets relied on cytokines and effector molecules they produced combined with signature transcription factors that appeared to be central regulators of the different subsets. The patterns found in ILCs were aligned to the categorization of CD4⁺ T cell subsets. Unlike CD4⁺ T cells, however, it quickly emerged that several ILC phenotypes did not necessarily neatly fit into the unified nomenclature coined in 2013 with subsets described as being "like" other subsets (40). The full spectrum of ILC heterogeneity has recently been unveiled using comprehensive single-cell sequencing combined with mass cytometry approaches which has allowed the field to bridge between our understanding of ILCs in mouse and man (2, 6, 41, 42) (Figure 2A). This approach revealed that potentially as many as 15 transcriptionally distinct identities could be delineated in the small intestine and that crosstalk orchestrated via cytokines such as IL-12 and IL-23 and microbial signals were substantially responsible for mediating this subset plasticity (6). It is undoubtable that these approaches are transforming our understanding of diversity in immune cell subsets but these data also throw up new technical and intellectual challenges in understanding

how diversity arises. Historically, various surface markers have been considered to represent "lineage specificity" but we now recognize that this is seldom the case, challenging that how we interpret complex data and underlying that subsets cannot be defined exclusively by particular markers or transcription factors (43). Nevertheless, it provides a rich landscape for understanding how different stimuli affect the homeostatic balance of ILC subsets. It has been revealed that ILCs exhibit tissue-specific characteristics and this in part reflects alterations in phenotype that can be significantly regulated by responses to inflammation and infection.

The first example of ILC ability to adopt a different phenotype was the identification of ILC3s that downregulated RORyt but expressed T-bet, NK1.1, and produced IFN-y (also known as ex-ILC3s) (12, 44, 45) under chronic stimulation and RORyt⁺ ILC3 that produced IL-17 which were found in the large intestine (46) (Figure 2B). IL-12 was found to be a key driver of this pathway. Similarly, IL-1 β , together with combinations of IL-4, IL-12, and IL-33, can drive ILC2s to adopt an IFN-γ-producing phenotype called ex-ILC2 (47-49). ILC2s can be divided into two subsets: homeostatic or natural ILC2s which typically reside in barrier tissues and respond to IL-33; and inflammatory ILC2s which are generally not found in peripheral tissues at steady-state but respond to IL-25 which induces multipotency (50-53). In this setting, T-bet (encoded by Tbx21) was induced, whereas GATA3 was diminished. These studies highlight the variability that can occur in ILCs, particularly in vitro as demonstrated for ILC2s (47-49). Indeed, even NK cells can undergo this sort of transformation (54). Signaling through the TGF- β pathway can convert NK cells (CD49a⁻CD49b⁺Eomes⁺) into intermediate ILC1 (CD49a+CD49b+Eomes+) and bone fide ILC1 (CD49a⁺CD49b⁺Eomes^{+/-}) within a tumor microenvironment. Strikingly, these latter ILC1 were disabled in their capacity to control local tumor growth and to prevent metastasis, while NK cells retained their ability to undertake immune surveillance (54). It is striking that once activated through these different pathways, each subset converges on an "IFN-γ-producing ILC1-like" phenotype. This suggests that this fate may represent a common outcome for multiple ILC subsets, even perhaps an essential adaptive program for all ILCs. It remains a challenge, however, to understand how these IFN-y-producing cells arise and whether it represents a protective response or the first steps to loss of immune control (Figure 2B). Teasing this apart will require much more extensive study particularly in the context of pathogen infection, inflammation, and tumor development.

ARE MORE SUBSETS POSSIBLE?

How ILCs populate tissues after birth or maintain their presence in peripheral tissue is not clear. Our current understanding indicates that ILCs are almost exclusively tissue resident and that they do not routinely circulate throughout the body. This perception is predicated on the findings that during engraftment following irradiation, donor ILCs largely fail to replace ILCs originally found in the host (1). Instead, they depend on local proliferation to expand and replace ILCs, and it is only late in an infection or physiological disturbance that replenishment from blood-borne precursors



FIGURE 2 | Heterogeneity and plasticity are prominent features of innate lymphoid cell (ILC) behavior across all subsets. **(A)** Deep analysis into the transcriptome of ILCs demonstrates that heterogeneity occurs within every subset. Depending on the type or intensity of the stimuli received by these cells, different molecular pathways may be activated by cells of the same subset. This results in phenotypic or functional variation and a subsequent spectrum of ILCs within each compartment. Whether additional subsets such as the proposed regulatory subset exist is yet to be fully determined. **(B)** ILC3s can adopt an ILC1-like phenotype when activated by IL-12. They are known as "ex-ILC3s." In human cells, this pathway can be reversed by the action of IL-23, IL-2, and IL-1β. ILC2s are activated by IL-2 and IL-33. Stimulation with IL-1β primes the responsiveness of ILC2 by enhancing the expression of cytokine receptors such as IL-25R, IL-33R, and TSLP to potentiate ILC2 responsiveness and induce a significant increase in the population. Critically, however, IL-12 is essential to effect remodeling of the chromatin landscape in ILC2 allowing them to induce phenotypic changes and become more like ILC1s (ILC1-like or "ex-ILC2s") that produce IFN-γ. Natural killer (NK) cells respond to TGF-β to form "intermediate ILC1" reflecting their acquisition of CD49a and *bone fide* ILC1. In many situations, it appears that the transcription factor T-bet is key to augmentation of the inflammatory program and concurrently represses signature transcription factors that typically define individual lineages.

restores the integrity of the ILC compartment. But have we got this right? These findings depend on a number of assumptions. For example, it is presumed that the transcriptional regulators, surface molecules, maturity, and frequency of relatively "mature" ILCs are also the most useful for pinpointing circulating ILCs. In addition, the high similarity of markers in murine ILCs that are comparable in man may have obscured our ability to identify circulating progenitors, or more mature cells, that are critical to maintain tissue homeostasis.

Circulating Precursors

The first clue that programming might potentially differ between mouse and man came from Scoville et al. (55) who observed that RORyt was expressed in all human ILCs. This was in striking contrast to murine ILCs where RORyt expression was highly restricted to the ILC3 subset (18). Interestingly, CD34+ progenitors expressing c-kit and RORyt could generate all ILC subsets, including NK cells. These progenitors selectively resided in secondary lymphoid tissues. This helped to identify the pathway of ILC development in man; however, the involvement of these precursors remained unclear. Later, an extensive analysis of the c-kit+ ILCs from the blood and tissues revealed that circulating ILCp in humans exist and do not typically express many of the markers associated with mature cells but do express low levels of RORyt (2). Such cells are maintained in RORC-deficient patients and retain the potential to produce different populations of ILC except ILC3. Thus, it appears that high expression of RORyt is necessary to generate an ILC3 in both man and mouse, but these observations raise the question of whether in mice similar progenitors have been simply discounted due to their low expression of this transcription factor. However, while the role of RORyt in the development of human ILCps is unclear, transcriptomic and epigenomic analysis of circulating human ILCps revealed the upregulation of many transcription factors known to be critical for ILC development in mice such as NFIL3, ID2, TOX, TCF7, ZBTB16, and GATA3 (2). This suggests that transcriptional regulation of ILC development share common factors in human and mouse.

Regulatory ILCs

Innate lymphoid cell subsets appear to largely mimic those defined for CD4⁺ T cells. Recent evidence suggests that this extends to the presence of regulatory ILCs. Among the ILCs, NK cells have been described to produce IL-10 (56, 57) that acts to depress B cell (58) and dendritic cell immune responsiveness (59, 60) and suppress activation. The Ohashi group (61) strengthens the notion that a regulatory subset might exist. During their evaluation of a tumorinfiltrating cell-based adoptive immunotherapy for ovarian cancer, it was noticed that a high frequency of CD56+CD3- cells was strongly correlated with suppression of tumor-infiltrating cell outgrowth and proposed that these cells played a regulatory role. While this effect has only been tested in vitro, they ascertained that regulatory and conventional CD56+CD3- ILCs exhibited high levels of the transcription factors ID2, ZBTB16 (PLZF), RUNX3, and TOX, but similar amounts of EOMES, TBX21, GATA3, RORA, and AHR, factors also shared with NK cells, ILC2s, and ILC3s. Very recently, however, Wang et al. (62) provide the first description of regulatory ILCs in mice and humans which were shown to be important in response to gut inflammation such as *Citrobacter rodentium*. This subset arises from an ID2-expressing progenitor and depends on a second inhibitor of DNA-binding protein, ID3 but not PLZF or RORyt. Intriguingly, this subset lacks expression of any of the classical transcription factors required for the early steps in development by other ILCs including NFIL3, TOX, TCF-1, GATA3, or PLZF. Thus, it remains unclear whether the early progenitor is the ILCp, or alternatively a distinct progenitor gives rise to this subset. However, like other ILC subsets they lack typical lineage markers but do express CD25 and CD90 while autocrine expression of TGF- β 1 drives expansion of this IL-10⁺ subset during inflammation and results in suppression of activation of ILC1 and ILC3.

Combined, these important studies point toward the existence of a regulatory subset, but important questions still remain. For example, how and when do regulatory ILCs emerge, what other transcription factors drive this process, and do they express receptors that can be targeted to restore immune homeostasis during chronic and autoimmune diseases. If they do, this proves another avenue to unleash the protective power of ILCs either within tumors or during inflammation and in maintaining normal homeostasis to prevent autoimmunity.

CONCLUDING REMARKS

With increasing understanding of the regulation of the ILC, we realize how extensive is their ability to adapt their microenvironment. While ILC subsets are often seen as innate counterpart of T helper cells, it may be interesting to imagine the ILCp as an innate counterpart of naive T cells. ILC subsets also to appear to be an extremely plastic population that can profoundly change their predicted responses in reaction of extracellular mediators. One important challenge will be to identify the large variety of environmental and host-derived signals they can integrate to understand the role of ILCs in the homeostasis of the tissue and during inflammation.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors contributed to the manuscript and read, edited, and approved the final manuscript.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors apologize to all investigators whose works were not cited in this article due to space limitations.

FUNDING

This work was supported by grants and fellowships from the National Health and Medical Research Council (NHMRC) of Australia (GB and CS; 1047903 and 1054925), Australian Research Council Future Fellowship (GB); The Rebecca L. Cooper Foundation Medical Research Foundation (GB), and a Page Betheras Award (QH). This work was made possible through Victorian State Government Operational Infrastructure Support and Australian Government NHMRC IRIIS.

REFERENCES

- Gasteiger G, Fan X, Dikiy S, Lee SY, Rudensky AY. Tissue residency of innate lymphoid cells in lymphoid and nonlymphoid organs. *Science* (2015) 350:981–5. doi:10.1126/science.aac9593
- Lim AI, Li Y, Lopez-Lastra S, Stadhouders R, Paul F, Casrouge A, et al. Systemic human ILC precursors provide a substrate for tissue ILC differentiation. *Cell* (2017) 168:1086–100. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2017.02.021
- Spits H, Bernink JH, Lanier L. NK cells and type 1 innate lymphoid cells: partners in host defense. Nat Immunol (2016) 17:758–64. doi:10.1038/ni.3482
- Jiao Y, Huntington ND, Belz GT, Seillet C. Type 1 innate lymphoid cell biology: lessons learnt from natural killer cells. *Front Immunol* (2016) 7:426. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2016.00426
- Yu Y, Tsang JC, Wang C, Clare S, Wang J, Chen X, et al. Single-cell RNA-seq identifies a PD-1hi ILC progenitor and defines its development pathway. *Nature* (2016) 539:102–6. doi:10.1038/nature20105
- Gury-BenAri M, Thaiss CA, Serafini N, Winter DR, Giladi A, Lara-Astiaso D, et al. The spectrum and regulatory landscape of intestinal innate lymphoid cells are shaped by the microbiome. *Cell* (2016) 166:1231–46. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2016.07.043
- Ishizuka IE, Chea S, Gudjonson H, Constantinides MG, Dinner AR, Bendelac A, et al. Single-cell analysis defines the divergence between the innate lymphoid cell lineage and lymphoid tissue-inducer cell lineage. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17:269–76. doi:10.1038/ni.3344
- Viant C, Rankin LC, Girard-Madoux MJ, Seillet C, Shi W, Smyth MJ, et al. Transforming growth factor-beta and Notch ligands act as opposing environmental cues in regulating the plasticity of type 3 innate lymphoid cells. *Sci Signal* (2016) 9:ra46. doi:10.1126/scisignal.aaf2176
- Seillet C, Mielke LA, Amann-Zalcenstein DB, Su S, Gao J, Almeida FF, et al. Deciphering the innate lymphoid cell transcriptional program. *Cell Rep* (2016) 17:436–47. doi:10.1016/j.celrep.2016.09.025
- Chea S, Schmutz S, Berthault C, Perchet T, Petit M, Burlen-Defranoux O, et al. Single-cell gene expression analyses reveal heterogeneous responsiveness of fetal innate lymphoid progenitors to notch signaling. *Cell Rep* (2016) 14:1500–16. doi:10.1016/j.celrep.2016.01.015
- Yu X, Wang Y, Deng M, Li Y, Ruhn KA, Zhang CC, et al. The basic leucine zipper transcription factor NFIL3 directs the development of a common innate lymphoid cell precursor. *Elife* (2014) 3:e04406. doi:10.7554/eLife.04406
- Klose CS, Flach M, Mohle L, Rogell L, Hoyler T, Ebert K, et al. Differentiation of type 1 ILCs from a common progenitor to all helper-like innate lymphoid cell lineages. *Cell* (2014) 157:340–56. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2014. 03.030
- Constantinides MG, McDonald BD, Verhoef PA, Bendelac A. A committed precursor to innate lymphoid cells. *Nature* (2014) 508:397–401. doi:10.1038/ nature13047
- Firth MA, Madera S, Beaulieu AM, Gasteiger G, Castillo EF, Schluns KS, et al. Nfil3-independent lineage maintenance and antiviral response of natural killer cells. J Exp Med (2013) 210:2981–90. doi:10.1084/jem.20130417
- Seillet C, Rankin LC, Groom JR, Mielke LA, Tellier J, Chopin M, et al. Nfil3 is required for the development of all innate lymphoid cell subsets. *J Exp Med* (2014) 211:1733–40. doi:10.1084/jem.20140145
- Yokota Y, Mansouri A, Mori S, Sugawara S, Adachi S, Nishikawa S, et al. Development of peripheral lymphoid organs and natural killer cells depends on the helix-loop-helix inhibitor Id2. *Nature* (1999) 397:702–6. doi:10.1038/17812
- Delconte RB, Shi W, Sathe P, Ushiki T, Seillet C, Minnich M, et al. The helix-loop-helix protein ID2 governs NK cell fate by tuning their sensitivity to interleukin-15. *Immunity* (2016) 44:103–15. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2015. 12.007
- Eberl G, Marmon S, Sunshine M-J, Rennert PD, Choi Y, Littman DR. An essential function for the nuclear receptor Rorγt in the generation of fetal lymphoid tissue inducer cells. *Nat Immunol* (2004) 5:64–72. doi:10.1038/ ni1022
- Califano D, Cho JJ, Uddin MN, Lorentsen KJ, Yang Q, Bhandoola A, et al. Transcription factor Bcl11b controls identity and function of mature type 2 innate lymphoid cells. *Immunity* (2015) 43:354–68. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2015.07.005
- Yu Y, Wang C, Clare S, Wang J, Lee SC, Brandt C, et al. The transcription factor Bcl11b is specifically expressed in group 2 innate lymphoid cells and is

essential for their development. J Exp Med (2015) 212:865-74. doi:10.1084/ jem.20142318

- Walker JA, Oliphant CJ, Englezakis A, Yu Y, Clare S, Rodewald HR, et al. Bcl11b is essential for group 2 innate lymphoid cell development. *J Exp Med* (2015) 212:875–82. doi:10.1084/jem.20142224
- Seehus CR, Aliahmad P, de la Torre B, Iliev ID, Spurka L, Funari VA, et al. The development of innate lymphoid cells requires TOX-dependent generation of a common innate lymphoid cell progenitor. *Nat Immunol* (2015) 16:599–608. doi:10.1038/ni.3168
- 23. Aliahmad P, Seksenyan A, Kaye J. The many roles of TOX in the immune system. *Curr Opin Immunol* (2012) 24:173–7. doi:10.1016/j.coi.2011.12.001
- 24. Yun S, Lee SH, Yoon S-R, Kim MS, Piao Z-H, Myung P-K, et al. TOX regulates the differentiation of human natural killer cells from hematopoietic stem cells in vitro. *Immunol Lett* (2011) 136:29–36. doi:10.1016/j.imlet.2010.11.008
- Yang Q, Li F, Harly C, Xing S, Ye L, Xia X, et al. TCF-1 upregulation identifies early innate lymphoid progenitors in the bone marrow. *Nat Immunol* (2015) 16:1044–50. doi:10.1038/ni.3248
- Mielke LA, Groom JR, Rankin LC, Seillet C, Masson F, Putoczki T, et al. TCF-1 controls ILC2 and NKp46+RORgammat+ innate lymphocyte differentiation and protection in intestinal inflammation. *J Immunol* (2013) 191:4383–91. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1301228
- Mjosberg J, Bernink J, Golebski K, Karrich JJ, Peters CP, Blom B, et al. The transcription factor GATA3 is essential for the function of human type 2 innate lymphoid cells. *Immunity* (2012) 37:649–59. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2012.08.015
- Yagi R, Zhong C, Northrup DL, Yu F, Bouladoux N, Spencer S, et al. The transcription factor GATA3 is critical for the development of all IL-7Rαexpressing innate lymphoid cells. *Immunity* (2014) 40:378–88. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2014.01.012
- Serafini N, Klein Wolterink RG, Satoh-Takayama N, Xu W, Vosshenrich CA, Hendriks RW, et al. Gata3 drives development of RORgammat+ group 3 innate lymphoid cells. J Exp Med (2014) 211:199–208. doi:10.1084/jem.20131038
- Spooner CJ, Lesch J, Yan D, Khan AA, Abbas A, Ramirez-Carrozzi V, et al. Specification of type 2 innate lymphocytes by the transcriptional determinant Gfi1. *Nat Immunol* (2013) 14:1229–36. doi:10.1038/ni.2743
- Miyazaki M, Miyazaki K, Chen K, Jin Y, Turner J, Moore AJ, et al. The E-Id protein axis specifies adaptive lymphoid cell identity and suppresses thymic innate lymphoid cell development. *Immunity* (2017) 46:818–34.e4. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2017.04.022
- Moro K, Yamada T, Tanabe M, Takeuchi T, Ikawa T, Kawamoto H, et al. Innate production of T(H)2 cytokines by adipose tissue-associated c-Kit(+)Sca-1(+) lymphoid cells. *Nature* (2010) 463:540–4. doi:10.1038/nature08636
- Boos MD, Yokota Y, Eberl G, Kee BL. Mature natural killer cell and lymphoid tissue-inducing cell development requires Id2-mediated suppression of E protein activity. J Exp Med (2007) 204:1119–30. doi:10.1084/jem.20061959
- Zook EC, Ramirez K, Guo X, van der Voort G, Sigvardsson M, Svensson EC, et al. The ETS1 transcription factor is required for the development and cytokine-induced expansion of ILC2. *J Exp Med* (2016) 213:687–96. doi:10.1084/ jem.20150851
- Ikawa T, Fujimoto S, Kawamoto H, Katsura Y, Yokota Y. Commitment to natural killer cells requires the helix-loop-helix inhibitor Id2. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2001) 98:5164–9. doi:10.1073/pnas.091537598
- Male V, Nisoli I, Kostrzewski T, Allan DS, Carlyle JR, Lord GM, et al. The transcription factor E4bp4/Nfil3 controls commitment to the NK lineage and directly regulates Eomes and Id2 expression. *J Exp Med* (2014) 211:635–42. doi:10.1084/jem.20132398
- Xu W, Domingues RG, Fonseca-Pereira D, Ferreira M, Ribeiro H, Lopez-Lastra S, et al. NFIL3 orchestrates the emergence of common helper innate lymphoid cell precursors. *Cell Rep* (2015) 10:2043–54. doi:10.1016/j. celrep.2015.02.057
- Seillet C, Huntington ND, Gangatirkar P, Axelsson E, Minnich M, Brady HJ, et al. Differential requirement for Nfil3 during NK cell development. *J Immunol* (2014) 192:2667–76. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1302605
- Savage AK, Constantinides MG, Han J, Picard D, Martin E, Li B, et al. The transcription factor PLZF directs the effector program of the NKT cell lineage. *Immunity* (2008) 29:391–403. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2008.07.011
- Spits H, Artis D, Colonna M, Diefenbach A, Di Santo JP, Eberl G, et al. Innate lymphoid cells – a proposal for uniform nomenclature. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2013) 13:145–9. doi:10.1038/nri3365

- Robinette ML, Fuchs A, Cortez VS, Lee JS, Wang Y, Durum SK, et al. Transcriptional programs define molecular characteristics of innate lymphoid cell classes and subsets. *Nat Immunol* (2015) 16:306–17. doi:10.1038/ ni.3094
- Simoni Y, Fehlings M, Kloverpris HN, McGovern N, Koo SL, Loh CY, et al. Human innate lymphoid cell subsets possess tissue-type based heterogeneity in phenotype and frequency. *Immunity* (2017) 46:148–61. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2016.11.005
- 43. Bernink JH, Mjosberg J, Spits H. Human ILC1: to be or not to be. *Immunity* (2017) 46:756–7. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2017.05.001
- Bernink JH, Peters CP, Munneke M, te Velde AA, Meijer SL, Weijer K, et al. Human type 1 innate lymphoid cells accumulate in inflamed mucosal tissues. *Nat Immunol* (2013) 14:221–9. doi:10.1038/ni.2534
- 45. Vonarbourg C, Mortha A, Bui VL, Hernandez PP, Kiss EA, Hoyler T, et al. Regulated expression of nuclear receptor RORgammat confers distinct functional fates to NK cell receptor-expressing RORgammat(+) innate lymphocytes. *Immunity* (2010) 33:736–51. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2010.10.017
- Buonocore S, Ahern PP, Uhlig HH, Ivanov II, Littman DR, Maloy KJ, et al. Innate lymphoid cells drive interleukin-23-dependent innate intestinal pathology. *Nature* (2010) 464:1371–5. doi:10.1038/nature08949
- Ohne Y, Silver JS, Thompson-Snipes L, Collet MA, Blanck JP, Cantarel BL, et al. IL-1 is a critical regulator of group 2 innate lymphoid cell function and plasticity. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17:646–55. doi:10.1038/ni.3447
- Silver JS, Kearley J, Copenhaver AM, Sanden C, Mori M, Yu L, et al. Inflammatory triggers associated with exacerbations of COPD orchestrate plasticity of group 2 innate lymphoid cells in the lungs. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17:626–35. doi:10.1038/ni.3443
- Bal SM, Bernink JH, Nagasawa M, Groot J, Shikhagaie MM, Golebski K, et al. IL-1beta, IL-4 and IL-12 control the fate of group 2 innate lymphoid cells in human airway inflammation in the lungs. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17:636–45. doi:10.1038/ni.3444
- Huang Y, Guo L, Qiu J, Chen X, Hu-Li J, Siebenlist U, et al. IL-25-responsive, lineage-negative KLRG1(hi) cells are multipotential 'inflammatory' type 2 innate lymphoid cells. *Nat Immunol* (2015) 16:161–9. doi:10.1038/ni.3078
- Fallon PG, Ballantyne SJ, Mangan NE, Barlow JL, Dasvarma A, Hewett DR, et al. Identification of an interleukin (IL)-25-dependent cell population that provides IL-4, IL-5, and IL-13 at the onset of helminth expulsion. *J Exp Med* (2006) 203:1105–16. doi:10.1084/jem.20051615
- Voehringer D, Reese TA, Huang X, Shinkai K, Locksley RM. Type 2 immunity is controlled by IL-4/IL-13 expression in hematopoietic non-eosinophil cells of the innate immune system. *J Exp Med* (2006) 203:1435–46. doi:10.1084/ jem.20052448
- Hurst SD, Muchamuel T, Gorman DM, Gilbert JM, Clifford T, Kwan S, et al. New IL-17 family members promote Th1 or Th2 responses in the lung:

in vivo function of the novel cytokine IL-25. J Immunol (2002) 169:443–53. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.169.1.443

- Gao Y, Souza-Fonseca-Guimaraes F, Bald T, Ng SS, Young A, Ngiow SF, et al. Tumor immunoevasion by the conversion of effector NK cells into type 1 innate lymphoid cells. *Nat Immunol* (2017) 18:1004–15. doi:10.1038/ni.3800
- Scoville SD, Mundy-Bosse BL, Zhang MH, Chen L, Zhang X, Keller KA, et al. Expressing transcription factor RORgammat generates all human innate lymphoid cell subsets. *Immunity* (2016) 44:1140–50. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2016.04.007
- Lee SH, Kim KS, Fodil-Cornu N, Vidal SM, Biron CA. Activating receptors promote NK cell expansion for maintenance, IL-10 production, and CD8 T cell regulation during viral infection. *J Exp Med* (2009) 206:2235–51. doi:10.1084/jem.20082387
- Fodil-Cornu N, Lee SH, Belanger S, Makrigiannis AP, Biron CA, Buller RM, et al. Ly49h-deficient C57BL/6 mice: a new mouse cytomegalovirus-susceptible model remains resistant to unrelated pathogens controlled by the NK gene complex. J Immunol (2008) 181:6394–405. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.181.9.6394
- Che S, Huston DP. Natural killer cell suppression of IgM production. Nat Immun (1994) 13:258–69.
- Piccioli D, Sbrana S, Melandri E, Valiante NM. Contact-dependent stimulation and inhibition of dendritic cells by natural killer cells. *J Exp Med* (2002) 195:335–41. doi:10.1084/jem.20010934
- 60. Spaggiari GM, Carosio R, Pende D, Marcenaro S, Rivera P, Zocchi MR, et al. NK cell-mediated lysis of autologous antigen-presenting cells is triggered by the engagement of the phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase upon ligation of the natural cytotoxicity receptors NKp30 and NKp46. *Eur J Immunol* (2001) 31:1656–65. doi:10.1002/1521-4141(200106)31:6<1656::AID-IMMU1656>3.0.CO;2-V
- Crome SQ, Nguyen LT, Lopez-Verges S, Yang SY, Martin B, Yam JY, et al. A distinct innate lymphoid cell population regulates tumor-associated T cells. *Nat Med* (2017) 23:368–75. doi:10.1038/nm.4278
- Wang S, Xia P, Chen Y, Qu Y, Xiong Z, Ye B, et al. Regulatory innate lymphoid cells control innate intestinal inflammation. *Cell* (2017) 171:1–16. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2017.07.027

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2017 Huang, Seillet and Belz. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





GATA3 Regulates the Development and Functions of Innate Lymphoid Cell Subsets at Multiple Stages

Jinfang Zhu*

Molecular and Cellular Immunoregulation Section, Laboratory of Immunology, National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases, National Institutes of Health, Bethesda, MD, United States

Innate lymphoid cells (ILCs) are regarded as the innate counterpart of effector CD4 T helper (Th) cells. Just as Th cells, ILCs are classified into distinct subsets based on their functions that are delivered mainly through effector cytokine production. Both ILCs and Th cells play critical roles in various protective immune responses and inflammatory diseases. Similar to Th cell differentiation, the development of ILC subsets depends on several master transcription factors, among which GATA3 is critical for the development and maintenance of type 2 ILCs (ILC2s). However, GATA3 is expressed by all ILC subsets and ILC progenitors, albeit at different levels. In a striking parallel with GATA3 function in T cell development and differentiation, GATA3 also has multiple functions in different ILCs at various stages. In this review, I will discuss how quantitative and dynamic expression of GATA3 regulates the development and functions of ILC subsets.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Chiara Romagnani, Deutsches Rheuma-Forschungszentrum (DRFZ), Germany

Reviewed by:

Barbara L. Kee, University of Chicago, United States Jennifer Walker, MRC Laboratory of Molecular Biology (MRC), United Kingdom

> *Correspondence: Jinfang Zhu jfzhu@niaid.nih.gov

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to NK and Innate Lymphoid Cell Biology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

> Received: 22 September 2017 Accepted: 01 November 2017 Published: 14 November 2017

Citation:

Zhu J (2017) GATA3 Regulates the Development and Functions of Innate Lymphoid Cell Subsets at Multiple Stages. Front. Immunol. 8:1571. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.01571 Keywords: GATA3 transcription factor, innate lymphoid cells, development, cytokines, transcriptional activation

INTRODUCTION

Innate lymphoid cells (ILCs) are innate counterparts of CD4 T helper (Th) cells, which are considered professional cytokine-producing cells during adaptive immune responses. Based on their cytokine production and functions, just as Th cells, ILCs are divided into at least three major groups—group 1 ILC (ILC1), group 2 ILC (ILC2), and group 3 ILC (ILC3) subsets (1–4). ILC1s mainly produce IFN- γ ; ILC2s produce IL-5 and IL-13; whereas ILC3s primarily produce IL-22. T-bet, GATA3, and ROR γ t are the master transcription factors for the development and functions of Th1, Th2, and Th17 (IL-17-producing Th) cells, respectively (5). Similarly, these master regulators are also critical for the development of ILC1s, ILC2s, and ILC3s, respectively (**Figure 1**). Natural killer (NK) cells are considered as the innate counterpart of CD8 T cells since both have cytolytic activity and depend on the transcription factor Eomes for their development.

Genome-wide analyses indicate that, in addition to the similarity in their transcriptomes, the epigenome of a given ILC subset is very similar to that of the Th counterpart especially at the cytokine loci (6, 7). Because of their similar capacity in producing effector cytokines (6–8), same class of ILC and Th subset may participate in specific type of immune responses (1, 6–11). Like Th1 cells, ILC1s may be involved in protective immunity against intracellular pathogens (12). Similar to Th2 cells, ILC2s are involved in type 2 immune responses to helminth infections (13–16). ILC3s and Th17 cells are important in dealing with infections of extracellular bacteria and fungi (17, 18). While ILC2s contribute to allergic inflammation (19–23), activation and expansion of ILC1s and ILC3s may induce certain types of autoimmunity (24). Interestingly, ILC activation may be sufficient to induce inflammation or to mount an effective immune response to infections in the absence of T cells under certain conditions (16, 25). Among the ILC3s, there is a distinct subset that expresses



chemokine receptor CCR6 in mice (26). These mouse CCR6⁺ ILC3s represent lymphoid tissue inducer (LTi) or LTi-like cells that play a critical role in the development of lymphoid tissues including lymph nodes and Peyer's patches (27, 28).

T helper and ILC subsets also differ from each other in many aspects. Because ILCs lack antigen receptors, they mainly respond to inflammatory cytokines to produce their own effector cytokines; IL-1 and IL-12 family cytokines including IL-1, IL-18, IL-33, and IL-23, as well as IL-25, are the major players in activating ILC subsets (1, 29, 30). Although Th cells mainly respond to antigens through activation of their T cell receptors, they can also respond to inflammatory cytokines may play an important role in the maturation of Th cells (31, 32). Since antigen-specific Th cells need to be activated and expanded during an immune response while ILCs preexist in the tissue (33, 34), ILCs provide first line of host defense.

Another striking difference between Th cells and ILCs in their development is their dependence on cytokine signaling. While Th cell differentiation critically depends on cytokine-mediated activation of signal transducer and activator of transcription (STAT) family proteins (35), many STATs including STAT3, STAT4, and STAT6 are not required for ILC development (36–38). However, the response of mature ILCs to cytokines may still require the activation of STAT proteins (36–38). Nevertheless, STAT proteins that are important for cell proliferation and survival, especially STAT5 proteins (STAT5A and STAT5B), are important for the homeostasis of both Th cells and ILCs (39). In fact, ILCs are largely absent in common gamma chain (γ c)-deficient animals and

STAT5 is a major downstream molecule activated by cytokines that utilize γc (40).

Id2 plays an important role in ILC development but has a minimal effect on T cell development (12, 26, 41, 42). Some Id2expressing progenitors in the bone marrow represent common helper-like ILC progenitors (12). On the other hand, the essential factor for T cell development Bcl11b only controls the development of ILC2s but not of other ILCs (26, 41, 43-47). Nevertheless, the development of ILC and Th cell subsets depends on many shared transcription factors such as TCF7, Tox, and GATA3 (8, 41, 48-50). Some TCF7-expressing cells in the bone marrow represent early ILC progenitor with a potential to become either NK cells or helper-like ILCs (48). Possibly because LEF1 (a TCF7 family member) (51) and Tox2 (52-54) are also expressed by ILCs and T cells, the blockage of ILC and T cell development in TCF7- or Tox-deficient animals is incomplete. On the other hand, since GATA3 is the only GATA protein expressed in T cells and ILCs, GATA3 is absolutely required for the development of T cells and ILCs (8, 55). In mature ILCs, while ILC2s express high levels of GATA3, all other ILCs express low levels of GATA3. In this review, I will discuss the functions of quantitative GATA3 expression in different ILC subsets and ILC progenitors in parallel with its important functions in the development and functions of T cell subsets.

CRITICAL FUNCTIONS OF GATA3 IN ILC2s

ILC2s are enriched in the gut, lung, skin, and adipose tissues with few of them found in lymphoid tissues and in blood, and

all the ILC2s express high levels of GATA3 (1, 13, 20). Like Th2 cells, ILC2s depend on GATA3 for their development. Even after ILC2s are fully mature, GATA3 remains important for their maintenance and functions, just as the essential role of GATA3 in differentiated Th2 cells (8, 56–64). In fact, GATA3 regulates a common set of important genes in both cell types, including *Il5*, *Il13*, *Areg*, *Il1rl1*, and *Ccr8*, which are well-known genes important for type 2 immune responses (8). This may explain identical functions of Th2 cells and ILC2s. Interestingly, the transcriptomes of ILC2s and Th2 cells harvested during helminth infection are remarkably similar (6).

Genome-wide analysis of GATA3 binding through ChIP-Seq shows that GATA3 binds to the Il4/Il13 gene locus at multiple sites in both Th2 cells and ILC2s (65, 66). GATA3 also binds to the Il5 and Il13 promoters to induce their transcription (67, 68). Although the function of GATA3 in regulating epigenetic modifications at cytokine gene loci in ILC2s is not clear, GATA3 plays an important role in chromatin remodeling at the Il4/Il13 locus in Th2 cells (65). GATA3 also directly binds to many genes that are involved in type 2 immune responses including *Il1rl1*, which encodes the IL-33 receptor subunit T1/ST2 (65, 66) and Il17rb, which encodes IL-25R (8). By regulating IL-33R and IL-25R expression, GATA3 is necessary for mature ILC2s to respond to inflammatory cytokines IL-33 and IL-25. ILC2s die quickly after GATA3 removal (8). It is possible that GATA3-deficient ILC2s fail to respond to cytokines. Alternatively, GATA3 may directly regulate cell proliferation and/ or survival related genes in ILC2s (8).

GATA3 FUNCTIONS IN ILC PROGENITORS

The functions of GATA3 in lymphocyte development and functional regulation are far beyond its critical role in Th2 cells and ILC2s, because all T cells and ILCs express different levels of GATA3 (66, 69, 70). We have previously reported that the development of IL-7R α -expressing ILCs (or Th-like ILCs) but not of NK cells depends on GATA3 (8). Another report also indicates that ILC3 development requires GATA3 expression (50). This is consistent with the critical function of GATA3 during CD4 but not CD8 cell development (69, 71–73). It also supports the notion that ILC1s are development of innate (ILC) and adaptive (T cells) lymphocytes is highly symmetrical (**Figure 1**).

GATA3 promotes IL-7R α expression in all T cells and ILCs, indicating that this may be a common mechanism through which GATA3 regulates lymphocyte homeostasis (66, 74). GATA3 expressed at low levels is sufficient to bind to the *Il7r* locus and regulates IL-7R α expression in all ILCs and T lymphocytes (66, 74); the fact that the GATA3 binding pattern to the *Il7r* gene in ILC3s is identical to that in ILC2s and Th2 cells suggesting the existence of a high-affinity GATA3 binding site at the *Il7r* gene (66). However, GATA3-mediated IL-7R α expression does not explain its critical role in the development of IL-7R α -expressing ILCs because we have found that IL-7R α transgene fails to rescue the ILC developmental defect in the absence of GATA3.

It has been reported that the ILC1s, ILC2s, and non-LTi ILC3s are derived from ILC progenitors that express both PLZF (75) and PD-1 (76). These PLZF-expressing progenitors are known

as common precursors to ILCs (ILCPs). However, CCR6+ LTi or LTi-like cells do not have a history of PLZF expression according to PLZF-fate-mapping experiments (75). We have previously reported that ILC numbers are dramatically reduced but not absent in the Gata3^{fl/fl}-Vav-Cre conditional knockout mice (Vav-Cre is active at the hematopoietic stem cell stage) (8). Our recent results further demonstrate that LTi or LTi-like cells are the only ILCs that still remain in the GATA3 conditional knockout mice. By contrast, ILC1s, ILC2s, and CCR6- ILC3s are undetectable in these mice. Interestingly, the PLZF-expressing ILCPs express high levels of GATA3 expression whereas the LTi or LTi-like progenitors express low levels of GATA3 in the bone marrow. Strikingly, the PLZF-expressing progenitors are completely lost in the bone marrow of Gata3^{fl/fl}-Vav-Cre mice. The critical function of GATA3 for the generation of PLZF-expressing ILC progenitors is independent of cytokine signaling and/or IL-7Ra regulation since we have observed that these progenitors are present in normal numbers in yc-deficient animals. Thus, GATA3 is a critical regulator for the generation of PLZF-expressing ILC progenitors (Figure 2).

GATA3 FUNCTIONS IN ILC3 SUBSETS

ILC3s are the major ILC population highly enriched in the gut (8, 18). RORγt, the master regulator of Th17 cells (77), is critical for the development and functions of ILC3s including both NKp46-expressing ILC3s and CCR6-expressing LTi or LTi-like cells (27). Although NKp46⁺ ILC3s may have some specialized functions in inflammation and gut homeostasis, by producing IL-22, NKp46⁺ ILC3s and CCR6⁺ ILC3s are functionally redundant in host defense (54, 78). NKp46-expressing ILC3s co-express T-bet and RORγt, whereas CCR6⁻ ILC3s in mice only express RORγt (66, 79, 80). Interestingly, both types of ILC3s express low levels of GATA3 (66).

T-bet and RORyt are critical for the development of NKp46⁺ ILC3s. During Th cell differentiation, transcription factors induced in one lineage can repress the expression and/or functions of transcription factors that are expressed by other lineages. For example, T-bet suppresses GATA3 expression as well as its function (81–83). In addition, T-bet and GATA3 bind to Th1- or Th2-specific genes at the same regions (83–85). T-bet also inhibits RORyt during T cell differentiation (86). NKp46⁺ ILC3s express slightly lower levels of RORyt than CCR6⁺ ILC3s, suggesting that T-bet may inhibit RORyt expression in these cells (80). Such inhibition may explain how "ILC1-like" "ex-ILC3s" can be generated through turning off RORyt expression (80). Interestingly, these "ex-ILC3s" may re-express RORyt and become ILC3s by IL-1/ IL-23 stimulation (87).

Since the master transcription factors cross-regulate each other and they can be co-expressed at the single cell level, quantitative expression of different master regulators may alter the balance among these factors resulting in phenotypical changes. Indeed, haplo-insufficiency of the master regulators, including T-bet, GATA3, and ROR γ t has been reported (58, 66, 88). Interestingly, all three transcription factors, T-bet, GATA3, and ROR γ t, are expressed by NKp46⁺ ILC3s. More strikingly, low levels of GATA3 are also required for the development of NKp46⁺ ILC3s,



and GATA3 regulates the balance between RORyt and T-bet (66). GATA3-deficient ILC3s express ~2-fold higher RORyt indicating that GATA3 inhibits RORyt expression in ILC3s. Correcting RORyt expression levels by breeding GATA3-deficient mice onto the *Rorc* heterozygous background restores the development of NKp46⁺ ILC3s, indicating that GATA3 regulates the balance between RORyt and T-bet during NKp46⁺ ILC3 development (**Figure 2**).

As mentioned earlier, GATA3 is not required for the development of LTi or LTi-like cells. However, these LTi cells are nonfunctional, since Gata3^{fl/fl}-VavCre mice do not have lymph node structures (8). Single cell analysis of gene expression may address whether GATA3-deficient LTi cells fail to express some LTi-specific genes that determine LTi function. On the other hand, high levels of GATA3 may be inhibitory for the development of LTi progenitors since we have found that the expression levels of GATA3 are negatively associated with many LTi-specific genes at the single cell level. Furthermore, deletion of Gata3 in NKp46⁺ ILC3s results in upregulation of CCR6⁺ ILC3-specific genes (66). Therefore, high levels of GATA3 expression at the PLZF-expressing progenitor stage are important for suppressing LTi lineage fate, and low expression of GATA3 in NKp46⁺ ILC3s is continuously required to maintain NKp46+ ILC3 cell identity by repressing the expression of LTi lineage-related genes.

GATA3 is also important for the optimal expression of *Il22* (66). Interestingly, GATA3 binds to the *Il22* promoter only in ILC3s but not ILC2s. Since GATA3 promotes IL-22 expression in both CCR6⁺ ILC3s and NKp46⁺ ILC3s, mice with ILC3-specific *Gata3* deletion mediated by RORγt-Cre are susceptible to *Citrobacter rodentium* infection. However, these mice develop

normal lymph node structures. These results suggest that while GATA3 regulates LTi function at an early stage of their development, maintenance of LTi functions does not need continuous expression of GATA3 in LTi cells (66).

GATA3 FUNCTIONS IN ILC1s AND NK CELLS

ILC1s including tissue-resident NK cells are enriched in the liver and T-bet is the master regulator for the development of ILC1s (12, 34). Similar to ILC3s, ILC1s also express low levels of GATA3 (12, 66). It has been reported that GATA3 is important for the maintenance of ILC1s (12). However, it is not known whether such GATA3 function is related to its effect on IL-7R α expression in ILC1s. As discussed earlier, GATA3 is not necessary for the development of conventional NK cells (8, 89, 90). However, GATA3 is also expressed by NK cells, and they need GATA3 for their maturation and cytokine production (89).

REGULATION OF GATA3 IN ILCs AND THEIR PROGENITORS

Since GATA3 plays important roles in different ILC subsets and progenitors, and its function is associated with its dynamic and quantitative expression, it is critical to understand signals that regulate GATA3 expression. During Th2 differentiation, IL-4-mediated STAT6 activation is the major driving force responsible for the upregulation of GATA3 expression. TCRmediated signaling especially triggered by low dose of antigens can also upregulate GATA3 expression (91). However, ILCs do not express antigen receptors, and ILC2 development seems to be IL-4-STAT6 independent (37).

Notch signaling induces whereas TGF β downregulates GATA3 expression (92, 93). These signaling pathways may be important in regulating GATA3 expression in different ILC subsets at different stages. Indeed, it has been reported that TCF7, which can be induced by Notch signaling, positively regulates GATA3 expression during early stages of ILC development (48, 59). Besides transcriptional regulation of *Gata3* gene expression, posttranscriptional and posttranslational regulations of GATA3 expression and functions should be also considered. For example, GATA3 activity is regulated by tyrosine kinase p38 in both T cells and ILCs (60, 94). Furthermore, GATA3 protein quickly disappears in ILC2s upon *Gata3* protein degradation in these cells.

As another critical transcription factor involved in ILC development, Id2 may regulate GATA3 expression or *vice versa*. In the future, it is essential to understand the relationship between Id2 and GATA3. Because gene regulation mediated by GATA3 is highly cell type and stage specific, its induction may also depend on cell context. Identification of the cofactors for GATA3 and the gene regulatory networks in different cell types at various developmental stages is essential to understand the biology of GATA3 in ILCs.

CONCLUDING REMARKS

T-bet, GATA3, and RORγt are the lineage-defining factors that are critical for the development and functions of ILC1s, ILC2s, and ILC3s, respectively. Besides its critical role in the development and maintenance of ILC2s, GATA3 is also indispensable for the generation of PLZF-expressing ILC progenitors that give rise to non-LTi ILCs. Furthermore, GATA3 regulates the acquisition of LTi cell function, ILC3 effector function, and ILC homeostasis (**Figure 2**).

T-bet, GATA3, and RORγt can be co-expressed at the single cell level resulting in heterogeneity and possible plasticity of ILC subsets. In particular, NKp46⁺ ILC3s express all three transcription factors. GATA3 expression in NKp46⁺ ILC3s cells, albeit at

REFERENCES

- Artis D, Spits H. The biology of innate lymphoid cells. Nature (2015) 517:293–301. doi:10.1038/nature14189
- Diefenbach A, Colonna M, Koyasu S. Development, differentiation, and diversity of innate lymphoid cells. *Immunity* (2014) 41:354–65. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2014.09.005
- McKenzie AN, Spits H, Eberl G. Innate lymphoid cells in inflammation and immunity. *Immunity* (2014) 41:366–74. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2014. 09.006
- Klose CS, Artis D. Innate lymphoid cells as regulators of immunity, inflammation and tissue homeostasis. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17:765–74. doi:10.1038/ ni.3489
- Fang D, Zhu J. Dynamic balance between master transcription factors determines the fates and functions of CD4 T cell and innate lymphoid cell subsets. *J Exp Med* (2017) 214:1861–76. doi:10.1084/jem.20170494
- Shih HY, Sciume G, Mikami Y, Guo L, Sun HW, Brooks SR, et al. Developmental acquisition of regulomes underlies innate lymphoid cell functionality. *Cell* (2016) 165:1120–33. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2016.04.029

low levels, is important for regulating the balance between T-bet and ROR γ t. Because quantitative changes in GATA3 expression may result in qualitative developmental effects, a model with titratable GATA3 expression may be needed to study its dose effects on the development and functions of ILC subsets.

In addition to studying the dose effect of GATA3 in ILC development and functions, investigating cell type- and stagespecific GATA3 regulation and function will greatly enhance our knowledge on ILC development. It is important to identify cell type- or stage-specific enhancers within the 1Mb Gata3 gene locus through epigenetic analyses. Future studies should also identify the similarities and differences between the actions of GATA3 in different cell types at various developmental stages, including both T cell and ILC lineages. Revealing cell typespecific gene regulation and epigenetic modifications mediated by GATA3 as well as cell type-specific binding patterns of GATA3 at a genome level will help us understand detail mechanisms. Finding GATA3 partners in different cell types, either by using co-immunoprecipitation followed by mass spectrometry or by genome-wide screening through bimolecular fluorescence complementation methods, may explain cell type-specific gene regulation mediated by GATA3.

Besides GATA3, many other transcription factors such as Id2, TCF7, NFIL3, Tox, and Runx proteins are also involved in ILC development (8, 41, 42, 48, 49, 95, 96). Further investigation on the relationship between GATA3 and other important transcription factors that are involved in ILC development and functions, including studies at a single cell level, may yield a deeper understanding of the ILC biology.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

The author confirms being the sole contributor of this work and approved it for publication.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

JZ is supported by the Division of Intramural Research (DIR), National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases (NIAID), National Institutes of Health (NIH), USA.

- Koues OI, Collins PL, Cella M, Robinette ML, Porter SI, Pyfrom SC, et al. Distinct gene regulatory pathways for human innate versus adaptive lymphoid cells. *Cell* (2016) 165:1134–46. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2016.04.014
- Yagi R, Zhong C, Northrup DL, Yu F, Bouladoux N, Spencer S, et al. The transcription factor GATA3 is critical for the development of all IL-7Ralphaexpressing innate lymphoid cells. *Immunity* (2014) 40:378–88. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2014.01.012
- Zhu J, Paul WE. CD4 T cells: fates, functions, and faults. Blood (2008) 112:1557–69. doi:10.1182/blood-2008-05-078154
- Zhu J, Yamane H, Paul WE. Differentiation of effector CD4 T cell populations. Annu Rev Immunol (2010) 28:445–89. doi:10.1146/ annurev-immunol-030409-101212
- Murphy KM, Reiner SL. The lineage decisions of helper T cells. Nat Rev Immunol (2002) 2:933–44. doi:10.1038/nri954
- Klose CS, Flach M, Mohle L, Rogell L, Hoyler T, Ebert K, et al. Differentiation of type 1 ILCs from a common progenitor to all helper-like innate lymphoid cell lineages. *Cell* (2014) 157:340–56. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2014.03.030
- 13. Moro K, Yamada T, Tanabe M, Takeuchi T, Ikawa T, Kawamoto H, et al. Innate production of T(H)2 cytokines by adipose tissue-associated

c-Kit(+)Sca-1(+) lymphoid cells. *Nature* (2010) 463:540-4. doi:10.1038/ nature08636

- Neill DR, Wong SH, Bellosi A, Flynn RJ, Daly M, Langford TK, et al. Nuocytes represent a new innate effector leukocyte that mediates type-2 immunity. *Nature* (2010) 464:1367–70. doi:10.1038/nature08900
- Price AE, Liang HE, Sullivan BM, Reinhardt RL, Eisley CJ, Erle DJ, et al. Systemically dispersed innate IL-13-expressing cells in type 2 immunity. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A (2010) 107:11489–94. doi:10.1073/pnas.1003988107
- Fallon PG, Ballantyne SJ, Mangan NE, Barlow JL, Dasvarma A, Hewett DR, et al. Identification of an interleukin (IL)-25-dependent cell population that provides IL-4, IL-5, and IL-13 at the onset of helminth expulsion. *J Exp Med* (2006) 203:1105–16. doi:10.1084/jem.20051615
- Sano T, Huang W, Hall JA, Yang Y, Chen A, Gavzy SJ, et al. An IL-23R/IL-22 circuit regulates epithelial serum amyloid A to promote local effector Th17 responses. *Cell* (2015) 163:381–93. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2015.08.061
- Qiu J, Guo X, Chen ZM, He L, Sonnenberg GF, Artis D, et al. Group 3 innate lymphoid cells inhibit T-cell-mediated intestinal inflammation through aryl hydrocarbon receptor signaling and regulation of microflora. *Immunity* (2013) 39:386–99. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2013.08.002
- Chang YJ, Kim HY, Albacker LA, Baumgarth N, McKenzie AN, Smith DE, et al. Innate lymphoid cells mediate influenza-induced airway hyperreactivity independently of adaptive immunity. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12:631–8. doi:10.1038/ni.2045
- Halim TY, Krauss RH, Sun AC, Takei F. Lung natural helper cells are a critical source of Th2 cell-type cytokines in protease allergen-induced airway inflammation. *Immunity* (2012) 36:451–63. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2011. 12.020
- Monticelli LA, Sonnenberg GF, Abt MC, Alenghat T, Ziegler CG, Doering TA, et al. Innate lymphoid cells promote lung-tissue homeostasis after infection with influenza virus. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12:1045–54. doi:10.1031/ ni.2131
- Kim BS, Wang K, Siracusa MC, Saenz SA, Brestoff JR, Monticelli LA, et al. Basophils promote innate lymphoid cell responses in inflamed skin. *J Immunol* (2014) 193:3717–25. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1401307
- Roediger B, Kyle R, Yip KH, Sumaria N, Guy TV, Kim BS, et al. Cutaneous immunosurveillance and regulation of inflammation by group 2 innate lymphoid cells. *Nat Immunol* (2013) 14:564–73. doi:10.1038/ni.2584
- Shikhagaie MM, Germar K, Bal SM, Ros XR, Spits H. Innate lymphoid cells in autoimmunity: emerging regulators in rheumatic diseases. *Nat Rev Rheumatol* (2017) 13:164–73. doi:10.1038/nrrheum.2016.218
- Bando JK, Colonna M. Innate lymphoid cell function in the context of adaptive immunity. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17:783–9. doi:10.1038/ni.3484
- Zook EC, Kee BL. Development of innate lymphoid cells. Nat Immunol (2016) 17:775–82. doi:10.1038/ni.3481
- Eberl G, Marmon S, Sunshine MJ, Rennert PD, Choi YW, Littman DR. An essential function for the nuclear receptor ROR gamma t in the generation of fetal lymphoid tissue inducer cells. *Nat Immunol* (2004) 5:64–73. doi:10.1038/ ni1022
- Mebius RE. Organogenesis of lymphoid tissues. Nat Rev Immunol (2003) 3:292–303. doi:10.1038/nri1054
- Guo L, Wei G, Zhu J, Liao W, Leonard WJ, Zhao K, et al. IL-1 family members and STAT activators induce cytokine production by Th2, Th17, and Th1 cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2009) 106(32):13463–8. doi:10.1073/ pnas.0906988106
- Guo L, Junttila IS, Paul WE. Cytokine-induced cytokine production by conventional and innate lymphoid cells. *Trends Immunol* (2012) 33(12):598–606. doi:10.1016/j.it.2012.07.006
- Guo L, Huang Y, Chen X, Hu-Li J, Urban JF Jr, Paul WE. Innate immunological function of TH2 cells in vivo. Nat Immunol (2015) 16:1051–9. doi:10.1038/ ni.3244
- Van Dyken SJ, Nussbaum JC, Lee J, Molofsky AB, Liang HE, Pollack JL, et al. A tissue checkpoint regulates type 2 immunity. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17:1381–7. doi:10.1038/ni.3582
- Gasteiger G, Fan X, Dikiy S, Lee SY, Rudensky AY. Tissue residency of innate lymphoid cells in lymphoid and nonlymphoid organs. *Science* (2015) 350:981–5. doi:10.1126/science.aac9593
- Sojka DK, Plougastel-Douglas B, Yang L, Pak-Wittel MA, Artyomov MN, Ivanova Y, et al. Tissue-resident natural killer (NK) cells are cell lineages

distinct from thymic and conventional splenic NK cells. *Elife* (2014) 3:e01659. doi:10.7554/eLife.01659

- Shih HY, Sciume G, Poholek AC, Vahedi G, Hirahara K, Villarino AV, et al. Transcriptional and epigenetic networks of helper T and innate lymphoid cells. *Immunol Rev* (2014) 261:23–49. doi:10.1111/imr.12208
- Guo X, Qiu J, Tu T, Yang X, Deng L, Anders RA, et al. Induction of innate lymphoid cell-derived interleukin-22 by the transcription factor STAT3 mediates protection against intestinal infection. *Immunity* (2014) 40:25–39. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2013.10.021
- Nussbaum JC, Van Dyken SJ, von Moltke J, Cheng LE, Mohapatra A, Molofsky AB, et al. Type 2 innate lymphoid cells control eosinophil homeostasis. *Nature* (2013) 502:245–8. doi:10.1038/nature12526
- O'Sullivan TE, Rapp M, Fan X, Weizman OE, Bhardwaj P, Adams NM, et al. Adipose-resident group 1 innate lymphoid cells promote obesity-associated insulin resistance. *Immunity* (2016) 45:428–41. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2016.06.016
- Villarino AV, Sciume G, Davis FP, Iwata S, Zitti B, Robinson GW, et al. Subset- and tissue-defined STAT5 thresholds control homeostasis and function of innate lymphoid cells. *J Exp Med* (2017) 214:2999–3014. doi:10.1084/ jem.20150907
- Rochman Y, Spolski R, Leonard WJ. New insights into the regulation of T cells by gamma(c) family cytokines. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2009) 9:480–90. doi:10.1038/nri2580
- Zhong C, Zhu J. Transcriptional regulators dictate innate lymphoid cell fates. *Protein Cell* (2017) 8(4):242–54. doi:10.1007/s13238-017-0369-7
- Yokota Y, Mansouri A, Mori S, Sugawara S, Adachi S, Nishikawa S, et al. Development of peripheral lymphoid organs and natural killer cells depends on the helix-loop-helix inhibitor Id2. *Nature* (1999) 397:702–6. doi:10.1038/17812
- Zhong C, Zhu J. Bcl11b drives the birth of ILC2 innate lymphocytes. J Exp Med (2015) 212:828. doi:10.1084/jem.2126insight1
- Li L, Leid M, Rothenberg EV. An early T cell lineage commitment checkpoint dependent on the transcription factor Bcl11b. *Science* (2010) 329:89–93. doi:10.1126/science.1188989
- Walker JA, Oliphant CJ, Englezakis A, Yu Y, Clare S, Rodewald HR, et al. Bcl11b is essential for group 2 innate lymphoid cell development. *J Exp Med* (2015) 212:875–82. doi:10.1084/jem.20142224
- 46. Yu Y, Wang C, Clare S, Wang J, Lee SC, Brandt C, et al. The transcription factor Bcl11b is specifically expressed in group 2 innate lymphoid cells and is essential for their development. *J Exp Med* (2015) 212:865–74. doi:10.1084/ jem.20142318
- Califano D, Cho JJ, Uddin MN, Lorentsen KJ, Yang Q, Bhandoola A, et al. Transcription factor Bcl11b controls identity and function of mature type 2 innate lymphoid cells. *Immunity* (2015) 43:354–68. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2015.07.005
- Yang Q, Li F, Harly C, Xing S, Ye L, Xia X, et al. TCF-1 upregulation identifies early innate lymphoid progenitors in the bone marrow. *Nat Immunol* (2015) 16:1044–50. doi:10.1038/ni.3248
- Seehus CR, Aliahmad P, de la Torre B, Iliev ID, Spurka L, Funari VA, et al. The development of innate lymphoid cells requires TOX-dependent generation of a common innate lymphoid cell progenitor. *Nat Immunol* (2015) 16:599–608. doi:10.1038/ni.3168
- Serafini N, Klein Wolterink RG, Satoh-Takayama N, Xu W, Vosshenrich CA, Hendriks RW, et al. Gata3 drives development of RORgammat+ group 3 innate lymphoid cells. *J Exp Med* (2014) 211:199–208. doi:10.1084/jem. 20131038
- Steinke FC, Xue HH. From inception to output, Tcf1 and Lef1 safeguard development of T cells and innate immune cells. *Immunol Res* (2014) 59:45–55. doi:10.1007/s12026-014-8545-9
- Vong QP, Leung WH, Houston J, Li Y, Rooney B, Holladay M, et al. TOX2 regulates human natural killer cell development by controlling T-BET expression. *Blood* (2014) 124:3905–13. doi:10.1182/blood-2014-06-582965
- Bjorklund AK, Forkel M, Picelli S, Konya V, Theorell J, Friberg D, et al. The heterogeneity of human CD127(+) innate lymphoid cells revealed by single-cell RNA sequencing. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17:451–60. doi:10.1038/ni.3368
- Rankin LC, Girard-Madoux MJ, Seillet C, Mielke LA, Kerdiles Y, Fenis A, et al. Complementarity and redundancy of IL-22-producing innate lymphoid cells. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17:179–86. doi:10.1038/ni.3332

- Ting CN, Olson MC, Barton KP, Leiden JM. Transcription factor GATA-3 is required for development of the T-cell lineage. *Nature* (1996) 384:474–8. doi:10.1038/384474a0
- Hoyler T, Klose CS, Souabni A, Turqueti-Neves A, Pfeifer D, Rawlins EL, et al. The transcription factor GATA-3 controls cell fate and maintenance of type 2 innate lymphoid cells. *Immunity* (2012) 37:634–48. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2012.06.020
- Mjosberg J, Bernink J, Golebski K, Karrich JJ, Peters CP, Blom B, et al. The transcription factor GATA3 is essential for the function of human type 2 innate lymphoid cells. *Immunity* (2012) 37:649–59. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2012.08.015
- 58. Klein Wolterink RG, Serafini N, van Nimwegen M, Vosshenrich CA, de Bruijn MJ, Fonseca Pereira D, et al. Essential, dose-dependent role for the transcription factor Gata3 in the development of IL-5+ and IL-13+ type 2 innate lymphoid cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2013) 110:10240–5. doi:10.1073/pnas.1217158110
- Yang Q, Monticelli LA, Saenz SA, Chi AW, Sonnenberg GF, Tang J, et al. T cell factor 1 is required for group 2 innate lymphoid cell generation. *Immunity* (2013) 38:694–704. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2012.12.003
- Furusawa J, Moro K, Motomura Y, Okamoto K, Zhu J, Takayanagi H, et al. Critical role of p38 and GATA3 in natural helper cell function. *J Immunol* (2013) 191:1818–26. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1300379
- Zhu J, Min B, Hu-Li J, Watson CJ, Grinberg A, Wang Q, et al. Conditional deletion of Gata3 shows its essential function in T(H)1-T(H)2 responses. *Nat Immunol* (2004) 5:1157–65. doi:10.1038/ni1128
- Pai SY, Truitt ML, Ho IC. GATA-3 deficiency abrogates the development and maintenance of T helper type 2 cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2004) 101:1993–8. doi:10.1073/pnas.0308697100
- Zhang DH, Cohn L, Ray P, Bottomly K, Ray A. Transcription factor GATA-3 is differentially expressed in murine Th1 and Th2 cells and controls Th2-specific expression of the interleukin-5 gene. *J Biol Chem* (1997) 272:21597–603. doi:10.1074/jbc.272.34.21597
- Zheng W, Flavell RA. The transcription factor GATA-3 is necessary and sufficient for Th2 cytokine gene expression in CD4 T cells. *Cell* (1997) 89:587–96. doi:10.1016/S0092-8674(00)80240-8
- Wei G, Abraham BJ, Yagi R, Jothi R, Cui K, Sharma S, et al. Genome-wide analyses of transcription factor GATA3-mediated gene regulation in distinct T cell types. *Immunity* (2011) 35:299–311. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2011.08.007
- Zhong C, Cui K, Wilhelm C, Hu G, Mao K, Belkaid Y, et al. Group 3 innate lymphoid cells continuously require the transcription factor GATA-3 after commitment. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17:169–78. doi:10.1038/ni.3318
- Yamashita M, Ukai-Tadenuma M, Kimura M, Omori M, Inami M, Taniguchi M, et al. Identification of a conserved GATA3 response element upstream proximal from the interleukin-13 gene locus. *J Biol Chem* (2002) 277:42399–408. doi:10.1074/jbc.M205876200
- Tanaka S, Motomura Y, Suzuki Y, Yagi R, Inoue H, Miyatake S, et al. The enhancer HS2 critically regulates GATA-3-mediated Il4 transcription in T(H)2 cells. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12:77–85. doi:10.1038/ni.1966
- Ho IC, Tai TS, Pai SY. GATA3 and the T-cell lineage: essential functions before and after T-helper-2-cell differentiation. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2009) 9:125–35. doi:10.1038/nri2476
- Tindemans I, Serafini N, Di Santo JP, Hendriks RW. GATA-3 function in innate and adaptive immunity. *Immunity* (2014) 41:191–206. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2014.06.006
- Pai SY, Truitt ML, Ting CN, Leiden JM, Glimcher LH, Ho IC. Critical roles for transcription factor GATA-3 in thymocyte development. *Immunity* (2003) 19:863–75. doi:10.1016/S1074-7613(03)00328-5
- Wang L, Wildt KF, Zhu J, Zhang X, Feigenbaum L, Tessarollo L, et al. Distinct functions for the transcription factors GATA-3 and ThPOK during intrathymic differentiation of CD4(+) T cells. *Nat Immunol* (2008) 9:1122–30. doi:10.1038/ni.1647
- Hernandez-Hoyos G, Anderson MK, Wang C, Rothenberg EV, Alberola-Ila J. GATA-3 expression is controlled by TCR signals and regulates CD4/ CD8 differentiation. *Immunity* (2003) 19:83–94. doi:10.1016/S1074-7613 (03)00176-6
- Wang Y, Misumi I, Gu AD, Curtis TA, Su L, Whitmire JK, et al. GATA-3 controls the maintenance and proliferation of T cells downstream of TCR and cytokine signaling. *Nat Immunol* (2013) 14:714–22. doi:10.1038/ni.2623

- Constantinides MG, McDonald BD, Verhoef PA, Bendelac A. A committed precursor to innate lymphoid cells. *Nature* (2014) 508:397–401. doi:10.1038/ nature13047
- Yu Y, Tsang JC, Wang C, Clare S, Wang J, Chen X, et al. Single-cell RNA-seq identifies a PD-1hi ILC progenitor and defines its development pathway. *Nature* (2016) 539:102–6. doi:10.1038/nature20105
- Ivanov II, McKenzie BS, Zhou L, Tadokoro CE, Lepelley A, Lafaille JJ, et al. The orphan nuclear receptor RORgammat directs the differentiation program of proinflammatory IL-17+ T helper cells. *Cell* (2006) 126:1121–33. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2006.07.035
- Song C, Lee JS, Gilfillan S, Robinette ML, Newberry RD, Stappenbeck TS, et al. Unique and redundant functions of NKp46+ ILC3s in models of intestinal inflammation. J Exp Med (2015) 212:1869–82. doi:10.1084/jem.20151403
- Sciume G, Hirahara K, Takahashi H, Laurence A, Villarino AV, Singleton KL, et al. Distinct requirements for T-bet in gut innate lymphoid cells. *J Exp Med* (2012) 209:2331–8. doi:10.1084/jem.20122097
- Klose CS, Kiss EA, Schwierzeck V, Ebert K, Hoyler T, d'Hargues Y, et al. A T-bet gradient controls the fate and function of CCR6-RORgammat+ innate lymphoid cells. *Nature* (2013) 494:261–5. doi:10.1038/nature11813
- Usui T, Preiss JC, Kanno Y, Yao ZJ, Bream JH, O'Shea JJ, et al. T-bet regulates Th1 responses through essential effects on GATA-3 function rather than on IFNG gene acetylation and transcription (vol 23, pg 755, 2006). *J Exp Med* (2006) 203:754–754. doi:10.1084/jem.20052165
- Hwang ES, Szabo SJ, Schwartzberg PL, Glimcher LH. T helper cell fate specified by kinase-mediated interaction of T-bet with GATA-3. *Science* (2005) 307:430–3. doi:10.1126/science.1103336
- Zhu J, Jankovic D, Oler AJ, Wei G, Sharma S, Hu G, et al. The transcription factor T-bet is induced by multiple pathways and prevents an endogenous Th2 cell program during Th1 cell responses. *Immunity* (2012) 37:660–73. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2012.09.007
- Kanhere A, Hertweck A, Bhatia U, Gokmen MR, Perucha E, Jackson I, et al. T-bet and GATA3 orchestrate Th1 and Th2 differentiation through lineage-specific targeting of distal regulatory elements. *Nat Commun* (2012) 3:1268. doi:10.1038/ncomms2260
- Jenner RG, Townsend MJ, Jackson I, Sun K, Bouwman RD, Young RA, et al. The transcription factors T-bet and GATA-3 control alternative pathways of T-cell differentiation through a shared set of target genes. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* U S A (2009) 106:17876–81. doi:10.1073/pnas.0909357106
- Lazarevic V, Chen X, Shim JH, Hwang ES, Jang E, Bolm AN, et al. T-bet represses T(H)17 differentiation by preventing Runx1-mediated activation of the gene encoding RORgammat. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12:96–104. doi:10.1038/ ni.1969
- Bernink JH, Krabbendam L, Germar K, de Jong E, Gronke K, Kofoed-Nielsen M, et al. Interleukin-12 and -23 control plasticity of CD127(+) group 1 and group 3 innate lymphoid cells in the intestinal lamina propria. *Immunity* (2015) 43:146–60. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2015.06.019
- Szabo SJ, Sullivan BM, Stemmann C, Satoskar AR, Sleckman BP, Glimcher LH. Distinct effects of T-bet in TH1 lineage commitment and IFN-gamma production in CD4 and CD8 T cells. *Science* (2002) 295:338–42. doi:10.1126/science.1065543
- Samson SI, Richard O, Tavian M, Ranson T, Vosshenrich CA, Colucci F, et al. GATA-3 promotes maturation, IFN-gamma production, and liverspecific homing of NK cells. *Immunity* (2003) 19:701–11. doi:10.1016/ S1074-7613(03)00294-2
- Vosshenrich CA, Garcia-Ojeda ME, Samson-Villeger SI, Pasqualetto V, Enault L, Richard-Le Goff O, et al. A thymic pathway of mouse natural killer cell development characterized by expression of GATA-3 and CD127. *Nat Immunol* (2006) 7:1217–24. doi:10.1038/ni1395
- Yamane H, Zhu J, Paul WE. Independent roles for IL-2 and GATA-3 in stimulating naive CD4+ T cells to generate a Th2-inducing cytokine environment. *J Exp Med* (2005) 202:793–804. doi:10.1084/jem.20051304
- Amsen D, Antov A, Jankovic D, Sher A, Radtke F, Souabni A, et al. Direct regulation of Gata3 expression determines the T helper differentiation potential of Notch. *Immunity* (2007) 27:89–99. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2007. 05.021
- Gorelik L, Fields PE, Flavell RA. Cutting edge: TGF-beta inhibits Th type 2 development through inhibition of GATA-3 expression. *J Immunol* (2000) 165:4773–7. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.165.9.4773
- Chen CH, Zhang DH, LaPorte JM, Ray A. Cyclic AMP activates p38 mitogenactivated protein kinase in Th2 cells: phosphorylation of GATA-3 and stimulation of Th2 cytokine gene expression. *J Immunol* (2000) 165:5597–605. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.165.10.5597
- Geiger TL, Abt MC, Gasteiger G, Firth MA, O'Connor MH, Geary CD, et al. Nfil3 is crucial for development of innate lymphoid cells and host protection against intestinal pathogens. *J Exp Med* (2014) 211:1723–31. doi:10.1084/ jem.20140212
- 96. Ebihara T, Song C, Ryu SH, Plougastel-Douglas B, Yang L, Levanon D, et al. Runx3 specifies lineage commitment of innate lymphoid cells. *Nat Immunol* (2015) 16:1124–33. doi:10.1038/ni.3272

Conflict of Interest Statement: The author declares that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2017 Zhu. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Epigenomic Views of Innate Lymphoid Cells

Giuseppe Sciumè1*, Han-Yu Shih², Yohei Mikami² and John J. O'Shea²

¹ Department of Molecular Medicine, Sapienza University of Rome, Laboratory Affiliated to Istituto Pasteur Italia – Fondazione Cenci Bolognetti, Rome, Italy, ²Lymphocyte and Cell Biology Section, Molecular Immunology and Inflammation Branch, National Institute of Arthritis and Musculoskeletal and Skin Diseases, NIH, Bethesda, MD, United States

The discovery of innate lymphoid cells (ILCs) with selective production of cytokines typically attributed to subsets of T helper cells forces immunologists to reassess the mechanisms by which selective effector functions arise. The parallelism between ILCs and T cells extends beyond these two cell types and comprises other innatelike T lymphocytes. Beyond the recognition of specialized effector functionalities in diverse lymphocytes, features typical of T cells, such as plasticity and memory, are also relevant for innate lymphocytes. Herein, we review what we have learned in terms of the molecular mechanisms underlying these shared functions, focusing on insights provided by next generation sequencing technologies. We review data on the role of lineage-defining- and signal-dependent transcription factors (TFs). ILC regulomes emerge developmentally whereas the much of the open chromatin regions of T cells are generated acutely, in an activation-dependent manner. And yet, these regions of open chromatin in T cells and ILCs have remarkable overlaps, suggesting that though accessibility is acquired by distinct modes, the end result is that convergent signaling pathways may be involved. Although much is left to be learned, substantial progress has been made in understanding how TFs and epigenomic status contribute to ILC biology in terms of differentiation, specification, and plasticity.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Marina Cella, Washington University School of Medicine, United States

Reviewed by:

Eugene Oltz, Washington University in St. Louis, United States Joseph C. Sun, Memorial Sloan Kettering Cancer Center, United States

*Correspondence:

Giuseppe Sciumè giuseppe.sciume@uniroma1.it

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to NK and Innate Lymphoid Cell Biology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 15 September 2017 Accepted: 02 November 2017 Published: 13 November 2017

Citation:

Sciumè G, Shih H-Y, Mikami Y and O'Shea JJ (2017) Epigenomic Views of Innate Lymphoid Cells. Front. Immunol. 8:1579. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.01579 Keywords: innate lymphoid cells, NK cells, epigenetic, regulomes, DNA accessibility, transcriptomes, transcription factors

INTRODUCTION

The immune system employs a variety of effector cells that ensure protection against diverse types of infections. An important strategy for host defense is that distinct immune responses are evoked by different pathogens, one aspect being the production of selective cytokines (1, 2). Intracellular bacteria and viruses are usually eliminated through the so-called type 1 response, which is dominated by the release of interferon (IFN)- γ as a signature cytokine. Moreover, cells infected by these pathogens are recognized by immune cells with the ability to directly kill their targets by releasing perforin and granzymes and inducing programmed cell death (3–5). In contrast, parasites and worms evoke a type 2 response, characterized by the production of interleukin (IL)-4, IL-5, and IL-13, necessary to drive their elimination/expulsion (6, 7). Finally, extracellular pathogens and fungi are associated with production of the signature cytokines IL-17 and IL-22, which provide host defense at mucosal surfaces (8).

In many respects, the effector functions described above have been mainly associated with the adaptive arm of the immune system, with a largely T cell-centric point of view (9). Although NK cells were recognized 40 years ago, other innate lymphocytes with helper features were unknown until recently (10). Based on the analogy with the effector functions of T cell subsets, innate lymphoid

73



cells (ILCs) are currently divided into three groups (Figure 1) (11). Type 1 ILCs include both NK cells and ILC1 which may be viewed as the innate counterpart of CD8⁺ cytotoxic T lymphocytes, and T helper (Th) 1 cells, respectively. Similarly, ILC2 and ILC3 comprise helper lymphocytes that promote Th2- and Th17/22-related responses (12-16). Lymphoid tissue inducer (LTi)-like cells are included in the ILC3 group, as well as, ILCs expressing natural cytotoxicity receptors (NCRs), found in the mucosal tissues (17-22). More recently, the identification of an ILC subset that produces IL-10 and transforming growth factor (TGF)-β, and suppresses effector functions of other ILCs has broadened this view, adding yet another ILC subset that shares functional properties with regulatory T cells (23). Beyond these functions, several other concepts of T cell biology have been applied to ILCs, including memory-like responses of NK cells following viral infection (24-26) and the plasticity of ILCs that occurs in response to environmental changes (27, 28). Despite the similarities, an important distinction between innate and adaptive lymphocytes is the characteristic poised activation state of ILCs, as well as, their lack of antigen receptor engagement for acquisition of effector functions (29–31).

The field of ILC biology is an area of intense investigation and it is impossible to do justice to all the rapid advances. Not only are ILCs being considered in terms of host defense and immune mediated disease, but are emerging as players in the regulation of metabolic homeostasis, deposition of adipose tissue and, obesity, in both physiological and pathological conditions (32–35). However, in this short essay, we will focus on how the progress of next generation sequencing (NGS) technologies has provided new insights into some of the aspects of ILC biology from a genome-wide perspective. Clues to the nature of ILC identity and function are revealed by their global epigenomic features and transcriptomic programs, providing insights into heterogeneity and plasticity, and new paradigms for their relationships to T cells. These concepts can be integrated in the context of transcription factor (TF) networks, differentiation, microenvironment, and infections.

TRANSCRIPTIONAL PROGRAMS DEFINING ILCs

The transcriptional programs defining distinct ILC lineages have been investigated by using both genomic and genetic tools. These approaches have helped to elucidate shared and distinctive features of innate and adaptive lymphocytes, and the TFs required in regulation of ILC differentiation/functions. Although in homeostatic conditions ILCs share more genes with each other than they do with T cells (36, 37), the similarity between T cells and ILCs is exemplified by the common expression of a high number of genes and the clear reliance on many of the same lineage-defining transcription factors (LDTFs), also referred to as "master regulators" of T cell fate.

The expression of two LDTFs belonging to the T-box family, EOMES and T-BET (encoded by TBX21), is critical for NK cells. Deletion of *Eomes* in mouse leads to the loss of NK cells, which is not rescued by the expression of T-BET (38). On the other hand, $Tbx21^{-/-}$ NK cells show defects in cell turnover, trafficking, and functional properties (39). The constitutive expression of these two TFs helps to explain the poised features of NK cells and highlights functionalities shared with CD8⁺ T cells, although the latter upregulate T-BET and EOMES expression after activation. Transcriptomic analyses have shown that the poised state of NK cells is not restricted to the expression of *Ifng* and genes required for the cytotoxic machinery, but comprises multiple effector molecules transcribed in resting mouse NK cells and also in activated/effector CD8⁺ T cells (37).

In contrast to NK cells, ILC1 do not express EOMES and, instead, like Th1, require only T-BET for their development, as shown by $Tbx21^{-/-}$ mice (38, 40, 41). However, the ectopic expression of EOMES in ILC1 pushes their differentiation toward mature NK cells, suggesting that ILC1/NK conversion could involve induction of EOMES (42). Recently, cells with mixed ILC1/NK phenotype have been identified in mouse salivary gland, as well as, NK cells expressing EOMES and low levels of T-BET in human liver (43-45). Based on expression of cytokine/ chemokine receptors and other surface markers, liver-resident ILC1 can be viewed as being related to NKT cells. More broadly though, the liver ILC1 program has greater global similarity to NK cells versus NKT cells (46). Although liver ILC1 are not considered prototypical cytotoxic ILCs, they do express high levels of the transcripts encoding for granzyme A and C (Gzma, Gzmc) and can kill through the expression of tumor necrosis factor-related apoptosis-inducing ligand (36, 46, 47). Together, these findings blur the boundaries among the different type 1 ILCs; although, strong evidence for functional sub-specialization of this group of cells is still limited.

Type 2 ILCs are dependent upon GATA-3 for their development, as this LDTF is for Th2 cells. Likewise, ILC3 require ROR γ t (encoded by *RORC*), which also promotes the fate of Th17/22 cells (12). Further complexity in the ILC3 group is provided by the combinatorial expression and requirement of T-BET, and GATA-3 in NCR⁺ ILC3 (40, 48–53). The evidence for expression of more than one LDTF in ILCs highlights the functional importance of a coordinated network of TFs in regulation of ILC transcriptional programs. However, ILCs are not alone in this regard—both adaptive and innate T cells are now appreciated to

rely on a network of TFs working in conjunction, rather than on a single TF as previously proposed in the monolithic view of T cell development (9, 31, 54).

Together with the functional options acquired by "default" during development, the phenotype of mature ILCs can be skewed toward different fates through distinct environmental stimuli (51, 55-60). Cytokines previously linked to the processes of differentiation and plasticity of Th cells are now considered major drivers of the functional plasticity of ILCs. For instance, type 1 features in ILC2 can be induced by IL-12 (57, 58, 60), whereas ILC3/ILC1 transitions can be driven by IL-12 and IL-23 (51, 55, 56). In addition, both canonical and non-canonical pathways downstream of TGF-ß signaling regulate NK/ILC1 conversion, along with imprinting of the ILC1 features, NK cell activity, and differentiation (43, 61-65). Thus, the environment-including tissue-specific signals-becomes a fundamental element to consider in the regulation of global gene expression in ILCs, which can modify the effects of lineage identity driven by LDTFs (36, 66-68). In this regard, the role for signal-dependent TFs, such as AHRs, RORs, NOTCHs (including the induction of downstream TFs, BCL11B, and GFI1), and STATs has become evident in several settings (29, 69-73).

Our understanding of the functions of key TFs involved in ILC differentiation is often limited by the total loss of cells observed in knockout mice, which limits the ability to identify direct targets. To overcome this issue, deletion of a single TF allele may still permit cell development and thus, permit evaluation of the consequence of reduced TF expression. This genetic approach, combined with transcriptomic analysis, has been useful to identify a discrete number of genes directly regulated by T-BET and, more recently, STAT5 in ILCs (53, 74). In the case of STAT5, the presence of two distinct genes encoding Stat5a and Stat5b, provides multiple genotypes, and ILC phenotypes, to explore. Deletion of the entire Stat5a/b locus has profound effects on lymphoid development and NK cells were absent in the few mice that survived this genetic lesion (75). More recently, lack of NK cells has been observed in mice carrying a deletion of the Stat5a/b locus specifically in cells expressing NKp46 (76). The selective ablation of only one gene (using Stat5a^{-/-} or Stat5b^{-/-} mice) highlighted a major role for STAT5B upon STAT5A, in the maintenance and in vitro proliferation of NK cells (77). Thus, the employment of mice carrying only one allele for Stat5a (Stat5a^{+/-}Stat5b^{-/-}) or Stat5b (Stat5a^{-/-}Stat5b^{+/-}) represented a suitable compromise allowing to interfere with the amount of STAT5 without reaching a total ablation (74). As well, RNA-seq and ChIP-seq analyses helped to reveal a direct and constitutive role for STAT5 in maintaining the expression of genes defining the identity of NK cells, beyond its known role in regulation of survival and proliferation. Moreover, reduction in STAT5 signaling perturbed other NCR+ ILCs, including ILC1 and NCR+ ILC3, while having less of an impact on ILC2 and LTi-like ILC3. This preferential, or hierarchical, requirement for STAT5 is explained in part by a direct role in regulation of T-BET expression on NCR⁺ ILCs.

Amidst this complexity, what is clear is that there seems to be no single "master regulator" for ILCs or ILC subsets (akin to *MyoD* in muscle or *Pax5* in B cells); instead, as with T cells, there appears to be complex orchestration of TFs that presumably exert their effect in a combinatorial manner and LDTFs act in concert with SDTFs (78).

REGULOMES

The hard-wired effector functions of ILCs have been appreciated since the observation of the constitutive transcription of the Ifng gene in resting NK cells, favored by an accessible chromatin conformation of its promoter (79, 80). Thousands of accessible regions have been defined, which spread throughout the chromatin allowing/restraining access to TFs and other transcriptional regulators and determining the final outcome of gene expression. These sites include not only promoters, but also non-coding regulatory elements (REs), such as enhancers, silencers, repressors, and insulators, and are called, overall, regulomes (81). The different types of REs can be discriminated by the presence of selective histone modifications or histone modifiers. For instance, trimethylation of histone H3 at lysine 4 (H3K4me3) is a histone mark enriched at the promoter of active genes; while H3K4me1, H3K4me2, acetylation of H3K27 (H3K27ac), and the presence of the acetyltransferase p300 are found at enhancer sites (82). Below, we will discuss how the ILC epigenomic programs contribute to ontogeny and function.

Ontogeny of ILCs

In sharp contrast to T cells, signals from antigen receptors are not required for ILC effector function nor development (29-31). Instead, multipotent ILC precursors, including the α-lymphoid progenitor, early innate lymphoid progenitor, common helper innate lymphoid progenitor, and ILC progenitor, are regulated in mouse by the programmed expression of several TFs, including ID2 (inhibitor of DNA binding-2), TCF1 (encoded by TCF7), PLZF (encoded by ZBTB16), TOX, and NFIL3 (27, 83, 84). The above-mentioned ILC precursors progressively lose their multipotentiality, becoming unipotent ILC precursors, and a new set of TFs is required before lineage diversification, such as BCL11B for ILC2 or RUNX3 for ILC1 and ILC3 (85-88). However, expression of these TFs is not limited to the early stages of differentiation, as in the case of the basic helix-loop-helix TF, ID2, which is both required for the commitment of the entire ILC lineage and homeostasis of mature cells. One of ID2's primary roles is to inhibit the functions of E proteins, blocking T and B cell development in favor of the ILC fate (89-94). Unlike PLZF which is required for both invariant NKT (iNKT) cell and ILC development, deficiency of Id2 does not alter the development of iNKT cells, indicating both specific and overlapping requirements for innate and innate-like T cell ontogeny (41, 94, 95). The early steps of ILC differentiation are also characterized by the requirement of the basic leucine zipper TF, NFIL3 (96-98). In *Nfil3^{-/-}* mice, generation of B, T, and NKT cells is not affected, while development of NK cells (99-102) and other ILC subsets (35, 61, 98, 103) is highly impacted. However, in the context of mouse cytomegalovirus infection, the signals provided by the triggering of the activating NK cell receptor Ly49H and by the proinflammatory cytokine IL-12 can overcome the requirement for this TF, leading to generation of NK cells with intact functional properties and ability to mediate memory responses (104). The source of these NK cells remains unknown, but their origin could be explained by the presence of NFIL3-alternative pathways of NK cell generation, as shown for other type 1 ILCs, such as salivary gland NK cells (105, 106) and liver ILC1 (107), which can develop in the absence of NFIL3. Although during lymphoid development, the range of NFIL3 action is restricted to ILCs, this TF, as well as ID2, can have a broader role, being required for optimal production of IL-13 and IL-10 by adaptive and innate T cells and for terminal differentiation of Th17 (108–110).

How the expression of these and the other TFs expressed during ILC development impacts the acquisition of lineage-specific REs has not been investigated; although at present, the small numbers of such cells represent a technical challenge. However, when ILC precursors become unipotent, progressively acquire distinctive lineage-specific REs (66). Indeed, after lineage specification committed NK and ILC2 precursors show features of chromatin accessibility typically found in fully developed NK cells and ILC2, including not only loci related to signature cytokines but also genes encoding for molecules acquired only at late stages of differentiation, as is the case of KLRG1 (66). Another important aspect is that chromatin accessibility of lineage-specific genes starts to diverge at the precursor stage. Consequently, the loci encoding type 2 cytokines are not accessible in NK precursors, whereas the Ifng locus is not accessible in ILC2s, indicating that formation of the signature features of chromatin accessibility occurs during development, defining their effector function as well as restraining their alternative fates. In this regard, the lysine methyltransferase G9a, that catalyzes the repressive histone mark H3K9me2 (dimethylation of histone H3 at lysine 9), plays a key role in preserving the ILC2 fate (111). When its deletion is applied to the entire mouse hematopoietic system, both development in the bone marrow and homeostasis of tissue-resident ILC2 are highly impacted. Evidence of the repression of alternative fates mediated by G9a is the increased expression of genes associated to the type 3 response occurring after its deletion (111). Recently, a human ILC precursor able to give rise to all known ILC subsets has been defined in the peripheral blood (112). This precursor expresses several TFs related to murine ILC development, such as ID2, GATA-3, TOX, and TCF7, and its identity has been defined through the analysis of the genome-wide distribution of the histone modification H3K4me2 (dimethylation of Histone H3 at lysine 4) (112). This histone modification is present on both active and poised loci (113). Although LDTFs, as EOMES, TBX21, RORC, and other molecules present on mature ILCs are not expressed (including IL23R, CCR6, and signature cytokines), these genes show the presence of H3K4me2, indicating that they are epigenetically poised (112). Thus, both in human and mouse, ILC signature genes can acquire a complete set of REs at the precursor level, while the expression of these genes is induced/upregulated only after terminal differentiation.

Lineage Relationships and Identity

The elucidation of both mouse and human ILC regulomes has provided global molecular evidence for their poised state and also

for the current functional classification. Since ILC nomenclature is based on the common features with T cells, a compelling question is the extent to which ILCs and T cells are appropriately viewed as two distinct "lineages" or whether their epigenomic features converge reflecting their effector features. Interestingly, in homeostatic conditions, the chromatin accessibility of distinct ILC and T cell subsets seems to be divergent, as observed in both human and mouse (66, 67). Similar conclusions have been obtained through analyses of a class of enhancers highly linked with cell identity, called stretched- or super-enhancers (SE) (67). In contrast, the patterns of chromatin accessibility of ILCs and T cells converge in the infection settings, as a part of the shared transcriptional/ epigenetic programs. Indeed, upon Nippostrongilus brasiliensis infection in mouse, the transition from naïve to Th2 cells requires a wholesale remodeling of the chromatin but nonetheless, Th2 regulomes converge with those of ILC2 (66). In the same way, after human cytomegalovirus infection, the DNA-methylation patterns of adaptive NK cells parallel those of cytotoxic/effector CD8⁺ T cells (114). These NK cells show downregulation of the TF PLZF and peculiar functional properties which occur thanks to the regulation of the DNA-methylation state of key NK cell genes, including TFs and signaling proteins (114, 115).

When compared with transcriptomes, ILC regulomes are reportedly less dependent on acute environmental effects, and more sensitive to discriminate lineage identity (66); however, the extent to which ILC regulomes are malleable is clearly worthy of further investigation. Of note, after microbiota depletion, both intestinal ILC1 and ILC2 lose a portion of their signature REs and acquire type 3 features; while their global identity is preserved (68). Definition of ILC identity relies on the presence of very well-defined clusters of enhancers, as shown by the genome-wide distribution of p300 and histone marks (66-68). In contrast, our understanding of the specific role for single/specific REs in regulation of gene expression in ILCs is largely unknown. Another area that is in its infancy is the understanding of the function of cis-REs associated with expression of long non-coding RNAs (lncRNAs). One lncRNA termed RNA-demarcated regulatory region of ID2 (Roid) is essential for the expression of ID2 selectively on mature type 1 ILCs, in mouse (116). Beyond the initial role in driving differentiation of the ILC lineage, ID2 is required for homeostatic regulation of differentiated cells, such as type 1 and type 3 ILCs (116, 117), while the ectopic expression of ID1 in the thymus induces a general increase of the numbers of ILC2 in mice (118). Through regulation of the accessibility of the Id2 locus, this cis-RE and its related lncRNA, Roid, control identity, differentiation, and functions of both NK and ILC1. These data point out that, along with TFs and REs, lncRNAs can represent another layer of epigenetic regulation in ILCs (119). In this context, another lncRNA, lncKdm2b, contributes to the maintenance of murine ILC3 by promoting the expression of ZFP292, recruiting SATB1, and the nuclear remodeling factor complex to the Zfp292 promoter (120).

RECENT ADVANCES FROM SINGLE-CELL ANALYSES

The development of new strategies for single-cell analysis has made possible the characterization of the expression profiles of transcripts and proteins (121). Gene expression at the single-cell level can now be profiled by several single-cell RNA-sequencing (scRNA-seq) protocols, with different sensitivity, accuracy, cost-efficiency, and drawbacks (122, 123). Technical challenges notwithstanding, single-cell resolution has revealed substantial heterogeneity among ILCs. In mouse, 15 transcriptional states have been identified for intestinal CD127+ ILCs, including two transcriptional profiles that did not fall in any previously recognized ILC category (68). Similarly, the features of CD127⁺ ILCs and NK cells isolated from tonsils have been dissected in humans (124). The scRNA-seq approach has been also a key to clarify the heterogeneity of ILC precursors in mouse, which has led to establish the relevance of BCL11B in the differentiation process and to the identification of PD-1 as an early checkpoint in ILC2 development (125). Notably, treatment with PD-1 antibodies acts on ILCs in mouse models of infection (influenza and N. brasiliensis) and papain-induced acute lung inflammation (125, 126). In the context of fetal development, the requirement of NOTCH in lymphoid progenitors has been also dissected, such as the lineage relationship between LTi cells and other ILC lineages. These findings suggest a clear bifurcation in fetal lymphoid progenitors which involves an LTi precursor expressing TCF1 but not PLZF (127, 128). Despite evidence for such astonishing multiplicity of states of ILCs, what is less clear is whether these data are indicative of stable features of the cells or simply snapshots of transient states that emerge in many or all of the cells in a given population.

Recent methods allow for parallel measurement of singlecell transcriptomes and protein expression in addition to flow cytometry-based scRNA-seq techniques (129, 130). In the context of protein expression, time of flight mass cytometry followed by computational techniques has been used to dissect human ILCs in several tissues through evaluation of protein expression, based on a cytometry panel consisting of 38 transition element isotopes-labeled antibodies (131). Although this study contributes to unravel the complexity of ILCs between individuals and tissues, it also questions the existence of the prototypical ILC1 subset in human [as defined previously in Ref. (132)]. Beyond the technical details underlying the failure to reveal T-BET+ ILC1 in human tissues and the limitations of this approach [explained in Ref. (133)], the definition of human type 1 ILC populations remains a subject of debate, due to the absence of specific markers and the expression of molecules associated to T cell biology, including intracellular expression of CD3 and surface expression of CD5 (134, 135). Despite the increasing awareness of ILC heterogeneity, it will be important to clarify to what extent the degree of complexity defines truly distinct ILC subpopulations, with different functions, or whether reflects a range of activation states within a single population.

CONCLUSION

Given that ILC regulomes are acquired independently of antigen receptor signals, a key unanswered issue is to understand how endogenous and exogenous factors function as drivers of chromatin organization. To what extent do endogenous TFs expressed during development contribute and how to exogenous and environmental factors including the microbiome, diet, and cytokines contribute to the development of the epigenomic landscape? What factors are common to all lymphocytes and which are subset or situationally specific? One prevailing view is that lineage-specifying TFs bind to thousands of places in the genome and have "pervasive" effects on high-order chromatin structure and accessibility of critical loci. We are beginning to understand these processes in B cells and T cells (136-138). Even for differentiated ILCs, it will be important to understand how acute activation does or does not continue to modify regulomes to drive gene expression. How do epigenomic modifications, chromatin looping, and transcription relate? Technical limitations related to the small numbers of ILCs limit our understanding of global three-dimensional chromatin structure at present; however, given the rate of advances in this field it seems unlikely that this will remain a barrier for long. Additionally, unraveling the signals present within the different bone marrow niches underlying acquisition of regulomes and functional specification will help to discriminate the signaling pathways involved.

The development of mouse models with conditional deletion of genes or cell types has helped to understand how similar ILCs and T cells are in terms of differentiation and function, and in which contexts they can play distinct roles. In human, primary immunodeficiency syndromes have revealed specific functions for NK cells in controlling viral infections (139, 140), while evidence for ILC redundancy has been recently provided (141). The appearance of distinct ILC subsets can precede that of B and T cells during vertebrate evolution (142), suggesting that prototypical effector programs have evolved along with the repertoire of effector lymphocytes. Of consequence, the redundant transcriptional/ epigenetic regulation and, probably, functions of ILCs, innatelike, and adaptive T cells can be certainly seen as a key factor to

REFERENCES

- Abbas AK, Janeway CA. Immunology: improving on nature in the twenty-first century. *Cell* (2000) 100:129–38. doi:10.1016/S0092-8674(00) 81689-X
- Annunziato F, Romagnani C, Romagnani S. The 3 major types of innate and adaptive cell-mediated effector immunity. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* (2015) 135:626–35. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2014.11.001
- Reiner SL, Locksley RM. The regulation of immunity to *Leishmania* major. Annu Rev Immunol (1995) 13:151–77. doi:10.1146/annurev. iy.13.040195.001055
- North RJ, Jung Y-J. Immunity to tuberculosis. Annu Rev Immunol (2004) 22:599–623. doi:10.1146/annurev.immunol.22.012703.104635
- Masopust D, Vezys V, Wherry EJ, Ahmed R. A brief history of CD8 T cells. Eur J Immunol (2007) 37(Suppl 1):S103–10. doi:10.1002/eji.200737584
- Paul WE, Zhu J. How are T(H)2-type immune responses initiated and amplified? *Nat Rev Immunol* (2010) 10:225–35. doi:10.1038/nri2735
- Pulendran B, Artis D. New paradigms in type 2 immunity. Science (2012) 337:431–5. doi:10.1126/science.1221064
- Eberl G. Development and evolution of RORγt+ cells in a microbe's world. *Immunol Rev* (2012) 245:177–88. doi:10.1111/j.1600-065X.2011.01071.x
- O'Shea JJ, Paul WE. Mechanisms underlying lineage commitment and plasticity of helper CD4+ T cells. *Science* (2010) 327:1098–102. doi:10.1126/ science.1178334
- Spits H, Di Santo JP. The expanding family of innate lymphoid cells: regulators and effectors of immunity and tissue remodeling. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12:21–7. doi:10.1038/ni.1962

improve the overall fitness of a species. Interestingly, the different effector programs appear to follow different routes of evolution. Indeed, type 2 cytokines seem to emerge after type 1 and type 3 cytokines, despite the early appearance of TFs belonging to the GATA family, implying an initial role in lymphoid development for GATA-3, above regulation of type 2 response (143, 144). Thus, one aspect to evaluate will be the degree of conservation relative to the SEs, spreading along cytokine loci, and defining cell identity, and the TFs underlying these important switches. The increased resolution and sensitivity of NGS technology has been providing a pivotal contribution to elucidate the mechanisms of epigenomic regulation underlying ILC development/effector functions and to identify REs distinctive of each ILC subset. The possibility of combining scRNA-seq and clustered regularly interspaced short palindromic repeats (CRISPR)-pooled screening will allow analysis of genomic perturbation on transcriptomes within the same cell (145, 146). Thus, this combination of genome-editing and single-cell techniques will enable elucidation of gene function and its loss-of-function phenotype at single-cell level, but also the functions of REs that contribute to identity, development and functions of lymphoid cells.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

The final manuscript was a result of the joint efforts of all the authors.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We would like to thank Dr. Massimo Gadina and Dr. Chiara Prampolini for the helpful criticism and discussion. This work was supported by the NIAMS Intramural Research Program.

- Spits H, Artis D, Colonna M, Diefenbach A, Di Santo JP, Eberl G, et al. Innate lymphoid cells—a proposal for uniform nomenclature. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2013) 13:145–9. doi:10.1038/nri3365
- Diefenbach A, Colonna M, Koyasu S. Development, differentiation, and diversity of innate lymphoid cells. *Immunity* (2014) 41:354–65. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2014.09.005
- Geiger TL, Sun JC. Development and maturation of natural killer cells. Curr Opin Immunol (2016) 39:82–9. doi:10.1016/j.coi.2016.01.007
- Spits H, Bernink JH, Lanier L. NK cells and type 1 innate lymphoid cells: partners in host defense. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17:758–64. doi:10.1038/ni.3482
- McKenzie ANJ. Type-2 innate lymphoid cells in asthma and allergy. *Ann Am Thorac Soc* (2014) 11(Suppl 5):S263–70. doi:10.1513/ AnnalsATS.201403-097AW
- van de Pavert SA, Vivier E. Differentiation and function of group 3 innate lymphoid cells, from embryo to adult. *Int Immunol* (2016) 28:35–42. doi:10.1093/intimm/dxv052
- Takatori H, Kanno Y, Watford WT, Tato CM, Weiss G, Ivanov II, et al. Lymphoid tissue inducer-like cells are an innate source of IL-17 and IL-22. *J Exp Med* (2009) 206:35–41. doi:10.1084/jem.20072713
- Cupedo T, Crellin NK, Papazian N, Rombouts EJ, Weijer K, Grogan JL, et al. Human fetal lymphoid tissue-inducer cells are interleukin 17-producing precursors to RORC+ CD127+ natural killer-like cells. *Nat Immunol* (2009) 10:66–74. doi:10.1038/ni.1668
- Satoh-Takayama N, Vosshenrich CAJ, Lesjean-Pottier S, Sawa S, Lochner M, Rattis F, et al. Microbial flora drives interleukin 22 production in intestinal NKp46+ cells that provide innate mucosal immune defense. *Immunity* (2008) 29:958–70. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2008.11.001

- Cella M, Fuchs A, Vermi W, Facchetti F, Otero K, Lennerz JKM, et al. A human natural killer cell subset provides an innate source of IL-22 for mucosal immunity. *Nature* (2009) 457:722–5. doi:10.1038/ nature07537
- Luci C, Reynders A, Ivanov II, Cognet C, Chiche L, Chasson L, et al. Influence of the transcription factor RORgammat on the development of NKp46+ cell populations in gut and skin. *Nat Immunol* (2009) 10:75–82. doi:10.1038/ ni.1681
- 22. Sanos SL, Bui VL, Mortha A, Oberle K, Heners C, Johner C, et al. RORgammat and commensal microflora are required for the differentiation of mucosal interleukin 22-producing NKp46+ cells. *Nat Immunol* (2009) 10:83–91. doi:10.1038/ni.1684
- Wang S, Xia P, Chen Y, Qu Y, Xiong Z, Ye B, et al. Regulatory innate lymphoid cells control innate intestinal inflammation. *Cell* (2017) 171:201–16. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2017.07.027
- Adams NM, O'Sullivan TE, Geary CD, Karo JM, Amezquita RA, Joshi NS, et al. NK cell responses redefine immunological memory. *J Immunol* (2016) 197:2963–70. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1600973
- Sun JC, Beilke JN, Lanier LL. Adaptive immune features of natural killer cells. Nature (2009) 457:557–61. doi:10.1038/nature07665
- Holmes TD, Bryceson YT. Natural killer cell memory in context. Semin Immunol (2016) 28:368–76. doi:10.1016/j.smim.2016.05.008
- Lim AI, Verrier T, Vosshenrich CA, Di Santo JP. Developmental options and functional plasticity of innate lymphoid cells. *Curr Opin Immunol* (2017) 44:61–8. doi:10.1016/j.coi.2017.03.010
- Martinez-Gonzalez I, Mathä L, Steer CA, Takei F. Immunological memory of group 2 innate lymphoid cells. *Trends Immunol* (2017) 38:423–31. doi:10.1016/j.it.2017.03.005
- De Obaldia ME, Bhandoola A. Transcriptional regulation of innate and adaptive lymphocyte lineages. *Annu Rev Immunol* (2015) 33:607–42. doi:10.1146/ annurev-immunol-032414-112032
- Robinette ML, Colonna M. Immune modules shared by innate lymphoid cells and T cells. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2016) 138:1243–51. doi:10.1016/j. jaci.2016.09.006
- Shih H-Y, Sciumè G, Poholek AC, Vahedi G, Hirahara K, Villarino AV, et al. Transcriptional and epigenetic networks of helper T and innate lymphoid cells. *Immunol Rev* (2014) 261:23–49. doi:10.1111/imr.12208
- Hams E, Locksley RM, McKenzie ANJ, Fallon PG. Cutting edge: IL-25 elicits innate lymphoid type 2 and type II NKT cells that regulate obesity in mice. *J Immunol* (2013) 191:5349–53. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1301176
- Brestoff JR, Kim BS, Saenz SA, Stine RR, Monticelli LA, Sonnenberg GF, et al. Group 2 innate lymphoid cells promote beiging of white adipose tissue and limit obesity. *Nature* (2015) 519:242–6. doi:10.1038/nature14115
- Molofsky AB, Van Gool F, Liang H-E, Van Dyken SJ, Nussbaum JC, Lee J, et al. Interleukin-33 and interferon-γ counter-regulate group 2 innate lymphoid cell activation during immune perturbation. *Immunity* (2015) 43:161–74. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2015.05.019
- O'Sullivan TE, Rapp M, Fan X, Weizman O-E, Bhardwaj P, Adams NM, et al. Adipose-resident group 1 innate lymphoid cells promote obesityassociated insulin resistance. *Immunity* (2016) 45:428–41. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2016.06.016
- Robinette ML, Fuchs A, Cortez VS, Lee JS, Wang Y, Durum SK, et al. Transcriptional programs define molecular characteristics of innate lymphoid cell classes and subsets. *Nat Immunol* (2015) 16:306–17. doi:10.1038/ ni.3094
- Bezman NA, Kim CC, Sun JC, Min-Oo G, Hendricks DW, Kamimura Y, et al. Molecular definition of the identity and activation of natural killer cells. *Nat Immunol* (2012) 13:1000–9. doi:10.1038/ni.2395
- Gordon SM, Chaix J, Rupp LJ, Wu J, Madera S, Sun JC, et al. The transcription factors T-bet and Eomes control key checkpoints of natural killer cell maturation. *Immunity* (2012) 36:55–67. doi:10.1016/j.immuni. 2011.11.016
- Townsend MJ, Weinmann AS, Matsuda JL, Salomon R, Farnham PJ, Biron CA, et al. T-bet regulates the terminal maturation and homeostasis of NK and Valpha14i NKT cells. *Immunity* (2004) 20:477–94. doi:10.1016/ S1074-7613(04)00076-7
- Sciumé G, Hirahara K, Takahashi H, Laurence A, Villarino AV, Singleton KL, et al. Distinct requirements for T-bet in gut innate lymphoid cells. *J Exp Med* (2012) 209:2331–8. doi:10.1084/jem.20122097

- Klose CSN, Flach M, Möhle L, Rogell L, Hoyler T, Ebert K, et al. Differentiation of type 1 ILCs from a common progenitor to all helper-like innate lymphoid cell lineages. *Cell* (2014) 157:340–56. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2014.03.030
- Pikovskaya O, Chaix J, Rothman NJ, Collins A, Chen Y-H, Scipioni AM, et al. Cutting edge: eomesodermin is sufficient to direct type 1 innate lymphocyte development into the conventional NK lineage. *J Immunol* (2016) 196:1449–54. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1502396
- Cortez VS, Cervantes-Barragan L, Robinette ML, Bando JK, Wang Y, Geiger TL, et al. Transforming growth factor-β signaling guides the differentiation of innate lymphoid cells in salivary glands. *Immunity* (2016) 44:1127–39. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2016.03.007
- 44. Harmon C, Robinson MW, Fahey R, Whelan S, Houlihan DD, Geoghegan J, et al. Tissue-resident Eomes(hi) T-bet(lo) CD56(bright) NK cells with reduced proinflammatory potential are enriched in the adult human liver. *Eur J Immunol* (2016) 46:2111–20. doi:10.1002/eji.201646559
- 45. Stegmann KA, Robertson F, Hansi N, Gill U, Pallant C, Christophides T, et al. CXCR6 marks a novel subset of T-bet(lo)Eomes(hi) natural killer cells residing in human liver. *Sci Rep* (2016) 6:26157. doi:10.1038/srep26157
- 46. Daussy C, Faure F, Mayol K, Viel S, Gasteiger G, Charrier E, et al. T-bet and Eomes instruct the development of two distinct natural killer cell lineages in the liver and in the bone marrow. *J Exp Med* (2014) 211:563–77. doi:10.1084/ jem.20131560
- Takeda K, Cretney E, Hayakawa Y, Ota T, Akiba H, Ogasawara K, et al. TRAIL identifies immature natural killer cells in newborn mice and adult mouse liver. *Blood* (2005) 105:2082–9. doi:10.1182/blood-2004-08-3262
- Yagi R, Zhong C, Northrup DL, Yu F, Bouladoux N, Spencer S, et al. The transcription factor GATA3 is critical for the development of all IL-7Rαexpressing innate lymphoid cells. *Immunity* (2014) 40:378–88. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2014.01.012
- Serafini N, Klein Wolterink RGJ, Satoh-Takayama N, Xu W, Vosshenrich CAJ, Hendriks RW, et al. Gata3 drives development of RORγt+ group 3 innate lymphoid cells. J Exp Med (2014) 211:199–208. doi:10.1084/jem.20131038
- Zhong C, Cui K, Wilhelm C, Hu G, Mao K, Belkaid Y, et al. Group 3 innate lymphoid cells continuously require the transcription factor GATA-3 after commitment. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17:169–78. doi:10.1038/ni.3318
- Klose CSN, Kiss EA, Schwierzeck V, Ebert K, Hoyler T, D'Hargues Y, et al. A T-bet gradient controls the fate and function of CCR6-RORγt+ innate lymphoid cells. *Nature* (2013) 494:261–5. doi:10.1038/nature11813
- Rankin LC, Groom JR, Chopin M, Herold MJ, Walker JA, Mielke LA, et al. The transcription factor T-bet is essential for the development of NKp46+ innate lymphocytes via the Notch pathway. *Nat Immunol* (2013) 14:389–95. doi:10.1038/ni.2545
- Rankin LC, Girard-Madoux MJH, Seillet C, Mielke LA, Kerdiles Y, Fenis A, et al. Complementarity and redundancy of IL-22-producing innate lymphoid cells. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17:179–86. doi:10.1038/ni.3332
- Constantinides MG, Bendelac A. Transcriptional regulation of the NKT cell lineage. Curr Opin Immunol (2013) 25:161–7. doi:10.1016/j.coi.2013.01.003
- Cella M, Otero K, Colonna M. Expansion of human NK-22 cells with IL-7, IL-2, and IL-1beta reveals intrinsic functional plasticity. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U* S A (2010) 107:10961–6. doi:10.1073/pnas.1005641107
- Bernink JH, Krabbendam L, Germar K, de Jong E, Gronke K, Kofoed-Nielsen M, et al. Interleukin-12 and -23 control plasticity of CD127(+) group 1 and group 3 innate lymphoid cells in the intestinal lamina propria. *Immunity* (2015) 43:146–60. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2015.06.019
- Ohne Y, Silver JS, Thompson-Snipes L, Collet MA, Blanck JP, Cantarel BL, et al. IL-1 is a critical regulator of group 2 innate lymphoid cell function and plasticity. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17:646–55. doi:10.1038/ni.3447
- Silver JS, Kearley J, Copenhaver AM, Sanden C, Mori M, Yu L, et al. Inflammatory triggers associated with exacerbations of COPD orchestrate plasticity of group 2 innate lymphoid cells in the lungs. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17:626–35. doi:10.1038/ni.3443
- Huang Y, Guo L, Qiu J, Chen X, Hu-Li J, Siebenlist U, et al. IL-25-responsive, lineage-negative KLRG1(hi) cells are multipotential "inflammatory" type 2 innate lymphoid cells. *Nat Immunol* (2015) 16:161–9. doi:10.1038/ni.3078
- Lim AI, Menegatti S, Bustamante J, Le Bourhis L, Allez M, Rogge L, et al. IL-12 drives functional plasticity of human group 2 innate lymphoid cells. *J Exp Med* (2016) 213:569–83. doi:10.1084/jem.20151750
- 61. Fuchs A, Vermi W, Lee JS, Lonardi S, Gilfillan S, Newberry RD, et al. Intraepithelial type 1 innate lymphoid cells are a unique subset of IL-12- and

IL-15-responsive IFN-γ-producing cells. Immunity (2013) 38:769-81. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2013.02.010

- Laouar Y, Sutterwala FS, Gorelik L, Flavell RA. Transforming growth factor-beta controls T helper type 1 cell development through regulation of natural killer cell interferon-gamma. *Nat Immunol* (2005) 6:600–7. doi:10.1038/ni1197
- Marcoe JP, Lim JR, Schaubert KL, Fodil-Cornu N, Matka M, McCubbrey AL, et al. TGF-β is responsible for NK cell immaturity during ontogeny and increased susceptibility to infection during mouse infancy. *Nat Immunol* (2012) 13:843–50. doi:10.1038/ni.2388
- 64. Cortez VS, Ulland TK, Cervantes-Barragan L, Bando JK, Robinette ML, Wang Q, et al. SMAD4 impedes the conversion of NK cells into ILC1-like cells by curtailing non-canonical TGF- β signaling. *Nat Immunol* (2017) 18(9):995–1003. doi:10.1038/ni.3809
- Gao Y, Souza-Fonseca-Guimaraes F, Bald T, Ng SS, Young A, Ngiow SF, et al. Tumor immunoevasion by the conversion of effector NK cells into type 1 innate lymphoid cells. *Nat Immunol* (2017) 18:1004–15. doi:10.1038/ni.3800
- Shih H-Y, Sciumè G, Mikami Y, Guo L, Sun H-W, Brooks SR, et al. Developmental acquisition of regulomes underlies innate lymphoid cell functionality. *Cell* (2016) 165:1120–33. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2016.04.029
- Koues OI, Collins PL, Cella M, Robinette ML, Porter SI, Pyfrom SC, et al. Distinct gene regulatory pathways for human innate versus adaptive lymphoid cells. *Cell* (2016) 165:1134–46. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2016.04.014
- Gury-BenAri M, Thaiss CA, Serafini N, Winter DR, Giladi A, Lara-Astiaso D, et al. The spectrum and regulatory landscape of intestinal innate lymphoid cells are shaped by the microbiome. *Cell* (2016) 166:1231–46.e13. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2016.07.043
- Cella M, Colonna M. Aryl hydrocarbon receptor: linking environment to immunity. Semin Immunol (2015) 27:310–4. doi:10.1016/j.smim.2015.10.002
- Lim AW, McKenzie AN. Deciphering the transcriptional switches of innate lymphoid cell programming: the right factors at the right time. *Genes Immun* (2015) 16:177–86. doi:10.1038/gene.2014.83
- Montaldo E, Juelke K, Romagnani C. Group 3 innate lymphoid cells (ILC3s): origin, differentiation, and plasticity in humans and mice. *Eur J Immunol* (2015) 45:2171–82. doi:10.1002/eji.201545598
- Eberl G. RORγt, a multitask nuclear receptor at mucosal surfaces. Mucosal Immunol (2017) 10:27–34. doi:10.1038/mi.2016.86
- Sciumè G, Le MT, Gadina M. HiJAKing innate lymphoid cells? Front Immunol (2017) 8:438. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2017.00438
- Villarino AV, Sciumè G, Davis FP, Iwata S, Zitti B, Robinson GW, et al. Subsetand tissue-defined STAT5 thresholds control homeostasis and function of innate lymphoid cells. *J Exp Med* (2017) 214:2999–3014. doi:10.1084/ jem.20150907
- 75. Yao Z, Cui Y, Watford WT, Bream JH, Yamaoka K, Hissong BD, et al. Stat5a/b are essential for normal lymphoid development and differentiation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2006) 103:1000–5. doi:10.1073/pnas.0507350103
- 76. Eckelhart E, Warsch W, Zebedin E, Simma O, Stoiber D, Kolbe T, et al. A novel Ncr1-Cre mouse reveals the essential role of STAT5 for NK-cell survival and development. *Blood* (2011) 117:1565–73. doi:10.1182/blood-2010-06-291633
- 77. Imada K, Bloom ET, Nakajima H, Horvath-Arcidiacono JA, Udy GB, Davey HW, et al. Stat5b is essential for natural killer cell-mediated proliferation and cytolytic activity. *J Exp Med* (1998) 188:2067–74. doi:10.1084/ jem.188.11.2067
- Yui MA, Rothenberg EV. Developmental gene networks: a triathlon on the course to T cell identity. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2014) 14:529–45. doi:10.1038/ nri3702
- Stetson DB, Mohrs M, Reinhardt RL, Baron JL, Wang Z-E, Gapin L, et al. Constitutive cytokine mRNAs mark natural killer (NK) and NKT cells poised for rapid effector function. *J Exp Med* (2003) 198:1069–76. doi:10.1084/ jem.20030630
- Tato CM, Martins GA, High FA, DiCioccio CB, Reiner SL, Hunter CA. Cutting edge: innate production of IFN-gamma by NK cells is independent of epigenetic modification of the IFN-gamma promoter. *J Immunol* (2004) 173:1514–7. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.173.3.1514
- ENCODE Project Consortium. An integrated encyclopedia of DNA elements in the human genome. *Nature* (2012) 489:57–74. doi:10.1038/nature11247
- Heinz S, Romanoski CE, Benner C, Glass CK. The selection and function of cell type-specific enhancers. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* (2015) 16:144–54. doi:10.1038/nrm3949

- Gronke K, Kofoed-Nielsen M, Diefenbach A. Innate lymphoid cells, precursors and plasticity. *Immunol Lett* (2016) 179:9–18. doi:10.1016/j. imlet.2016.07.004
- Juelke K, Romagnani C. Differentiation of human innate lymphoid cells (ILCs). Curr Opin Immunol (2016) 38:75–85. doi:10.1016/j.coi.2015.11.005
- Califano D, Cho JJ, Uddin MN, Lorentsen KJ, Yang Q, Bhandoola A, et al. Transcription factor Bcl11b controls identity and function of mature type 2 innate lymphoid cells. *Immunity* (2015) 43:354–68. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2015.07.005
- Yu Y, Wang C, Clare S, Wang J, Lee S-C, Brandt C, et al. The transcription factor Bcl11b is specifically expressed in group 2 innate lymphoid cells and is essential for their development. *J Exp Med* (2015) 212:865–74. doi:10.1084/ jem.20142318
- Walker JA, Oliphant CJ, Englezakis A, Yu Y, Clare S, Rodewald H-R, et al. Bcl11b is essential for group 2 innate lymphoid cell development. *J Exp Med* (2015) 212:875–82. doi:10.1084/jem.20142224
- Ebihara T, Song C, Ryu SH, Plougastel-Douglas B, Yang L, Levanon D, et al. Runx3 specifies lineage commitment of innate lymphoid cells. *Nat Immunol* (2015) 16:1124–33. doi:10.1038/ni.3272
- Yokota Y, Mansouri A, Mori S, Sugawara S, Adachi S, Nishikawa S, et al. Development of peripheral lymphoid organs and natural killer cells depends on the helix-loop-helix inhibitor Id2. *Nature* (1999) 397:702–6. doi:10.1038/17812
- Boos MD, Yokota Y, Eberl G, Kee BL. Mature natural killer cell and lymphoid tissue-inducing cell development requires Id2-mediated suppression of E protein activity. J Exp Med (2007) 204:1119–30. doi:10.1084/jem.20061959
- Moro K, Yamada T, Tanabe M, Takeuchi T, Ikawa T, Kawamoto H, et al. Innate production of T(H)2 cytokines by adipose tissue-associated c-Kit(+)Sca-1(+) lymphoid cells. *Nature* (2010) 463:540–4. doi:10.1038/ nature08636
- Eberl G, Marmon S, Sunshine M-J, Rennert PD, Choi Y, Littman DR. An essential function for the nuclear receptor RORgamma(t) in the generation of fetal lymphoid tissue inducer cells. *Nat Immunol* (2004) 5:64–73. doi:10.1038/ ni1022
- Satoh-Takayama N, Lesjean-Pottier S, Vieira P, Sawa S, Eberl G, Vosshenrich CAJ, et al. IL-7 and IL-15 independently program the differentiation of intestinal CD3-NKp46+ cell subsets from Id2-dependent precursors. *J Exp Med* (2010) 207:273–80. doi:10.1084/jem.20092029
- Verykokakis M, Zook EC, Kee BL. ID'ing innate and innate-like lymphoid cells. *Immunol Rev* (2014) 261:177–97. doi:10.1111/imr.12203
- Constantinides MG, McDonald BD, Verhoef PA, Bendelac A. A committed precursor to innate lymphoid cells. *Nature* (2014) 508:397–401. doi:10.1038/ nature13047
- Yu X, Wang Y, Deng M, Li Y, Ruhn KA, Zhang CC, et al. The basic leucine zipper transcription factor NFIL3 directs the development of a common innate lymphoid cell precursor. *Elife* (2014) 3:e04406. doi:10.7554/eLife.04406
- Xu W, Domingues RG, Fonseca-Pereira D, Ferreira M, Ribeiro H, Lopez-Lastra S, et al. NFIL3 orchestrates the emergence of common helper innate lymphoid cell precursors. *Cell Rep* (2015) 10:2043–54. doi:10.1016/j. celrep.2015.02.057
- Geiger TL, Abt MC, Gasteiger G, Firth MA, O'Connor MH, Geary CD, et al. Nfil3 is crucial for development of innate lymphoid cells and host protection against intestinal pathogens. *J Exp Med* (2014) 211:1723–31. doi:10.1084/ jem.20140212
- Gascoyne DM, Long E, Veiga-Fernandes H, de Boer J, Williams O, Seddon B, et al. The basic leucine zipper transcription factor E4BP4 is essential for natural killer cell development. *Nat Immunol* (2009) 10:1118–24. doi:10.1038/ ni.1787
- 100. Kamizono S, Duncan GS, Seidel MG, Morimoto A, Hamada K, Grosveld G, et al. Nfil3/E4bp4 is required for the development and maturation of NK cells in vivo. J Exp Med (2009) 206:2977–86. doi:10.1084/jem.20092176
- 101. Crotta S, Gkioka A, Male V, Duarte JH, Davidson S, Nisoli I, et al. The transcription factor E4BP4 is not required for extramedullary pathways of NK cell development. *J Immunol* (2014) 192:2677–88. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.1302765
- 102. Male V, Nisoli I, Kostrzewski T, Allan DSJ, Carlyle JR, Lord GM, et al. The transcription factor E4bp4/Nfil3 controls commitment to the NK lineage and directly regulates Eomes and Id2 expression. J Exp Med (2014) 211:635–42. doi:10.1084/jem.20132398

- 103. Seillet C, Rankin LC, Groom JR, Mielke LA, Tellier J, Chopin M, et al. Nfil3 is required for the development of all innate lymphoid cell subsets. *J Exp Med* (2014) 211:1733–40. doi:10.1084/jem.20140145
- 104. Firth MA, Madera S, Beaulieu AM, Gasteiger G, Castillo EF, Schluns KS, et al. Nfil3-independent lineage maintenance and antiviral response of natural killer cells. J Exp Med (2013) 210:2981–90. doi:10.1084/jem.20130417
- Cortez VS, Fuchs A, Cella M, Gilfillan S, Colonna M. Cutting edge: salivary gland NK cells develop independently of Nfil3 in steady-state. *J Immunol* (2014) 192:4487–91. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1303469
- Erick TK, Anderson CK, Reilly EC, Wands JR, Brossay L. NFIL3 expression distinguishes tissue-resident NK cells and conventional NK-like cells in the mouse submandibular glands. *J Immunol* (2016) 197:2485–91. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.1601099
- 107. Seillet C, Huntington ND, Gangatirkar P, Axelsson E, Minnich M, Brady HJM, et al. Differential requirement for Nfil3 during NK cell development. J Immunol (2014) 192:2667–76. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1302605
- Motomura Y, Kitamura H, Hijikata A, Matsunaga Y, Matsumoto K, Inoue H, et al. The transcription factor E4BP4 regulates the production of IL-10 and IL-13 in CD4+ T cells. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12:450–9. doi:10.1038/ni.2020
- 109. Lynch L, Michelet X, Zhang S, Brennan PJ, Moseman A, Lester C, et al. Regulatory iNKT cells lack expression of the transcription factor PLZF and control the homeostasis of T(reg) cells and macrophages in adipose tissue. *Nat Immunol* (2015) 16:85–95. doi:10.1038/ni.3047
- 110. Yu X, Rollins D, Ruhn KA, Stubblefield JJ, Green CB, Kashiwada M, et al. TH17 cell differentiation is regulated by the circadian clock. *Science* (2013) 342:727–30. doi:10.1126/science.1243884
- 111. Antignano F, Braam M, Hughes MR, Chenery AL, Burrows K, Gold MJ, et al. G9a regulates group 2 innate lymphoid cell development by repressing the group 3 innate lymphoid cell program. *J Exp Med* (2016) 213:1153–62. doi:10.1084/jem.20151646
- 112. Lim AI, Li Y, Lopez-Lastra S, Stadhouders R, Paul F, Casrouge A, et al. Systemic human ILC precursors provide a substrate for tissue ILC differentiation. *Cell* (2017) 168:1086–100.e10. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2017.02.021
- 113. Koche RP, Smith ZD, Adli M, Gu H, Ku M, Gnirke A, et al. Reprogramming factor expression initiates widespread targeted chromatin remodeling. *Cell Stem Cell* (2011) 8:96–105. doi:10.1016/j.stem.2010.12.001
- 114. Lee J, Zhang T, Hwang I, Kim A, Nitschke L, Kim M, et al. Epigenetic modification and antibody-dependent expansion of memory-like NK cells in human cytomegalovirus-infected individuals. *Immunity* (2015) 42:431–42. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2015.02.013
- 115. Schlums H, Cichocki F, Tesi B, Theorell J, Beziat V, Holmes TD, et al. Cytomegalovirus infection drives adaptive epigenetic diversification of NK cells with altered signaling and effector function. *Immunity* (2015) 42:443–56. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2015.02.008
- 116. Mowel WK, McCright SJ, Kotzin JJ, Collet MA, Uyar A, Chen X, et al. Group 1 innate lymphoid cell lineage identity is determined by a cis-regulatory element marked by a long non-coding RNA. *Immunity* (2017) 47:435–49.e8. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2017.08.012
- 117. Guo X, Liang Y, Zhang Y, Lasorella A, Kee BL, Fu Y-X. Innate lymphoid cells control early colonization resistance against intestinal pathogens through ID2-dependent regulation of the microbiota. *Immunity* (2015) 42:731–43. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2015.03.012
- Wang H-C, Qian L, Zhao Y, Mengarelli J, Adrianto I, Montgomery CG, et al. Downregulation of E protein activity augments an ILC2 differentiation program in the thymus. *J Immunol* (2017) 198:3149–56. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1602009
- Holoch D, Moazed D. RNA-mediated epigenetic regulation of gene expression. Nat Rev Genet (2015) 16:71–84. doi:10.1038/nrg3863
- 120. Liu B, Ye B, Yang L, Zhu X, Huang G, Zhu P, et al. Long noncoding RNA lncKdm2b is required for ILC3 maintenance by initiation of Zfp292 expression. *Nat Immunol* (2017) 18:499–508. doi:10.1038/ni.3712
- Neu KE, Tang Q, Wilson PC, Khan AA. Single-cell genomics: approaches and utility in immunology. *Trends Immunol* (2017) 38:140–9. doi:10.1016/j. it.2016.12.001
- 122. Svensson V, Natarajan KN, Ly L-H, Miragaia RJ, Labalette C, Macaulay IC, et al. Power analysis of single-cell RNA-sequencing experiments. *Nat Methods* (2017) 14:381–7. doi:10.1038/nmeth.4220
- 123. Ziegenhain C, Vieth B, Parekh S, Reinius B, Guillaumet-Adkins A, Smets M, et al. Comparative analysis of single-cell RNA sequencing methods. *Mol Cell* (2017) 65:631–43.e4. doi:10.1016/j.molcel.2017.01.023

- 124. Björklund ÅK, Forkel M, Picelli S, Konya V, Theorell J, Friberg D, et al. The heterogeneity of human CD127(+) innate lymphoid cells revealed by single-cell RNA sequencing. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17:451–60. doi:10.1038/ ni.3368
- 125. Yu Y, Tsang JCH, Wang C, Clare S, Wang J, Chen X, et al. Single-cell RNA-seq identifies a PD-1(hi) ILC progenitor and defines its development pathway. *Nature* (2016) 539:102–6. doi:10.1038/nature20105
- 126. Taylor S, Huang Y, Mallett G, Stathopoulou C, Felizardo TC, Sun M-A, et al. PD-1 regulates KLRG1(+) group 2 innate lymphoid cells. J Exp Med (2017) 214:1663–78. doi:10.1084/jem.20161653
- 127. Chea S, Schmutz S, Berthault C, Perchet T, Petit M, Burlen-Defranoux O, et al. Single-cell gene expression analyses reveal heterogeneous responsiveness of fetal innate lymphoid progenitors to notch signaling. *Cell Rep* (2016) 14:1500–16. doi:10.1016/j.celrep.2016.01.015
- 128. Ishizuka IE, Chea S, Gudjonson H, Constantinides MG, Dinner AR, Bendelac A, et al. Single-cell analysis defines the divergence between the innate lymphoid cell lineage and lymphoid tissue-inducer cell lineage. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17:269–76. doi:10.1038/ni.3344
- 129. Frei AP, Bava F-A, Zunder ER, Hsieh EWY, Chen S-Y, Nolan GP, et al. Highly multiplexed simultaneous detection of RNAs and proteins in single cells. *Nat Methods* (2016) 13:269–75. doi:10.1038/nmeth.3742
- Albayrak C, Jordi CA, Zechner C, Lin J, Bichsel CA, Khammash M, et al. Digital quantification of proteins and mRNA in single mammalian cells. *Mol Cell* (2016) 61:914–24. doi:10.1016/j.molcel.2016.02.030
- 131. Simoni Y, Fehlings M, Kløverpris HN, McGovern N, Koo S-L, Loh CY, et al. Human innate lymphoid cell subsets possess tissue-type based heterogeneity in phenotype and frequency. *Immunity* (2017) 46:148–61. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2016.11.005
- 132. Bernink JH, Peters CP, Munneke M, te Velde AA, Meijer SL, Weijer K, et al. Human type 1 innate lymphoid cells accumulate in inflamed mucosal tissues. *Nat Immunol* (2013) 14:221–9. doi:10.1038/ni.2534
- Bernink JH, Mjösberg J, Spits H. Human ILC1: to be or not to be. *Immunity* (2017) 46:756–7. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2017.05.001
- Nagasawa M, Germar K, Blom B, Spits H. Human CD5(+) innate lymphoid cells are functionally immature and their development from CD34(+) progenitor cells is regulated by Id2. *Front Immunol* (2017) 8:1047. doi:10.3389/ fimmu.2017.01047
- Roan F, Ziegler SF. Human group 1 innate lymphocytes are negative for surface CD3e but express CD5. *Immunity* (2017) 46:758–9. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2017.04.024
- 136. Kieffer-Kwon K-R, Nimura K, Rao SSP, Xu J, Jung S, Pekowska A, et al. Myc regulates chromatin decompaction and nuclear architecture during B cell activation. *Mol Cell* (2017) 67:566–78.e10. doi:10.1016/j.molcel.2017. 07.013
- Bortnick A, Murre C. Cellular and chromatin dynamics of antibody-secreting plasma cells. Wiley Interdiscip Rev Dev Biol (2016) 5:136–49. doi:10.1002/ wdev.213
- Vahedi G, Kanno Y, Furumoto Y, Jiang K, Parker SCJ, Erdos MR, et al. Superenhancers delineate disease-associated regulatory nodes in T cells. *Nature* (2015) 520:558–62. doi:10.1038/nature14154
- Voss M, Bryceson YT. Natural killer cell biology illuminated by primary immunodeficiency syndromes in humans. *Clin Immunol* (2017) 177:29–42. doi:10.1016/j.clim.2015.11.004
- Orange JS. Natural killer cell deficiency. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2013) 132:515–25; quiz 526. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2013.07.020
- 141. Vély F, Barlogis V, Vallentin B, Neven B, Piperoglou C, Ebbo M, et al. Evidence of innate lymphoid cell redundancy in humans. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17:1291–9. doi:10.1038/ni.3553
- Vivier E, van de Pavert SA, Cooper MD, Belz GT. The evolution of innate lymphoid cells. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17:790–4. doi:10.1038/ni.3459
- Venkatesh B, Lee AP, Ravi V, Maurya AK, Lian MM, Swann JB, et al. Elephant shark genome provides unique insights into gnathostome evolution. *Nature* (2014) 505:174–9. doi:10.1038/nature12826
- 144. Tanriver Y, Diefenbach A. Transcription factors controlling development and function of innate lymphoid cells. *Int Immunol* (2014) 26:119–28. doi:10.1093/intimm/dxt063
- 145. Datlinger P, Rendeiro AF, Schmidl C, Krausgruber T, Traxler P, Klughammer J, et al. Pooled CRISPR screening with single-cell transcriptome readout. *Nat Methods* (2017) 14:297–301. doi:10.1038/nmeth.4177

146. Jaitin DA, Weiner A, Yofe I, Lara-Astiaso D, Keren-Shaul H, David E, et al. Dissecting immune circuits by linking CRISPR-pooled screens with single-cell RNA-Seq. Cell (2016) 167:1883–96.e15. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2016.11.039

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2017 Sciumè, Shih, Mikami and O'Shea. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Interactions between Innate Lymphoid Cells and Cells of the Innate and Adaptive Immune System

Cornelia Symowski and David Voehringer*

Department of Infection Biology, University Hospital Erlangen and Friedrich-Alexander University Erlangen-Nuremberg (FAU), Erlangen, Germany

Type 2 innate lymphoid cells (ILC2s) are a major source of cytokines, which are also produced by Th2 cells and several cell types of the innate immune system. Work over the past few years indicates that ILC2s play a central role in regulating type 2 immune responses against allergens and helminths. ILC2s can interact with a variety of cells types of the innate and adaptive immune system by cell–cell contacts or by communication *via* soluble factors. In this review, we provide an overview about recent advances in our understanding how ILC2s orchestrate type 2 immune responses with focus on direct interactions between ILC2s and other cells of the immune system.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Chiara Romagnani, Deutsches Rheuma-Forschungszentrum (DRFZ), Germany

Reviewed by:

Jorg Hermann Fritz, McGill University, Canada Christoph Wilhelm, University of Bonn, Germany

*Correspondence: David Voehringer david.voehringer@uk-erlangen.de

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to NK and Innate Lymphoid Cell Biology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

> Received: 28 July 2017 Accepted: 12 October 2017 Published: 30 October 2017

Citation:

Symowski C and Voehringer D (2017) Interactions between Innate Lymphoid Cells and Cells of the Innate and Adaptive Immune System. Front. Immunol. 8:1422. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.01422 Keywords: allergic inflammation, helminths, mast cells, innate lymphoid cells, eosinophils, basophils, Th2 cells, alternatively activated macrophages

INTRODUCTION

Innate lymphoid cells (ILCs) are characterized by their lack of expression of rearranged antigenreceptors and absence of cell surface markers present on other common hematopoietic cell lineages. They arise from a common lymphoid progenitor, requiring expression of the transcriptional repressor Id2 and relying on cytokine signaling through the common gamma-chain (γ_c chain) of the IL-2 receptor family. ILCs are classified into three distinct populations termed group 1, 2, and 3 ILCs based on their ability to produce effector cytokines associated with Th1, Th2, or Th17 cells, respectively (1–4).

Group 2 ILCs (ILC2s) share the expression of the transcription factor GATA-3 and characteristic cytokines with Th2 cells indicating a similar role for both cell types in type 2 immune responses (5, 6). ILC2s respond extremely rapidly to epithelial cell-derived cytokines, such as IL-25, IL-33, and thymic stromal lymphopoietin (TSLP), associated with barrier disruption (7) and act as "early sentinel" cells of the innate immune system orchestrating type 2 immune responses at mucosal surfaces and adipose tissue (8–10).

The canonical type 2 immunity-associated cytokines IL-4, IL-5, and IL-13 are pivotal in immunity toward gastrointestinal helminths inducing eosinophilia, elevated IgE levels, goblet cell metaplasia with enhanced mucus production, and smooth muscle hyperreactivity (11, 12). It is evident that cells of the adaptive and innate immune system, including Th2 cells, ILC2s, eosinophils, basophils, and mast cells, produce significant levels of these cytokines inducing and sustaining ongoing type

Abbreviations: ILC, innate lymphoid cells; PGD2, prostaglandin 2; CRTH2, cysteine-three-histidine protein 2; NK cell, natural killer cell; VAT, visceral adipose tissue; CLP, common lymphoid progenitor; ICOS, inducible T cell co-stimulator; VPAC2, vasoactive intestinal peptide receptor 2; FALC, fat-associated lymphoid cluster.

2 responses (13, 14). Although the prominent role of Th2 cells in type 2 immune responses is well established, the secretion of IL-13 from ILC2s rather than Th2 cells is of particular importance for controlling the intestinal immune response and worm expulsion during infection of mice with the helminth *Nippostrongylus brasiliensis* (9, 10, 15). On the other hand, T cell-derived IL-4/ IL-13 are needed for effector cell recruitment, germinal center formation, IgE switching, and paracrine Th2 differentiation (16, 17).

In contrast to the protective function of ILC2s, dysregulated ILC2 responses contribute to inflammatory processes, such as airway hyperreactivity (18), allergen-induced lung inflammation (19, 20), and atopic dermatitis (21). Despite the substantial gain of knowledge about ILC2s development and mediators that positively or negatively modulate ILC2 homeostasis, activation, and functions (22, 23), the regulation of ILC2 functions is becoming more complex, and it is of high importance to understand the immunoregulatory mechanisms to improve therapeutic treatments of pathological type 2 immune responses. Besides producing cytokines, ILC2s may interact with other effector immune cells and coordinate immune responses as part of the complex immune system network important for immune defense and allergic reactions. Recent data indicate that ILC2s can influence T cell responses in a reciprocal manner, either through cytokines, indirect effects on accessory cells, or direct cell-cell contact relaying signals to the adaptive immune system. Additionally, ILC2s also contribute to the maintenance of eosinophils (24) and affect the functions of cells such as basophils (25), macrophages (26), dendritic cells (DCs) (27, 28), and mast cells (29), which on the other hand can also activate ILC2s (30) or suppress their activity (31).

Defining the complex network of interactions and mutual communications of ILC2s with immune cells from the innate and adaptive immune system and understanding the specific contributions of ILC2s leading to protective immunity against helminths or development of pathologic responses may reveal critical checkpoints that can be manipulated for controlling type 2 immunity-mediated responses and will be important to investigate new possible therapeutic interventions.

INTERACTIONS OF ILC2s WITH CELLS OF THE ADAPTIVE IMMUNE SYSTEM

ILC2s and T Cells

Th2 cells are a major source of IL-4 and IL-13 and they play an important role in type 2 immune responses. Recently, our group revealed that specific depletion of IL-4/IL-13 in CD4⁺ T cells results in reduced accumulation of innate effector cells (eosinophils, basophils, ILC2s) in the lung of *N. brasiliensis*infected mice as compared to wild-type mice and that CD4⁺ T cell-derived IL-4/IL-13 cytokines promote Th2 polarization in a paracrine manner (16, 17). Beside eosinophils, basophils, and mast cells, mouse ILC2s are also known to transcribe and produce low amounts of IL-4 induced by the lipid mediator leukotriene D4 (15, 32, 33). Leukotrienes can act in a synergistic manner together with IL-33 to activate ILC2s (34, 35). Human ILC2s appear to secrete larger quantities of IL-4 as compared to mouse ILC2s especially upon IL-33 stimulation and in the presence of TSLP (36). During infection with the helminth Heligmosomoides polygyrus, ILC2-derived IL-4 has been shown to contribute to ILC2 expansion and to drive early Th2 differentiation without direct cell-cell contact (33). Furthermore, mice lacking ILC2s showed impaired Th2-skewed inflammatory responses following helminth infection or local exposure to the protease-allergen papain, or house dust mite antigens (27, 37, 38). This suggests that ILC2s can promote Th2 responses under certain experimental conditions. In addition, IL-13producing ILC2s were shown to cooperate with CD4⁺ T cells during N. brasiliensis infection to mediate larval killing in the small intestine during primary infection (38) and in the lung following secondary infection (26). Furthermore, N. brasiliensis could be expelled by transfer of ILC2s into IL-13-deficient mice, but not into Rag2-deficient mice (9). This indicates that IL-13 from ILC2s is sufficient for clearance of primary N. brasiliensis infection, but CD4+ T cells are still required for effective worm expulsion Interestingly, T cell-derived IL-2 can induce ILC2 proliferation and IL-13 secretion (39). In addition, it was shown that in mice exposed to the pro-allergic protease papain ILC2derived IL-13 rather than IL-4 promotes migration of DCs into lung-draining lymph nodes, where activated DCs support Th2 cell differentiation (27).

Innate lymphoid cells not only contribute to Th2 cell differentiation by cytokine secretion but can also directly interact with CD4+T cells. Using an in vitro culture system, it was reported that ILC2s promote Th2 polarization in a cell-cell contact-dependent manner (39). In addition, both costimulation by OX40/OX40-L interaction and ILC2-derived IL-4 was shown to enhance Th2 cell proliferation and Th2 cytokine production when the isolated cell populations were cultured together (40). Beside expressing costimulatory molecules, ILC2s have also been shown to express MHC class II (9, 39, 41). Recent data identified ILC2s as antigen-presenting cells (APC) able to process and present peptide antigens and modulate naive CD4+ T cell activation in a cell contact-dependent manner (38, 39, 42). Expression of MHC-II on ILC2s was required to receive activating signals by T cell-derived IL-2 causing efficient secretion of IL-13 (38). This suggests that ILC2s and T cells can communicate in an antigendependent manner. However, whether ILC2s play a significant role as APC during priming of the Th2 response remains to be investigated.

ILC2s and Treg Cells

Subsequent studies demonstrated that Treg cells and ILC2s engage in reciprocal regulation. Treg cells are regulators of adaptive immune responses through direct cell–cell contact, as well as through the suppressive activities of IL-10 and TGF- β . The importance of Treg cells on control of ILC2 activity and homeostasis has recently been shown by inhibition of the transcription factors Id2 and Id3 in Treg cells, which lead to a spontaneous increase in ILC2 counts, as well as accumulation of eosinophils in the lungs and resulted in the development of fatal inflammatory disease (43). While Treg cells regulate ILC2 expansion and suppress their pro-inflammatory cytokine secretion *in vivo* and

in vitro, ILC2-derived IL-4 plays a requisite role in mediating sensitization to food allergens by compromising allergen-specific regulatory T cell function and thereby promoting food allergy (44). In contrast, ILC2-derived IL-9 was required for Treg activation and resolution of inflammation in an arthritis model (45). In addition, ILC2s may enhance the suppressive activity of Treg cells by secretion of amphiregulin as it has been described for mast cell-derived amphiregulin (46).

IL-33 can either directly activate ST2⁺ Treg cells in the intestine (47) or promote their expansion indirectly by inducing IL-2 secretion from DCs (48). Others have shown that accumulation of Treg cells in adipose tissue by IL-33 was directly dependent on ILC2s by a process requiring ILC2-intrinsic MyD88 signaling and cognate interactions between inducible T cell co-stimulator (ICOS) on Treg and ICOS ligand (ICOS-L) on ILC2s (49). As IL-33 alone can activate significant Treg cell proliferation independently of ILC2s, one can assume that ILC2s act mainly to promote Treg survival. Coculture experiments revealed that ICOS-L/ICOS interaction is important for the ILC2-mediated survival of Treg cells (49). Furthermore, ILC2-derived IL-4 may promote the conversion of Treg cells to Th2 cells after H. polygyrus infection (50). A recent study demonstrated that induced Treg cells (iTreg), but not natural Treg cells, effectively suppressed human and mouse ILC2 function and this effect was dependent on ICOS/ICOS-L interactions (51). Autocrine ICOS/ICOS-L interactions on ILC2s were also reported to play an important role to enhance survival of ILC2s (42, 52). IFN- γ was found to counter-regulate the effects of IL-33 mediated ILC2 activation and Treg cell expansion (49), indicating that Th1-dominated immune responses can actively suppress the IL-33-ILC2-Treg axis and thereby cause loss of barrier tissue integrity and shifts in fat metabolism. Understanding the contributions of ILC2s and Tregs to optimal immune regulation might help preventing excessive tissue damage and the development of chronic inflammations.

ILC2s and B Cells

In addition to their mutual interactions with T cells, ILC2s may also interact with B cells. It is known that fat-associated lymphoid clusters (FALCs), found in human and in mouse mesentery, contain large proportion of B1 cells and contribute to innate B cell activation and germinal center differentiation (53). So far, it is described that ILC2s from FALCs maintain homeostasis of the self-renewing B1 cells in an IL-5-dependent manner and support production of parasite-specific antibodies by B cells (8, 54). Interestingly, it was described that lung ILC2s not only enhance the proliferation of B1 but also follicular B2 type B cells and promote the secretion of IgM, IgG1, IgA, and IgE by these cells in the absence of T cells (55). It is also assumed that ILC2s have the ability to promote T cell-dependent antibody responses as serum IgE levels are reduced in ILC2-deficient mice challenged with papain (27). Human ILC2s were found to directly activate B cells isolated from tonsils (56).

Furthermore, it has been described that ILC2s can enhance IgE production from B cells *in vitro*, raising the possibility that ILC2s orchestrate IgE-dependent allergic sensitization (57). Whether ILC2s can interact with ICOS-L-expressing B cells is still an open question and additional studies are required to identify B cell-derived mediators that feedback on ILC2s. However, the addition of anti-ICOS antibodies showed no effect on the ability of ILC2s to enhance B cell IgM and IgG1 production indicating that cytokines like IL-5 and other soluble factors that are secreted by ILC2s may play a key role (55).

Still, many questions remain to be answered regarding the interactions between ILC2s and cells of the adaptive immune system. Taken together, ILC2s regulate and dictate the nature of downstream T cell- and B cell-mediated immune responses, while T cells also influence the survival, proliferation, and function of ILC2s (**Figure 1**).

INTERACTIONS OF ILC2s WITH CELLS OF THE INNATE IMMUNE SYSTEM

The alarmins IL-25, IL-33, and TSLP initiate a local inflammatory response through the recruitment and activation of ILC2s and other innate effector cells. Investigating the role of ILC2s during coordination of this early innate immune response is critical to uncover their contribution for type 2 immunity during infections, allergic responses, or autoimmune diseases.

ILC2s and Macrophages

Innate lymphoid cells can promote the differentiation of so-called "alternatively activated" or M2 macrophages, which have protective functions in some helminth infection models and contribute to tissue repair responses (58). Using a mouse model for cerebral malaria, IL-33-elicited ILC2s were found to promote M2 polarization and Treg cell expansion resulting in protective immunity





(59). It was further described that IL-33- or IL-2-elicited ILC2s are sufficient to induce M2 macrophage-mediated larval killing of *N. brasiliensis* helminths in the lung (26). Antifungal type 2 immune responses are also regulated by ILC2-mediated M2 polarization as demonstrated with a *Cryptococcus neoformans* infection model (60). In addition, IL-25-elicited ILC2-derived IL-13 was shown to promote activation of lung-resident macrophages to a profibrotic phenotype, driving collagen deposition from fibroblasts (61).

M2 macrophages in visceral adipose tissue (VAT) play an important role for glucose and fat metabolism and ILC2s as well as eosinophils have been described to promote M2 macrophage accumulation in VAT during helminth infection (62, 63). Furthermore, it has been reported that IL-33-activated ILC2s elicit the differentiation of alternatively activated macrophages through IL-4 receptor signaling and regulate directly beige fat biogenesis (64). However, recent studies indicate that IL-4mediated macrophages have no relevant effect on white and brown adipocyte function and do not likely modulate adipocyte metabolism by catecholamine production (65, 66).

The other way round, alveolar macrophages are able to secrete IL-33, which is likely important for direct activation of ILC2s to produce substantial amounts of IL-13, as mice lacking the IL-33 receptor failed to develop AHR or airway inflammation independently of adaptive immunity (67). Thus, cross talk between macrophages and ILC2s might be critical to promote an early feed forward process during type 2 immune responses.

ILC2s and DCs

Type 2 innate lymphoid cell (ILC2)-derived IL-13 was reported to induce migration of DCs into the draining lymph node, where DCs drive naive T cells to become Th2 cells (27). However, how IL-13 controls the migratory function of DCs still remains to be defined. Furthermore, ILC2-derived IL-13 promotes the secretion of the chemokine CCL17 from DCs for the recruitment of CCR4⁺ memory Th2 cells to the site of allergen exposure (28). Eosinophils recruited into tissues and lymph nodes can also control DC activation and migration and promote Th2-cellmediated immunity *via* degranulation of eosinophil peroxidase (68), demonstrating how innate cells work in a complex network to drive type 2 inflammatory responses.

The tumor necrosis factor (TNF) family cytokine TL1A is known to be produced by DCs and macrophages in response to toll-like-receptor and Fc receptor cross-linking and regulates the adaptive immune response by co-stimulating T cells (69). It was demonstrated that TL1A synergizes with IL-25 *in vivo* to directly promote ILC2 expansion, survival, and function (70, 71). The activation of ILC2s by TL1A could provide new insight into interaction of ILC2s and activated myeloid cells.

Recent observations revealed that type I and type II IFNs as well as IL-27 play a critical role as negative regulators of ILC2s to restrict type 2 immunity and its associated pathologies (49, 72–74). It has been reported that plasmacytoid dendritic cells (pDC) play a critical role in dampening the function and survival of ILC2s in the context of allergic pulmonary inflammation. IFN- α production by activated pDCs can inhibit proliferation and increases the apoptosis rate of ILC2s (31). Similarly, polyinosinic–polycytidylic acid (pI:C) activated NK cells inhibit

the proliferation and cytokine production of ILC2s via IFN- γ during the early stage of lung inflammation, reminescent of the classic antagonism between Th1 and Th2 differentiation (75). As interferons are produced by many different cell types including Th1 cells, NKT cells, and others, one can assume that ILC2s may be suppressed by various cellular sources of these mediators.

ILC2s and Eosinophils

Innate lymphoid cells are a major source of IL-5 and thereby enhance proliferation, survival, and recruitment of eosinophils (24, 49). By comparing Rag2^{-/-} and Rag2^{-/-} $\gamma_c^{-/-}$ mice, lung ILC2s were shown to promote eosinophilia independently of signals from the adaptive immune system (76). Naive lung ILC2s secrete IL-5 constitutively, as indicated by elevated Il5 mRNA levels and fluorescent signals in Il5-reporter mice (24, 77). ILC2-derived IL-5 is required for systemic maintenance of eosinophils and during type 2 inflammation ILC2s are induced to co-express IL-13, resulting in localized eotaxin production for recruitment and activation of eosinophils during allergic inflammation and helminth infection (24, 62, 78). It was further shown that vasoactive intestinal peptide, a hormone regulated by caloric intake, stimulates ILC2s via the vasoactive intestinal peptide receptor 2 receptor to release IL-5, linking eosinophil levels with metabolic cycling (24). IL-33 can directly stimulate eosinophil survival (79) and activate the production of IL-4 (80), which can stimulate ILC2s and thereby mediate the cross talk between eosinophils and IL-5-producing ILC2s (81).

ILC2s and Basophils

Basophils were shown to promote ILC2 proliferation by secretion of IL-4 in lung and skin inflammation models (25, 82). Basophils are relatively short-lived circulating cells, which have specified effector functions in type 2 immunity such as protective functions against helminths and ticks as well as pro-inflammatory functions in response to allergens. Lung ILC2 activation and numbers are reduced in basophil-specific IL-4-deficient mice, indicating that the ILC2s respond to basophil-produced IL-4 (25, 83). Furthermore, clusters of basophils and ILC2s where shown to accumulate in a mouse model for atopic dermatitis where basophil-derived IL-4 was required for ILC2 accumulation and proliferation in inflamed skin (82). Whether basophil activity, survival, or tissue recruitment is regulated by ILC2-derived factors remains to be analyzed.

ILC2s and Mast Cells

Innate lymphoid cells have been found in proximity to tissue mast cells in human lung (84). Furthermore, dermal ILC2s and skin-resident mast cells have been reported to physically interact in contact dermatitis models in mice using intravital multiphoton microscopy, supporting the idea that ILC2s can directly communicate with mast cells (85). It was shown that ILC2s have the potential to dampen pro-inflammatory mast cell response through the production of IL-13, thereby reducing IL-6 and TNF- α production by mast cells (85).

The close proximity of ILC2s and mast cells could be caused by production of inflammatory mediators such as PGD2 by mast



ILC2s and other cells of the innate immune system by secretion and recognition of soluble factors as described in the main text. Solid arrows indicate published evidence for activating mechanisms whereas ILC2-derived IL-13 was shown to suppress mast cells and IL-27 or interferons inhibit ILC2 functions. Cell symbols where taken from http://smart.servier.com website.

cells, which induces the chemotaxis of ILC2s through activation of cysteine-three-histidine protein 2 and promotes IL-13 production in a synergistic manner with airway epithelial cytokines IL-25 and IL-33 leading to tissue eosinophilia (84, 86–88). Moreover, mast cells can influence ILC2 activity indirectly by releasing noncaspase proteases chymase and tryptase that cleave IL-33 into a more bioactive isoform (89).

Mast cells can also release IL-33 upon antigen-specific IgEmediated activation (90) and in response to extracellular ATP, which in turn activates ILC2s to produce IL-13 resulting in clearance of helminth infection (30). Conversely, recombinant IL-33 can directly activate mast cells to produce several cytokines including IL-4 and IL-5. IL-33-activated mast cells are known to produce IL-2, which was shown to indirectly limit ILC2 proliferation by the expansion of Treg cells and their production of IL-10 (91). On the other hand, mast cells also produce IL-2 when activated by IL-9 from IL-33-elicited ILC2s. This mast cell-derived IL-2 leads to expansion of pro-inflammatory CD25+ ILC2s, which in turn activate Th9 cells leading to an amplified allergic inflammation (92). However, comparing N. brasiliensis-infected wild-type mice with IL-9 receptor-deficient mice showed similar mast cell accumulation in the lung arguing against a major role of ILC2-derived IL-9 for mastocytosis in this model (93).

CONCLUSION

Innate lymphoid cells are important "early sentinel" cells, which bridge the gap between the innate and adaptive type 2 immune response by sensing environmental changes and releasing immune-regulatory cytokines. A large variety of pathways that regulate the functions of ILC2s have been identified in the recent past and key interactions between ILC2s and cells of the innate and adaptive immune system were characterized (Figure 2). Apart from cross talk with various immune cell types, ILC2s may also have effects on structural cells including epithelial cells, smooth muscle cells, and fibroblasts. These interactions in mice and humans include communications by direct cell-cell contact and by secretion and recognition of soluble factors like cytokines, chemokines, hormones, and lipid mediators. However, regulation of ILC2 functions in various tissues during steady state conditions and upon infection with different pathogens becomes more and more complex and many pathways are still unknown. Further investigations will help to improve our understanding of how interactions between ILC2s and other immune cells are regulated. This information is essential to dissect the complexity of type 2 immune responses with the hope to identify critical checkpoints that are accessible for therapeutic interventions in allergic inflammation and immunity against helminths.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors listed have made a substantial, direct, and intellectual contribution to the work and approved it for publication.

REFERENCES

- Spits H, Artis D, Colonna M, Diefenbach A, Di Santo JP, Eberl G, et al. Innate lymphoid cells – a proposal for uniform nomenclature. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2013) 13(2):145–9. doi:10.1038/nri3365
- Hazenberg MD, Spits H. Human innate lymphoid cells. Blood (2014) 124(5):700–9. doi:10.1182/blood-2013-11-427781
- Spits H, Di Santo JP. The expanding family of innate lymphoid cells: regulators and effectors of immunity and tissue remodeling. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12(1):21–7. doi:10.1038/ni.1962
- Yokota Y, Mansouri A, Mori S, Sugawara S, Adachi S, Nishikawa S, et al. Development of peripheral lymphoid organs and natural killer cells depends on the helix-loop-helix inhibitor Id2. *Nature* (1999) 397(6721):702–6. doi:10.1038/17812
- Spits H, Cupedo T. Innate lymphoid cells: emerging insights in development, lineage relationships, and function. *Annu Rev Immunol* (2012) 30:647–75. doi:10.1146/annurev-immunol-020711-075053
- Eberl G, Di Santo JP, Vivier E. The brave new world of innate lymphoid cells. Nat Immunol (2015) 16(1):1–5. doi:10.1038/ni.3059
- Fort MM, Cheung J, Yen D, Li J, Zurawski SM, Lo S, et al. IL-25 induces IL-4, IL-5, and IL-13 and Th2-associated pathologies in vivo. *Immunity* (2001) 15(6):985–95. doi:10.1016/S1074-7613(01)00243-6
- Moro K, Yamada T, Tanabe M, Takeuchi T, Ikawa T, Kawamoto H, et al. Innate production of T(H)2 cytokines by adipose tissue-associated c-Kit(+)Sca-1(+) lymphoid cells. *Nature* (2010) 463(7280):540–4. doi:10.1038/nature08636
- Neill DR, Wong SH, Bellosi A, Flynn RJ, Daly M, Langford TK, et al. Nuocytes represent a new innate effector leukocyte that mediates type-2 immunity. *Nature* (2010) 464(7293):1367–70. doi:10.1038/nature08900
- Price AE, Liang HE, Sullivan BM, Reinhardt RL, Eisley CJ, Erle DJ, et al. Systemically dispersed innate IL-13-expressing cells in type 2 immunity. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2010) 107(25):11489–94. doi:10.1073/pnas.1003988107
- Finkelman FD, Shea-Donohue T, Morris SC, Gildea L, Strait R, Madden KB, et al. Interleukin-4- and interleukin-13-mediated host protection against intestinal nematode parasites. *Immunol Rev* (2004) 201:139–55. doi:10.1111/j. 0105-2896.2004.00192.x
- Anthony RM, Rutitzky LI, Urban JF Jr, Stadecker MJ, Gause WC. Protective immune mechanisms in helminth infection. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2007) 7(12):975–87. doi:10.1038/nri2199
- Coffman RL, von der Weid T. Multiple pathways for the initiation of T helper
 (Th2) responses. J Exp Med (1997) 185(3):373–5. doi:10.1084/jem.185.
 3.373
- Fallon PG, Jolin HE, Smith P, Emson CL, Townsend MJ, Fallon R, et al. IL-4 induces characteristic Th2 responses even in the combined absence of IL-5, IL-9, and IL-13. *Immunity* (2002) 17(1):7–17. doi:10.1016/S1074-7613(02) 00332-1
- Fallon PG, Ballantyne SJ, Mangan NE, Barlow JL, Dasvarma A, Hewett DR, et al. Identification of an interleukin (IL)-25-dependent cell population that provides IL-4, IL-5, and IL-13 at the onset of helminth expulsion. *J Exp Med* (2006) 203(4):1105–16. doi:10.1084/jem.20051615
- Voehringer D, Reese TA, Huang X, Shinkai K, Locksley RM. Type 2 immunity is controlled by IL-4/IL-13 expression in hematopoietic non-eosinophil cells of the innate immune system. J Exp Med (2006) 203(6):1435–46. doi:10.1084/ jem.20052448
- Oeser K, Schwartz C, Voehringer D. Conditional IL-4/IL-13-deficient mice reveal a critical role of innate immune cells for protective immunity against gastrointestinal helminths. *Mucosal Immunol* (2015) 8(3):672–82. doi:10.1038/mi.2014.101
- Kim HY, Chang YJ, Subramanian S, Lee HH, Albacker LA, Matangkasombut P, et al. Innate lymphoid cells responding to IL-33 mediate airway hyperreactivity independently of adaptive immunity. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2012) 129(1): 216–27.e1–6. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2011.10.036

FUNDING

This work was supported in part by the Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft DFG (grant VO944/8-1).

- Chang YJ, DeKruyff RH, Umetsu DT. The role of type 2 innate lymphoid cells in asthma. J Leukoc Biol (2013) 94(5):933–40. doi:10.1189/jlb.0313127
- Barlow JL, Bellosi A, Hardman CS, Drynan LF, Wong SH, Cruickshank JP, et al. Innate IL-13-producing nuocytes arise during allergic lung inflammation and contribute to airways hyperreactivity. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* (2012) 129(1):e1–4. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2011.09.041
- Imai Y, Yasuda K, Sakaguchi Y, Haneda T, Mizutani H, Yoshimoto T, et al. Skin-specific expression of IL-33 activates group 2 innate lymphoid cells and elicits atopic dermatitis-like inflammation in mice. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2013) 110(34):13921–6. doi:10.1073/pnas.1307321110
- 22. Duerr CU, Fritz JH. Regulation of group 2 innate lymphoid cells. *Cytokine* (2016) 87:1–8. doi:10.1016/j.cyto.2016.01.018
- Halim TYF. Group 2 innate lymphoid cells in disease. Int Immunol (2016) 28(1):13–22. doi:10.1093/intimm/dxv050
- Nussbaum JC, Van Dyken SJ, von Moltke J, Cheng LE, Mohapatra A, Molofsky AB, et al. Type 2 innate lymphoid cells control eosinophil homeostasis. *Nature* (2013) 502(7470):245–8. doi:10.1038/nature12526
- Motomura Y, Morita H, Moro K, Nakae S, Artis D, Endo TA, et al. Basophilderived interleukin-4 controls the function of natural helper cells, a member of ILC2s, in lung inflammation. *Immunity* (2014) 40(5):758–71. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2014.04.013
- Bouchery T, Kyle R, Camberis M, Shepherd A, Filbey K, Smith A, et al. ILC2s and T cells cooperate to ensure maintenance of M2 macrophages for lung immunity against hookworms. *Nat Commun* (2015) 6:6970. doi:10.1038/ ncomms7970
- Halim TY, Steer CA, Mathä L, Gold MJ, Martinez-Gonzalez I, McNagny KM, et al. Group 2 innate lymphoid cells are critical for the initiation of adaptive T helper 2 cell-mediated allergic lung inflammation. *Immunity* (2014) 40(3):425–35. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2014.01.011
- Halim TY, Hwang YY, Scanlon ST, Zaghouani H, Garbi N, Fallon PG, et al. Group 2 innate lymphoid cells license dendritic cells to potentiate memory TH2 cell responses. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17(1):57–64. doi:10.1038/ni.3294
- Shik D, Tomar S, Lee JB, Chen CY, Smith A, Wang YH. IL-9-producing cells in the development of IgE-mediated food allergy. *Semin Immunopathol* (2017) 39(1):69–77. doi:10.1007/s00281-016-0605-x
- Shimokawa C, Kanaya T, Hachisuka M, Ishiwata K, Hisaeda H, Kurashima Y, et al. Mast cells are crucial for induction of group 2 innate lymphoid cells and clearance of helminth infections. *Immunity* (2017) 46(5):863–74.e4. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2017.04.017
- Maazi H, et al. Activated plasmacytoid dendritic cells regulate type 2 innate lymphoid cells-mediated airway hyperreactivity. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* (2017). doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2017.04.043
- Doherty TA, Khorram N, Lund S, Mehta AK, Croft M, Broide DH. Lung type 2 innate lymphoid cells express cysteinyl leukotriene receptor 1, which regulates TH2 cytokine production. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* (2013) 132(1):205–13. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2013.03.048
- Pelly VS, Kannan Y, Coomes SM, Entwistle LJ, Rückerl D, Seddon B, et al. IL-4-producing ILC2s are required for the differentiation of TH2 cells following *Heligmosomoides polygyrus* infection. *Mucosal Immunol* (2016) 9(6):1407–17. doi:10.1038/mi.2016.4
- von Moltke J, O'Leary CE, Barrett NA, Kanaoka Y, Austen KF, Locksley RM. Leukotrienes provide an NFAT-dependent signal that synergizes with IL-33 to activate ILC2s. J Exp Med (2017) 214(1):27–37. doi:10.1084/jem.20161274
- Lund SJ, Portillo A, Cavagnero K, Baum RE, Naji LH, Badrani JH, et al. Leukotriene C4 potentiates IL-33-induced group 2 innate lymphoid cell activation and lung inflammation. *J Immunol* (2017) 199(3):1096–104. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1601569
- Mjösberg J, Bernink J, Golebski K, Karrich JJ, Peters CP, Blom B, et al. The transcription factor GATA3 is essential for the function of human type 2 innate lymphoid cells. *Immunity* (2012) 37(4):649–59. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2012.08.015

- Gold MJ, Antignano F, Halim TY, Hirota JA, Blanchet MR, Zaph C, et al. Group 2 innate lymphoid cells facilitate sensitization to local, but not systemic, TH2inducing allergen exposures. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* (2014) 133(4):1142–8. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2014.02.033
- Oliphant CJ, Hwang YY, Walker JA, Salimi M, Wong SH, Brewer JM, et al. MHCII-mediated dialog between group 2 innate lymphoid cells and CD4(+) T cells potentiates type 2 immunity and promotes parasitic helminth expulsion. *Immunity* (2014) 41(2):283–95. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2014.06.016
- Mirchandani AS, Besnard AG, Yip E, Scott C, Bain CC, Cerovic V, et al. Type 2 innate lymphoid cells drive CD4+ Th2 cell responses. *J Immunol* (2014) 192(5):2442–8. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1300974
- Drake LY, Iijima K, Kita H. Group 2 innate lymphoid cells and CD4+ T cells cooperate to mediate type 2 immune response in mice. *Allergy* (2014) 69(10):1300-7. doi:10.1111/all.12446
- Hepworth MR, Monticelli LA, Fung TC, Ziegler CG, Grunberg S, Sinha R, et al. Innate lymphoid cells regulate CD4+ T-cell responses to intestinal commensal bacteria. *Nature* (2013) 498(7452):113–7. doi:10.1038/nature12240
- Maazi H, Patel N, Sankaranarayanan I, Suzuki Y, Rigas D, Soroosh P, et al. ICOS:ICOS-ligand interaction is required for type 2 innate lymphoid cell function, homeostasis, and induction of airway hyperreactivity. *Immunity* (2015) 42(3):538–51. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2015.02.007
- Miyazaki M, Miyazaki K, Chen S, Itoi M, Miller M, Lu LF, et al. Id2 and Id3 maintain the regulatory T cell pool to suppress inflammatory disease. *Nat Immunol* (2014) 15(8):767–76. doi:10.1038/ni.2928
- Noval Rivas M, Burton OT, Oettgen HC, Chatila T. IL-4 production by group 2 innate lymphoid cells promotes food allergy by blocking regulatory T-cell function. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2016) 138(3):801–11.e9. doi:10.1016/j. jaci.2016.02.030
- Rauber S, Luber M, Weber S, Maul L, Soare A, Wohlfahrt T, et al. Resolution of inflammation by interleukin-9-producing type 2 innate lymphoid cells. *Nat Med* (2017) 23(8):938–44. doi:10.1038/nm.4373
- Zaiss DM, van Loosdregt J, Gorlani A, Bekker CP, Gröne A, Sibilia M, et al. Amphiregulin enhances regulatory T cell-suppressive function via the epidermal growth factor receptor. *Immunity* (2013) 38(2):275–84. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2012.09.023
- Schiering C, Krausgruber T, Chomka A, Fröhlich A, Adelmann K, Wohlfert EA, et al. The alarmin IL-33 promotes regulatory T-cell function in the intestine. *Nature* (2014) 513(7519):564–8. doi:10.1038/nature13577
- Matta BM, Lott JM, Mathews LR, Liu Q, Rosborough BR, Blazar BR, et al. IL-33 is an unconventional alarmin that stimulates IL-2 secretion by dendritic cells to selectively expand IL-33R/ST2+ regulatory T cells. *J Immunol* (2014) 193(8):4010–20. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1400481
- Molofsky AB, Van Gool F, Liang HE, Van Dyken SJ, Nussbaum JC, Lee J, et al. Interleukin-33 and interferon-gamma counter-regulate group 2 innate lymphoid cell activation during immune perturbation. *Immunity* (2015) 43(1):161–74. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2015.05.019
- Pelly VS, Coomes SM, Kannan Y, Gialitakis M, Entwistle LJ, Perez-Lloret J, et al. Interleukin 4 promotes the development of ex-Foxp3 Th2 cells during immunity to intestinal helminths. *J Exp Med* (2017) 214(6):1809–26. doi:10.1084/jem.20161104
- 51. Rigas D, Lewis G, Aron JL, Wang B, Banie H, Sankaranarayanan I, et al. Type 2 innate lymphoid cell suppression by regulatory T cells attenuates airway hyperreactivity and requires inducible T-cell costimulator-inducible T-cell costimulator ligand interaction. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* (2017) 139(5): 1468–77.e2. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2016.08.034
- Paclik D, Stehle C, Lahmann A, Hutloff A, Romagnani C. ICOS regulates the pool of group 2 innate lymphoid cells under homeostatic and inflammatory conditions in mice. *Eur J Immunol* (2015) 45(10):2766–72. doi:10.1002/ eji.201545635
- Bénézech C, Luu NT, Walker JA, Kruglov AA, Loo Y, Nakamura K, et al. Inflammation-induced formation of fat-associated lymphoid clusters. *Nat Immunol* (2015) 16(8):819–28. doi:10.1038/ni.3215
- Jackson-Jones LH, Duncan SM, Magalhaes MS, Campbell SM, Maizels RM, McSorley HJ, et al. Fat-associated lymphoid clusters control local IgM secretion during pleural infection and lung inflammation. *Nat Commun* (2016) 7:12651. doi:10.1038/ncomms12651
- Drake LY, Iijima K, Bartemes K, Kita H. Group 2 innate lymphoid cells promote an early antibody response to a respiratory antigen in mice. *J Immunol* (2016) 197(4):1335–42. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1502669

- Feldman S, Kasjanski R, Poposki J, Hernandez D, Chen JN, Norton JE, et al. Chronic airway inflammation provides a unique environment for B cell activation and antibody production. *Clin Exp Allergy* (2017) 47(4):457–66. doi:10.1111/cea.12878
- 57. Fukuoka A, Futatsugi-Yumikura S, Takahashi S, Kazama H, Iyoda T, Yoshimoto T, et al. Identification of a novel type 2 innate immunocyte with the ability to enhance IgE production. *Int Immunol* (2013) 25(6):373–82. doi:10.1093/intimm/dxs160
- Van Dyken SJ, Locksley RM. Interleukin-4- and interleukin-13-mediated alternatively activated macrophages: roles in homeostasis and disease. *Annu Rev Immunol* (2013) 31:317–43. doi:10.1146/annurev-immunol-032712-095906
- Besnard AG, Guabiraba R, Niedbala W, Palomo J, Reverchon F, Shaw TN, et al. IL-33-mediated protection against experimental cerebral malaria is linked to induction of type 2 innate lymphoid cells, M2 macrophages and regulatory T cells. *PLoS Pathog* (2015) 11(2):e1004607. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat. 1004607
- Piehler D, Eschke M, Schulze B, Protschka M, Müller U, Grahnert A, et al. The IL-33 receptor (ST2) regulates early IL-13 production in fungus-induced allergic airway inflammation. *Mucosal Immunol* (2016) 9(4):937–49. doi:10.1038/ mi.2015.106
- Hams E, Armstrong ME, Barlow JL, Saunders SP, Schwartz C, Cooke G, et al. IL-25 and type 2 innate lymphoid cells induce pulmonary fibrosis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2014) 111(1):367–72. doi:10.1073/pnas.1315854111
- Molofsky AB, Nussbaum JC, Liang HE, Van Dyken SJ, Cheng LE, Mohapatra A, et al. Innate lymphoid type 2 cells sustain visceral adipose tissue eosinophils and alternatively activated macrophages. *J Exp Med* (2013) 210(3):535–49. doi:10.1084/jem.20121964
- Wu D, Molofsky AB, Liang HE, Ricardo-Gonzalez RR, Jouihan HA, Bando JK, et al. Eosinophils sustain adipose alternatively activated macrophages associated with glucose homeostasis. *Science* (2011) 332(6026):243–7. doi:10.1126/ science.1201475
- Lee MW, Odegaard JI, Mukundan L, Qiu Y, Molofsky AB, Nussbaum JC, et al. Activated type 2 innate lymphoid cells regulate beige fat biogenesis. *Cell* (2015) 160(1–2):74–87. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2014.12.011
- Fischer K, Ruiz HH, Jhun K, Finan B, Oberlin DJ, van der Heide V, et al. Alternatively activated macrophages do not synthesize catecholamines or contribute to adipose tissue adaptive thermogenesis. *Nat Med* (2017) 23(5):623–30. doi:10.1038/nm.4316
- Reitman ML. How does fat transition from white to beige? *Cell Metab* (2017) 26(1):14–6. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2017.06.011
- Chang YJ, Kim HY, Albacker LA, Baumgarth N, McKenzie AN, Smith DE, et al. Innate lymphoid cells mediate influenza-induced airway hyperreactivity independently of adaptive immunity. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12(7):631–8. doi:10.1038/ni.2045
- Chu DK, Jimenez-Saiz R, Verschoor CP, Walker TD, Goncharova S, Llop-Guevara A, et al. Indigenous enteric eosinophils control DCs to initiate a primary Th2 immune response in vivo. *J Exp Med* (2014) 211(8):1657–72. doi:10.1084/jem.20131800
- Meylan F, Davidson TS, Kahle E, Kinder M, Acharya K, Jankovic D, et al. The TNF-family receptor DR3 is essential for diverse T cell-mediated inflammatory diseases. *Immunity* (2008) 29(1):79–89. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2008. 04.021
- Meylan F, Hawley ET, Barron L, Barlow JL, Penumetcha P, Pelletier M, et al. The TNF-family cytokine TL1A promotes allergic immunopathology through group 2 innate lymphoid cells. *Mucosal Immunol* (2014) 7(4):958–68. doi:10.1038/mi.2013.114
- Yu X, Pappu R, Ramirez-Carrozzi V, Ota N, Caplazi P, Zhang J, et al. TNF superfamily member TL1A elicits type 2 innate lymphoid cells at mucosal barriers. *Mucosal Immunol* (2014) 7(3):730–40. doi:10.1038/mi.2013.92
- Duerr CU, McCarthy CD, Mindt BC, Rubio M, Meli AP, Pothlichet J, et al. Type I interferon restricts type 2 immunopathology through the regulation of group 2 innate lymphoid cells. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17(1):65–75. doi:10.1038/ ni.3308
- Moro K, Kabata H, Tanabe M, Koga S, Takeno N, Mochizuki M, et al. Interferon and IL-27 antagonize the function of group 2 innate lymphoid cells and type 2 innate immune responses. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17(1):76–86. doi:10.1038/ni.3309
- 74. Mchedlidze T, Kindermann M, Neves AT, Voehringer D, Neurath MF, Wirtz S. IL-27 suppresses type 2 immune responses in vivo via direct effects on group

2 innate lymphoid cells. *Mucosal Immunol* (2016) 9(6):1384–94. doi:10.1038/ mi.2016.20

- Bi J, Cui L, Yu G, Yang X, Chen Y, Wan X. NK cells alleviate lung inflammation by negatively regulating group 2 innate lymphoid cells. *J Immunol* (2017) 198(8):3336–44. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1601830
- Kumagai K, Lewandowski R, Jackson-Humbles DN, Li N, Van Dyken SJ, Wagner JG, et al. Ozone-induced nasal type 2 immunity in mice is dependent on innate lymphoid cells. *Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol* (2016) 54(6):782–91. doi:10.1165/rcmb.2015-0118OC
- Halim TY, Krauss RH, Sun AC, Takei F. Lung natural helper cells are a critical source of Th2 cell-type cytokines in protease allergen-induced airway inflammation. *Immunity* (2012) 36(3):451–63. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2011. 12.020
- 78. Blanchard C, Rothenberg ME. Biology of the eosinophil. Adv Immunol (2009) 101:81–121. doi:10.1016/S0065-2776(08)01003-1
- Stolarski B, Kurowska-Stolarska M, Kewin P, Xu D, Liew FY. IL-33 exacerbates eosinophil-mediated airway inflammation. *J Immunol* (2010) 185(6):3472–80. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1000730
- Matsuba-Kitamura S, Yoshimoto T, Yasuda K, Futatsugi-Yumikura S, Taki Y, Muto T, et al. Contribution of IL-33 to induction and augmentation of experimental allergic conjunctivitis. *Int Immunol* (2010) 22(6):479–89. doi:10.1093/ intimm/dxq035
- Bal SM, Bernink JH, Nagasawa M, Groot J, Shikhagaie MM, Golebski K, et al. IL-1beta, IL-4 and IL-12 control the fate of group 2 innate lymphoid cells in human airway inflammation in the lungs. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17(6):636–45. doi:10.1038/ni.3444
- Kim BS, Wang K, Siracusa MC, Saenz SA, Brestoff JR, Monticelli LA, et al. Basophils promote innate lymphoid cell responses in inflamed skin. *J Immunol* (2014) 193(7):3717–25. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1401307
- Doherty TA, Khorram N, Chang JE, Kim HK, Rosenthal P, Croft M, et al. STAT6 regulates natural helper cell proliferation during lung inflammation initiated by Alternaria. *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol* (2012) 303(7):L577–88. doi:10.1152/ajplung.00174.2012
- Barnig C, Cernadas M, Dutile S, Liu X, Perrella MA, Kazani S, et al. Lipoxin A4 regulates natural killer cell and type 2 innate lymphoid cell activation in asthma. *Sci Transl Med* (2013) 5(174):174ra26. doi:10.1126/scitranslmed. 3004812
- Roediger B, Kyle R, Yip KH, Sumaria N, Guy TV, Kim BS, et al. Cutaneous immunosurveillance and regulation of inflammation by group 2 innate lymphoid cells. *Nat Immunol* (2013) 14(6):564–73. doi:10.1038/ni.2584

- Xue L, Salimi M, Panse I, Mjösberg JM, McKenzie AN, Spits H, et al. Prostaglandin D2 activates group 2 innate lymphoid cells through chemoattractant receptor-homologous molecule expressed on TH2 cells. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2014) 133(4):1184–94. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2013.10.056
- Chang JE, Doherty TA, Baum R, Broide D. Prostaglandin D2 regulates human type 2 innate lymphoid cell chemotaxis. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2014) 133(3):899–901.e3. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2013.09.020
- Mjösberg JM, Trifari S, Crellin NK, Peters CP, van Drunen CM, Piet B, et al. Human IL-25- and IL-33-responsive type 2 innate lymphoid cells are defined by expression of CRTH2 and CD161. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12(11):1055–62. doi:10.1038/ni.2104
- Lefrançais E, Duval A, Mirey E, Roga S, Espinosa E, Cayrol C, et al. Central domain of IL-33 is cleaved by mast cell proteases for potent activation of group-2 innate lymphoid cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2014) 111(43):15502–7. doi:10.1073/pnas.1410700111
- Hsu CL, Neilsen CV, Bryce PJ. IL-33 is produced by mast cells and regulates IgE-dependent inflammation. *PLoS One* (2010) 5(8):e11944. doi:10.1371/ journal.pone.0011944
- Morita H, Arae K, Unno H, Miyauchi K, Toyama S, Nambu A, et al. An interleukin-33-mast cell-interleukin-2 axis suppresses papain-induced allergic inflammation by promoting regulatory T cell numbers. *Immunity* (2015) 43(1):175–86. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2015.06.021
- Moretti S, Renga G, Oikonomou V, Galosi C, Pariano M, Iannitti RG, et al. A mast cell-ILC2-Th9 pathway promotes lung inflammation in cystic fibrosis. *Nat Commun* (2017) 8:14017. doi:10.1038/ncomms14017
- Turner JE, Morrison PJ, Wilhelm C, Wilson M, Ahlfors H, Renauld JC, et al. IL-9-mediated survival of type 2 innate lymphoid cells promotes damage control in helminth-induced lung inflammation. *J Exp Med* (2013) 210(13):2951–65. doi:10.1084/jem.20130071

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2017 Symowski and Voehringer. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Group 3 Innate Lymphoid Cells: Communications Hubs of the Intestinal Immune System

David R. Withers1* and Matthew R. Hepworth2*

¹ College of Medical and Dental Sciences, Institute of Immunology and Immunotherapy (III), University of Birmingham, Birmingham, United Kingdom, ²Manchester Collaborative Centre for Inflammation Research (MCCIR), Division of Infection, Immunity and Respiratory Medicine, Faculty of Biology, Medicine and Health, School of Biological Sciences, Manchester Academic Health Science Centre, University of Manchester, Manchester, United Kingdom

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Chiara Romagnani, Deutsches Rheuma Forschungszentrum, Germany

Reviewed by:

Burkhard Ludewig, Kantonsspital St. Gallen, Switzerland Cyril Seillet, Walter and Eliza Hall Institute of Medical Research, Australia Arthur Mortha, University of Toronto, Canada

*Correspondence:

David R. Withers d.withers@bham.ac.uk; Matthew R. Hepworth matthew.hepworth@ manchester.ac.uk

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to NK and Innate Lymphoid Cell Biology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 04 August 2017 Accepted: 27 September 2017 Published: 16 October 2017

Citation:

Withers DR and Hepworth MR (2017) Group 3 Innate Lymphoid Cells: Communications Hubs of the Intestinal Immune System. Front. Immunol. 8:1298. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.01298 The maintenance of mammalian health requires the generation of appropriate immune responses against a broad range of environmental and microbial challenges, which are continually encountered at barrier tissue sites including the skin, lung, and gastrointestinal tract. Dysregulated barrier immune responses result in inflammation, both locally and systemically in peripheral organs. Group 3 innate lymphoid cells (ILC3) are constitutively present at barrier sites and appear to be highly specialized in their ability to sense a range of environmental and host-derived signals. Under homeostatic conditions, ILC3 respond to local cues to maintain tissue homeostasis and restrict inflammatory responses. In contrast, perturbations in the tissue microenvironment resulting from disease, infection, or tissue damage can drive dysregulated proinflammatory ILC3 responses and contribute to immunopathology. The tone of the ILC3 response is dictated by a balance of "exogenous" signals, such as dietary metabolites and commensal microbes, and "endogenous" host-derived signals from stromal cells, immune cells, and the nervous system. ILC3 must therefore have the capacity to simultaneously integrate a wide array of complex and dynamic inputs in order to regulate barrier function and tissue health. In this review, we discuss the concept of ILC3 as a "communications hub" in the intestinal tract and associated lymphoid tissues and address the variety of signals, derived from multiple biological systems, which are interpreted by ILC3 to modulate the release of downstream effector molecules and regulate cell-cell crosstalk. Successful integration of environmental cues by ILC3 and downstream propagation to the broader immune system is required to maintain a tolerogenic and anti-inflammatory tone and reinforce barrier function, whereas dysregulation of ILC3 responses can contribute to the onset or progression of clinically relevant chronic inflammatory diseases.

Keywords: innate lymphoid cells, group 3 innate lymphoid cell, intestinal inflammation, interleukin-22, inflammatory bowel disease

BACKGROUND

Innate lymphoid cells (ILCs) constitute a family of tissue-resident innate lymphocytes with increasingly appreciated roles in tissue homeostasis, immunity, and inflammation (1-5). A rapidly developing body of evidence derived from mouse and human studies has begun to demonstrate how ILCs play critical, non-redundant roles in maintaining tissue health or in driving disease pathology. ILCs possess several characteristics that make them particularly suited to rapidly respond to perturbations in tissue homeostasis, infection, or tissue damage including (i) constitutive presence in barrier tissues and lymphoid organs, (ii) a "poised" transcriptional and epigenetic landscape, and (iii) the ability to respond rapidly and robustly to signals in the tissue microenvironment.

As reviewed extensively elsewhere (1-5), ILCs can be subdivided into groups on the basis of transcription factor expression and cytokine secretion profile. In this review, we will focus on group 3 innate lymphoid cells (ILC3), which are characterized by the expression of the transcription factor retinoic acid (RA)related orphan receptor γ isoform t (ROR γ t) and the capacity to produce the cytokines interleukin (IL)-17A, IL-17F, IL-22, and GM-CSF. ILC3 differ from other ILC groups in that they constitute at least two bona fide subsets that are transcriptionally, developmentally, and functionally distinct and inhabit distinct tissue microenvironments [reviewed in Ref. (6)]. In mice, these subsets are distinguished by surface expression of natural cytotoxity receptors (NCR), particularly NKp46 (termed NCR+ ILC3), and molecules and receptors historically associated with fetal lymphoid tissue inducer (LTi) cells, such as lymphotoxin and the chemokine receptor CCR6 (termed LTi-like ILC3) (5, 6). ILC3 are found in a range of tissues and organs, most notably the gastrointestinal tract and associated lymphoid tissues, although the relative distribution of ILC3 subsets differs dependent upon tissue location. Indeed, while NCR⁺ ILC3 are the most prevalent ILC3 subset in the small intestine, LTi-like ILC3 appear to dominate in the colon and lymphoid tissues. Importantly, emerging evidence suggests that these two subsets also play distinct functional roles that relate to tissue-specific biological challenges.

Tissue-resident ILC3 sense and respond to a wide range of environmental and host-derived signals within the local microenvironment and integrate these cues to modulate cellintrinsic transcription and to relay information to other cells, either through the production of cytokines or through cell-cell interactions. Indeed, as discussed below, ILC3 concurrently sense a multitude of soluble signals and environmental cues, which may change dynamically following infection or tissue damage, thus posing the question as to how ILC3 integrate and interpret these signals to respond appropriately. The balance of ILC3 effector functions may set the immunological tone of the tissue and help orchestrate the wider immune response. Although other ILC subsets also share the capacity to respond to a wide range of cues within the tissue microenvironment [reviewed in detail elsewhere—(4, 5, 7)], here, we will discuss the concept of ILC3 as tissue-resident sentinels and key "communications hubs" of the intestinal immune response.

COMMUNICATING WITH THE OUTSIDE WORLD: ILC3 AS EARLY COLONIZERS AND SENTINELS OF BARRIER TISSUES

ILC3 are derived from fetal liver progenitors during embryogenesis and are among the first lymphocytes to seed barrier tissues, in particular the intestinal tract, prior to birth (8, 9). In this context, ILC3 are among the first-responders to colonization by commensal microbes, as well as diet-derived antigens introduced following weaning. Furthermore, these cells are central organizers of secondary lymphoid tissue organogenesis (10). ILC3 are therefore in prime position to shape the emerging mucosal immune system. Developmentally both ILC3 subsets derive from a common lymphoid progenitor ancestor; however, recent evidence has highlighted a divergent developmental relationship between ILC3 subsets and other ILC family members. The development of the wider ILC family is mediated through a series of transcriptional decisions that generate distinct progenitor populations with increasing commitment toward the ILC lineage, as reviewed extensively elsewhere (3, 11, 12). A key stage in this development is the bifurcation of the "cytotoxic" ILC lineage (i.e., classical NK cells), from the remaining "helper" ILC lineage (ILC1, ILC2, and ILC3). This is characterized by the development of a common helper ILC progenitor (CHILP) that expresses high levels of the transcription factor ID2 and IL-7R and which is able to generate ILC1, ILC2, and both ILC3 subsets but has lost the potential to generate progeny from other lymphocyte lineages (13). Additionally, a subset of ID2+ progenitors develops downstream of the CHILP, characterized by the expression of the transcription factor PLZF and surface PD-1-termed the common ILC precursor (ILCp) (14, 15). However, while ILCp can give rise to ILC1, ILC2, and NCR+ ILC3, they are unable to generate LTi-like ILC3 progeny (14), suggesting that a bifurcation of ILC3 subset development occurs during the progression from CHILP to ILCp. In line with these findings, LTi-like ILC3 have been demonstrated to derive from an ID2⁺ $\alpha_4\beta_7^+$ CXCR5⁺ progenitor cell that diverges upstream of ILCp, prior to the acquisition of PLZF (16-18). As such LTilike ILC3 develop via a distinct route from the remaining ILC family members, including NCR+ ILC3, which may underlie key transcriptional and functional differences recently highlighted between ILC3 subsets (6, 19-21). Moreover, recent studies have uncovered plasticity among ILC3 and other ILC populations that is dictated by changes in the cytokine milieu within the tissue microenvironment (22-24). Thus, in addition to transcriptional decisions made during development, plasticity of mature ILC3 may shape the composition of these cells in tissues.

Seeding of intestinal tissues and associated lymphoid structures by ILC3 occurs during embryogenesis and is further regulated by environmental signals encountered following birth. Seminal studies demonstrated LTi-like ILC3 are present in the fetal gut, whereas NKp46⁺ ILC3 are largely absent but proliferate rapidly following birth to become the dominant ILC3 subset in the small intestine (8). ILC3 subset maturation and migration to the gut is in part dictated by maternal, microbial and dietary signals (Figure 1; Inputs). The extent to which ILC3 can directly sense microbial-derived cues remains poorly understood. Indeed, unlike many myeloid cell populations, ILC3 do not appear to express toll-like receptors or other canonical pattern recognition receptors. Rather ILC3 responses to microbial cues are dependent upon other key intermediaries, such as resident mononuclear phagocyte (MNP) populations that convey information to ILC3 (detailed below). ILC3 are particularly sensitive to alterations in the microbiota and their numbers are modulated following neonatal colonization by commensal microbes, in part



communicate with other cells in the intestinal environment. *Output*: translated signals are conveyed to other cells within the local environment through a variety of distinct mechanisms, most notably via the production of effector cytokines and growth factors that modulate and orchestrate the wider immune response and intestinal barrier function. The nature and balance of the signals perceived by ILC3 ultimately determine the downstream effector response, and dysregulation of homeostatic signals in disease may dramatically alter ILC3 responses and drive pro-inflammatory phenotypes. Finally, direct cell-cell communication through antigen presentation and co-stimulatory molecules can directly regulate the adaptive immune response.

through an IL-25-dependent negative feedback mechanism that restricts expansion of ILC3 in a microbiota-dependent manner (9). Recent studies suggest that ILC3 are directly regulated by bacterial metabolites, such as short-chain fatty acids (SCFAs) produced through microbial metabolism of dietary fiber. Consistent with this, NCR+ ILC3 present in the Peyer's patches (PP) of the ileum were found to express Gpr109a—the receptor for butyrate—and SCFA signaling acted to restrict NCR⁺ ILC3 numbers and cytokine production (25). Additionally, NCR+ ILC3 are dependent upon the aryl hydrocarbon receptor (Ahr) for their development and persistence in the small intestine (26-29). Ahr ligands can be derived from intestinal bacteria, as well as dietary and endogenous sources and further regulate cytokine production of mature adult ILC3, while immunoglobulin-bound Ahr ligands are also transferred from the mother to promote the migration of NCR⁺ ILC3 to the neonatal small intestine (30).

In addition to microbial metabolites, ILC3 are subjected to further direct modulation by dietary cues. Maternal retinoids transferred during embryogenesis favor the development and maturation of LTi-like ILC3 by promoting and stabilizing ROR γ t

expression (31), while dietary vitamin A-derived RA is required for the maintenance of adult small intestinal ILC3 subsets (32–34). In support of a role for dietary vitamins in the regulation of ILC3 responses, human ILC3 were found to up-regulate vitamin D receptor expression following cytokine stimulation and vitamin D treatment subsequently resulted in suppression of the IL-23R, implicating vitamin D as a regulator of ILC3 function (35). In line with this vitamin D receptor-deficient mice exhibit elevated ILC3 numbers and IL-22 production (36). Taken together, these studies implicate dietary vitamins as key modulators of ILC3 numbers and function and demonstrate the capacity of ILC3 to directly sense dietary signals.

SETTING THE TONE: HOMEOSTATIC INPUTS MAINTAIN ADULT ILC3 SUBSETS

In addition to environmental cues derived from the microbiota and diet, the numbers and relative balance of ILC3 subsets at steady state are additionally regulated by host-derived inputs

(Figure 1; Inputs). In contrast to the dynamic changes observed within the neonatal intestine, adult ILC3 populations appear to be stable and long-lived with little to no replenishment from the bone marrow under homeostatic conditions (37). Current understanding suggests that ILC3 are maintained through selfrenewal and/or replenished from tissue-resident precursors and several groups have reported the presence of tissue-resident RORyt⁺ progenitors that can give rise to mature ILC3 subsets in both mice and humans (38, 39). In particular, intestinal resident NKp46-CCR6-RORyt+ ILC3 precursors give rise to NCR+ ILC3, and to a lesser extent the LTi-like ILC3 compartment, a process that is regulated by local tissue cytokines and Notch signaling (40-44). Adult ILC3 subsets differ in their tissue localization; CCR6⁺ ILC3 are largely restricted to lymphoid structures such as the mesenteric lymph node and cryptopatches and ILFs within the small intestine and colon (45, 46), while NCR⁺ ILC3 are largely excluded from lymph nodes and colon but reside within both the lamina propria and ILFs of the small intestine, with localization of NCR+ ILC3 dictated in part through CXCR6 expression (47-51). Thus, local signals perceived by ILC3 subsets likely dictate their maintenance and survival within specific tissue microenvironments.

While the cell-extrinsic and cell-intrinsic signals that support ILC3 under homeostatic conditions remain incompletely defined, recent evidence suggests that ILC3 subsets are differentially dependent on constitutive signals received via pro-survival cytokines for their maintenance. ILC3 constitutively express high levels of common γ chain cytokine family receptors including IL-2R, IL-7R, and IL-15R. Of these, the IL-7:IL-7R interaction has been most extensively studied and IL-7 deficient mice have reduced numbers of lymph nodes, consistent with a loss of LTi cells in the embryo, and decreased ILC3 numbers in the adult (40, 52-54). Furthermore, enhanced signaling through IL-7Rα increases LTi-like cell numbers in the adult (53), arguing that IL-7 has the capacity to directly regulate ILC3 numbers. Notably overexpression of TSLP, which signals through a heterodimer of TSLPR and IL-7R, could overcome the effect of IL-7 deficiency, further arguing that other signals can compensate (55). A more recent study demonstrated that residual numbers of all ILC groups persist in the absence of IL-7, with IL-15 necessary to support the survival of the remaining NCR+ ILC3, but not LTi-like ILC3, in the intestinal tract (56). Provision of survival signals such as IL-7, IL-15, and TSLP is mediated largely through critical interactions with non-hematopoietic, stromal cell populations (Figure 1; Inputs). Studies of IL-7 reporter mice identified marginal reticular cells as a key source of this cytokine in lymph nodes (57), although analysis of IL-7 mRNA indicates that fibroblastic reticular cells (FRCs) also produce IL-7 (58). Strikingly, production of IL-7 by stromal cells requires signaling through the lymphotoxin β -receptor (59), indicating that continued interactions between stroma and lymphotoxin expressing immune cells support normal FRC function, which in turn maintains ILC3. Similarly, FRCs in lymph nodes and PP are a key source of IL-15, which supports NCR⁺ ILC3 as well as NK cells and ILC1 (56, 60). Thus, the stromal infrastructure of tissue microenvironments provides much of the survival requirements of ILC3. However, there is evidence that some

LTi-like ILC3 persist in the absence of both of IL-7 and IL-15 (56), arguing for a role for other cytokine signals or indicating that alternative mechanisms of survival exist. Given that LTi-like ILC3 also highly express CD25 (IL-2R) and are enriched in lymphoid structures in close proximity to proliferating T cells (61, 62), it is possible that IL-2 may play an additional role in the long-term maintenance of LTi-like ILC3. Together these findings suggest that stromal cells form critical niches within secondary and tertiary lymphoid tissues that provide signals required to support ILC3 survival.

TALKING TO YOURSELF: DIVERSE HOST-DERIVED SIGNALS REGULATE ILC3 EFFECTOR RESPONSES

As addressed earlier, ILC3 have the capacity to receive input from cells and soluble molecules within their local tissue microenvironment (Figure 1; Inputs). In addition to stromal cells, other innate immune cells, such as MNPs, play key roles in both homeostatic and effector ILC3 responses (63, 64). Within the intestine it is clear that IL-23, produced by CX₃CR1⁺ MNPs, is a key regulator of ILC3 function (65-67). CX₃CR1⁺ MNPs were observed to cluster with ILC3 in distinct intestinal lymphoid tissues, such as cryptopatches. Following weaning sensing of the microbiota by intestinal lymphoid tissue, MNPs result in local production of IL-23 and the induction of IL-22 from lymphoid tissue-resident LTi-like ILC3 (46). Moreover, depletion of CX₃CR1⁺ MNPs results in a failure to control Citrobacter rodentium infection due to impaired IL-22 production by ILC3. In addition to IL-23, IL-1 β drives IL-22 production by ILC3 and this is further augmented by TL1A, again produced by CX₃CR1⁺ MNPs (67). The balance of cytokine signals perceived by ILC3 is also critical in determining phenotype and function. Indeed, intestinal ILC3 exhibit significant plasticity and signals including IL-12, IL-15, and IL-18 released in the context of infection and inflammation promote the progressive up-regulation of T-bet and production of pro-inflammatory cytokines such as IFN- γ and TNF- α by NCR⁺ ILC3 and a subsequent loss of RORyt expression by this subset, resulting in these cells being labeled "ex-ILC3" (40, 41). Conversely, upon resolution of infection or inflammation, restoration of homeostatic levels of MNP-derived signals including IL-23 and IL-1β favors the reconversion of inflammatory "ex-ILC3" back to an RORyt+ NCR⁺ ILC3 phenotype (43, 68).

ILC3 may also respond to other fundamental innate immune factors, such as the complement system. A subset of ILC3 appear to be sensitive to the complement cascade *via* expression of the C3aR (69), while Complement Factor P—a positive regulator of the alternative complement pathway—was found to directly bind NKp46 (70), suggesting NCR⁺ ILC3 in particular may sense pathogen infection *via* interactions with the complement cascade. Beyond interactions with the immune system, an increasing body of evidence indicates intestinal resident ILC3 can directly sense cues from the enteric nervous system. In a series of studies, LTi-like ILC3 were demonstrated to express RET—a receptor for neurotrophic factors (71, 72). RET expression is

required for PP formation and accumulation of lymphotoxinproducing LTi cells, although this occurs indirectly via ligation of RET on lymphoid tissue-initiator cells and induction of chemokine production to sequester immune cells, including LTi cells, to drive PP formation. Nonetheless, adult CCR6⁺ LTi-like ILC3 express RET and can directly respond to glial-derived neurotrophic factor (GDNF) family ligands. Production of GDNF by intestinal glial cells in response to stimulation by microbial ligands acts to reinforce intestinal barrier function via regulation of IL-22 transcription and secretion by LTi-like ILC3 (72). Interestingly, enteric neurons also have the capacity to provide RA signals, which are critical for the maturation of LTi cells (73), thus suggesting that alternative, non-dietary sources of RA may also play roles in ILC function and immune homeostasis. In addition to local neuronal signals, systemic nervous signals may modulate the tone and magnitude of ILC3 responses. Vagal nerve innervation of the colon is required for the formation of tertiary lymphoid structures, via regulation of local chemokine production (74). Although a direct effect of vagal denervation on ILC3 was not demonstrated in this study, more recent evidence suggests that the vagal nerve acts to regulate ILC3 responses to bacterial pathogens in the peritoneal cavity (75). This effect was in part dependent upon the ability of NCR⁺ ILC3 to enzymatically generate lipid precursors that were in turn metabolized by resident macrophages to promote resolution of inflammation (75). Together these findings suggest signals from both tissue-resident and systemic neurons may directly regulate ILC3 numbers and function during homeostasis or following infection. Interestingly, ILC3 may also play important roles in the central nervous system and a recent study demonstrated that NCR+ ILC3 are present in the meninges and promote neuroinflammation in a model of multple sclerosis by licensing entry of inflammatory Th17 cells into the brain (76). It is highly likely that other signals from the nervous system and beyond may impact upon ILC3 function. For example, host-derived lipid mediators—such as prostaglandin E2—have been demonstrated to directly promote homeostatic ILC3 cytokine production (77). Similarly, endocrine signals, particularly sex hormones, are long appreciated to regulate innate immunity. In this regard testosterone directly inhibits ILC2 responses (78); however, the capacity of androgens, estrogens, or other hormones to modulate ILC3 is yet to be investigated.

TRANSLATING THE MESSAGE: INTEGRATION AND TRANSCRIPTIONAL DYNAMICS

The ability of tissue ILC3 to sense a breadth of exogenous and endogenous cues of significantly varying natures provokes the question as to how these various inputs are simultaneously integrated, and prioritized, in order to control ILC3 function. While significant advances have been made in understanding the effector functions of ILC3, as well as the transcriptional decisions that determine ILC development, relatively little is known about the signaling pathways and transcriptional dynamics that act to integrate external cues and determine the nature and magnitude of downstream ILC3 responses. Advances in RNA sequencing and epigenetic profiling have begun to redress this balance and allowed for enhanced resolution of individual cellular states among ILC populations (18-21, 79, 80). Furthermore, comparison of the transcriptional networks of ILC3 subsets and their Th17 counterparts will likely prove useful in identifying common and distinct signaling pathways utilized by RORytexpressing cells (81). While significant overlap may be expected in this case, it is critical to note that ILC3 and Th17 cells also demonstrate key difference in their transcriptional regulation. For example, while Th17 is acutely dependent on RORyt for the maintenance of a mature functional phenotype, ILC3 were able to maintain core effector functions and phenotype following deletion of RORyt (82). Surprisingly, human IL-22-producing ILC3 can be generated from circulating ILCps even when derived from Rorc-deficient donors (83). Thus, it is likely that ILC3 also exhibit unique and differing signaling transduction pathways and transcriptional regulation that underlie their innate functions (Figure 1; Translation). As detailed earlier, ILC3 transcription dynamics are acutely modified by dietary and bacterial metabolites via Ahr and it is likely epigenetic changes may be imprinted via histone deacetylases downstream of SCFAsensing, as in other lymphocytes (84).

ILC3 additionally integrate multiple soluble signals including common gamma chain cytokines and growth factors-many of which induce signal transduction via phosphorylation of STAT5 (85). Thus, pSTAT5 and downstream signal activation (ERK/AKT) are likely to play key roles in orchestrating intracellular responses in ILC3. Similarly, both IL-23 and RET signals are transduced in part by pSTAT3 to regulate IL-22 production (72, 86). Thus, it is likely that a threshold of intracellular signaling downstream of multiple receptors, sensing cues from multiple biological systems, acts to establish the tone and magnitude of the ILC3 response (Figure 1; Translation). The signaling pathway engaged following stimulation by cytokines or other cues is likely to determine the biological processes that are modulated. For example, ILC3 from mice with mutations in Jak signaling exhibited an impaired ability to phosphorylate STAT5 in response to IL-7, while inhibiting Jak3 signaling in mature human ILC3 suppressed proliferation of these cells but not cytokine production (87).

Maintenance of ILC3 subsets is likely to be regulated transcriptionally via multiple mechanisms (Figure 1; Translation). Mice lacking the scaffolding protein dedicator of cytokinesis 8 (DOCK8) demonstrate reduced ILC3 numbers and defective immunity to C. rodentium, in part due to a reduced ability of DOCK8-deficient ILC3 to respond to IL-7 and IL-23 and an increased rate of apoptosis (88). Similarly, survival of ILC3 is modulated via long non-coding RNAs that orchestrate downstream gene accessibility (89). In particular, *lncKdm2b* expression by ILC3 controls activation of transcription factors, including *Zfp292*, and recruitment of chromatin organizational machinery that promote ILC3 maintenance in vivo (89). ILC3 survival may also be dependent upon expression of anti-apoptotic machinery. Indeed, LTi-like ILC3 highly express the anti-apoptotic molecule Bcl-2, expression of which fluctuates following perturbation of local cytokine signals such as IL-7 (56). In addition, regulation of intracellular organelle degradation through autophagy has

been implicated in ILC survival (90). The autophagy related factor *Atg5* was found to be required for ILC family development, suggesting that autophagy may play a role in ILC3 persistence and maintenance (90). Nonetheless, and despite these advances, many of the precise mechanisms through which ILC3 maintenance is instructed *via* changes in gene expression or epigenetics and the environmental signals that are required to promote ILC3 survival are yet to be defined.

PASS IT ON: ILC3 ORCHESTRATION OF INTESTINAL TISSUE IMMUNE RESPONSES

ILC3 possess multiple mechanisms through which they relay host and environmental signals to orchestrate the intestinal immune response and to maintain tissue function (Figure 1; Outputs). ILC3 were initially identified as potent sources of effector cytokines, most notably IL-22. ILC3-derived IL-22 plays critical roles in regulating host-commensal bacteria interactions in the healthy intestine in addition to mediating responses to enteric pathogen infections (27, 86, 91-98). IL-22 mediates its effects on IL-22R-expressing non-hematopoietic cells, including intestinal epithelial cells, epithelia-associated stem cells, and Paneth cells (99-101), and promotes barrier function and segregation of commensal bacteria from the underlying immune system via induction of epithelial tight junction proteins (97, 102), fucosylation of epithelial cell-associated glycans (103-105), secretion of mucin, and production of anti-microbial peptides (e.g., S100A8/A9 and RegIII β/γ), which together induce bacterial killing and prevent translocation of commensal organisms into the circulation and peripheral organs (102).

Although the importance of ILC3 in regulating intestinal health and inflammation has largely been ascribed to the production of IL-22, ILC3 produce several other cytokines that contribute to intestinal immune responses. In particular, ILC3 subsets have the capacity to produce IL-17A and IL-17F (2). Although both embryonic LTi and adult ILC3 isolated from the small intestine can be induced to secrete IL-17A upon ex vivo stimulation (9), fate mapping of IL-17A producing cells revealed that only a small proportion of ILC3 in the intestine exhibit a history of IL-17A expression (106). Nonetheless, ILC3derived IL-17A may contribute to the formation of pulmonary tertiary lymphoid structures following infection and inflammation (107), can contribute to host immunity to fungal and bacterial pathogens (63, 108, 109), and has been implicated in the pathogenesis of obesity-associated airway hyper reactivity (110). Additionally, dysregulated IL-17A production by ILC3 may act to exacerbate inflammation and disease pathology in a range of inflammatory diseases, including psoriasis and IBD (65, 111, 112). IL-17F has high homology to IL-17A and can be secreted as either a homodimer or heterodimer with IL-17A (113). ILC3 are a dominant source of IL-17F after induction of colitis in Rag1^{-/-} mice (65, 114), upon oral infection with Candida albicans and following skin wounding (108, 115), suggesting that IL-17F production by ILC3 may play critical roles in inflammation and immunity or resolving immune responses. Although IL-17F has largely been ascribed pro-inflammatory roles and may play pathogenic roles in colitis models (116, 117), it can also synergize with IL-22 to enhance production of antimicrobial peptides (118). Despite this evidence, the exact role of ILC3-derived IL-17F and its mechanisms of action in infection and disease, and how its effects differ from those of IL-17A, remain incompletely understood.

Recent studies have additionally highlighted ILC3 as a potent source of the cytokine and growth factor GM-CSF (67, 119-121). GM-CSF modulates myelopoiesis in the bone marrow, as well as extramedullary hematopoiesis in tissues, and acts on mature peripheral myeloid cells including monocytes, macrophages and neutrophils by regulating their activation, maturation, and migration into tissues (122). ILC3 are the predominant source of GM-CSF at steady state in the intestinal tract, with both NCR⁺ and LTi-like ILC3 capable of GM-CSF secretion. Under homeostatic conditions ILC3-derived GM-CSF acts to maintain immune tolerance by regulating DC subsets that further promote regulatory T-cell populations (120). Thus, constitutive homeostatic ILC3-derived GM-CSF secretion acts to maintain a tolerogenic environment. The interplay between MNPs and ILC3 in the intestine is bidirectional. Indeed, microbiota-dependent signals, including IL-1β, IL-23, and TL1A, derived from intestinal MNPs act to potentiate GM-CSF production by ILC3 (67, 120), suggesting the potential for a regulatory feedback loop in the intestine regulated by ILC3-derived GM-CSF-dependent crosstalk with myeloid cells. This crosstalk may also be important in the context of intestinal inflammation and following perturbation of intestinal barrier function as MNP-derived cvtokines were found to regulate ILC3 production of IL-22, in addition to GM-CSF, in mouse models of colitis and human IBD patients (67). In contrast to a tissue-protective role for ILC3derived GM-CSF two independent studies demonstrated that ILC3-derived GM-CSF acted to exacerbate intestinal pathology in an innate cell driven model of colitis (anti-CD40 treatment of Rag1^{-/-} mice), in part through recruitment of inflammatory monocytes (121, 123). Furthermore, onset of colitis results in migration of ILC3 out of intestinal cryptopatches and into the lamina propria in a GM-CSF-dependent manner (121), further demonstrating that GM-CSF-dependent ILC3-MNP crosstalk may dictate the migration and localization of immune populations within the intestinal tissue.

REGULATION OF ADAPTIVE IMMUNE RESPONSES

Embryonic LTi cells are required to generate secondary lymphoid tissues, and this role has been expertly reviewed before (10, 124) Further to this role in establishing the microenvironments that foster B- and T-cell responses, more recent studies have revealed that CCR6⁺ LTi-like ILC3 contribute to the regulation of adaptive immune responses *via* both indirect and direct interactions with the adaptive immune system (**Figure 1**; Outputs). CCR6⁺ ILC3 reside within the spleen, mucosal-associated lymphoid tissues, and lymph nodes—particularly those draining mucosal sites such as the mesenteric and mediastinal

lymph nodes (62). Phenotypically, adult LTi-like CCR6+ ILC3 are very similar to the embryonic LTi population but additionally express molecules such as OX40L and CD30L that may foster interactions with lymphocytes (125-128). Interestingly, expression of OX40L can be induced in embryonic LTi cells through ex vivo culture with inflammatory cytokines, such as TL1A (129). Whether embryonic-derived LTi persist in the neonate and adult, and for how long, is unclear-but given the presence of long-lived LTi-like cells in the adult and the functional heterogeneity of ILC3 subsets, the potential persistence of bona fide embryonic LTi cells after birth needs to be addressed. It is striking that CCR6+ ILC3 in adult PP, LNs, and spleen associate with stromal populations that closely resemble the embryonic "organizer" cells through which fetal LTi orchestrate lymphorganogenesis (57, 130). Thus, tissue microenvironments fostered early in the life in secondary lymphoid tissues by ILC3 may be maintained in the adult. In support of this, restoration of the splenic white pulp architecture after viral infection was delayed in the absence of ILC3 (131).

Direct regulation of CD4⁺ T cells by ILC3 can be mediated through MHCII-dependent antigen presentation. ILC3conditional deletion of MHCII resulted in moderate colitis due to a failure to control T-cell responses to commensal bacteria (61, 132). Thus, within the gastrointestinal tract, ILC3 appear to play a crucial suppressive role in regulating CD4 T-cell responses to commensal organisms to maintain tissue homeostasis. Mechanistically, ILC3 were found to control commensal bacteria-specific CD4⁺ T-cell responses in part by outcompeting T cells for IL-2, thus starving that T cells of growth factors needed for proliferation and resulting in apoptosis (61). Similarly, ILC3 may regulate the T-cell pool by controlling the availability of other critical growth cytokines in lymphoid tissues, including IL-7 (133). Further investigations have indicated that the outcome of ILC3:T-cell interactions may be determined by the specific tissue environment, with splenic ILC3 found to support, rather than suppress, CD4 T-cell responses in an MHCII-dependent manner (134). This discrepancy could be partially explained by the ability of cytokines to modulate ILC3-for example, IL-1ß can induce ILC3 expression of co-stimulatory molecules (e.g., CD80 and CD86) and alter the nature of ILC3 antigen presentation (134). In addition to the presentation of protein-derived antigenic peptides via MHCII, LTi-like ILC3 have the capacity to present lipid antigens to iNKT cells via surface CD1d (135). Furthermore, ILC3 are required to suppress homeostatic CD8+ T-cell expansion in neonatal mice (136).

ILC3 also have the capacity to modulate humoral immunity (**Figure 1**; Outputs). ILC3 present in the spleen and PP support innate T-cell-independent IgA production through production of secreted and membrane bound lymphotoxin, which supports local DC populations and aids IgA class switching (137–139). Similarly, splenic ILC3 provide B-cell growth factors, including BAFF/APRIL and *Dll*1, to enhance local Ab production by marginal zone innate B cells (119). Despite these advances, the full extent and nature of the crosstalk between ILC3 and other lymphocyte populations, and how these signals are integrated alongside those provided by traditional antigen-presenting cell populations such as DC and B cells, remain to be fully elucidated.

LOST IN TRANSLATION: DYSREGULATED ILC3 COMMUNICATION AND DISEASE

Here, we have highlighted the roles of ILC3 in integrating signals from the environment and relaying information to surrounding immune and non-immune cells, thus functioning as a critical communications hub within intestinal tissue. Through being able to respond to both epithelial and myeloid-derived cytokines, vitamins, metabolites, and also neuropeptides, ILC3 integrate a wealth of regional cues to maintain the appropriate balance of key effector molecules and ensure local tissue homeostasis. Thus, while ILC3 have a clear protective role in the tissue, dysregulation or dramatic changes in environmental cues can result in disrupted ILC3 communication and may contribute to disease pathology, in part via altered ILC3 effector functions. For example, dysregulated cytokine production in the context of mouse models of colitis can promote ILC3 production of disease driving proinflammatory cytokines such as IFN- γ and IL-17A (40, 68, 111). Similarly, while ILC3-derived IL-22 is critical for supporting homeostatic intestinal barrier function, epithelial cell repair and regeneration, chronic overproduction of IL-22 by ILC3 may promote colorectal cancers (140, 141). Interestingly, genetic polymorphisms associated with chronic inflammatory disease or cancer may also alter the inflammatory milieu and have the potential to drive dysregulated ILC3 communication. For example, Card 9 deficiency results in disrupted IL-1ß production and impacts upon epithelial cell proliferation and colitis-associated cancer due to perturbed ILC3-associated IL-22 production (142). It is likely that many other polymorphisms seen in patients with intestinal inflammatory disorders, including IL-23R, IL-10/ IL-10R, Atg16l1, and Nod2, also impact upon ILC3 function either directly or by altering the integration of tissue-specific signals that are sensed, interpreted or propagated by ILC3. Dysregulation of protective ILC3 functions in intestinal disease is also not limited to effector cytokine production. Indeed, ILC3intrinsic expression of MHCII has been observed to be reduced in two separate cohorts of Crohn's patients and found to correlate with enhanced Th17 responses in disease (61, 143), suggesting that the altered intestinal tissue environment may impact upon antigen presentation by these cells.

Infections may additionally disrupt ILC3 populations in the gut, resulting in a loss of their normal sentinel activity, the breakdown of gut barrier integrity, and intestinal pathology. In particular, infection with human or simian immunodeficiency viruses (HIV/SIV) results in depletion of ILC3 from the intestinal mucosa and lymph nodes (144-147). Thus, further investigation is needed to understand how alterations in ILC-related signals result in loss of these cells and how this balance can be redressed to restore homeostatic numbers and functions of ILC3. Finally, as the next generation of anti-inflammatory therapeutics enter the clinics, their relative impact on beneficial intestinal ILC3 need to be thoroughly addressed. In particular, monoclonal antibodies and small molecule inhibitors targeting common pathways shared by Th17 and ILC3 (e.g., anti-IL-23, anti-IL-12, anti-IL-17A, and small molecule antagonists of RORyt) have the potential to suppress inflammation but may have long-term consequences for patients by disrupting protective ILC3 pathways. In this regard, an increased understanding of the differences and similarities between Th17 and ILC3 regulation is required to guide therapeutic interventions and treatment regimen. Promisingly, recent studies suggest that acute targeting of RORyt effectively reduces Th17-driven inflammation while leaving protective ILC3 responses intact (82), although chronic inhibition of this master transcription factor may eventually negatively impact upon ILC3 responses. Furthermore, ILC3-derived cytokines may have beneficial roles in maintaining epithelial barrier function and healthy host-microbe interactions, thus targeting that these cytokines and their receptors in the context of Th17-driven inflammation may result in undesirable consequences. Indeed, treatment with neutralizing monoclonal antibodies against IL-17A or its receptor has been reported to worsen disease and increase incidence of adverse effects in several IBD patient cohorts (148, 149), further highlighting the need to understand the potential repercussions of emerging therapeutics on ILC3. Future studies will lead to a further understanding of how these critical innate immune

REFERENCES

- Sonnenberg GF, Artis D. Innate lymphoid cell interactions with microbiota: implications for intestinal health and disease. *Immunity* (2012) 37(4):601–10. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2012.10.003
- Spits H, Artis D, Colonna M, Diefenbach A, Di Santo JP, Eberl G, et al. Innate lymphoid cells – a proposal for uniform nomenclature. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2013) 13(2):145–9. doi:10.1038/nri3365
- Diefenbach A, Colonna M, Koyasu S. Development, differentiation, and diversity of innate lymphoid cells. *Immunity* (2014) 41(3):354–65. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2014.09.005
- Eberl G, Colonna M, Di Santo JP, McKenzie AN. Innate lymphoid cells. Innate lymphoid cells: a new paradigm in immunology. *Science* (2015) 348(6237):aaa6566. doi:10.1126/science.aaa6566
- Klose CS, Artis D. Innate lymphoid cells as regulators of immunity, inflammation and tissue homeostasis. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17(7):765–74. doi:10.1038/ni.3489
- Melo-Gonzalez F, Hepworth MR. Functional and phenotypic heterogeneity of group 3 innate lymphoid cells. *Immunology* (2017) 150(3):265–75. doi:10.1111/imm.12697
- Walker JA, Barlow JL, McKenzie AN. Innate lymphoid cells how did we miss them? *Nat Rev Immunol* (2013) 13(2):75–87. doi:10.1038/ nri3349
- Sawa S, Cherrier M, Lochner M, Satoh-Takayama N, Fehling HJ, Langa F, et al. Lineage relationship analysis of RORgammat+ innate lymphoid cells. *Science* (2010) 330(6004):665–9. doi:10.1126/science. 1194597
- Sawa S, Lochner M, Satoh-Takayama N, Dulauroy S, Berard M, Kleinschek M, et al. RORgammat+ innate lymphoid cells regulate intestinal homeostasis by integrating negative signals from the symbiotic microbiota. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12(4):320–6. doi:10.1038/ni.2002
- van de Pavert SA, Mebius RE. New insights into the development of lymphoid tissues. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2010) 10(9):664–74. doi:10.1038/nri2832
- Serafini N, Vosshenrich CA, Di Santo JP. Transcriptional regulation of innate lymphoid cell fate. Nat Rev Immunol (2015) 15(7):415–28. doi:10.1038/ nri3855
- 12. Zook EC, Kee BL. Development of innate lymphoid cells. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17(7):775–82. doi:10.4038/ni.3481
- Klose CS, Flach M, Mohle L, Rogell L, Hoyler T, Ebert K, et al. Differentiation of type 1 ILCs from a common progenitor to all helper-like innate lymphoid cell lineages. *Cell* (2014) 157(2):340–56. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2014. 03.030
- Constantinides MG, McDonald BD, Verhoef PA, Bendelac A. A committed precursor to innate lymphoid cells. *Nature* (2014) 508(7496):397– 401. doi:10.1038/nature13047

sentinels are regulated in order to harness their protective functions to maintain tissue health, while suppressing dysregulated responses that exacerbate disease.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

This review was jointly written by both authors, who contributed equally.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Research in the Hepworth lab is supported by a Sir Henry Dale Fellowship jointly funded by the Wellcome Trust and the Royal Society (Grant Number 105644/Z/14/Z). Research in the Withers lab is supported by a Wellcome Trust Senior Research Fellowship (Grant Number 110199/Z/15/Z). The authors thank members of the Withers and Hepworth lab for critical feedback and Juliane Poschinski for the figure illustration.

- Yu Y, Tsang JC, Wang C, Clare S, Wang J, Chen X, et al. Single-cell RNA-seq identifies a PD-1hi ILC progenitor and defines its development pathway. *Nature* (2016) 539(7627):102–6. doi:10.1038/nature20105
- Eberl G, Marmon S, Sunshine MJ, Rennert PD, Choi Y, Littman DR. An essential function for the nuclear receptor RORgamma(t) in the generation of fetal lymphoid tissue inducer cells. *Nat Immunol* (2004) 5(1):64–73. doi:10.1038/ni1022
- Cherrier M, Sawa S, Eberl G. Notch, Id2, and RORgammat sequentially orchestrate the fetal development of lymphoid tissue inducer cells. *J Exp Med* (2012) 209(4):729–40. doi:10.1084/jem.20111594
- Ishizuka IE, Chea S, Gudjonson H, Constantinides MG, Dinner AR, Bendelac A, et al. Single-cell analysis defines the divergence between the innate lymphoid cell lineage and lymphoid tissue-inducer cell lineage. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17(3):269–76. doi:10.1038/ni.3344
- Robinette ML, Fuchs A, Cortez VS, Lee JS, Wang Y, Durum SK, et al. Transcriptional programs define molecular characteristics of innate lymphoid cell classes and subsets. *Nat Immunol* (2015) 16(3):306–17. doi:10.1038/ni.3094
- Bjorklund AK, Forkel M, Picelli S, Konya V, Theorell J, Friberg D, et al. The heterogeneity of human CD127(+) innate lymphoid cells revealed by single-cell RNA sequencing. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17(4):451–60. doi:10.1038/ni.3368
- Gury-BenAri M, Thaiss CA, Serafini N, Winter DR, Giladi A, Lara-Astiaso D, et al. The spectrum and regulatory landscape of intestinal innate lymphoid cells are shaped by the microbiome. *Cell* (2016) 166(5):1231–46. e13. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2016.07.043
- Montaldo E, Juelke K, Romagnani C. Group 3 innate lymphoid cells (ILC3s): origin, differentiation, and plasticity in humans and mice. *Eur J Immunol* (2015) 45(8):2171–82. doi:10.1002/eji.201545598
- Almeida FF, Belz GT. Innate lymphoid cells: models of plasticity for immune homeostasis and rapid responsiveness in protection. *Mucosal Immunol* (2016) 9(5):1103–12. doi:10.1038/mi.2016.64
- Lim AI, Verrier T, Vosshenrich CA, Di Santo JP. Developmental options and functional plasticity of innate lymphoid cells. *Curr Opin Immunol* (2017) 44:61–8. doi:10.1016/j.coi.2017.03.010
- Kim SH, Cho BH, Kiyono H, Jang YS. Microbiota-derived butyrate suppresses group 3 innate lymphoid cells in terminal ileal Peyer's patches. Sci Rep (2017) 7(1):3980. doi:10.1038/s41598-017-02729-6
- Kiss EA, Vonarbourg C, Kopfmann S, Hobeika E, Finke D, Esser C, et al. Natural aryl hydrocarbon receptor ligands control organogenesis of intestinal lymphoid follicles. *Science* (2011) 334(6062):1561–5. doi:10.1126/ science.1214914
- Lee JS, Cella M, McDonald KG, Garlanda C, Kennedy GD, Nukaya M, et al. AHR drives the development of gut ILC22 cells and postnatal lymphoid tissues via pathways dependent on and independent of Notch. *Nat Immunol* (2012) 13(2):144–51. doi:10.1038/ni.2187

- Qiu J, Heller JJ, Guo X, Chen ZM, Fish K, Fu YX, et al. The aryl hydrocarbon receptor regulates gut immunity through modulation of innate lymphoid cells. *Immunity* (2012) 36(1):92–104. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2011.11.011
- Qiu J, Guo X, Chen ZM, He L, Sonnenberg GF, Artis D, et al. Group 3 innate lymphoid cells inhibit T-cell-mediated intestinal inflammation through aryl hydrocarbon receptor signaling and regulation of microflora. *Immunity* (2013) 39(2):386–99. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2013.08.002
- Gomez de Aguero M, Ganal-Vonarburg SC, Fuhrer T, Rupp S, Uchimura Y, Li H, et al. The maternal microbiota drives early postnatal innate immune development. *Science* (2016) 351(6279):1296–302. doi:10.1126/science. aad2571
- van de Pavert SA, Ferreira M, Domingues RG, Ribeiro H, Molenaar R, Moreira-Santos L, et al. Maternal retinoids control type 3 innate lymphoid cells and set the offspring immunity. *Nature* (2014) 508(7494):123–7. doi:10.1038/nature13158
- Spencer SP, Wilhelm C, Yang Q, Hall JA, Bouladoux N, Boyd A, et al. Adaptation of innate lymphoid cells to a micronutrient deficiency promotes type 2 barrier immunity. *Science* (2014) 343(6169):432–7. doi:10.1126/ science.1247606
- Goverse G, Labao-Almeida C, Ferreira M, Molenaar R, Wahlen S, Konijn T, et al. Vitamin A controls the presence of RORgamma+ innate lymphoid cells and lymphoid tissue in the small intestine. *J Immunol* (2016) 196(12): 5148–55. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1501106
- Wilhelm C, Harrison OJ, Schmitt V, Pelletier M, Spencer SP, Urban JF Jr, et al. Critical role of fatty acid metabolism in ILC2-mediated barrier protection during malnutrition and helminth infection. J Exp Med (2016) 213(8):1409–18. doi:10.1084/jem.20151448
- Konya V, Czarnewski P, Forkel M, Rao A, Kokkinou E, Villablanca EJ, et al. Vitamin D downregulates the IL-23 receptor pathway in human mucosal group 3 innate lymphoid cells. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2017). doi:10.1016/j. jaci.2017.01.045
- Chen J, Waddell A, Lin YD, Cantorna MT. Dysbiosis caused by vitamin D receptor deficiency confers colonization resistance to *Citrobacter rodentium* through modulation of innate lymphoid cells. *Mucosal Immunol* (2015) 8(3):618–26. doi:10.1038/mi.2014.94
- Gasteiger G, Fan X, Dikiy S, Lee SY, Rudensky AY. Tissue residency of innate lymphoid cells in lymphoid and nonlymphoid organs. *Science* (2015) 350(6263):981–5. doi:10.1126/science.aac9593
- Montaldo E, Teixeira-Alves LG, Glatzer T, Durek P, Stervbo U, Hamann W, et al. Human RORgammat(+)CD34(+) cells are lineage-specified progenitors of group 3 RORgammat(+) innate lymphoid cells. *Immunity* (2014) 41(6):988–1000. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2014.11.010
- Scoville SD, Mundy-Bosse BL, Zhang MH, Chen L, Zhang X, Keller KA, et al. A progenitor cell expressing transcription factor RORgammat generates all human innate lymphoid cell subsets. *Immunity* (2016) 44(5):1140–50. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2016.04.007
- Vonarbourg C, Mortha A, Bui VL, Hernandez PP, Kiss EA, Hoyler T, et al. Regulated expression of nuclear receptor RORgammat confers distinct functional fates to NK cell receptor-expressing RORgammat(+) innate lymphocytes. *Immunity* (2010) 33(5):736–51. doi:10.1016/j.immuni. 2010.10.017
- Klose CS, Kiss EA, Schwierzeck V, Ebert K, Hoyler T, d'Hargues Y, et al. A T-bet gradient controls the fate and function of CCR6-RORgammat+ innate lymphoid cells. *Nature* (2013) 494(7436):261–5. doi:10.1038/ nature11813
- Chea S, Perchet T, Petit M, Verrier T, Guy-Grand D, Banchi EG, et al. Notch signaling in group 3 innate lymphoid cells modulates their plasticity. *Sci Signal* (2016) 9(426):ra45. doi:10.1126/scisignal.aaf2223
- Verrier T, Satoh-Takayama N, Serafini N, Marie S, Di Santo JP, Vosshenrich CA. Phenotypic and functional plasticity of murine intestinal NKp46+ group 3 innate lymphoid cells. *J Immunol* (2016) 196(11):4731–8. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1502673
- 44. Viant C, Rankin LC, Girard-Madoux MJ, Seillet C, Shi W, Smyth MJ, et al. Transforming growth factor-beta and Notch ligands act as opposing environmental cues in regulating the plasticity of type 3 innate lymphoid cells. *Sci Signal* (2016) 9(426):ra46. doi:10.1126/scisignal.aaf2176
- Eberl G. Inducible lymphoid tissues in the adult gut: recapitulation of a fetal developmental pathway? *Nat Rev Immunol* (2005) 5(5):413–20. doi:10.1038/ nri1600

- Savage AK, Liang HE, Locksley RM. The development of steady-state activation hubs between adult LTi ILC3s and primed macrophages in small intestine. J Immunol (2017) 199:1912–22. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1700155
- Luci C, Reynders A, Ivanov II, Cognet C, Chiche L, Chasson L, et al. Influence of the transcription factor RORgammat on the development of NKp46+ cell populations in gut and skin. *Nat Immunol* (2009) 10(1):75–82. doi:10.1038/ ni.1681
- Sanos SL, Bui VL, Mortha A, Oberle K, Heners C, Johner C, et al. RORgammat and commensal microflora are required for the differentiation of mucosal interleukin 22-producing NKp46+ cells. *Nat Immunol* (2009) 10(1):83–91. doi:10.1038/ni.1684
- Narni-Mancinelli E, Chaix J, Fenis A, Kerdiles YM, Yessaad N, Reynders A, et al. Fate mapping analysis of lymphoid cells expressing the NKp46 cell surface receptor. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2011) 108(45):18324–9. doi:10.1073/ pnas.1112064108
- Reynders A, Yessaad N, Vu Manh TP, Dalod M, Fenis A, Aubry C, et al. Identity, regulation and in vivo function of gut NKp46+RORgammat+ and NKp46+RORgammat- lymphoid cells. *EMBO J* (2011) 30(14):2934–47. doi:10.1038/emboj.2011.201
- Satoh-Takayama N, Serafini N, Verrier T, Rekiki A, Renauld JC, Frankel G, et al. The chemokine receptor CXCR6 controls the functional topography of interleukin-22 producing intestinal innate lymphoid cells. *Immunity* (2014) 41(5):776–88. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2014.10.007
- Meier D, Bornmann C, Chappaz S, Schmutz S, Otten LA, Ceredig R, et al. Ectopic lymphoid-organ development occurs through interleukin 7mediated enhanced survival of lymphoid-tissue-inducer cells. *Immunity* (2007) 26(5):643–54. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2007.04.009
- Schmutz S, Bosco N, Chappaz S, Boyman O, Acha-Orbea H, Ceredig R, et al. Cutting edge: IL-7 regulates the peripheral pool of adult ROR gamma+ lymphoid tissue inducer cells. *J Immunol* (2009) 183(4):2217–21. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.0802911
- Chappaz S, Gartner C, Rodewald HR, Finke D. Kit ligand and Il7 differentially regulate Peyer's patch and lymph node development. *J Immunol* (2010) 185(6):3514–9. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1000665
- Chappaz S, Finke D. The IL-7 signaling pathway regulates lymph node development independent of peripheral lymphocytes. *J Immunol* (2010) 184(7):3562–9. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.0901647
- Robinette ML, Bando JK, Song W, Ulland TK, Gilfillan S, Colonna M. IL-15 sustains IL-7R-independent ILC2 and ILC3 development. *Nat Commun* (2017) 8:14601. doi:10.1038/ncomms14601
- Hoorweg K, Narang P, Li Z, Thuery A, Papazian N, Withers DR, et al. A stromal cell niche for human and mouse type 3 innate lymphoid cells. *J Immunol* (2015) 195(9):4257–63. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1402584
- Link A, Vogt TK, Favre S, Britschgi MR, Acha-Orbea H, Hinz B, et al. Fibroblastic reticular cells in lymph nodes regulate the homeostasis of naive T cells. *Nat Immunol* (2007) 8(11):1255–65. doi:10.1038/ni1513
- Chai Q, Onder L, Scandella E, Gil-Cruz C, Perez-Shibayama C, Cupovic J, et al. Maturation of lymph node fibroblastic reticular cells from myofibroblastic precursors is critical for antiviral immunity. *Immunity* (2013) 38(5):1013–24. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2013.03.012
- Gil-Cruz C, Perez-Shibayama C, Onder L, Chai Q, Cupovic J, Cheng HW, et al. Fibroblastic reticular cells regulate intestinal inflammation via IL-15mediated control of group 1 ILCs. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17(12):1388–96. doi:10.1038/ni.3566
- Hepworth MR, Fung TC, Masur SH, Kelsen JR, McConnell FM, Dubrot J, et al. Immune tolerance. Group 3 innate lymphoid cells mediate intestinal selection of commensal bacteria-specific CD4(+) T cells. *Science* (2015) 348(6238):1031–5. doi:10.1126/science.aaa4812
- Mackley EC, Houston S, Marriott CL, Halford EE, Lucas B, Cerovic V, et al. CCR7-dependent trafficking of RORgamma(+) ILCs creates a unique microenvironment within mucosal draining lymph nodes. *Nat Commun* (2015) 6:5862. doi:10.1038/ncomms6862
- Takatori H, Kanno Y, Watford WT, Tato CM, Weiss G, Ivanov II, et al. Lymphoid tissue inducer-like cells are an innate source of IL-17 and IL-22. *J Exp Med* (2009) 206(1):35–41. doi:10.1084/jem.20072713
- 64. Kinnebrew MA, Buffie CG, Diehl GE, Zenewicz LA, Leiner I, Hohl TM, et al. Interleukin 23 production by intestinal CD103(+)CD11b(+) dendritic cells in response to bacterial flagellin enhances mucosal innate immune defense. *Immunity* (2012) 36(2):276–87. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2011.12.011

- Geremia A, Arancibia-Carcamo CV, Fleming MP, Rust N, Singh B, Mortensen NJ, et al. IL-23-responsive innate lymphoid cells are increased in inflammatory bowel disease. *J Exp Med* (2011) 208(6):1127–33. doi:10.1084/ jem.20101712
- Manta C, Heupel E, Radulovic K, Rossini V, Garbi N, Riedel CU, et al. CX(3)CR1(+) macrophages support IL-22 production by innate lymphoid cells during infection with *Citrobacter rodentium*. *Mucosal Immunol* (2013) 6(1):177–88. doi:10.1038/mi.2012.61
- Longman RS, Diehl GE, Victorio DA, Huh JR, Galan C, Miraldi ER, et al. CX(3)CR1(+) mononuclear phagocytes support colitis-associated innate lymphoid cell production of IL-22. *J Exp Med* (2014) 211(8):1571–83. doi:10.1084/jem.20140678
- Bernink JH, Krabbendam L, Germar K, de Jong E, Gronke K, Kofoed-Nielsen M, et al. Interleukin-12 and -23 control plasticity of CD127(+) group 1 and group 3 innate lymphoid cells in the intestinal lamina propria. *Immunity* (2015) 43(1):146–60. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2015.06.019
- Quell KM, Karsten CM, Kordowski A, Almeida LN, Briukhovetska D, Wiese AV, et al. Monitoring C3aR expression using a floxed tdtomato-C3aR reporter knock-in mouse. *J Immunol* (2017) 199(2):688–706. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.1700318
- Narni-Mancinelli E, Gauthier L, Baratin M, Guia S, Fenis A, Deghmane AE, et al. Complement factor P is a ligand for the natural killer cell-activating receptor NKp46. *Sci Immunol* (2017) 2(10). doi:10.1126/sciimmunol. aam9628
- Veiga-Fernandes H, Coles MC, Foster KE, Patel A, Williams A, Natarajan D, et al. Tyrosine kinase receptor RET is a key regulator of Peyer's patch organogenesis. *Nature* (2007) 446(7135):547–51. doi:10.1038/ nature05597
- 72. Ibiza S, Garcia-Cassani B, Ribeiro H, Carvalho T, Almeida L, Marques R, et al. Glial-cell-derived neuroregulators control type 3 innate lymphoid cells and gut defence. *Nature* (2016) 535(7612):440–3. doi:10.1038/nature18644
- van de Pavert SA, Olivier BJ, Goverse G, Vondenhoff MF, Greuter M, Beke P, et al. Chemokine CXCL13 is essential for lymph node initiation and is induced by retinoic acid and neuronal stimulation. *Nat Immunol* (2009) 10(11):1193–9. doi:10.1038/ni.1789
- Olivier BJ, Cailotto C, van der Vliet J, Knippenberg M, Greuter MJ, Hilbers FW, et al. Vagal innervation is required for the formation of tertiary lymphoid tissue in colitis. *Eur J Immunol* (2016) 46(10):2467–80. doi:10.1002/ eji.201646370
- Dalli J, Colas RA, Arnardottir H, Serhan CN. Vagal regulation of group 3 innate lymphoid cells and the immunoresolvent PCTR1 controls infection resolution. *Immunity* (2017) 46(1):92–105. doi:10.1016/j.immuni. 2016.12.009
- Kwong B, Rua R, Gao Y, Flickinger J Jr, Wang Y, Kruhlak MJ, et al. T-betdependent NKp46+ innate lymphoid cells regulate the onset of TH17induced neuroinflammation. *Nat Immunol* (2017) 18:1117–27. doi:10.1038/ ni.3816
- Duffin R, O'Connor RA, Crittenden S, Forster T, Yu C, Zheng X, et al. Prostaglandin E(2) constrains systemic inflammation through an innate lymphoid cell-IL-22 axis. *Science* (2016) 351(6279):1333–8. doi:10.1126/ science.aad9903
- Laffont S, Blanquart E, Savignac M, Cenac C, Laverny G, Metzger D, et al. Androgen signaling negatively controls group 2 innate lymphoid cells. *J Exp Med* (2017) 214(6):1581–92. doi:10.1084/jem.20161807
- Chea S, Schmutz S, Berthault C, Perchet T, Petit M, Burlen-Defranoux O, et al. Single-cell gene expression analyses reveal heterogeneous responsiveness of fetal innate lymphoid progenitors to notch signaling. *Cell Rep* (2016) 14(6):1500–16. doi:10.1016/j.celrep.2016.01.015
- Shih HY, Sciume G, Mikami Y, Guo L, Sun HW, Brooks SR, et al. Developmental acquisition of regulomes underlies innate lymphoid cell functionality. *Cell* (2016) 165(5):1120–33. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2016.04.029
- Koues OI, Collins PL, Cella M, Robinette ML, Porter SI, Pyfrom SC, et al. Distinct gene regulatory pathways for human innate versus adaptive lymphoid cells. *Cell* (2016) 165(5):1134–46. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2016.04.014
- 82. Withers DR, Hepworth MR, Wang X, Mackley EC, Halford EE, Dutton EE, et al. Transient inhibition of ROR-gammat therapeutically limits intestinal inflammation by reducing TH17 cells and preserving group 3 innate lymphoid cells. *Nat Med* (2016) 22(3):319–23. doi:10.1038/nm.4046

- Lim AI, Li Y, Lopez-Lastra S, Stadhouders R, Paul F, Casrouge A, et al. Systemic human ILC precursors provide a substrate for tissue ILC differentiation. *Cell* (2017) 168(6):1086–100.e10. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2017.02.021
- Arpaia N, Campbell C, Fan X, Dikiy S, van der Veeken J, deRoos P, et al. Metabolites produced by commensal bacteria promote peripheral regulatory T-cell generation. *Nature* (2013) 504(7480):451–5. doi:10.1038/nature12726
- Wei L, Laurence A, O'Shea JJ. New insights into the roles of Stat5a/b and Stat3 in T cell development and differentiation. *Semin Cell Dev Biol* (2008) 19(4):394–400. doi:10.1016/j.semcdb.2008.07.011
- Guo X, Qiu J, Tu T, Yang X, Deng L, Anders RA, et al. Induction of innate lymphoid cell-derived interleukin-22 by the transcription factor STAT3 mediates protection against intestinal infection. *Immunity* (2014) 40(1):25–39. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2013.10.021
- Robinette ML, Cella M, Telliez JB, Ulland TK, Barrow AD, Capuder K, et al. Jak3 deficiency blocks innate lymphoid cell development. *Mucosal Immunol* (2017). doi:10.1038/mi.2017.38
- Singh AK, Eken A, Fry M, Bettelli E, Oukka M. DOCK8 regulates protective immunity by controlling the function and survival of RORgammat+ ILCs. *Nat Commun* (2014) 5:4603. doi:10.1038/ncomms5603
- Liu B, Ye B, Yang L, Zhu X, Huang G, Zhu P, et al. Long noncoding RNA lncKdm2b is required for ILC3 maintenance by initiation of Zfp292 expression. *Nat Immunol* (2017) 18(5):499–508. doi:10.1038/ni.3712
- O'Sullivan TE, Geary CD, Weizman OE, Geiger TL, Rapp M, Dorn GW II, et al. Atg5 is essential for the development and survival of innate lymphocytes. *Cell Rep* (2016) 15(9):1910–9. doi:10.1016/j.celrep.2016.04.082
- Satoh-Takayama N, Vosshenrich CA, Lesjean-Pottier S, Sawa S, Lochner M, Rattis F, et al. Microbial flora drives interleukin 22 production in intestinal NKp46+ cells that provide innate mucosal immune defense. *Immunity* (2008) 29(6):958–70. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2008.11.001
- Zheng Y, Valdez PA, Danilenko DM, Hu Y, Sa SM, Gong Q, et al. Interleukin-22 mediates early host defense against attaching and effacing bacterial pathogens. *Nat Med* (2008) 14(3):282–9. doi:10.1038/nm1720
- Cella M, Fuchs A, Vermi W, Facchetti F, Otero K, Lennerz JK, et al. A human natural killer cell subset provides an innate source of IL-22 for mucosal immunity. *Nature* (2009) 457(7230):722–5. doi:10.1038/nature07537
- Cella M, Otero K, Colonna M. Expansion of human NK-22 cells with IL-7, IL-2, and IL-1beta reveals intrinsic functional plasticity. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* U S A (2010) 107(24):10961–6. doi:10.1073/pnas.1005641107
- 95. Satoh-Takayama N, Lesjean-Pottier S, Sawa S, Vosshenrich CA, Eberl G, Di Santo JP. Lymphotoxin-beta receptor-independent development of intestinal IL-22-producing NKp46+ innate lymphoid cells. *Eur J Immunol* (2011) 41(3):780–6. doi:10.1002/eji.201040851
- Sonnenberg GF, Monticelli LA, Elloso MM, Fouser LA, Artis D. CD4(+) lymphoid tissue-inducer cells promote innate immunity in the gut. *Immunity* (2011) 34(1):122–34. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2010.12.009
- Sonnenberg GF, Monticelli LA, Alenghat T, Fung TC, Hutnick NA, Kunisawa J, et al. Innate lymphoid cells promote anatomical containment of lymphoid-resident commensal bacteria. *Science* (2012) 336(6086):1321–5. doi:10.1126/science.1222551
- Rankin LC, Girard-Madoux MJ, Seillet C, Mielke LA, Kerdiles Y, Fenis A, et al. Complementarity and redundancy of IL-22-producing innate lymphoid cells. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17(2):179–86. doi:10.1038/ni.3332
- Hanash AM, Dudakov JA, Hua G, O'Connor MH, Young LF, Singer NV, et al. Interleukin-22 protects intestinal stem cells from immune-mediated tissue damage and regulates sensitivity to graft versus host disease. *Immunity* (2012) 37(2):339–50. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2012.05.028
- 100. Aparicio-Domingo P, Romera-Hernandez M, Karrich JJ, Cornelissen F, Papazian N, Lindenbergh-Kortleve DJ, et al. Type 3 innate lymphoid cells maintain intestinal epithelial stem cells after tissue damage. *J Exp Med* (2015) 212(11):1783–91. doi:10.1084/jem.20150318
- 101. Lindemans CA, Calafiore M, Mertelsmann AM, O'Connor MH, Dudakov JA, Jenq RR, et al. Interleukin-22 promotes intestinal-stem-cell-mediated epithelial regeneration. *Nature* (2015) 528(7583):560–4. doi:10.1038/nature16460
- 102. Sonnenberg GF, Fouser LA, Artis D. Border patrol: regulation of immunity, inflammation and tissue homeostasis at barrier surfaces by IL-22. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12(5):383–90. doi:10.1038/ni.2025
- 103. Goto Y, Obata T, Kunisawa J, Sato S, Ivanov II, Lamichhane A, et al. Innate lymphoid cells regulate intestinal epithelial cell glycosylation. *Science* (2014) 345(6202):1254009. doi:10.1126/science.1254009

- 104. Pham TA, Clare S, Goulding D, Arasteh JM, Stares MD, Browne HP, et al. Epithelial IL-22RA1-mediated fucosylation promotes intestinal colonization resistance to an opportunistic pathogen. *Cell Host Microbe* (2014) 16(4):504–16. doi:10.1016/j.chom.2014.08.017
- 105. Pickard JM, Maurice CF, Kinnebrew MA, Abt MC, Schenten D, Golovkina TV, et al. Rapid fucosylation of intestinal epithelium sustains host-commensal symbiosis in sickness. *Nature* (2014) 514(7524):638–41. doi:10.1038/nature13823
- Hirota K, Duarte JH, Veldhoen M, Hornsby E, Li Y, Cua DJ, et al. Fate mapping of IL-17-producing T cells in inflammatory responses. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12(3):255–63. doi:10.1038/ni.1993
- 107. Rangel-Moreno J, Carragher DM, de la Luz Garcia-Hernandez M, Hwang JY, Kusser K, Hartson L, et al. The development of inducible bronchusassociated lymphoid tissue depends on IL-17. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12(7):639–46. doi:10.1038/ni.2053
- Gladiator A, Wangler N, Trautwein-Weidner K, LeibundGut-Landmann S. Cutting edge: IL-17-secreting innate lymphoid cells are essential for host defense against fungal infection. *J Immunol* (2013) 190(2):521–5. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1202924
- 109. Xiong H, Keith JW, Samilo DW, Carter RA, Leiner IM, Pamer EG. Innate lymphocyte/Ly6C(hi) monocyte crosstalk promotes *Klebsiella pneumoniae* clearance. *Cell* (2016) 165(3):679–89. doi:10.1016/j.cell. 2016.03.017
- 110. Kim HY, Lee HJ, Chang YJ, Pichavant M, Shore SA, Fitzgerald KA, et al. Interleukin-17-producing innate lymphoid cells and the NLRP3 inflammasome facilitate obesity-associated airway hyperreactivity. *Nat Med* (2014) 20(1):54–61. doi:10.1038/nm.3423
- 111. Buonocore S, Ahern PP, Uhlig HH, Ivanov II, Littman DR, Maloy KJ, et al. Innate lymphoid cells drive interleukin-23-dependent innate intestinal pathology. *Nature* (2010) 464(7293):1371–5. doi:10.1038/nature08949
- 112. Villanova F, Flutter B, Tosi I, Grys K, Sreeneebus H, Perera GK, et al. Characterization of innate lymphoid cells in human skin and blood demonstrates increase of NKp44+ ILC3 in psoriasis. *J Invest Dermatol* (2014) 134(4):984–91. doi:10.1038/jid.2013.477
- Veldhoen M. Interleukin 17 is a chief orchestrator of immunity. Nat Immunol (2017) 18(6):612–21. doi:10.1038/ni.3742
- Eken A, Singh AK, Treuting PM, Oukka M. IL-23R+ innate lymphoid cells induce colitis via interleukin-22-dependent mechanism. *Mucosal Immunol* (2014) 7(1):143–54. doi:10.1038/mi.2013.33
- 115. Li Z, Hodgkinson T, Gothard EJ, Boroumand S, Lamb R, Cummins I, et al. Epidermal Notch1 recruits RORgamma(+) group 3 innate lymphoid cells to orchestrate normal skin repair. *Nat Commun* (2016) 7:11394. doi:10.1038/ ncomms11394
- 116. Yang XO, Chang SH, Park H, Nurieva R, Shah B, Acero L, et al. Regulation of inflammatory responses by IL-17F. J Exp Med (2008) 205(5):1063–75. doi:10.1084/jem.20071978
- 117. O'Connor W Jr, Zenewicz LA, Flavell RA. The dual nature of T(H)17 cells: shifting the focus to function. *Nat Immunol* (2010) 11(6):471–6. doi:10.1038/ ni.1882
- 118. Liang SC, Tan XY, Luxenberg DP, Karim R, Dunussi-Joannopoulos K, Collins M, et al. Interleukin (IL)-22 and IL-17 are coexpressed by Th17 cells and cooperatively enhance expression of antimicrobial peptides. *J Exp Med* (2006) 203(10):2271–9. doi:10.1084/jem.20061308
- 119. Magri G, Miyajima M, Bascones S, Mortha A, Puga I, Cassis L, et al. Innate lymphoid cells integrate stromal and immunological signals to enhance antibody production by splenic marginal zone B cells. *Nat Immunol* (2014) 15(4):354–64. doi:10.1038/ni.2830
- 120. Mortha A, Chudnovskiy A, Hashimoto D, Bogunovic M, Spencer SP, Belkaid Y, et al. Microbiota-dependent crosstalk between macrophages and ILC3 promotes intestinal homeostasis. *Science* (2014) 343(6178):1249288. doi:10.1126/science.1249288
- 121. Pearson C, Thornton EE, McKenzie B, Schaupp AL, Huskens N, Griseri T, et al. ILC3 GM-CSF production and mobilisation orchestrate acute intestinal inflammation. *Elife* (2016) 5:e10066. doi:10.7554/eLife.10066
- Becher B, Tugues S, Greter M. GM-CSF: from growth factor to central mediator of tissue inflammation. *Immunity* (2016) 45(5):963–73. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2016.10.026
- 123. Song C, Lee JS, Gilfillan S, Robinette ML, Newberry RD, Stappenbeck TS, et al. Unique and redundant functions of NKp46+ ILC3s in models of

intestinal inflammation. J Exp Med (2015) 212(11):1869-82. doi:10.1084/ jem.20151403

- 124. Cupedo T, Kraal G, Mebius RE. The role of CD45+CD4+CD3- cells in lymphoid organ development. *Immunol Rev* (2002) 189:41–50. doi:10.1034/j.1600-065X.2002.18905.x
- 125. Withers DR, Jaensson E, Gaspal F, McConnell FM, Eksteen B, Anderson G, et al. The survival of memory CD4+ T cells within the gut lamina propria requires OX40 and CD30 signals. *J Immunol* (2009) 183(8):5079–84. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.0901514
- 126. Kim S, Han S, Withers DR, Gaspal F, Bae J, Baik S, et al. CD117(+) CD3(-) CD56(-) OX40Lhigh cells express IL-22 and display an LTi phenotype in human secondary lymphoid tissues. *Eur J Immunol* (2011) 41(6):1563–72. doi:10.1002/eji.201040915
- 127. Withers DR, Gaspal FM, Bekiaris V, McConnell FM, Kim M, AndersonG,etal.OX40andCD30signalsinCD4(+)T-celleffectorandmemory function: a distinct role for lymphoid tissue inducer cells in maintaining CD4(+) T-cell memory but not effector function. *Immunol Rev* (2011) 244(1):134–48. doi:10.1111/j.1600-065X.2011.01057.x
- 128. Withers DR, Gaspal FM, Mackley EC, Marriott CL, Ross EA, Desanti GE, et al. Cutting edge: lymphoid tissue inducer cells maintain memory CD4 T cells within secondary lymphoid tissue. *J Immunol* (2012) 189(5):2094–8. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1201639
- 129. Kim MY, Toellner KM, White A, McConnell FM, Gaspal FM, Parnell SM, et al. Neonatal and adult CD4+ CD3- cells share similar gene expression profile, and neonatal cells up-regulate OX40 ligand in response to TL1A (TNFSF15). *J Immunol* (2006) 177(5):3074–81. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.177.5.3074
- Katakai T, Suto H, Sugai M, Gonda H, Togawa A, Suematsu S, et al. Organizerlike reticular stromal cell layer common to adult secondary lymphoid organs. *J Immunol* (2008) 181(9):6189–200. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.181.9.6189
- 131. Scandella E, Bolinger B, Lattmann E, Miller S, Favre S, Littman DR, et al. Restoration of lymphoid organ integrity through the interaction of lymphoid tissue-inducer cells with stroma of the T cell zone. *Nat Immunol* (2008) 9(6):667–75. doi:10.1038/ni.1605
- Hepworth MR, Monticelli LA, Fung TC, Ziegler CG, Grunberg S, Sinha R, et al. Innate lymphoid cells regulate CD4+ T-cell responses to intestinal commensal bacteria. *Nature* (2013) 498(7452):113–7. doi:10.1038/nature12240
- 133. Martin CE, Spasova DS, Frimpong-Boateng K, Kim HO, Lee M, Kim KS, et al. Interleukin-7 availability is maintained by a hematopoietic cytokine sink comprising innate lymphoid cells and T cells. *Immunity* (2017) 47(1):171–82. e4. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2017.07.005
- 134. von Burg N, Chappaz S, Baerenwaldt A, Horvath E, Bose Dasgupta S, Ashok D, et al. Activated group 3 innate lymphoid cells promote T-cellmediated immune responses. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2014) 111(35): 12835–40. doi:10.1073/pnas.1406908111
- 135. Saez de Guinoa J, Jimeno R, Farhadi N, Jervis PJ, Cox LR, Besra GS, et al. CD1d-mediated activation of group 3 innate lymphoid cells drives IL-22 production. *EMBO Rep* (2016) 18:39–47. doi:10.15252/embr.201642412
- Bank U, Deiser K, Finke D, Hammerling GJ, Arnold B, Schuler T. Cutting edge: innate lymphoid cells suppress homeostatic T cell expansion in neonatal mice. *J Immunol* (2016) 196(9):3532–6. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1501643
- 137. Tsuji M, Suzuki K, Kitamura H, Maruya M, Kinoshita K, Ivanov II, et al. Requirement for lymphoid tissue-inducer cells in isolated follicle formation and T cell-independent immunoglobulin A generation in the gut. *Immunity* (2008) 29(2):261–71. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2008.05.014
- Kruglov AA, Grivennikov SI, Kuprash DV, Winsauer C, Prepens S, Seleznik GM, et al. Nonredundant function of soluble LTalpha3 produced by innate lymphoid cells in intestinal homeostasis. *Science* (2013) 342(6163):1243–6. doi:10.1126/science.1243364
- 139. Reboldi A, Arnon TI, Rodda LB, Atakilit A, Sheppard D, Cyster JG. IgA production requires B cell interaction with subepithelial dendritic cells in Peyer's patches. *Science* (2016) 352(6287):aaf4822. doi:10.1126/science. aaf4822
- 140. Huber S, Gagliani N, Zenewicz LA, Huber FJ, Bosurgi L, Hu B, et al. IL-22BP is regulated by the inflammasome and modulates tumorigenesis in the intestine. *Nature* (2012) 491(7423):259–63. doi:10.1038/nature11535
- 141. Kirchberger S, Royston DJ, Boulard O, Thornton E, Franchini F, Szabady RL, et al. Innate lymphoid cells sustain colon cancer through production of interleukin-22 in a mouse model. *J Exp Med* (2013) 210(5):917–31. doi:10.1084/ jem.20122308

- 142. Bergmann H, Roth S, Pechloff K, Kiss EA, Kuhn S, Heikenwalder M, et al. Card9-dependent IL-1beta regulates IL-22 production from group 3 innate lymphoid cells and promotes colitis-associated cancer. *Eur J Immunol* (2017) 47(8):1342–53. doi:10.1002/eji.201646765
- 143. Li J, Doty AL, Tang Y, Berrie D, Iqbal A, Tan SA, et al. Enrichment of IL-17A+ IFN-gamma+ and IL-22+ IFN-gamma+ T cell subsets is associated with reduction of NKp44+ ILC3s in the terminal ileum of Crohn's disease patients. *Clin Exp Immunol* (2017) 190:143–53. doi:10.1111/cei.12996
- 144. Li H, Richert-Spuhler LE, Evans TI, Gillis J, Connole M, Estes JD, et al. Hypercytotoxicity and rapid loss of NKp44+ innate lymphoid cells during acute SIV infection. *PLoS Pathog* (2014) 10(12):e1004551. doi:10.1371/ journal.ppat.1004551
- 145. Zhang Z, Cheng L, Zhao J, Li G, Zhang L, Chen W, et al. Plasmacytoid dendritic cells promote HIV-1-induced group 3 innate lymphoid cell depletion. *J Clin Invest* (2015) 125(9):3692–703. doi:10.1172/JCI82124
- 146. Kloverpris HN, Kazer SW, Mjosberg J, Mabuka JM, Wellmann A, Ndhlovu Z, et al. Innate lymphoid cells are depleted irreversibly during acute HIV-1 infection in the absence of viral suppression. *Immunity* (2016) 44(2):391–405. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2016.01.006
- 147. Kramer B, Goeser F, Lutz P, Glassner A, Boesecke C, Schwarze-Zander C, et al. Compartment-specific distribution of human intestinal innate lymphoid cells is altered in HIV patients under effective

therapy. PLoS Pathog (2017) 13(5):e1006373. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat. 1006373

- 148. Hueber W, Sands BE, Lewitzky S, Vandemeulebroecke M, Reinisch W, Higgins PD, et al. Secukinumab, a human anti-IL-17A monoclonal antibody, for moderate to severe Crohn's disease: unexpected results of a randomised, double-blind placebo-controlled trial. *Gut* (2012) 61(12):1693–700. doi:10.1136/gutjnl-2011-301668
- 149. Targan SR, Feagan B, Vermeire S, Panaccione R, Melmed GY, Landers C, et al. A randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled phase 2 study of brodalumab in patients with moderate-to-severe Crohn's disease. Am J Gastroenterol (2016) 111(11):1599–607. doi:10.1038/ajg.2016.298

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2017 Withers and Hepworth. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Innate Lymphoid Cells in Intestinal Inflammation

Alessandra Geremia* and Carolina V. Arancibia-Cárcamo

Translational Gastroenterology Unit, Nuffield Department of Experimental Medicine, University of Oxford, Oxford, United Kingdom

Inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) is a chronic inflammatory disorder of the intestine that encompasses Crohn's disease (CD) and ulcerative colitis. The cause of IBD is unknown, but the evidence suggests that an aberrant immune response toward the commensal bacterial flora is responsible for disease in genetically susceptible individuals. Results from animal models of colitis and human studies indicate a role for innate lymphoid cells (ILC) in the pathogenesis of chronic intestinal inflammation in IBD. ILC are a population of lymphocytes that are enriched at mucosal sites, where they play a protective role against pathogens including extracellular bacteria, helminthes, and viruses. ILC lack an antigen-specific receptor, but can respond to environmental stress signals contributing to the rapid orchestration of an early immune response. Several subsets of ILC reflecting functional characteristics of T helper subsets have been described. ILC1 express the transcription factor T-bet and are characterized by secretion of IFNy, ILC2 are GATA3+ and secrete IL5 and IL13 and ILC3 depend on expression of RORyt and secrete IL17 and IL22. However, ILC retain a degree of plasticity depending on exposure to cytokines and environmental factors. IL23 responsive ILC have been implicated in the pathogenesis of colitis in several innate murine models through the production of IL17, IFN γ , and GM-CSF. We have previously identified IL23 responsive ILC in the human intestine and found that they accumulate in the inflamed colon and small bowel of patients with CD. Other studies have confirmed accumulation of ILC in CD with increased frequencies of IFNy-secreting ILC1 in both the intestinal lamina propria and the epithelium. Moreover, IL23 driven IL22 producing ILC have been shown to drive bacteria-induced colitis-associated cancer in mice. Interestingly, our data show increased ILC accumulation in patients with IBD and primary sclerosing cholangitis, who carry an increased risk of developing colorectal cancer. ILC may play an important amplifying role in IBD and IBD-associated cancer, through secretion of inflammatory cytokines and interaction with other immune and non-immune cells. Here, we will review the evidence indicating a role for ILC in the pathogenesis of chronic intestinal inflammation.

Keywords: innate lymphocytes, epithelial barrier integrity, mucosal immune response, microbial flora, cytokines, inflammatory bowel disease, cancer

INTRODUCTION

Innate lymphoid cells (ILC) belong to a family of innate immune cells that share similarities with the phenotype and functions of T lymphocytes. They present classical lymphocyte morphology, but lack a rearranged antigen-specific receptor. ILC do not express T, B, or myeloid cell markers and, therefore, they are lineage negative (Lin⁻), but express the IL2 receptor (CD25) and the IL7 receptor

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Marina Cella, Washington University School of Medicine, United States

Reviewed by:

Giuseppe Sciume, Sapienza Università di Roma, Italy Aharon Freud, The Ohio State University Columbus, United States

*Correspondence:

Alessandra Geremia alessandra.geremia@ndm.ox.ac.uk

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to NK and Innate Lymphoid Cell Biology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

> Received: 24 July 2017 Accepted: 27 September 2017 Published: 13 October 2017

Citation:

Geremia A and Arancibia-Cárcamo CV (2017) Innate Lymphoid Cells in Intestinal Inflammation. Front. Immunol. 8:1296. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.01296

103

(IL7R or CD127) (1). ILC also include cytotoxic NK cells and lymphoid tissue inducer (LTi) cells that contribute to lymph node organogenesis during embryonic development (2).

Innate lymphoid cells are crucial players mediating immunity against pathogens and maintenance of tissue homeostasis. They bridge the innate and adaptive immune systems, sense environmental changes, and are able to mediate these processes mainly by secreting and responding to a finely tuned cytokine crosstalk between various cell types. ILC are able to swiftly react to microbial and inflammatory challenges with cytokine production, limiting pathogen spread, and tissue injury. They are strategically located at sites where there is the highest exposure to the outside world and infections are more likely to first arise, such as the intestinal mucosa, the skin, and the lungs. They respond to environmental stress signals contributing to the rapid orchestration of an early immune response to pathogens, such as extracellular bacteria, helminthes, and viruses (**Figure 1**). However, recent evidence suggests that ILC are also involved in the pathogenesis of chronic inflammatory disorders, including allergic reactions, inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) and cancer (1).



FIGURE 1 | Innate lymphoid cells (ILC) in intestinal homeostasis and chronic inflammation. In the healthy mucosa (**left**) ILC contribute to the maintenance of intestinal homeostasis through induction of protective immune responses against pathogens and promotion of tissue integrity. In response to microbial stimuli, innate cells, such as dendritic cells (DC) and macrophages, secrete IL12 and IL18 that stimulate ILC1 responses against intracellular pathogens, and IL23 and IL1 β that induce ILC3 responses against extracellular bacteria and fungi. On the other hand, epithelial derived factors, such as IL33, IL25, TSLP, and prostaglandin D2 (PGD2), induce secretion of type 2 cytokines from ILC2 that contribute to the expulsion of helminthes. ILC3 and possibly ILC2 also promote epithelial integrity and tissue repair, particularly through IL22 production, and can inhibit T cell activation and proliferation. During chronic intestinal inflammation, such as Crohn's disease (CD) (**right**), in the presence of an altered bacterial flora, excessive levels of IL12, IL18, IL23, and IL1 β are secreted by inflammatory DC and macrophages and lead to accumulation and activation of ILC1 and ILC3 that secrete high amount of type 1 and type 17 cytokines. These, also produced by accumulating T cells, induce chemotaxis of more inflammatory cells, such as neutrophils, and result in chronic inflammation and tissue damage. Besides the production of cytokines, ILC may also interact with immune (T cells) and non-immune cells (epithelial cells and fibroblasts) leading to secretion of more inflammatory mediators, such as IL18 from the epithelium, and to tissue reorganization (epithelial proliferation and fibrosis). A possible role for IL22 in epithelial transformation in colitis-associated cancer has also emerged from murine studies.

Although it has been reported that human ILC express tolllike receptors (3), they mostly respond to cytokines by making more cytokines. Unlike innate cells that respond directly to the pathogens and adaptive cells that respond through more specific antigen recognition, ILC act like messengers that in response to innate cell produced cytokines secrete more cytokines to orchestrate the local immune response. A small population, through an impressive per cell ability to release cytokines, can have an important amplifying role and the combination of different cytokines can lead to a dramatic shift in responses. ILC also go further by interacting with other cells, such as non-immune cells like epithelial and stromal cells, and may induce tissue reorganization. Moreover, they can influence T cell responses by promoting T helper (Th) cell differentiation and effector functions, have been shown to express MHCII and are able to present antigen to Th cells and interact with regulatory T cells (Tregs) (4-7) (Figure 1).

Innate lymphoid cells arise from the common lymphoid progenitor and their development is dependent on the transcription factors Id2, the common γ -chain, GATA3, and PLZF (8–10). Three main subsets of ILC have been described reflecting functional characteristics of the Th subsets (2). Hence, like Th1, ILC1 express the transcription factor T-bet and are characterized by secretion of IFN γ and TNF α and are involved in the immune response against intracellular pathogens. ILC2, mirroring Th2 cells, express GATA3, secrete IL4, IL5, IL9, and IL13 and are involved in protection against helminthes and in allergic reactions. Finally, ILC3 depend on expression of ROR γ t and secrete IL17, IL22, GM-CSF, and TNF α , resembling their Th17 counterpart, and participate in the response against extracellular pathogens at mucosal sites (**Figure 1**).

However, it is becoming apparent that, similarly to what is observed for Th subsets, ILC retain a degree of plasticity depending on exposure to environmental stimuli, such as cytokines or metabolites. It has been shown that ILC1 can differentiate into ILC3 in presence of IL1 β and IL23, an effect that is enhanced by the vitamin A metabolite retinoic acid (RA) (11), and to ILC2 in the presence of IL4 (12). On the other hand, ILC3 when exposed to IL12, IL18, and/or IL1β up-regulate T-bet and can therefore express IFNy, while repressing RORyt and the secretion of IL17 and IL22 (13). In mice, a gradient of expression of RORyt and T-bet by ILC3 is associated with functional plasticity (14). In particular, NKp46- ILC3 can develop into NKp46+ "ex-ILC3" through induction of T-bet and repression of RORyt. The "ex-ILC3" down-regulate the IL23 receptor, up-regulate the IL12 receptor, and mainly produce IFNy in response to IL12. Similarly ILC2 can also trans-differentiate into ILC1 after exposure to IL12 and IL18 (12, 15).

Recent studies have particularly challenged the existence of a defined ILC1 subset, distinct from conventional NK cells, and other ILC subsets. Simoni *et al.* did not find human ILC1 in various healthy and disease-derived tissues using CyTOF masscytometry to assess the expression of an extensive range of cell surface and intracellular parameters. The t-SNE analysis showed clear clustering of ILC2, ILC3, and conventional NK cells, but was unable to identify a distinct subset of ILC1 that appeared instead to be scattered throughout other clusters (16). Furthermore, transcriptomic analysis of murine ILC and NK cell populations has shown overlapping profiles for ILC1 cells, NKp46⁺ "ex-ILC3" cells, and NK cells (17). On the other hand, in a human study using single cell RNA sequencing of tonsil derived CD127⁺ ILC and NK cells, unbiased clustering of cellular transcriptomes revealed four distinct cell populations, corresponding to ILC1, ILC2, ILC3, and NK cells (18). These observations suggest that a dogmatic classification of ILC in rigidly defined subtypes is likely to represent an over-simplification of the real scenario. It appears more plausible to conceive that ILC, like their T cell counterpart, can exert flexible and adaptable functional properties in response to the evolving environment at mucosal sites.

ILC are key contributors to the already complex immune system playing a critical role in health and disease. In this review, we focus on the role of non-cytotoxic or helper-like ILC (called ILC from now on for simplicity) in intestinal homeostasis and inflammation.

ILC IN INTESTINAL HOMEOSTASIS

The maintenance and regulation of the intestinal microenvironment to keep a stable and functional healthy gut are not a small task and involve constant tweaking of physiological, biochemical, and immune pathways. The intestinal environment has been described as the Wild West of the immune system and represents the epitome of the complexity of immune organization. In this environment, several factors, such as commensal microbes, foods, and metabolites, can modify the immunological balance of the region and the gut needs to distinguish unharmful from pernicious agents. The process of homeostasis in the intestine is not a passive process, but it actually involves several active mechanisms on the part of local cells especially from ILC.

The distribution of ILC varies across the different parts of the human gastrointestinal (GI) tract with a progressive increase of total ILC from the proximal to the distal intestine (19). Moreover, distinct subsets are represented at different sites. Indeed, ILC1 are enriched in the upper GI tract, while ILC2 are only present at very low frequencies in the entire intestine, and ILC3 increase toward the colon and this correlates with higher distal expression of IL7. Interestingly, the functional properties of these cells were also found to differ across different parts of the intestine, with highest secretion of IL22 being observed in the ileum and in the esophagus (19).

ILC play a role in the maintenance of intestinal homeostasis by contributing to the protective immune response toward intestinal pathogens, as it has emerged by murine studies. In particular, T-bet expressing ILC participate in the defense against *Helicobacter typhlonius*, a commensal in the murine microbiota that closely resembles *Helicobacter pylori*, the frequent colonizer of the human stomach associated with gastritis, peptic ulcer, and gastric cancer. Mice lacking T-bet in the innate immune compartment develop colitis spontaneously triggered by *H. typhlonius* through induction of TNF α secretion by dendritic cells (DC). In turn, TNF α synergizes with IL23 to induce IL17 secretion by ILC in this animal model (20). These findings are particularly interesting in light of the high representation of ILC1 in the human upper GI tract where they may be involved in the inflammatory and pro-carcinogenic responses induced by *H. pylori*. ILC1 were also shown to contribute to protection against intracellular pathogens, such as *Salmonella enterica*. During *Salmonella* infection T-bet expressing ILC (including ILC1 and "ex-ILC3") are the main source of IFN γ , which drives the secretion of mucus-forming glycoproteins required to protect the epithelial barrier (14). Similarly, ILC1 are the main producers of both IFN γ and TNF α during *Toxoplasma gondii* infection and T-bet deficient mice fail to control parasite replication (21).

On the other hand, ILC2 were found to play an important role in mounting protective innate responses against parasites and helminthes through induction of eosinophilia and goblet cell hyperplasia. In particular, IL25 and IL33 responsive ILC2 are critical for Nippostrongylus brasiliensis expulsion in mice that lack adaptive immune cells (6, 22, 23). As for all other ILC, ILC2 development depends on the common γ -chain cytokine receptor, IL7 and the transcription factor Id2 and GATA3 (24, 25), and they also require RORα (26, 27) and TCF-1 (28). ILC2 respond to stimulation with epithelial derived cytokines, such as IL33, IL25, and TSLP, but also eicosanoids, such as prostaglandin D2 (PGD2) (29, 30) and leukotriene D4 (31), and secrete type 2 cytokines, mainly IL5 and IL13, but also IL4, IL9 (31-34), and the epidermal growth family member amphiregulin that is responsible for lung epithelial repair after murine infection with the H1N1 influenza virus (35).

Human ILC2 have been identified in the peripheral blood and in fetal and adult tissues, including the gut, even if at low frequencies (19, 36). These cells express the IL33R (ST2) and the IL25R, and are positive for the chemoattractant receptor-homologous molecule expressed on Th2 lymphocytes (CRTH2) (36). CRTH2 is a G-protein coupled receptor for PGD2, which is released by activated mast cells during allergic reactions. PGD2 binding to CRTH2 has been shown to induce ILC2 migration, production of type 2 cytokines, and up-regulation of IL33R and IL25R possibly creating a positive feedback loop that amplifies type 2 responses during allergy (30).

Three independent groups initially identified ILC2 in mice and applied different denominations to the groups, "natural helper cells," "nuocytes," and "innate helper 2 cells" (6, 22, 23). "Natural helper cells" were identified in lymphoid clusters associated with the adipose tissue in the peritoneal cavity. Interestingly, similar fat-associate lymphoid clusters (FALC) were also found in the human mesentery. These cells are Lin-, but express c-Kit, Sca-1, the IL7R and the IL33R, produce large amounts of Th2 cytokines, such as IL5 and IL13 and also induce B cell proliferation. After helminthic infection and in response to IL33, FALC Lin⁻c-Kit⁺Sca-1⁺ cells produce large amounts of IL13, which leads to goblet cell hyperplasia and contribute to the expulsion of helminthes. The location of these cells in the visceral fat, and not at the classical barrier surface, is interesting. Recent studies indicate that ILC2 play a role in adipose tissue deposition and metabolism. In fact, they were shown to promote weight loss and glucose tolerance, through induction of caloric expenditure and browning of the adipose tissue (37-40). "Nuocytes" were identified in the IL13 reporter mice as non-B, non-T lymphocytes that expand in vivo in response to IL25 and IL33, and mediate the early protective immune response to

helminthes through secretion of IL13. Similarly, "innate helper 2 cells" were identified as Lin⁻, IL25, and IL33 responsive cells in IL4 and IL13 reporter mice. These cells are widely distributed and expand after helminthic infection and secrete IL13 resulting in worm clearance. More recently, it has been shown that IL33-mediated induction of IL13 by ILC2 is necessary to mediate protection against helminthes (41).

Around the same time, an IL25 responsive Lin⁻ multipotent progenitor precursor called MPP^{type2} was also identified in the gut-associated lymphoid tissue (GALT). These cells are also able to elicit protective type 2 responses during parasitic infection (42). Compared with the other three populations, however, MPP^{type2} are Id2 independent, show a distinct transcriptional profile and are able to differentiate into multiple monocyte/macrophage and granulocyte populations and are therefore classically not included in the ILC family (43).

ILC2 were shown to be critical for epithelial repair in the lung following influenza virus infection through secretion of amphiregulin (35). Murine gut-associated ILC2 can also secrete amphiregulin in response to IL33 and were shown to have a protective role in the dextran sodium sulfate model of intestinal damage and inflammation (44). These data suggest that intestinal ILC2 may play a role in the maintenance of epithelial integrity in the gut (**Figure 1**).

Together with fetal LTi cells, ILC3 belong to the Group 3 of ILC. Both types of cells depend on ROR γ t and IL7 for their development and function (2). The classical Group 3 LTi, in conjunction with stromal cells, are responsible for the induction of secondary lymphoid tissues during embryonic development (45). On the other hand, ILC3 expand postnatally in response to microbiota derived signals (46–48). Phenotypically, fetal LTi cells and adult ILC3 populations can be distinguished on the basis of CCR6 expression, with LTi cells being of CCR6^{hi} phenotype and adult ILC3 populations of CCR6^{low/–} phenotype (14).

ILC3 are (arguably) the most interesting ILC in the intestine and are the most abundant ILC subset at mucosal tissues, particularly in the intestinal tract. In fact, ILC3 constitute the majority of ILC in the ileum (13, 49) and in the colon (19). Interestingly, it has been shown that the composition of the different ILC subsets correlates with localized IL7 expression. IL7 stimulation increases ROR γ t expression and this is a striking result, as the implication would be that IL7 does not just control ILC survival but can modulate which ILC subsets you have, i.e., the more ILC3.

In the healthy gut, ILC3 exhibit a range of cytokine dependent and cell surface receptor mediated mechanisms to apply homeostatic control of intestinal immunity. Indeed, one of the major functions of ILC3 is to maintain barrier integrity in an environment where a tug of war is constant between the enhancement and inhibition of immune responses against the microbiota (50).

Once they sense bacterial antigens, CX3CR1⁺ mononuclear cells and DC are major sources of IL23 or IL1 β in the gut (**Figure 1**). In turn, these cytokines stimulate ILC3 to produce the effector cytokines IL22, GM-CSF, and IL17. The IL22 cytokine has a key role in homeostatic control and is secreted by Th17, Th22, and ILC3 (51–54). IL22 expression by ILC3 is also controlled by the aryl hydrocarbon receptor (Ahr), a ligand

dependent transcription factor that is activated by xenobiotic and endogenous ligands (55). Ahr controls the development of adult, but not fetal ROR γ t⁺ ILC in mice, and ROR γ t⁺ ILC that lack Ahr were shown to produce less IL22 through both direct inhibition of *Il22* gene transcription and reduced responsiveness to IL23 (47, 48).

In the intestine, the IL22 dependent crosstalk between ILC3 and epithelial cells has been shown to influence the composition of the intestinal microbiota in mice, resulting in augmented host resistance to colonization with pathogenic organisms. The production of IL22 by ILC3 is critical for innate responses against intestinal bacterial pathogens such as *Citrobacter rodentium* (56), while their production of IL17 is central for antifungal responses against the opportunistic pathogen *Candida albicans* in the oral mucosa (57).

IL22 derived from ILC3 can also prevent bacterial translocation and keep opportunistic pathogens in check. Indeed, mice lacking IL22 or ILC3 show disrupted barrier integrity and hence cannot contain commensal bacteria resulting in translocation. ILC3 derived IL22 has been shown to protect mice against systemic dissemination of pathogenic bacteria following Clostridium difficile infection and infection-induced damage to the intestinal epithelium. ILC3 derived IL22 was required for the induction of complement factor C3 in the liver and intestine, which enhanced bacterial phagocytosis and allowed effective control of antigen load in peripheral organs (58). Additionally, IL22-IL22R interactions on intestinal epithelial cells (IEC) induce STAT3 phosphorylation and stimulate production and secretion of anti-microbial peptides and proteins such as β -defensins, RegIII β and RegIII γ , calgranulins S100A8 and S100A9, and lipocalin-2 and mucins like Muc1, Muc3, Muc10, and Muc13 (59-63). In mice, it has been shown that suboptimal expression of anti-microbial factors by IEC results in systemic dissemination of commensal bacteria of the genus Alcaligenes spp, which is normally contained in GALT and Peyer's patches. Peripheral Alcaligenes spp. dissemination was associated with low-grade systemic inflammation, which could be reversed by treating mice with recombinant IL22 (64).

IL22 binding to IL22R in IEC triggers a signaling cascade necessary for the production and maintenance of IL18 mRNA and pro-IL18 induction in epithelial cells (65). In addition, activation of the inflammasome in these cells leads to the downregulation of IL22 binding protein and hence increases the effects of IL22 (65, 66). Therefore, IL18 and IL22 production is tightly and mutually controlled contributing to the maintenance of gut homeostasis. When this delicate balance is altered under inflammatory conditions, intestinal pathology ensues. In mice, it has been shown that ILC3 responses are indirectly downregulated *via* IL25, which is secreted by microbiota-stimulated epithelial cells and likely acts *via* DC, which in turn limit ILC3 activation through a, so far, unknown mechanism (67).

In addition to being regulated by immune cell subsets such as DC (68), ILC3 have the capacity to regulate the activity of other immune cells *via* direct cell–cell interactions with important implications for gut homeostasis. Moreover, ILC3 respond to IL1 β with the secretion of GM-CSF, a crucial regulator of mono-nuclear phagocytes, which induce intestinal Tregs. In fact, IL1 β

stimulation elicits production of pro-inflammatory cytokines by ILC3, including TNF α , IL6, and GM-CSF as well as regulating the expression of MHCII and co-stimulatory ligand expression in both *ex vivo* and *in vitro* generated mouse ILC3 (4). Hepworth et al. have demonstrated a requirement for class II transactivator, a master transcriptional regulator of MHCII, in driving MHCII expression by ILC3 (69). ILC3 are indeed capable of processing ingested protein antigens and load them onto MHCII for presentation to CD4 T cells, although the efficiency at which ILC were shown to do this was expectedly much lower than that of professional antigen presenting cells (5, 7).

ILC3 inhibit commensal-specific T cells *via* the MHCII receptor together with a withdrawal of IL2. Under steady-state conditions, IL2 and MHCII dependent interactions between intestinal ILC3 and effector CD4 T cells can inhibit CD4 T cell responses (5, 69). In humans, HLA-DR has been shown to be expressed on intestinal ILC3 as well as in ILC2. ILC3 have also been reported to limit commensal-specific CD4 T cell responses, through direct inhibitory interactions with CD4 T cells (5, 69) and through induction of tolerogenic RA and IL10 secreting intestinal DC and macrophages (70).

Data from our unit (Anna-Lena Schaupp et al.) have shown that ILC populations in human blood and the intestinal lamina propria express HLA-DR and co-stimulatory ligands, such as CD80, CD86, OX40, and PD-L1. In the colon, ILC3 were found to contain the highest proportion of HLA-DR expressing cells, with intermediate expression by ILC1 and lowest expression by ILC2. A similar distribution of HLA-DR expression among mouse ILC subsets in the small intestine has been reported with ILC3 populations containing a significantly higher percentage of HLA-DR⁺ cells compared with ILC2 or ILC1 (5).

Furthermore, ILC3 can also constrain commensal dissemination through effects on B cell responses. Thanks to their expression of B cell activating factors, such as BAFF, APRIL, and CD40L, as well as through lymphotoxin-dependent pathways, ILC3 promote the production of T cell-dependent and -independent IgA and IgG antibodies by mucosal and splenic B cell populations (71, 72). In turn, mucosal IgA and low-affinity systemic IgG antibodies contribute to the maintenance of mucosal homeostasis by regulating the composition, size, and anatomical containment of the intestinal commensal microbiota (73).

ILC3 express high levels of CD1d on their surface, therefore, they can acquire and present lipids to iNKT cells and this engagement stimulates them to produce IL22 (74). IL22 plays a central role in epithelial barrier function and tissue repair (75), and thus, ILC3 integration of signals obtained through CD1d, along with those received from cytokines in the local inflammatory milieu, such as IL23, may contribute to maintenance of homeostasis and to regulation of immune responses. By sensing the environment *via* the interaction microbial lipids-CD1d, ILC3 make an important contribution to the maintenance of barrier function.

The function of TLR on ILC3 is still an open question. TLR1, 2, 5, 6, 7, and 9 transcripts in human ILC3 have been shown to be expressed, albeit at low levels, however, only TLR2 engagement on ILC3 induces cytokine production in the presence of IL2, IL15, and IL23 (3). These results imply that ILC3 may have a role during *C. albicans* infection.
Another mechanism through which intestinal ILC3 have been shown to control commensal homeostasis is the regulation of IEC fucosylation (Figure 1). Commensal bacteria induce IEC fucosylation and epithelial fucose is used as a dietary carbohydrate. Fucosylated carbohydrates on IEC are thought to be important for the generation of an intestinal niche for commensal microbes (76). IL22 engagement with its receptor and secretion of lymphotoxin by ILC3 triggers fucosylation of epithelial cells (77). Indeed, IEC fucosylation is mediated by the fucosyltransferase enzymes Fut1 and Fut2 (78). ILC3 have been shown to induce intestinal epithelial Fut2 expression and fucosylation in mice. Abrogation of IEC fucosylation in mice lacking Fut2 has been linked to intestinal commensal dysbiosis and led to increased susceptibility to infection with the pathogens Salmonella typhimurium and C. rodentium (76). Thus, by regulating IEC anti-microbial functions, IL22 producing ILC3 plays an important role in preventing the systemic dissemination of microbial commensals.

ILC IN INTESTINAL PATHOLOGY

Recent evidence from murine and human studies indicates that ILC participate in the pathogenesis of chronic intestinal inflammation and colitis-associated cancer in patients with IBD. On the other hand, a protective role for ILC has emerged in murine models of graft versus host disease (GVHD), a major complication of allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell transplant (A-HSCT). These findings identify ILC as potential therapeutic target for patients' treatment and suggest that modulation of ILC function and activity may be beneficial in pathological conditions.

Inflammatory Bowel Disease

Inflammatory bowel disease is a chronic inflammatory disorder of the GI tract that encompasses two main forms, such as Crohn's disease (CD) and ulcerative colitis (UC). In UC, inflammation is confined to the colonic mucosa while in CD it involves all layers of the gut wall and can affect any part of the GI tract, often leading to stricturing or fistulisation. Extra-intestinal manifestations of the disease are frequent with possible involvement of joints, skin, eyes, and kidneys. Moreover, the risk of developing other chronic immune disorders, such as psoriasis, ankylosing spondylitis, or primary sclerosing cholangitis (PSC), is also increased. Patients with long standing IBD colitis also have increased risk of colon cancer, and this risk is five times higher in patients with PSCassociated IBD (79). Patients are typically treated with immune suppressive treatment (corticosteroids, immunosuppressant agents, and biologic therapies, such as anti-TNF α or anti $\alpha 4\beta 7$ antibodies), but surgery is often required during the course of the disease (80). The etiology of IBD remains unknown, but the available evidence suggests that IBD is caused by an abnormal immune response against the microorganisms of the intestinal flora in genetically susceptible individuals (81). Both dysregulated innate and adaptive immune pathways have been implicated in the pathogenesis of intestinal inflammation in these patients (82).

Early IBD research mainly focused on understanding the contribution of abnormal adaptive T cell responses to disease pathogenesis. CD has long been considered to be driven by an IL12 dependent Th1 response, while UC has been rather associated with a non-conventional Th2 response. However, an important role for IL23 driven Th17 responses in the pathogenesis of IBD has emerged by GWAS studies, and was confirmed in animal models and in translational studies in patients (83). Furthermore, advances arisen from genetic studies contributed to moving the focus of IBD pathogenesis on to mucosal innate immune responses. It became apparent that effector cytokines traditionally attributed to CD4 or CD8 T cells could also be secreted by unconventional innate lymphocytes, including ILC. This prompted an extensive research into the role of ILC in intestinal inflammation.

Buonocore et al. have shown that IL23 responsive ILC3 are required for induction of innate bacterial driven colitis in mice lacking B or T cells following infection with the pathogenic bacterium *Helicobacter hepaticus*. Colitis development was dependent on IL23 induced IL17 and IFN γ production by ILC3 that accumulated in the gut in response to IL1 β . ROR γ t⁺ ILC3 were critical for colitis development, since intestinal inflammation was abrogated in mice that lack ILC3 (84). As previously mentioned, pathogenic IL17 production by intestinal ILC3 has also been shown to underlie the development of spontaneous colitis in mice lacking the type 1 transcription factor T-bet. In this model, ILC3 accumulate in the intestinal lamina propria and are activated in response to TNF α , IL23, and IL6 produced by activated DC (20).

Pearson et al. set out to investigate whether the movement of ILC within tissues contributed to immune and inflammatory responses (85). Using the anti-CD40 animal model of colitis, they observed ILC movement within cryptopatches. The authors concluded that by accumulating, clustering, and moving within the cryptopatches, ILC might initiate an inflammatory immune cascade resulting in intestinal inflammation. Interestingly, ILC appeared to wriggle their way directly through the tissue, possibly following a chemokine gradient.

Commensal dysbiosis secondary to ILC3 dysfunction can promote systemic inflammatory responses in mice. Outgrowth of commensal segmented filamentous bacteria, which are implicated in the development of pro-inflammatory Th17 cells (86), has been observed in mice lacking Ahr with lower levels of intestinal ILC3 derived IL22. Further reduction of ILC3 numbers and IL22 production in Ahr^{-/-}Rorcγt^{GFP/-} mice promoted development of spontaneous, Th17-driven colitis, indicating that ILC3/IL22 mediated regulation of the commensal flora plays a role in mitigating the induction of potentially pathogenic Th17 responses to commensal antigens (48).

Furthermore, as already discussed, IL22 induces production of IL18 by IEC in mice and uncontrolled IL18 can amplify intestinal inflammation hence disrupting the mucosal barrier and creating a feedback loop of injury (65). Moreover, IL18 is up-regulated in intestinal lesions and peripheral blood in patients with CD (87–89), suggesting the presence of an altered IL22-IL18 regulation (**Figure 1**).

Interestingly, in both mice and humans, ILC3 were also found to secrete GM-CSF, which can recruit myeloid cells and further promote intestinal inflammation (85). In the same study, it was shown that ILC3 move within the intestinal tissue when activated. These two mechanisms can contribute to the induction and progression of inflammation throughout the gut.

In intestinal samples from IBD patients, we observed accumulation of Lin⁻CD56⁻CD127⁺ ILC in the inflamed ileum and colon of patients with CD, but not UC. These cells were able to respond to IL23 in vitro and they expressed IL17 and IFNy (90). More, recently, we also found increased ILC frequencies in patients with PSC-associated IBD, but again no accumulation was observed in UC patients (91). Follow-up studies have confirmed that ILC contribute to inflammation in CD and suggested that IFNy secreting ILC1 are especially increased in the intestinal lesions in these patients. Two populations of ILC1 have been described in the human intestine. Bernink et al. identified a population of CD127+NKp44-c-Kit- cells that express high levels of T-bet and IFNy compared to c-Kit+ ILC3 (13). Similarly to NK cells, these cells respond to IL12 and IL18 stimulation in vitro with induction of IFNy, however, they do not express granzyme B or perforin, which are classically associated to NK cell cytotoxic ability. Another population of IFNy secreting intraepithelial ILC1, which are CD127^{-/low} and express the epithelial homing integrin CD103, was identified in the human gut (92). Like CD127+ ILC1 and CD127^{-/low}CD103⁺ ILC1 are T-bet⁺, but they express the transcription factor Eomes and perforin and granzyme B granules, similarly to conventional cytotoxic NK cells. IFNy secreting CD127+NKp44-C-Kit- ILC1 were found to accumulate in the inflamed intestine of patients with CD (13). The frequency of intraepithelial CD127-/lowCD103+ ILC1 was also found to be increased in the inflamed tissue of patients with CD (92). These data are in agreement with our first observation of increased frequencies of ILC in the inflamed lamina propria of patients with CD and may reflect ILC functional flexibility and their exposure to high levels of IL12 in the mucosa (90, 93) (Figure 1).

A role for ILC2 in pathologic intestinal inflammation has also been suggested by results in the oxazolone induced model of colitis, where ILC2 participate in intestinal inflammation in an IL25-dependent manner (94). Interestingly, increased frequencies of ILC2, which are able to secrete IL13 and IFNy, have been detected in intestinal samples from CD patients (15). In the same study, stimulation of ILC2 with IL12 in vitro induced the expression of T-bet and IFNy. IL12 is classically increased in the mucosa of patients with CD (93) and the finding of increased frequency of IFNy secreting ILC2 may, therefore, reflect the functional plasticity of ILC depending on the mucosal microenvironment. CRTH2⁺ ILC2 were found to accumulate in esophageal tissues of patients with the allergic disease eosinophilic esophagitis (95), in nasal polyps of patients with chronic rhinosinusitis (36), an allergic condition characterized by high levels of IL5 and IL13, and in the inflamed skin of patients with atopic dermatitis (96), suggesting they can contribute to type 2 cell-mediated disease. In these allergic conditions, CRTH2+ ILC2 can be activated by mast cell released PGD2, up-regulate IL33R and IL25R and secrete IL4, IL5, and IL13 leading to the amplification of the type 2 response (30). On the other hand, while IL13 induction has been associated to mucosal inflammation in patients with UC (97, 98), there are no reports of increased ILC2 frequency in UC to date. Very low frequencies of ILC2 are found in the human colon and they may not represent major players in the colonic immune response, at least in the absence of parasitic infections (19). Interestingly, frequencies of CD127+ ILC were similar between UC patients and

controls in our studies (90, 91), suggesting these cells may not be involved in intestinal inflammation in these patients.

Colorectal Cancer

Inflammation is one of the 10 hallmarks of cancer (99). The immune system can profoundly influence carcinogenesis with both favorable anti-tumorigenic effects and detrimental protumorigenic activities. Despite the protective role of mucosal inflammation to limit damage and promote tissue repair, a dysregulated, chronic and extensive intestinal inflammation is regarded as a promoter of carcinogenesis. The exact mechanisms remain unknown, but inflammatory cytokines can act on IEC to promote many processes involved in neoplastic transformation, including proliferation, inhibition of apoptosis, invasion, angiogenesis, epithelial to mesenchymal transition, and metastasis (100).

Evidence from animal models suggests that ILC and especially IL23 responsive ILC3 may contribute to intestinal carcinogenesis. In particular, Kirchberger et al. identified a role for IL23 driven IL22 producing ILC in bacteria-induced colitis-associated cancer in T and B cell deficient mice infected with H. hepaticus long-term or co-treated with 2-azoxymethane (a cancer inducing agent) (101). In this setting, IL22 producing CD4-Nkp46-Thy-1+ ILC accumulate at the expense of Nkp46⁺ and CD4⁺ ILC populations. Depletion of Thy-1+ ILC or IL22 blockade can reverse established invasive carcinoma and inflammation. Importantly, IL22+ T cells and non-T cells are present in human colorectal cancer, and IL22 gene expression is increased in cancer tissue relative to matched adjacent normal tissue in these patients. In another model, transgenic expression of IL23 was shown to drive the de novo development of duodenal adenomatous tumors that was dependent on IL17 secreting Thy-1+ Sca-1+ ILC (102). However, one must be careful to translate results from T cell depleted animals into clinical settings, especially in light of the beneficial effects of IL22 in promoting barrier protection and epithelial regeneration. It is evident that IL22 can act as a "double edged sword" with both protective and pathogenic activities depending on the context.

Patients with IBD are at increased risk of developing intestinal cancer. This risk is further increased in patients co-diagnosed with PSC, a chronic progressive disorder of the hepato-biliary system, and strongly associated to IBD. PSC is characterized by inflammation, fibrosis, and stricturing of intrahepatic and extrahepatic bile ducts, leading to liver cirrhosis (103). Interestingly, patients with UC and PSC have a fivefold increased risk to develop colon cancer than those with UC alone (104). Patients with PSC are also at increased risk of other malignancies, including cholangiocarcinoma, gall-bladder adenoma, dysplasia, and carcinoma (105).

Our data show that secretion of Th17-cytokines from colonic T cells did not differ between patients with PSC–IBD, patients with UC and healthy controls, while we observed enhanced Th1 responses in PSC–IBD. On the other hand, ILC accumulate in the colon of PSC–IBD patients suggesting that ILC may play a role in intestinal inflammation and increased cancer risk in PSC and IBD (91). However, further studies are needed to evaluate the functional activity of ILC in these patients, and whether they contribute to pro-carcinogenic responses, including cytokine secretion and/or cell–cell interaction, that can promote epithelial transformation in PSC–IBD.

Graft Versus Host Disease

Allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell transplant is a potentially curative treatment for patients with leukemia and lymphoid malignancies (106). However, A-HSCT is frequently complicated by potentially fatal GVHD (107), caused by allo-reactive donor T cells that are activated against recipient antigens and lead to severe tissue damage, most frequently involving the GI tract, liver, and skin, where ILC are particularly represented.

Murine studies showed that IL23 responsive ILC3 secrete IL22 after bone marrow transplant, but are decreased in mice with acute GVHD. The reduction of ILC3 is associated with decreased secretion of IL22, loss of intestinal stem cells, impaired epithelial barrier function, and increased intestinal inflammation (108). A recent study showed that ILC2 are highly reduced after radiation and chemotherapy before A-HSCT in mice, and only limited repopulation with donor bone marrow derived ILC2 is observed in the GI tract. Interestingly, infusion of IL33–activated donor ILC2 significantly reduced the severity of GI GVHD in two separate murine models and this effect was dependent on the recruitment of donor myeloid-derived suppressor cells. Furthermore, ILC2 treatment of recipients with established GVHD reduced disease severity and increased survival (109).

Accordingly, ILC are depleted by pre-conditioning therapy in patients with acute leukemia and the reconstitution of ILC1, ILC2, and NKp44⁻ ILC3 is slow compared with neutrophils and monocytes. On the other hand, NKp44⁺ ILC3 that are not present in the peripheral blood of healthy individuals, appear after conditioning and A-HSCT. A significant proportion of NKp44⁺ ILC3 expresses the gut-homing and skin-homing receptors, cutaneous lymphocyte-associated antigen and CCR10. The frequency of activated NKp44⁺ ILC3 expressing skin- and gut-homing receptors were significantly higher in patients who did not develop therapy induced mucositis and acute or chronic GVHD. These data suggest that NKp44⁺ ILC3, similarly to their murine counterpart, are involved in intestinal homeostasis and tissue repair contributing to GVHD prevention possibly through the secretion of IL22 (110).

On the other hand, ILC were shown to be dispensable in patients with severe combined immune deficiency that received A-HSCT. In these patients, while T cell and B cell reconstitution was obtained after A-HSCT, ILC were still deficient after transplant. However, no increased risk of infections or other disease was observed in the medium-long term in these subjects (111).

Besides their protective role in maintaining intestinal homeostasis, ILC have been shown to participate in chronic intestinal inflammation in both animal models and human diseases. In the presence of pro-inflammatory mediators in the microenvironment a shift from protective ILC populations toward proinflammatory and possibly pathogenic ILC subsets may occur. While IL22 mediated induction of epithelial proliferation and tissue repair may play a protective role in intestinal inflammation in GVHD, chronic exposure to IL22 may lead to acquisition of epithelial stemness and neoplastic transformation contributing to the increased risk of colon cancer that is associated to longstanding colitis.

FUTURE PERSPECTIVES AND THERAPEUTIC APPLICATIONS

The identification of ILC as a heterogeneous group of innate lymphocytes particularly abundant at mucosal sites has prompted both animal and human studies aimed to evaluate their role in intestinal pathophysiology. They are present at low frequencies, compared to other lymphocytic or myeloid populations, however, results from murine studies have highlighted their important contribution to maintaining intestinal homeostasis and to promoting chronic intestinal inflammation. As discussed, ILC can exert protective activities in the gut, through regulation of the microbial niche and contribution to epithelial and tissue repair. On the other hand, they can induce inflammation through the production of inflammatory cytokines and the regulation of innate and adaptive immune responses. It is becoming apparent that ILC can exert their function, not only through the secretion of soluble mediators, but also through their interaction with other cells, such as immune cells, including myeloid and T cell populations, and non-immune cells, such as epithelial cells and stromal cells, as suggested by the role of LTi-stromal cell crosstalk during lymphoid tissue embryogenesis. Targeting ILC activities, through cytokine blocking or modulation of ILC activation and their interaction with other cells, may result in beneficial effects in order to maintain homeostasis and prevent or treat inflammation. However, due to the lack of ILC specific markers, mediators or functions, at present any therapeutic approach will also have effects on other immune cells, and particularly on T cell mediated responses.

IL22 is emerging as a central mediator in intestinal homeostasis and tissue repair (75), while IL17 and IFNy preferentially secreted by ILC3 and ILC1 have been associated to more pathogenic effects. A differential accumulation of IL22 secreting and IFNy- and IL17A-secreting ILC has been found in patients with IBD and particularly in CD. Our own data suggest that ILC populations that respond to IL23 stimulation with secretion of IL17A and IFN γ accumulate in the inflamed intestine of patients with CD, but not in UC. Further studies have confirmed accumulation of IFNy secreting ILC populations in both the lamina propria and the epithelium in CD (13, 90). Moreover, a reduction in the frequency of IL22 secreting ILC3, associated to IFNy secreting ILC accumulation, has been described in CD (112, 113). Interestingly, no study to date has described accumulation of ILC in the gut of patients with UC and our studies may suggest they are not implicated in UC inflammation, even if larger studies are needed. On the contrary accumulation of ILC is present in patients with PSC-IBD, who classically exhibit mild colitis but significantly increased risk of colon cancer compared to other patients with IBD (91).

ILC1 secreted IFN γ may contribute to propagation of inflammation and tissue damage in CD. Both Th1 and ILC1 responses are increased in CD with higher levels of IFN γ expressed in the intestinal mucosa of these patients. However, Fontolizumab, a humanized murine anti-IFN γ antibody, did not show efficacy in clinical trials, even if some concerns about the design of these studies have been raised and Fontolizumab may induce some partial benefit in CD (114).

ILC3 derived IL17 promotes the recruitment of inflammatory neutrophils by inducing the release of chemokines from epithelial and endothelial cells. In this context, IL17 promotes epithelial barrier function (115). However, IL17 also presents cytokine functional dichotomy, and in the presence of IL23, IL17 and pathogenic Th17 cells have been implicated in intestinal inflammation and tissue damage (116). Hence, IL23 dependent IL17 production might be counter-indicative. Based on the results of genetic studies and immunological studies models and human tissue, blocking Th17- and unconventional lymphocyte-secreted IL17 seemed a reasonable therapeutic approach for patient with IBD. However, specific targeting of IL17 with Secukinumab, a human anti-IL17A monoclonal antibody, led to disappointing results in a multicentre phase IIa study (117). Secukinumab was not only ineffective in CD patients, but also actually resulted in disease exacerbation, likely interfering with the more protective IL17 functions or resulting in increased Th1 and IFNy-mediated responses. The results of this study highlighted the complexity of the IL23/IL17 axis, with IL17 being only one of the many IL23 induced mediators with often redundant and dichotomic effects (118).

It is conceivable that insufficient levels of intestinal ILC derived IL22 in CD patients, resulting in impaired epithelial regeneration, innate anti-microbial defense and containment of commensal microbes, may contribute to disease pathogenesis. Selective enhancement of IL22 production by ILC may have protective effects in these patients, although this strategy would have to be carefully balanced against a potentially increased risk of colorectal cancer. In fact, chronic IL22 exposure promotes intestinal epithelial proliferation and may result in increased risk of colitis-associated cancer as suggested by murine studies (101). Targeting of IL22 or more specifically IL22 secreting ILC may be beneficial in the prevention or treatment of longstanding IBD-associated increase risk of colon cancer.

Studies in murine models also suggested that blocking ILC3 secreted GM-CSF or altering ILC3 movement or activity might help reduce intestinal inflammation (85). However, blocking GM-CSF activity could also result in the inhibition of important protective mechanisms (119, 120). Furthermore, anti-GM-CSF autoantibodies were found to be increased in IBD (121) and recombinant GM-CSF (Sargramostim) showed some efficacy in patients with CD (122). However, these results were not confirmed in further studies (123). In any case, clinical trials are underway to investigate the use of anti-GM-CSF in other inflammatory conditions, such as rheumatoid arthritis or multiple sclerosis and these studies could offer insight into whether this approach could have beneficial effect on intestinal inflammation in patients with concomitant IBD.

ILC3 might well be divided into several subsets and an understanding of the different functions of each one might help us in the design of specific therapies according to the specific roles of ILC3 in intestinal inflammation and homeostasis. A crucial open question of ILC biology is how these rare cells impact homeostatic or, in the case of IBD, pathogenic immune responses in the presence of a functional adaptive immune system. This is evidenced by the existence of functionally discrete ILC3 subsets, including those that present antigen and inhibit microbiota-directed T cell immunity and those that promote anti-microbial T cell responses *via* IL22 production.

Elevated levels of pro-inflammatory cytokines, such as IL12, IL23, or IL1 β , in the intestine of patients with IBD may be responsible for the acquisition of pathogenic ILC phenotypes. IL12 and IL23, can be targeted by Ustekinumab and Briakinumab, monoclonal antibodies against their shared p40 subunit. This strategy has proven to be effective for patients with CD (124–126) and it remains to be elucidated how ILC and T cell populations are affected by IL23 and IL12 blockade. Interestingly, the efficacy of anti-IL12/IL23 treatment in CD is not comparable to the striking results obtained in patients with psoriasis (127, 128) highlighting the complexity of the immune mechanisms involved in intestinal inflammation in these patients (118). More recently Risankizumab, a monoclonal antibody against the IL23 specific subunit p19, showed higher efficacy than placebo at inducing clinical remission in CD patients in a phase 2 study (129).

It is conceivable that future therapeutic strategies could include interfering with ILC interaction with immune and nonimmune cells. As discussed, ILC3 inhibit commensal-specific T cells *via* the MHCII receptor together with a withdrawal of IL2 (5, 69). However, in IBD an increase in the availability of IL2 (130) due to widespread immune activation could mean that IL2 uptake by ILC may no longer be a limiting factor for effector CD4 T cells. In this context, T cell-derived IL2 in conjunction with other pro-inflammatory cytokines (IL1 β , IL6, IL12, and IL23) could furthermore drive inflammatory ILC3 activation. ILC3 derived effector cytokines (IL17A, IFN γ , TNF α , and GM-CSF) could then feedback to potentiate pathogenic effector CD4 T cell responses, either directly or indirectly *via* antigen presenting cells.

Taken together, a better understanding of the regulation of cytokine expression by ILC and their interaction with other immune and non-immune cells will help to develop new strategies to treat inflammatory diseases in humans.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

AG and CVA-C contributed equally to this work.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We would like to thank Fiona Powrie, FRS, for fostering our interest in mucosal immunology, Claire Pearson, Ph.D. for critically reading this review and Anna-Lena Schaupp, D. Phil. for her enthusiasm in exploring the biology of ILC for her doctoral thesis.

FUNDING

Our research is funded by Crohn's and Colitis UK [grant number M/13/3] and the Wellcome Trust [grant number 101734/Z/13/Z] (AG) and by the National Institute for Health Research (NIHR) Oxford Biomedical Research Centre (BRC) (CVA-C). The views expressed are those of the authors and not necessarily those of the NHS, the NIHR or the Department of Health.

REFERENCES

- Artis D, Spits H. The biology of innate lymphoid cells. Nature (2015) 517:293-301. doi:10.1038/nature14189
- Spits H, Artis D, Colonna M, Diefenbach A, Di Santo JP, Eberl G, et al. Innate lymphoid cells – a proposal for uniform nomenclature. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2013) 13:145–9. doi:10.1038/nri3365
- Crellin NK, Trifari S, Kaplan CD, Satoh-Takayama N, Di Santo JP, Spits H. Regulation of cytokine secretion in human CD127(+) LTi-like innate lymphoid cells by toll-like receptor 2. *Immunity* (2010) 33:752–64. doi:10.1016/ j.immuni.2010.10.012
- Burg von N, Turchinovich G, Finke D. Maintenance of immune homeostasis through ILC/T cell interactions. *Front Immunol* (2015) 6:416. doi:10.3389/ fimmu.2015.00416
- Hepworth MR, Monticelli LA, Fung TC, Ziegler CGK, Grunberg S, Sinha R, et al. Innate lymphoid cells regulate CD4+ T-cell responses to intestinal commensal bacteria. *Nature* (2013) 498:113–7. doi:10.1038/nature12240
- Neill DR, Wong SH, Bellosi A, Flynn RJ, Daly M, Langford TKA, et al. Nuocytes represent a new innate effector leukocyte that mediates type-2 immunity. *Nature* (2010) 464:1367–70. doi:10.1038/nature08900
- Oliphant CJ, Hwang YY, Walker JA, Salimi M, Wong SH, Brewer JM, et al. MHCII-mediated dialog between group 2 innate lymphoid cells and CD4(+) T cells potentiates type 2 immunity and promotes parasitic helminth expulsion. *Immunity* (2014) 41:283–95. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2014.06.016
- Yokota Y, Mansouri A, Mori S, Sugawara S, Adachi S, Nishikawa S, et al. Development of peripheral lymphoid organs and natural killer cells depends on the helix-loop-helix inhibitor Id2. *Nature* (1999) 397:702–6. doi:10.1038/17812
- Spits H, Cupedo T. Innate lymphoid cells: emerging insights in development, lineage relationships, and function. *Annu Rev Immunol* (2012) 30:647–75. doi:10.1146/annurev-immunol-020711-075053
- Yagi R, Zhong C, Northrup DL, Yu F, Bouladoux N, Spencer S, et al. The transcription factor GATA3 is critical for the development of all IL-7Rαexpressing innate lymphoid cells. *Immunity* (2014) 40:378–88. doi:10.1016/ j.immuni.2014.01.012
- BerninkJH,KrabbendamL,GermarK,deJongE,GronkeK,Kofoed-NielsenM, et al. Interleukin-12 and -23 control plasticity of CD127(+) group 1 and group 3 innate lymphoid cells in the intestinal lamina propria. *Immunity* (2015) 43:146–60. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2015.06.019
- 12. Bal SM, Bernink JH, Nagasawa M, Groot J, Shikhagaie MM, Golebski K, et al. IL-1 β , IL-4 and IL-12 control the fate of group 2 innate lymphoid cells in human airway inflammation in the lungs. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17:636–45. doi:10.1038/ni.3444
- Bernink JH, Peters CP, Munneke M, Velde te AA, Meijer SL, Weijer K, et al. Human type 1 innate lymphoid cells accumulate in inflamed mucosal tissues. *Nat Immunol* (2013) 14:221–9. doi:10.1038/ni.2534
- Klose CSN, Kiss EA, Schwierzeck V, Ebert K, Hoyler T, d'Hargues Y, et al. A T-bet gradient controls the fate and function of CCR6-RORγt+ innate lymphoid cells. *Nature* (2013) 494:261–5. doi:10.1038/nature11813
- Lim AI, Menegatti S, Bustamante J, Le Bourhis L, Allez M, Rogge L, et al. IL-12 drives functional plasticity of human group 2 innate lymphoid cells. *J Exp Med* (2016) 213:569–83. doi:10.1084/jem.20151750
- Simoni Y, Fehlings M, Kløverpris HN, McGovern N, Koo S-L, Loh CY, et al. Human innate lymphoid cell subsets possess tissue-type based heterogeneity in phenotype and frequency. *Immunity* (2017) 46:148–61. doi:10.1016/ j.immuni.2016.11.005
- Robinette ML, Fuchs A, Cortez VS, Lee JS, Wang Y, Durum SK, et al. Transcriptional programs define molecular characteristics of innate lymphoid cell classes and subsets. *Nat Immunol* (2015) 16:306–17. doi:10.1038/ ni.3094
- Björklund ÅK, Forkel M, Picelli S, Konya V, Theorell J, Friberg D, et al. The heterogeneity of human CD127(+) innate lymphoid cells revealed by single-cell RNA sequencing. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17:451–60. doi:10.1038/ ni.3368
- Krämer B, Goeser F, Lutz P, Glässner A, Boesecke C, Schwarze-Zander C, et al. Compartment-specific distribution of human intestinal innate lymphoid cells is altered in HIV patients under effective therapy. *PLoS Pathog* (2017) 13:e1006373. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1006373

- Powell N, Walker AW, Stolarczyk E, Canavan JB, Gökmen MR, Marks E, et al. The transcription factor T-bet regulates intestinal inflammation mediated by interleukin-7 receptor+ innate lymphoid cells. *Immunity* (2012) 37:674–84. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2012.09.008
- 21. Klose CSN, Flach M, Möhle L, Rogell L, Hoyler T, Ebert K, et al. Differentiation of type 1 ILCs from a common progenitor to all helper-like innate lymphoid cell lineages. *Cell* (2014) 157:340–56. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2014.03.030
- Moro K, Yamada T, Tanabe M, Takeuchi T, Ikawa T, Kawamoto H, et al. Innate production of T(H)2 cytokines by adipose tissue-associated c-Kit(+) Sca-1(+) lymphoid cells. *Nature* (2010) 463:540–4. doi:10.1038/nature08636
- Price AE, Liang H-E, Sullivan BM, Reinhardt RL, Eisley CJ, Erle DJ, et al. Systemically dispersed innate IL-13-expressing cells in type 2 immunity. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A (2010) 107:11489–94. doi:10.1073/pnas. 1003988107
- Hoyler T, Klose CSN, Souabni A, Turqueti-Neves A, Pfeifer D, Rawlins EL, et al. The transcription factor GATA-3 controls cell fate and maintenance of type 2 innate lymphoid cells. *Immunity* (2012) 37:634–48. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2012.06.020
- 25. Klein Wolterink RGJ, Serafini N, van Nimwegen M, Vosshenrich CAJ, de Bruijn MJW, Fonseca-Pereira D, et al. Essential, dose-dependent role for the transcription factor Gata3 in the development of IL-5+ and IL-13+ type 2 innate lymphoid cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2013) 110:10240–5. doi:10.1073/pnas.1217158110
- Halim TYF, MacLaren A, Romanish MT, Gold MJ, McNagny KM, Takei F. Retinoic-acid-receptor-related orphan nuclear receptor alpha is required for natural helper cell development and allergic inflammation. *Immunity* (2012) 37:463–74. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2012.06.012
- Wong SH, Walker JA, Jolin HE, Drynan LF, Hams E, Camelo A, et al. Transcription factor RORα is critical for nuocyte development. *Nat Immunol* (2012) 13:229–36. doi:10.1038/ni.2208
- Yang Q, Monticelli LA, Saenz SA, Chi AW-S, Sonnenberg GF, Tang J, et al. T cell factor 1 is required for group 2 innate lymphoid cell generation. *Immunity* (2013) 38:694–704. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2012.12.003
- Wojno EDT, Monticelli LA, Tran SV, Alenghat T, Osborne LC, Thome JJ, et al. The prostaglandin D2 receptor CRTH2 regulates accumulation of group 2 innate lymphoid cells in the inflamed lung. *Mucosal Immunol* (2015) 8:1313–23. doi:10.1038/mi.2015.21
- Xue L, Salimi M, Panse I, Mjösberg JM, McKenzie ANJ, Spits H, et al. Prostaglandin D2 activates group 2 innate lymphoid cells through chemoattractant receptor-homologous molecule expressed on TH2 cells. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2014) 133:1184–94. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2013.10.056
- Doherty TA, Khorram N, Lund S, Mehta AK, Croft M, Broide DH. Lung type 2 innate lymphoid cells express cysteinyl leukotriene receptor 1, which regulates TH2 cytokine production. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* (2013) 132:205–13. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2013.03.048
- Wilhelm C, Hirota K, Stieglitz B, Van Snick J, Tolaini M, Lahl K, et al. An IL-9 fate reporter demonstrates the induction of an innate IL-9 response in lung inflammation. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12:1071–7. doi:10.1038/ni.2133
- Mjösberg J, Bernink J, Golebski K, Karrich JJ, Peters CP, Blom B, et al. The transcription factor GATA3 is essential for the function of human type 2 innate lymphoid cells. *Immunity* (2012) 37:649–59. doi:10.1016/ j.immuni.2012.08.015
- 34. KleinJan A, Klein Wolterink RGJ, Levani Y, de Bruijn MJW, Hoogsteden HC, van Nimwegen M, et al. Enforced expression of Gata3 in T cells and group 2 innate lymphoid cells increases susceptibility to allergic airway inflammation in mice. J Immunol (2014) 192:1385–94. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1301888
- Monticelli LA, Sonnenberg GF, Abt MC, Alenghat T, Ziegler CGK, Doering TA, et al. Innate lymphoid cells promote lung-tissue homeostasis after infection with influenza virus. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12:1045–54. doi:10.1031/ ni.2131
- Mjösberg JM, Trifari S, Crellin NK, Peters CP, van Drunen CM, Piet B, et al. Human IL-25- and IL-33-responsive type 2 innate lymphoid cells are defined by expression of CRTH2 and CD161. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12:1055–62. doi:10.1038/ni.2104
- MolofskyAB, Nussbaum JC, Liang H-E, Van Dyken SJ, Cheng LE, Mohapatra A, et al. Innate lymphoid type 2 cells sustain visceral adipose tissue eosinophils and alternatively activated macrophages. *J Exp Med* (2013) 210:535–49. doi:10.1084/jem.20121964

- Hams E, Locksley RM, McKenzie ANJ, Fallon PG. Cutting edge: IL-25 elicits innate lymphoid type 2 and type II NKT cells that regulate obesity in mice. *J Immunol* (2013) 191:5349–53. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1301176
- Brestoff JR, Kim BS, Saenz SA, Stine RR, Monticelli LA, Sonnenberg GF, et al. Group 2 innate lymphoid cells promote beiging of white adipose tissue and limit obesity. *Nature* (2015) 519:242–6. doi:10.1038/nature14115
- Lee M-W, Odegaard JI, Mukundan L, Qiu Y, Molofsky AB, Nussbaum JC, et al. Activated type 2 innate lymphoid cells regulate beige fat biogenesis. *Cell* (2015) 160:74–87. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2014.12.011
- Hung L-Y, Lewkowich IP, Dawson LA, Downey J, Yang Y, Smith DE, et al. IL-33 drives biphasic IL-13 production for noncanonical Type 2 immunity against hookworms. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2013) 110:282–7. doi:10.1073/ pnas.1206587110
- Saenz SA, Siracusa MC, Perrigoue JG, Spencer SP, Urban JF, Tocker JE, et al. IL25 elicits a multipotent progenitor cell population that promotes T(H)2 cytokine responses. *Nature* (2010) 464:1362–6. doi:10.1038/nature08901
- Saenz SA, Siracusa MC, Monticelli LA, Ziegler CGK, Kim BS, Brestoff JR, et al. IL-25 simultaneously elicits distinct populations of innate lymphoid cells and multipotent progenitor type 2 (MPPtype2) cells. *J Exp Med* (2013) 210:1823–37. doi:10.1084/jem.20122332
- 44. Monticelli LA, Osborne LC, Noti M, Tran SV, Zaiss DMW, Artis D. IL-33 promotes an innate immune pathway of intestinal tissue protection dependent on amphiregulin-EGFR interactions. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2015) 112:10762–7. doi:10.1073/pnas.1509070112
- Bar-Ephraïm YE, Mebius RE. Innate lymphoid cells in secondary lymphoid organs. *Immunol Rev* (2016) 271:185–99. doi:10.1111/imr.12407
- 46. Lee JS, Cella M, McDonald KG, Garlanda C, Kennedy GD, Nukaya M, et al. AHR drives the development of gut ILC22 cells and postnatal lymphoid tissues via pathways dependent on and independent of Notch. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 13:144–51. doi:10.1038/ni.2187
- Kiss EA, Vonarbourg C, Kopfmann S, Hobeika E, Finke D, Esser C, et al. Natural aryl hydrocarbon receptor ligands control organogenesis of intestinal lymphoid follicles. *Science* (2011) 334:1561–5. doi:10.1126/science.1214914
- Qiu J, Heller JJ, Guo X, Chen Z-ME, Fish K, Fu Y-X, et al. The aryl hydrocarbon receptor regulates gut immunity through modulation of innate lymphoid cells. *Immunity* (2012) 36:92–104. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2011.11.011
- Forkel M, Mjösberg J. Dysregulation of group 3 innate lymphoid cells in the pathogenesis of inflammatory bowel disease. *Curr Allergy Asthma Rep* (2016) 16:73. doi:10.1007/s11882-016-0652-3
- Neill DR, Flynn RJ. Origins and evolution of innate lymphoid cells: Wardens of barrier immunity. *Parasite Immunol* (2017) 5:e12436. doi:10.1111/ pim.12436
- McKenzie ANJ, Spits H, Eberl G. Innate lymphoid cells in inflammation and immunity. *Immunity* (2014) 41:366–74. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2014.09.006
- Diefenbach A, Colonna M, Koyasu S. Development, differentiation, and diversity of innate lymphoid cells. *Immunity* (2014) 41:354–65. doi:10.1016/ j.immuni.2014.09.005
- Montaldo E, Juelke K, Romagnani C. Group 3 innate lymphoid cells (ILC3s): origin, differentiation, and plasticity in humans and mice. *Eur J Immunol* (2015) 45:2171–82. doi:10.1002/eji.201545598
- Eberl G, Colonna M, Di Santo JP, McKenzie ANJ. Innate lymphoid cells. Innate lymphoid cells: a new paradigm in immunology. *Science* (2015) 348:aaa6566. doi:10.1126/science.aaa6566
- Qiu J, Zhou L. Aryl hydrocarbon receptor promotes RORγt⁺ group 3 ILCs and controls intestinal immunity and inflammation. *Semin Immunopathol* (2013) 35:657–70. doi:10.1007/s00281-013-0393-5
- Sonnenberg GF, Monticelli LA, Elloso MM, Fouser LA, Artis D. CD4(+) lymphoid tissue-inducer cells promote innate immunity in the gut. *Immunity* (2011) 34:122–34. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2010.12.009
- Gladiator A, Wangler N, Trautwein-Weidner K, LeibundGut-Landmann S. Cutting edge: IL-17-secreting innate lymphoid cells are essential for host defense against fungal infection. *J Immunol* (2013) 190:521–5. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.1202924
- Hasegawa M, Yada S, Liu MZ, Kamada N, Muñoz-Planillo R, Do N, et al. Interleukin-22 regulates the complement system to promote resistance against pathobionts after pathogen-induced intestinal damage. *Immunity* (2014) 41:620–32. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2014.09.010
- Killig M, Glatzer T, Romagnani C. Recognition strategies of group 3 innate lymphoid cells. Front Immunol (2014) 5:142. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2014.00142

- Wolk K, Kunz S, Witte E, Friedrich M, Asadullah K, Sabat R. IL-22 increases the innate immunity of tissues. *Immunity* (2004) 21:241–54. doi:10.1016/ j.immuni.2004.07.007
- Aujla SJ, Chan YR, Zheng M, Fei M, Askew DJ, Pociask DA, et al. IL-22 mediates mucosal host defense against Gram-negative bacterial pneumonia. *Nat Med* (2008) 14:275–81. doi:10.1038/nm1710
- 62. Liang SC, Tan X-Y, Luxenberg DP, Karim R, Dunussi-Joannopoulos K, Collins M, et al. Interleukin (IL)-22 and IL-17 are coexpressed by Th17 cells and cooperatively enhance expression of antimicrobial peptides. *J Exp Med* (2006) 203:2271–9. doi:10.1084/jem.20061308
- 63. Zheng Y, Valdez PA, Danilenko DM, Hu Y, Sa SM, Gong Q, et al. Interleukin-22 mediates early host defense against attaching and effacing bacterial pathogens. *Nat Med* (2008) 14:282–9. doi:10.1038/nm1720
- Sonnenberg GF, Monticelli LA, Alenghat T, Fung TC, Hutnick NA, Kunisawa J, et al. Innate lymphoid cells promote anatomical containment of lymphoid-resident commensal bacteria. *Science* (2012) 336:1321–5. doi:10.1126/ science.1222551
- Muñoz M, Eidenschenk C, Ota N, Wong K, Lohmann U, Kühl AA, et al. Interleukin-22 induces interleukin-18 expression from epithelial cells during intestinal infection. *Immunity* (2015) 42:321–31. doi:10.1016/ j.immuni.2015.01.011
- Huber S, Gagliani N, Zenewicz LA, Huber FJ, Bosurgi L, Hu B, et al. IL-22BP is regulated by the inflammasome and modulates tumorigenesis in the intestine. *Nature* (2012) 491:259–63. doi:10.1038/nature11535
- Sawa S, Lochner M, Satoh-Takayama N, Dulauroy S, Bérard M, Kleinschek M, et al. RORγt+ innate lymphoid cells regulate intestinal homeostasis by integrating negative signals from the symbiotic microbiota. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12:320–6. doi:10.1038/ni.2002
- Cording S, Medvedovic J, Cherrier M, Eberl G. Development and regulation of RORγt(+) innate lymphoid cells. *FEBS Lett* (2014) 588:4176–81. doi:10.1016/j.febslet.2014.03.034
- Hepworth MR, Fung TC, Masur SH, Kelsen JR, McConnell FM, Dubrot J, et al. Immune tolerance. Group 3 innate lymphoid cells mediate intestinal selection of commensal bacteria-specific CD4⁺ T cells. *Science* (2015) 348:1031–5. doi:10.1126/science.aaa4812
- Mortha A, Chudnovskiy A, Hashimoto D, Bogunovic M, Spencer SP, Belkaid Y, et al. Microbiota-dependent crosstalk between macrophages and ILC3 promotes intestinal homeostasis. *Science* (2014) 343:1249288–1249288. doi:10.1126/science.1249288
- Magri G, Miyajima M, Bascones S, Mortha A, Puga I, Cassis L, et al. Innate lymphoid cells integrate stromal and immunological signals to enhance antibody production by splenic marginal zone B cells. *Nat Immunol* (2014) 15:354–64. doi:10.1038/ni.2830
- Tsuji M, Suzuki K, Kitamura H, Maruya M, Kinoshita K, Ivanov II, et al. Requirement for lymphoid tissue-inducer cells in isolated follicle formation and T cell-independent immunoglobulin A generation in the gut. *Immunity* (2008) 29:261–71. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2008.05.014
- Mantis NJ, Rol N, Corthésy B. Secretory IgA's complex roles in immunity and mucosal homeostasis in the gut. *Mucosal Immunol* (2011) 4:603–11. doi:10.1038/mi.2011.41
- 74. Saez de Guinoa J, Jimeno R, Farhadi N, Jervis PJ, Cox LR, Besra GS, et al. CD1d-mediated activation of group 3 innate lymphoid cells drives IL-22 production. *EMBO Rep* (2017) 18:39–47. doi:10.15252/embr.201642412
- Sonnenberg GF, Fouser LA, Artis D. Border patrol: regulation of immunity, inflammation and tissue homeostasis at barrier surfaces by IL-22. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12:383–90. doi:10.1038/ni.2025
- Pickard JM, Maurice CF, Kinnebrew MA, Abt MC, Schenten D, Golovkina TV, et al. Rapid fucosylation of intestinal epithelium sustains host-commensal symbiosis in sickness. *Nature* (2014) 514:638–41. doi:10.1038/nature13823
- Goto Y, Obata T, Kunisawa J, Sato S, Ivanov II, Lamichhane A, et al. Innate lymphoid cells regulate intestinal epithelial cell glycosylation. *Science* (2014) 345:1254009–1254009. doi:10.1126/science.1254009
- Goto Y, Uematsu S, Kiyono H. Epithelial glycosylation in gut homeostasis and inflammation. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17:1244–51. doi:10.1038/ni.3587
- Beaugerie L, Itzkowitz SH. Cancers complicating inflammatory bowel disease. N Engl J Med (2015) 372:1441–52. doi:10.1056/NEJMra1403718
- Baumgart DC, Sandborn WJ. Inflammatory bowel disease: clinical aspects and established and evolving therapies. *Lancet* (2007) 369:1641–57. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(07)60751-X

- Abraham C, Cho JH. Inflammatory bowel disease. N Engl J Med (2009) 361:2066–78. doi:10.1056/NEJMra0804647
- Geremia A, Biancheri P, Allan P, Corazza GR, Di Sabatino A. Innate and adaptive immunity in inflammatory bowel disease. *Autoimmun Rev* (2014) 13:3–10. doi:10.1016/j.autrev.2013.06.004
- Geremia A, Jewell DP. The IL-23/IL-17 pathway in inflammatory bowel disease. *Expert Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol* (2012) 6:223–37. doi:10.1586/ egh.11.107
- Buonocore S, Ahern PP, Uhlig HH, Ivanov II, Littman DR, Maloy KJ, et al. Innate lymphoid cells drive interleukin-23-dependent innate intestinal pathology. *Nature* (2010) 464:1371–5. doi:10.1038/nature08949
- Pearson C, Thornton EE, McKenzie B, Schaupp A-L, Huskens N, Griseri T, et al. ILC3 GM-CSF production and mobilisation orchestrate acute intestinal inflammation. *Elife* (2016) 5:e10066. doi:10.7554/eLife.10066
- Ivanov II, McKenzie BS, Zhou L, Tadokoro CE, Lepelley A, Lafaille JJ, et al. The orphan nuclear receptor RORgammat directs the differentiation program of proinflammatory IL-17+ T helper cells. *Cell* (2006) 126:1121–33. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2006.07.035
- Monteleone G, Trapasso F, Parrello T, Biancone L, Stella A, Iuliano R, et al. Bioactive IL-18 expression is up-regulated in Crohn's disease. *J Immunol* (1999) 163:143–7.
- Pizarro TT, Michie MH, Bentz M, Woraratanadharm J, Smith MF, Foley E, et al. IL-18, a novel immunoregulatory cytokine, is up-regulated in Crohn's disease: expression and localization in intestinal mucosal cells. *J Immunol* (1999) 162:6829–35.
- Furuya D, Yagihashi A, Komatsu M, Masashi N, Tsuji N, Kobayashi D, et al. Serum interleukin-18 concentrations in patients with inflammatory bowel disease. *J Immunother* (2002) 25(Suppl 1):S65–7. doi:10.1097/ 00002371-200203001-00010
- Geremia A, Arancibia-Cárcamo CV, Fleming MPP, Rust N, Singh B, Mortensen NJ, et al. IL-23-responsive innate lymphoid cells are increased in inflammatory bowel disease. *J Exp Med* (2011) 208:1127–33. doi:10.1084/ jem.20101712
- Gwela A, Siddhanathi P, Oxford IBD Cohort Investigators, Chapman RW, Travis S, Powrie F, et al. Th1 and innate lymphoid cells accumulate in primary sclerosing cholangitis-associated inflammatory bowel disease. *J Crohns Colitis* (2017) 11(9):1124–34. doi:10.1093/ecco-jcc/jjx050
- Fuchs A, Vermi W, Lee JS, Lonardi S, Gilfillan S, Newberry RD, et al. Intraepithelial type 1 innate lymphoid cells are a unique subset of IL-12and IL-15-responsive IFN-γ-producing cells. *Immunity* (2013) 38:769–81. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2013.02.010
- Monteleone G, Biancone L, Marasco R, Morrone G, Marasco O, Luzza F, et al. Interleukin 12 is expressed and actively released by Crohn's disease intestinal lamina propria mononuclear cells. *Gastroenterology* (1997) 112:1169–78. doi:10.1016/S0016-5085(97)70128-8
- Camelo A, Barlow JL, Drynan LF, Neill DR, Ballantyne SJ, Wong SH, et al. Blocking IL-25 signalling protects against gut inflammation in a type-2 model of colitis by suppressing nuocyte and NKT derived IL-13. J Gastroenterol (2012) 47:1198–211. doi:10.1007/s00535-012-0591-2
- Doherty TA, Baum R, Newbury RO, Yang T, Dohil R, Aquino M, et al. Group 2 innate lymphocytes (ILC2) are enriched in active eosinophilic esophagitis. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2015) 136:792–4.e3. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2015.05.048
- Salimi M, Barlow JL, Saunders SP, Xue L, Gutowska-Owsiak D, Wang X, et al. A role for IL-25 and IL-33-driven type-2 innate lymphoid cells in atopic dermatitis. *J Exp Med* (2013) 210:2939–50. doi:10.1084/jem.20130351
- 97. Fuss IJ, Neurath M, Boirivant M, Klein JS, la Motte de C, Strong SA, et al. Disparate CD4+ lamina propria (LP) lymphokine secretion profiles in inflammatory bowel disease. Crohn's disease LP cells manifest increased secretion of IFN-gamma, whereas ulcerative colitis LP cells manifest increased secretion of IL-5. *J Immunol* (1996) 157:1261–70.
- Heller F, Florian P, Bojarski C, Richter J, Christ M, Hillenbrand B, et al. Interleukin-13 is the key effector Th2 cytokine in ulcerative colitis that affects epithelial tight junctions, apoptosis, and cell restitution. *Gastroenterology* (2005) 129:550–64. doi:10.1016/j.gastro.2005.05.002
- Hanahan D, Weinberg RA. Hallmarks of cancer: the next generation. *Cell* (2011) 144:646–74. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2011.02.013
- West NR, McCuaig S, Franchini F, Powrie F. Emerging cytokine networks in colorectal cancer. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2015) 15:615–29. doi:10.1038/ nri3896

- 101. Kirchberger S, Royston DJ, Boulard O, Thornton E, Franchini F, Szabady RL, et al. Innate lymphoid cells sustain colon cancer through production of interleukin-22 in a mouse model. *J Exp Med* (2013) 210:917–31. doi:10.1084/jem.20122308
- 102. Chan IH, Jain R, Tessmer MS, Gorman D, Mangadu R, Sathe M, et al. Interleukin-23 is sufficient to induce rapid de novo gut tumorigenesis, independent of carcinogens, through activation of innate lymphoid cells. *Mucosal Immunol* (2014) 7:842–56. doi:10.1038/mi.2013.101
- Lazaridis KN, LaRusso NF. Primary sclerosing cholangitis. N Engl J Med (2016) 375:1161–70. doi:10.1056/NEJMra1506330
- 104. Loftus EV, Harewood GC, Loftus CG, Tremaine WJ, Harmsen WS, Zinsmeister AR, et al. PSC-IBD: a unique form of inflammatory bowel disease associated with primary sclerosing cholangitis. *Gut* (2005) 54:91–6. doi:10.1136/gut.2004.046615
- 105. Ananthakrishnan AN, Cagan A, Gainer VS, Cheng S-C, Cai T, Szolovits P, et al. Mortality and extraintestinal cancers in patients with primary sclerosing cholangitis and inflammatory bowel disease. *J Crohns Colitis* (2014) 8:956–63. doi:10.1016/j.crohns.2014.01.019
- Copelan EA. Hematopoietic stem-cell transplantation. N Engl J Med (2006) 354:1813–26. doi:10.1056/NEJMra052638
- Ferrara JLM, Levine JE, Reddy P, Holler E. Graft-versus-host disease. Lancet (2009) 373:1550–61. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(09)60237-3
- Hanash AM, Dudakov JA, Hua G, O'Connor MH, Young LF, Singer NV, et al. Interleukin-22 protects intestinal stem cells from immune-mediated tissue damage and regulates sensitivity to graft versus host disease. *Immunity* (2012) 37:339–50. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2012.05.028
- 109. Bruce DW, Stefanski HE, Vincent BG, Dant TA, Reisdorf S, Bommiasamy H, et al. Type 2 innate lymphoid cells treat and prevent acute gastrointestinal graft-versus-host disease. *J Clin Invest* (2017) 127:1813–25. doi:10.1172/ JCI91816
- 110. Munneke JM, Björklund AT, Mjösberg JM, Garming-Legert K, Bernink JH, Blom B, et al. Activated innate lymphoid cells are associated with a reduced susceptibility to graft-versus-host disease. *Blood* (2014) 124:812–21. doi:10.1182/blood-2013-11-536888
- Vély F, Barlogis V, Vallentin B, Neven B, Piperoglou C, Ebbo M, et al. Evidence of innate lymphoid cell redundancy in humans. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17:1291–9. doi:10.1038/ni.3553
- 112. Takayama T, Kamada N, Chinen H, Okamoto S, Kitazume MT, Chang J, et al. Imbalance of NKp44(+)NKp46(-) and NKp44(-)NKp46(+) natural killer cells in the intestinal mucosa of patients with Crohn's disease. *Gastroenterology* (2010) 139:882–92.e1–3. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2010.05.040
- 113. Li J, Doty AL, Iqbal A, Glover SC. The differential frequency of Lineage(-) CRTH2(-)CD45(+)NKp44(-)CD117(-)CD127(+)ILC subset in the inflamed terminal ileum of patients with Crohn's disease. *Cell Immunol* (2016) 30(4–305):63–8. doi:10.1016/j.cellimm.2016.05.001
- Kaser A. Not all monoclonals are created equal lessons from failed drug trials in Crohn's disease. *Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol* (2014) 28:437–49. doi:10.1016/j.bpg.2014.04.005
- Maloy KJ, Kullberg MC. IL-23 and Th17 cytokines in intestinal homeostasis. *Mucosal Immunol* (2008) 1:339–49. doi:10.1038/mi.2008.28
- 116. Stockinger B, Omenetti S. The dichotomous nature of T helper 17 cells. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2017) 7:13416. doi:10.1038/nri.2017.50
- 117. Hueber W, Sands BE, Lewitzky S, Vandemeulebroecke M, Reinisch W, Higgins PDR, et al. Secukinumab, a human anti-IL-17A monoclonal antibody, for moderate to severe Crohn's disease: unexpected results of a randomised, double-blind placebo-controlled trial. *Gut* (2012) 61:1693–700. doi:10.1136/gutjnl-2011-301668
- Raine T, Kaser A. Seventeen in Crohn's disease: less prime than we thought? Gut (2012) 61:1653–4. doi:10.1136/gutjnl-2012-302525
- 119. Hirata Y, Egea L, Dann SM, Eckmann L, Kagnoff MF. GM-CSF-facilitated dendritic cell recruitment and survival govern the intestinal mucosal response to a mouse enteric bacterial pathogen. *Cell Host Microbe* (2010) 7:151–63. doi:10.1016/j.chom.2010.01.006
- 120. Sainathan SK, Hanna EM, Gong Q, Bishnupuri KS, Luo Q, Colonna M, et al. Granulocyte macrophage colony-stimulating factor ameliorates DSS-induced experimental colitis. *Inflamm Bowel Dis* (2008) 14:88–99. doi:10.1002/ibd.20279
- 121. Han X, Uchida K, Jurickova I, Koch D, Willson T, Samson C, et al. Granulocytemacrophage colony-stimulating factor autoantibodies in murine ileitis and

progressive ileal Crohn's disease. *Gastroenterology* (2009) 136:1261-71.e1-3. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2008.12.046

- 122. Korzenik JR, Dieckgraefe BK, Valentine JF, Hausman DF, Gilbert MJ; Sargramostim in Crohn's Disease Study Group. Sargramostim for active Crohn's disease. N Engl J Med (2005) 352:2193–201. doi:10.1056/ NEJMoa041109
- 123. Roth L, MacDonald JK, McDonald JWD, Chande N. Sargramostim (GM-CSF) for induction of remission in Crohn's disease: a cochrane inflammatory bowel disease and functional bowel disorders systematic review of randomized trials. *Inflamm Bowel Dis* (2012) 18:1333–9. doi:10.1002/ ibd.22973
- 124. Mannon PJ, Fuss IJ, Mayer L, Elson CO, Sandborn WJ, Present D, et al. Anti-interleukin-12 antibody for active Crohn's disease. N Engl J Med (2004) 351:2069–79. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa033402
- 125. Sandborn WJ, Feagan BG, Fedorak RN, Scherl E, Fleisher MR, Katz S, et al. A randomized trial of Ustekinumab, a human interleukin-12/23 monoclonal antibody, in patients with moderate-to-severe Crohn's disease. *Gastroenterology* (2008) 135:1130–41. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2008.07.014
- 126. Sandborn WJ, Gasink C, Gao L-L, Blank MA, Johanns J, Guzzo C, et al. Ustekinumab induction and maintenance therapy in refractory Crohn's disease. N Engl J Med (2012) 367:1519–28. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1203572
- 127. Reich K, Langley RG, Papp KA, Ortonne J-P, Unnebrink K, Kaul M, et al. A 52-week trial comparing briakinumab with methotrexate in patients with psoriasis. N Engl J Med (2011) 365:1586–96. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1010858

- Griffiths CEM, Strober BE, van de Kerkhof P, Ho V, Fidelus-Gort R, Yeilding N, et al. Comparison of ustekinumab and etanercept for moderate-to-severe psoriasis. N Engl J Med (2010) 362:118–28. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa0810652
- 129. Feagan BG, Sandborn WJ, D'Haens G, Panés J, Kaser A, Ferrante M, et al. Induction therapy with the selective interleukin-23 inhibitor risankizumab in patients with moderate-to-severe Crohn's disease: a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled phase 2 study. *Lancet* (2017) 389:1699–709. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(17)30570-6
- Mullin GE, Lazenby AJ, Harris ML, Bayless TM, James SP. Increased interleukin-2 messenger RNA in the intestinal mucosal lesions of Crohn's disease but not ulcerative colitis. *Gastroenterology* (1992) 102:1620–7. doi:10.1016/0016-5085(92)91722-G

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2017 Geremia and Arancibia-Cárcamo. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Human CD5⁺ Innate Lymphoid Cells Are Functionally Immature and Their Development from CD34⁺ Progenitor Cells Is Regulated by Id2

Maho Nagasawa^{1,2}, Kristine Germar^{3†}, Bianca Blom^{1,2} and Hergen Spits^{1,2*}

¹ Department of Experimental Immunology, Academic Medical Center, University of Amsterdam, Amsterdam, Netherlands, ² Amsterdam Infection and Immunity Institute, Amsterdam, Netherlands, ³ Department of Clinical Immunology and Rheumatology Center, Academic Medical Center, University of Amsterdam, Amsterdam, Netherlands

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by: Chiara Romagnani, Deutsches Rheuma Forschungszentrum, Germany

Reviewed by:

Michael R. Verneris, University of Minnesota, United States Carsten Watzl, Leibniz Research Centre for Working Environment and Human Factors (LG), Germany

*Correspondence:

Hergen Spits hergen.spits@amc.uva.nl

[†]Present address:

Kristine Germar, Inovio Pharmaceuticals Inc., San Diego, CA, United States

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to NK and Innate Lymphoid Cell Biology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 26 June 2017 Accepted: 11 August 2017 Published: 31 August 2017

Citation:

Nagasawa M, Germar K, Blom B and Spits H (2017) Human CD5⁺ Innate Lymphoid Cells Are Functionally Immature and Their Development from CD34⁺ Progenitor Cells Is Regulated by Id2. Front. Immunol. 8:1047. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.01047 Innate lymphoid cells (ILCs) have emerged as a key cell type involved in surveillance and maintenance of mucosal tissues. Mouse ILCs rely on the transcriptional regulator Inhibitor of DNA-binding protein 2 (Id2) for their development. Here, we show that Id2 also drives development of human ILC because forced expression of Id2 in human thymic progenitors blocked T cell commitment, upregulated CD161 and promyelocytic leukemia zinc finger (PLZF), and maintained CD127 expression, markers that are characteristic for human ILCs. Surprisingly CD5 was also expressed on these *in vitro* generated ILCs. This was not an *in vitro* artifact because CD5 was also found on *ex vivo* isolated ILCs from thymus and from umbilical cord blood. CD5 was also expressed on small proportions of ILC2 and ILC3. CD5⁺ ILCs were functionally immature, but could further differentiate into mature CD5⁻ cytokine-secreting ILCs. Our data show that Id2 governs human ILC

Keywords: innate lymphoid cells, human, development, Id2, CD5, CD5+ ILC

INTRODUCTION

Innate lymphoid cells (ILCs) belong to a novel lymphoid cell subfamily. ILCs can be found throughout the body, particularly enriched in mucosal tissues and secondary lymphoid structures where they have been implicated as important regulators of mucosal homeostasis, host-microbiota interactions, initiation of protective immunity, inflammation, and tissue repair (1–3). ILCs have been categorized into three groups; ILC1 and NK cells, ILC2, and ILC3, based on their expression of typical transcription factors, cell surface markers and their cytokine production profile (4).

Recent papers have provided insight into the mechanisms of ILC development and the intermediate stages in mice and also in humans although our understanding of human ILC development lags that of mice. It has been suggested that human ILC development can occur not only in bone marrow, but also in secondary lymphoid tissues and the intestinal lamina propria (5, 6). ILC have also been found in the thymus which might imply that ILC also develop in the thymus. This notion is supported by the observation in mouse and human that the thymus contains bipotential T/NK progenitors

Abbreviations: ILC, innate lymphoid cells; Lin, lineage; PNT, postnatal thymus; UCB, umbilical cord blood; SCF, stem cell factor; PLZF, promyelocytic leukemia zinc finger; Id2, inhibitor of DNA-binding protein 2.

(7-9), and it is plausible that such precursors may also develop into ILCs. Previously, we documented that lineage commitment of the bipotential thymic T/NK progenitors is dependent on the balanced expression levels of E-proteins, which are members of the basic helix-loop-helix (bHLH) transcription factor family, and their antagonist Id proteins (10, 11). Id2 is a member of a family of Helix-loop-helix factors consisting of four members, Id1, Id2, Id3, and Id4, which share the capacity of sequestering bHLH transcription factors, including E2A and HEB, which are needed for T and B cell development, and E2-2, required for development of plasmacytoid dendritic cells (pDC) (12-15). As a consequence, Id proteins can inhibit T and B cell and pDC development (10, 11, 16, 17). High levels of Id2 results in NK cell development by suppressing E2A and HEB activity, whereas a high ratio of E2A and HEB to Id2 favors T cell development (15). Id proteins inhibit T and B cell development at an early stage by blocking upregulation of RAG1 and RAG2 genes thereby prohibiting T cell receptor and B cell receptor rearrangements (10, 11, 16). This may set the stage for development of the precursors to ILCs. Indeed ILCs require expression of Id2 for their development, as its deficiency resulted in the complete absence of all ILCs in mice (18).

In addition to Id2, several other transcription factors have been identified that are required for mouse ILC development. Nuclear factor interleukin 3 (Nfil3) and thymocyte selection associated high mobility group box protein (TOX) are required for differentiation of the common lymphoid progenitor (CLP) into the integrin $\alpha 4\beta$ 7-expressing ILC progenitor α lymphoid precursor (aLP) (19-23). aLPs further differentiate into common helper ILC progenitors, which are progenitors of ILC1, ILC2, ILC3, and LTi cells, and promyelocytic leukemia zinc finger (PLZF) expressing ILC precursors (ILCp), which have lost the ability to develop into LTi cells, but retain potential to develop into the remaining ILC subsets (24, 25). The intermediate stages between stem cells and mature ILC in humans are less well defined. Recent studies in humans identified a potential ILCp displaying a RORyt⁺ CD34⁺ phenotype in tonsils and intestinal lamina propria that differentiated into IL-22 producing ILC3 (5). Another group identified a population of progenitor cells expressing RORγt and IL-1R1, the receptor for IL-1β, in secondary lymphoid tissues that differentiated into all ILCs, including NK cells, but not into T cells or DCs (6). More recently, a c-kit + ILCp was identified in peripheral blood of humans that in vitro could develop into all mature ILC subsets (26). As these cells were also found in various organs it was proposed that these circulating c-kit + ILC are able to home in the tissues and to develop into mature ILC in those tissues.

In the present study, we examined the capacity of Id2 to promote development of human ILC. We demonstrate that ectopic expression of Id2 blocked T cell differentiation, resulting in ILCs that expressed CD5 and intracellular (ic) CD3. *In vitro* generated ILCs expressing CD5 and icCD3 phenocopied ILCs that can be found *in vivo* in thymus and cord blood. *Ex vivo* isolated CD5⁺ non-T cells showed typical features of ILCs and displayed a functionally immature phenotype based on their inability to produce cytokines upon activation. CD5⁺ immature ILCs could be induced to differentiate into cytokine-producing CD5⁻ ILCs *in vitro*.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Monoclonal Antibodies and Cytokines

The following antibodies to human proteins were used. From BioLegend: fluorescein isothiocyanate (FITC)-conjugated anti-CD1a (HI149), anti-CD3 (OKT3), anti-CD4 (RPA-T4) anti-CD14 (HCD14), anti-CD16 (3G8), anti-CD19 (HIB19), anti-CD34 (581), anti-CD94 (DX22), anti-CD123 (6H6), anti-FcER1a (AER-37); phycoerythrin (PE)-conjugated anti-CD161 (HP-3G10), anti-NKp44 (P44-8), anti-IL-5 (JES1-39D10); Alexa Fluor 647-conjugated anti-NKp44 (P44-8); Alexa Fluor (AF) 700conjugated anti-CD3 (UCHT1), anti-IL-17A (BL168); Allophycocyanin (APC)-conjugated anti-CD3 (OKT3), anti-CD56 (HCD56), anti-CD94 (DX22), anti-IL-13 (JES10-5A2); APC Cy7-conjugated anti-CD4 (OKT4); APC/Fire 750-conjugated anti-CD161 (HP-3G10); brilliant violet (BV) 421-conjugated anti-CD161 (HP-3G10), anti-CD3 (OKT3), anti-CD5 (UCHT2); BV510-conjugated anti-IFN-y (4S.B3); BV650 streptavidin. From Becton Dickinson: FITC-conjugated anti-CD34 (581), anti-TCRαβ (IP26), ant-TCRγδ (B1), anti-CD8 (SK1); PE-CF594-conjugated anti-CD3 (UCHT1), anti-CRTH2 (BM16); AF647-conjugated anti-CRTH2 (CD294; BM16). From Beckman Coulter: PE-Cy7-conjugated anti-CD127 (R34.34); PE Cy5.5-conjugated anti-CD117 (104D2D1); PE-conjugated anti-CD1a (SFCI19Thy1A8). From Miltenyi: FITC-conjugated anti-BDCA2 (CD303; AC144); APC-Vio770-conjugated anti-CD5 (UCHT2). From eBiosciences: PE Cy7-conjugated anti-IL-22 (22URT1). From invitorogen: PE Cy5.5-conjugated anti-CD5 (CD5-5D7). From NIH AIDS research program: purified anti- $\alpha 4\beta$ 7. Human cytokines: IL-2 was obtained from Novartis, IL-15, stem cell factor (SCF), IL-1 β , IL-6, and TNF- α were obtained from R&D systems (Abingdon, UK). IL-7 and Flt3L were obtained from Pepro Tech, Inc. (Rocky Hill, NJ, USA).

Cell Lines, Constructs, and Retrovirus Production

The naïve OP9 murine stromal cell line was kindly provided by Dr. T. Nakano (Osaka University, Osaka, Japan) OP9-Jag1, OP9-Jag2, and OP9-DL1 were generated as previously described (27). Id2 was isolated from the retroviral construct LZRS Id2 IRES GFP previously described (17) and subcloned into LZRS IRES mCherry by using restriction enzyme NotI (Roche, Germany). The empty construct was used in control transductions. Retroviral supernatant was obtained from transfected Phoenix-GALV packaging cells (28).

Isolation of CD34⁺ Cells and ILCs from Postnatal Thymus (PNT) and Umbilical Cord Blood (UCB)

The use of PNT tissue and umbilical cord blood (UCB) was approved by the Medical Ethical Committee of the Academic Medical Center. Thymocytes were obtained from surgical specimens removed from children up to 3 years of age undergoing open heart surgery and UCB was collected with informed consent of the patients in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki. The tissue was disrupted by mechanical means and pressed through a stainless steel mesh to obtain a single-cell suspension, which was left overnight at 4°C. The next day, thymocytes were isolated from a Ficoll-Hypaque density gradient (Lymphoprep; Axis-Shield). Subsequently, CD34+ cells were enriched by immunomagnetic cell sorting, using a CD34 cell separation kit (Miltenyi Biotec, Bergisch Gladbach, Germany). The CD34+ thymocytes were stained with Abs against CD34, CD1a, CD56, and BDCA2. CD34+CD1a-CD56-BDCA2- cells, further referred to as CD34+CD1a-, were sorted to purity on a FACSAria (BD Biosciences). For the isolation of ILCs from PNT and UCB, mononuclear cells isolated from a Ficoll-Hypaque density gradient (Lymphoprep; Axis-Shield) were positively selected by labeling with PE-conjugated anti-CD161 (described above) plus anti-PE microbeads (Miltenvi). The CD161⁺ cells were stained with Abs against Lineage (CD1a, CD3, CD4, CD8, CD14, CD19, CD16, CD34, CD94, CD123, TCRαβ, TCRγδ, FcER1α), CD161, CD127, CD117, CRTH2, NKp44, and CD5. Cells were sorted on a FACSAria, purity of the sorted cells in all experiments was >99%.

Retroviral Transduction and Differentiation Assay

For transduction experiments, CD34⁺CD1a⁻ postnatal thymocytes were cultured overnight in Yssel's medium (29) with 5% normal human serum, 20 ng/ml SCF and 10 ng/ml IL-7. The following day cells were incubated for 6-7 h with virus supernatant in retronectin-coated plates (30 µg/ml; Takara Biomedicals, Shiga, Japan). The development of ILCs and NK cells was assessed by coculturing the mixture of transduced and non-transduced CD34⁺CD1a⁻ progenitor cells with OP9 cells in MEMa medium (Life Technologies, Carlsbad, CA, USA) with 20% FCS (Hyclone Laboratories, Logan, UT, USA), 5 ng/ml SCF, 5 ng/ml IL-7, and 5 ng/ml FLT3L. 0.5 ng/ml IL-15 was added at the onset of the culture, the medium containing IL-15 was refreshed every week. Flow cytometric analyses were performed on a LSRII FACS analyzer (BD Biosciences); electronic gating was performed using FlowJo (Tree Star, Ashland, OR, USA). Numbers in each dot plot represent the percentage of cells in each quadrant. The fold expansion in absolute cell numbers was calculated using Microsoft Excel 2007 (Microsoft, Redmond, WA, USA) on the basis of total numbers of cells harvested from the cultures, percentages of transduced cells, and percentages of each population corrected for the number of input cells.

Quantitative Real-time PCR

Total RNA wasextracted with a NucleoSpin RNAXSkit (Macherey-Nagel) according to the manufacturer's instructions. cDNA was synthesized with a High-Capacity cDNA Archive kit (Applied Biosystems). PCRs were performed in a Bio-Rad iCycler (Bio-Rad, France) with IQ SYBR Green Supermix (Bio-Rad, France) using the following primer sets or otherwise as previously described (30) Id2 forward 5'-TTGTCAGCCTGCATCACCAGAG-3'; Id2 reverse 5'-AGCCACACAGTGCTTTGCTGTC-3'; PLZF forward 5'-GAGCTTCCTGATAACGAGGCTG-3'; PLZF reverse 5'-AG CCGCAAACTATCCAGGAACC-3'; Nfil3 forward 5'-TGGAGA AGACGAGCAACAGGTC-3'; Nfil3 reverse 5'-CTTGTGTGGC AAGGCAGGGAA-3'; TOX forward 5'-CGCTACCTTTGGC GAAGTCTCT-3'; TOX reverse 5'-CTGGCTCTGTATGCTGCG AGTT-3'. Bio-Rad CFX Manager 3.1 software was used for quantification of expression. All samples were normalized to the expression of GAPDH and results are presented in arbitrary units.

ILC Differentiation, Single Cell Cloning, and Expansion

For differentiation assays, isolated ILCs were cultured in Yssel's medium supplemented with 1% (v/v) human AB serum (Invitrogen) for 5–7 days. Cytokines used in these assays were IL-2 (10 U/ml), IL-7 (10 ng/ml), IL-1 β (50 ng/ml), IL-6 (50 ng/ml), and TNF- α (50 ng/ml). Single cell or bulk ILCs were expanded *in vitro* by culturing with 2 × 10⁶/ml irradiated (25 Gy) allogenic peripheral blood mononuclear cells, 2 × 10⁵/ml irradiated (50 Gy) JY Epstein–Barr virus-transformed B cells, phytohemagglutinin (1 µg/ml; Oxoid), IL-2 (100 U/ml), and IL-7 (10 ng/ml) in Yssel's medium.

RESULTS

ILCs Are Present in Thymus and Express Id2

We and others have demonstrated that the thymus contains bispecific T/NK cell progenitors (7–9, 15). In humans, these cells are contained within CD34⁺CD1a⁻CD5⁺ cells (9). We expected that thymic T/NK cell progenitors would also be able to develop into ILC within the thymus. Therefore, we first investigated the presence of ILC subsets in the human thymus. We observed that human thymus contained ILCs at a frequency of approximately 1 in 100,000 total thymocytes. All ILC subsets, ILC1, ILC2, and ILC3 (both NKp44⁺ and NKp44⁻) were present (**Figures 1A,B**) and that all subsets expressed higher levels of Id2 as compared to CD34⁺CD1a⁻ thymic progenitor cells (**Figure 1C**).

Id2 Induces Differentiation of CD161-Expressing ILCs

Previously, we have demonstrated that thymic progenitors that overexpress Id2 develop into NK cells in response to IL-15 (15). Here, we investigated the effect of forced expression of Id2 in thymic precursors on ILC development. Id2-transduced CD34+CD1a- cells were cocultured with OP9 mouse stromal cells in the presence of IL-7, SCF, and FLT3L. We observed that Id2 increased the development of ILC-like cells that expressed CD127, CD161, and integrin $\alpha 4\beta 7$ (Figures 2A,B), both in proportion as well as in absolute cell numbers. Consistent with our previous report (15), Id2 inhibited differentiation into T cells and pDC, showing that the balance between E-proteins and Id2 is important for the cell lineage decision between T cells, pDC, and NK/ILC cells (14, 15, 17). Like CD127, CD5 was expressed on virtually all thymic progenitor cells and no difference in expression of these antigens was observed between control and Id2 conditions (Figure 2A). Thus, Id2 transduction resulted in the expansion of a lineage (CD1a, CD3, CD4, CD8, CD94, BDCA2) negative CD5+CD161+CD127+ cell population resembling ILCs (Figure 2A; Figure S1A in Supplementary Material). While



all control transduced ILCs expressed c-Kit, only a fraction of the in vitro generated Id2+ ILCs expressed c-Kit, whereas no CRTH2⁺ ILC2 or NKp44⁺ ILC3 were detected (Figure S1A in Supplementary Material). This CD5+ ILC-like cell population was also generated on OP9 cells expressing the Notch ligands Jagged1 (Jag1), Jagged2 (Jag2) or delta-like 1(DL1), with the highest expansion rate when cells were cultured on OP9-Jag1 (Figures S1A,B in Supplementary Material), indicating that the Notch ligand Jag2 can affect in vitro expansion of Id2+ ILCs, but Notch ligands have little effect on their phenotype. Id2⁺(mCherry⁺) Lin⁻CD127⁺CD161⁺ cells can be divided into three populations based on their CD5 and $\alpha 4\beta 7$ expression (Figure 2C). The Id2⁺ Lin⁻CD127⁺CD161⁺ cells expressing both CD5 and α 4 β 7 lacked cell surface (s) expression of CD3, but expressed high intracellular (ic) CD3 staining, while the cells with CD5, but no $\alpha 4\beta 7$ showed lower icCD3 staining. Our data indicate that whereas Id2 inhibits TCR rearrangement and expression, induction of intracellular expression of CD3 is not prevented by Id2. As ectopic expression of Id2 completely blocks development of T cells by preventing TCR rearrangements (10, 11), sCD3⁻icCD3⁺CD5⁺ should be non-T cells. CD4, which is expressed on immature single positive T cell progenitors (31), was not detected on Id2+CD5+ ILC (Figure S1D in Supplementary Material). Id2-induced ILCs expressed higher levels of PLZF, Nfil3, and TOX transcripts when compared with CD34⁺CD1a⁻ progenitor cells, especially the CD5⁺ α 4 β 7⁻ ILC population, which had slightly higher expression of PLZF and Nfil3 compared to the CD5⁺ α 4 β 7⁺ population (**Figure 2D**).

Nfil3 and TOX expression were not restricted to ILCs as high expression was also detected in both NK and T cells, but PLZF expression was hardly detected in T cells, consistent with the notion that PLZF expressing Id2⁺Lin⁻CD127⁺CD161⁺CD5⁺ cells are indeed ILCs.

The expansion of NK cells by Id2 is strongly increased in the presence of IL-15 (**Figure 2B**). In contrast, no effect of IL-15 was observed on the expansion of the Lin⁻CD1a⁻CD5⁺CD161⁺CD127⁺ ILC-like cell population (**Figure 2B**) indicating that differentiation and expansion of Lin⁻CD1a⁻CD5⁺CD161⁺CD127⁺ cells are independent of IL-15. To substantiate this finding, we investigated whether the *in vitro* generated CD5⁺ ILCs have the capacity to develop further into NK cells. We purified the Id2⁺Lin⁻CD5⁺CD127⁺CD161⁺ cells generated on OP9-Jag1 and cultured these cells with OP9 cells with or without IL-15. We observed no upregulation of the NK cell markers CD94 or CD56. Furthermore, CD127 was not downregulated by IL-15 (Figure S1C in Supplementary Material). These results indicate that Id2⁺Lin⁻CD5⁺CD161⁺CD127⁺ cells are not precursors of NK cells.

CD5⁺ ILCs Are Present in the PNT and UCB

We next investigated the expression of CD5 on *ex vivo* isolated ILC subsets. We observed that on average 17% of the total thymic ILC population (Lin⁻CD127⁺CD161⁺) expressed CD5 (**Figure 3A**). Similar percentages of CD5⁺ ILCs were detected in UCB (**Figure 3B**). The CD5 expression level on ILCs was lower compared to T cells (Figure S2B in Supplementary Material). In



transduced cells after 7 days cultured on OP9 cells. (B) Fold expansion of control or Id2-transduced Lin-CD127+CD161+CD5+ and NK cells with or without IL-15. The cell number of control transduced Lin-CD127+CD161+CD5+ cells in the culture without IL-15 was set as 1. NK cells were determined by their cell surface expression of CD56 and low CD127. The data shown are an average of three independent experiments at day 13 of OP9 coulture. (C) Intracellular CD3 (clone OKT3) staining of Id2+Lin-CD127+CD161+ cells generated on OP9-Jag1 after 7 days. The population is further divided based on the expression of surface CD5+ $\alpha 4\beta7$, blue: CD5+ $\alpha 4\beta7$, blue: CD5- $\alpha 4\beta7$, gray filled: isotype control. (D) qPCR analysis of promyelocytic leukemia zinc finger (PLZF), Nfil3, and TOX mRNA expression in Id2+Lin-CD127+CD161+CD5+ cells generated on OP9–Jag1 and sorted at day 7 of coculturing. PNT CD34+CD1a⁻ cells and NK cells were used as negative and positive controls, respectively. All qPCR values presented are relative to GAPDH expression.

contrast to *in vitro* generated Id2⁺CD5⁺ ILCs, a small proportion of *ex vivo* CD5⁺ ILCs expressed CRTH2 and NKp44 in addition to c-Kit, which indicates that CD5 can be expressed on all ILC subsets (**Figure 3B**). In addition, we observed a minor population of $\alpha 4\beta 7^+$ cells among CD5⁺ ILCs (Figure S2A in Supplementary Material). We tested CD5⁺ ILCs from thymus and UCB for ILC related gene expression by qPCR. Similar to CD5⁻ ILCs, CD5⁺ ILCs expressed Id2 and PLZF (**Figures 3C,D**). In addition, representative transcription factors for each ILC subset, namely T-bet (ILC1), GATA3 (ILC2) and ROR γ t (ILC3), were expressed at similar levels in the UCB CD5⁻ and CD5⁺ ILCs (**Figure 3D**). In contrast to CD5⁺ ILCs, CD5⁺CD1a⁺ thymic T cell progenitors lacked Id2 and PLZF (Figure S2C in Supplementary Material) consistent with the notion that CD5⁺ ILCs are not T cell precursors. We next considered the possibility that CD5⁺ ILCs are in fact mature T cells, which have downregulated their T cell receptor



(B) Percentage of CD5⁺ cells within total innate lymphoid cell (ILC) population (Lin⁻CD127⁺CD161⁺) in PNT and umbilical cord blood (UCB). Pie chart indicates the proportion of ILC subsets in the CD5⁺ or CD5⁻ fraction of PNT and UCB. Summary of PNT n = 4 and UCB n = 5 (C) Id2 and PLZF mRNA expression levels CD5⁺ ILCs and CD5⁻ ILC subsets isolated from PNT were determined by qPCR. CD34⁺CD1a⁻ progenitors, NK cells and T cells were isolated from the thymus and used as a reference. The data shown are average of three donors. (D) Id2, PLZF, T-bet, Gata3, and RORyt mRNA expression levels in CD5⁺ ILCs and CD5⁻ ILC subsets isolated from UCB were determined by qPCR common lymphoid progenitor (CLP), NK cells, and T cells isolated from UCB were used as a reference. The data shown are average of three donors. All qPCR values presented are relative to GAPDH expression. (E) UCB CD5⁺ and CD5⁻ ILCs were intracellularly stained with anti-CD3 (clone OKT3), anti-TCR\alpha\beta, and anti-TCRγδ antibodies. T cells isolated from UCB were used as positive control. icTCRγδ histogram shown is gated on icTCRγδ positive fraction of control T cells.

as CD5 is commonly known to be expressed on mature T cells (32). We found, however, that although part, but not all, of CD5⁺ ILCs from UCB expressed icCD3, no icTCR $\alpha\beta$ or icTCR $\gamma\delta$

expression was detected (**Figure 3E**), enforcing the notion that CD5⁺CD127⁺CD161⁺ cells that also express Id2 and PLZF (which was not expressed in UCB T cells) are ILCs and not T cells.

Thymic and Cord Blood CD5⁺ ILCs Are Functionally Immature

To assess their ability to produce cytokines, CD5⁺ ILCs from thymus were sorted and stimulated with PMA/Ionomycin and analyzed for cytokine gene expression by qPCR (Figure 4A). CD5- ILC subsets were also isolated from the thymus and used as a reference. Notably, CD5+ ILCs did not express any of the ILC signature cytokine genes after stimulation, whereas CD5- ILC1 expressed IFNy, CD5- ILC2 expressed IL-5 and CD5- ILC3 expressed IL-17A and IL-22. All ILCs, including CD5+ ILCs, expressed IL-2, but at lower levels compared to T cells isolated from tonsils (Figure S3A in Supplementary Material). We further investigated the expression of cytokineencoded genes by UCB CD5+ ILCs. Similarly to thymic CD5+ ILCs, UCB CD5⁺ ILC either did not respond to stimulation or expressed lower levels of cytokine genes than CD5- ILC (Figure 4B). ILC3 related cytokine gene expression was low in both CD5⁺ and CD5⁻ ILC, which is in line with our observation that adult peripheral blood ILC3s lack the ability to produce significant amounts of IL-17A and IL-22 upon activation with PMA and ionomycin (Figure S3B in Supplementary Material). IL-2 expression was also low in all UCB ILCs compared to T cells from tonsil (Figure S3A in Supplementary Material). Hence, CD5⁺ ILCs appear to be functionally immature as compared to CD5- ILCs.

UCB CD5⁺ ILCs Differentiate into CD5⁻ ILCs

Given that CD5⁺ ILCs presented as functionally immature ILCs upon stimulation, we asked whether CD5+ ILCs may be precursors of CD5⁻ ILCs. To test the differentiation capacity of CD5⁺ ILCs, total CD5+ ILCs were highly purified from cord blood and cultured for 7 days in the presence of IL-2 and IL-7. We observed that part of CD5⁺ ILCs lost CD5 expression (Figure 5A). This differentiation was also induced when the cells were cultured with IL-1 β , TNF α , and IL-6, cytokines typically elevated in the inflammatory state. Even though the cells were isolated at high purity, we still cannot exclude the possibility that CD5⁻ ILCs appearing in those culture conditions are derived from a minor contamination of CD5- ILCs. Thus, we deposited single CD5+ ILCs in wells of a microtiter culture plate and generated clones in the presence of irradiated allogenic peripheral blood mononuclear cells and JY cells (feeder cells), IL-2 and IL-7. After 3 weeks of culturing, 65 out of 360 wells showed cell growth equivalent to 17% plating efficiency, making it highly likely that the starting cell number was indeed 1 cell per well as previously demonstrated (33). Among those 65 clones, 5 clones exhibited sCD3 expression (data not shown) and were excluded from further analysis. There were three types of CD5⁺ ILC-derived clones observed; those which remained CD5⁺, those which gave rise to both CD5⁺ and CD5⁻ ILCs, and those which became CD5- ILCs (Figure 5B). The frequency of those three phenotypes was equally distributed among the clones. This result strongly indicates that CD5⁺ ILCs can indeed differentiate into CD5- ILCs, and confirmed that CD5- ILCs appearing in differentiation and proliferation assays were derived from CD5⁺ ILCs.

UCB CD5⁻ ILC2s Are Functionally Competent and Derive from CD5⁺ ILC2s

To assess the functionality of CD5- ILCs derived from CD5+ precursors, we cultured highly purified cord blood CD5+ ILC2 with feeder cells in the presence of IL-2 and IL-7 (Figure 6A) and after 2 weeks determined the production of cytokines and expression of cytokine transcripts by CD5+ and CD5- ILC2s following PMA/ionomycin stimulation. A higher frequency of cytokine-producing cells in the CD5⁻ fraction compare to the CD5⁺ fraction was observed and cytokine gene expression levels of CD5⁺ ILC2s and CD5⁻ ILC2s, derived from CD5⁺ ILC2s, were significantly different (Figures 6A,B). To further corroborate that CD5+ ILC2 can differentiate into mature CD5- ILC2 we performed single cell cloning experiments starting from ILCs that expressed CRTH2⁺ (Figure 6C). Consistent with the previous experiments, most of the clones had lost CD5 and were able to produce type 2 cytokines upon stimulation with PMA and ionomycin. In addition to type 2 cytokines, we have also tested type 1 (IFN- γ) and type 3 (IL-17A and IL-22) cytokines. There were no IFN-y nor IL-17A producing clones observed, suggesting that CD5⁺ LC2s are ILC2 committed precursors. We observed that many clones produced IL-22 consistent with earlier observations on cultured ILC2 from peripheral blood (34). These results together indicate that CD5⁺ ILC2s can differentiate into functionally competent CD5⁻ ILC2.

DISCUSSION

Our data show that expression of Id2 in human progenitor cells favors development of ILCs while inhibiting T cell and pDC development (10, 11, 14, 15, 17). One of the mechanisms by which Id2 inhibits T cell development is preventing TCR gene rearrangements (10). As CD5 was described to be a marker that distinguishes T cells from ILCs (35) it was unexpected to observe that under conditions in which TCR gene rearrangements and thus T cell development is blocked, CD5⁺ ILCs are generated. These CD5⁺ ILCs cannot be T cells that have downregulated the expression of TCR, because Id2 prevents TCR gene rearrangements (10). CD5 expression on ILCs that express ectopic Id2 is not an in vitro artifact, because CD5+ ILCs were also found when isolated ex vivo from thymus and UCB. These cells are distinct from CD5⁺ T-cell progenitors as they express Id2, which precludes T-cell development, and lack expression of CD1a (12). Moreover, CD5+ ILC expressed markers that are characteristic of ILCs, including CD127, CD161, Id2, and PLZF. As it was shown that Id2 promoted expression of PLZF during invariant NKT cell development in the mouse (36), our findings support the notion that Id2 may regulate the expression of PLZF to drive human ILC lineage development, but it should be noted that PLZF may be differentially regulated in mouse and human ILC, because unlike mouse ILCs (24) PLZF is also expressed in mature ILCs in humans (37). A proportion of CD5⁺ ILCs express icCD3, similar to the CD5⁺ ILC generated from Id2 overexpressing progenitor cells, but did not express TCR $\alpha\beta$ or TCR $\gamma\delta$ proteins in the cytoplasm consistent with the fact that Id2 inhibits TCR gene rearrangement. Together with our data of Id2 overexpression, we conclude







that CD5⁺ ILCs are not T cells in disguise, but rather are *bona fide* ILCs. Further confirmation is provided by the observation that almost all clones derived from CD5⁺ ILCs did not express the TCR/CD3 complex on their cell surface. *In vitro* generated Id2⁺CD5⁺ ILCs did not further differentiate into NK cells in the presence of IL-15, a cytokine known to be essential for NK cell development (38, 39), suggesting that Id2⁺CD5⁺ ILCs are downstream of bipotent NK/ILCp. About half of the *in vitro* generated CD5⁺Id2⁺ ILC expressed $\alpha 4\beta$ 7 that is also expressed on mouse common ILCp (23), suggesting that CD5 is induced early in ILC development.

Close inspection of CD5 expression on thymic and UCB ILCs revealed that CD5 is also expressed on a minority of ILCs that have hallmarks of ILC2 and ILC3. *Ex vivo* CD5⁺ ILC1, ILC2, and ILC3 were unable to produce cytokines after stimulation with PMA and ionomycin, suggesting that they are functionally immature. Indeed, functional studies and cloning experiments clearly demonstrate that CD5⁺CRTH2⁺ ILC2, which produced

very low amounts of type 2 cytokines can differentiate into CD5⁻ ILC2 capable of producing high amounts of cytokines. Together, our data indicate that CD5 is expressed on early ILC progenitor cells and on immature ILC1, ILC2, and ILC3. Functional maturation is accompanied by downregulation of CD5. A recent report presented evidence for the existence of c-Kit + multipotent ILCp in peripheral blood, which differentiates into all cytokine-producing ILC subsets (26). These cells were selected for absence of CD5. However, because CD5⁺ ILCs express one log less CD5 than T cells (Figure S2B in Supplementary Material), it might be possible that Lim et al. by adding anti-CD5 to their antibody cocktail to remove non-ILCs, depleted CD5⁺ T cells, but not CD5⁺ ILC.

CD5⁺ ILCs are present in the adult peripheral blood, spleen, lung, and bone marrow (data not shown) indicating that immature CD5⁺ ILCs are not restricted to infants. We observed that CD5⁺ ILCs were not present in inflamed nasal polyps (data not shown) of patients suffering chronic rhinosinusitis with nasal polyps in which ILC2 accumulate (30, 34), suggesting that immature CD5⁺



FIGURE 6 | UCB CD5⁻ ILC2s are functionally competent and derive from CD5⁺ ILC2s. **(A)** Cytokine production of bulk CD5⁺ ILC2 after 2 weeks of coculturing with the irradiated allogenic peripheral blood mononuclear cells and JY cell (feeder cells) with IL-2 (100 U/ml) and IL-7 (10 ng/ml). Total cells were stimulated with P/l for 6 h. **(B)** qPCR analysis of cytokine expression level of CD5⁺ ILC2 derived CD5⁺ ILC2s and CD5⁻ ILC2s. Cells were sorted from the feeder cells coculture with IL-2 (100 U/ml) and IL-7 (10 ng/ml) after 2 weeks and unstimulated or stimulated with P/l for 6 h (n = 5). *P < 0.05 (Student's *t*-test) **(C)** Single CD5⁺ CRTH2⁺ ILC2 cell was sorted and cultured in feeder cells with IL-2 (100 U/ml) and IL-7 (10 ng/ml) for 2 weeks and cytokine production was evaluated after stimulated with P/l for 6 h. Counter plot (left top): CD5⁺ CRTH2⁺ ILC2 (red), CD5⁻ CRTH2⁺ ILC2 (blue) and CD5⁻ CRTH2⁻ ILC1 (black). Dotplot (right top): CD5 and CD161 expression on one representative clone (4G11). Histogram: clone (red), isotype control (gray filled), and IFN- γ positive control (black dashed). Pie chart indicate the frequency of clones producing IL-5 and IL-13 and IL-22.

ILCs fully differentiate into mature CD5⁻ ILCs under inflammatory conditions. This notion is supported by our observation that, pro-inflammatory cytokines IL-1 β , IL-6, and TNF- α promoted differentiation of CD5⁺ ILCs into CD5⁻ ILCs *in vitro*.

It has been reported that SCID patients with IL-2 receptor gamma or JAK3 deficiency not only lack T cells, B cells, and NK cells, but also ILC subsets. After hematopoietic stem cell transplantation in these patients, T cells, B cells, and ILC1—but no other ILC subsets including NK cells—were reconstituted (40). Interestingly, these reconstituted ILC1 expressed CD5. Given our suggestion that CD5 expression represents an immature stage of ILCs, this may indicate that the CD5⁺ ILC1s in these patients are arrested from further differentiation into mature ILCs. Recently CD4⁺ ILC1 were found in peripheral blood (41). We confirmed those findings and found that those CD4⁺ ILC1 also expressed CD5 [(42) and Nagasawa, unpublished observation]. However, in contrast, the cord blood and thymic CD5⁺ ILCs described here, which express CD161, lacked CD4. The relationship between the immature CD5⁺ ILCs described here and the CD4⁺ CD5⁺ ILC1 described previously has yet to be fully established.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The use of postnatal thymus (PNT) tissue and umbilical cord blood (UCB) was approved by the Medical Ethical Committee of the Academic Medical Center. Thymocytes were obtained from surgical specimens removed from children up to 3 years of age undergoing open heart surgery and UCB was collected with informed consent of the patients in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

MN designed the study, did experiments, analyzed the data, and wrote the manuscript; KG did experiments, analyzed the data, and wrote the manuscript; BB analyzed the data and wrote the manuscript; HS designed the study, analyzed the data, and wrote the manuscript; and the all authors critically read the manuscript.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors thank B. Hooibrink for help with flow cytometry; Dr. M. Hazekamp and staff at the Leiden University Medical Center for providing postnatal thymus tissue; staff at the obstetrics at the Academic Medical Center for providing umbilical cord blood, and J. Fergusson for critical reading for the manuscript. This work is supported by the European Research Council (Advanced ERC grant 341038-AsthmaVir).

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at http://journal.frontiersin.org/article/10.3389/fimmu.2017.01047/ full#supplementary-material.

REFERENCES

- Artis D, Spits H. The biology of innate lymphoid cells. Nature (2015) 517:293–301. doi:10.1038/nature14189
- Reynders A, Yessaad N, Vu Manh TP, Dalod M, Fenis A, Aubry C, et al. Identity, regulation and in vivo function of gut NKp46+RORgammat+ and NKp46+RORgammat– lymphoid cells. *EMBO J* (2011) 30:2934–47. doi:10.1038/emboj.2011.201
- Sanos SL, Bui VL, Mortha A, Oberle K, Heners C, Johner C, et al. RORgammat and commensal microflora are required for the differentiation of mucosal interleukin 22-producing NKp46+ cells. *Nat Immunol* (2009) 10:83–91. doi:10.1038/ni.1684
- Spits H, Artis D, Colonna M, Diefenbach A, Di Santo JP, Eberl G, et al. Innate lymphoid cells – a proposal for uniform nomenclature. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2013) 13:145–9. doi:10.1038/nri3365
- Montaldo E, Teixeira-Alves LG, Glatzer T, Durek P, Stervbo U, Hamann W, et al. Human RORgammat(+) CD34(+) cells are lineage-specified progenitors of group 3 RORgammat(+) innate lymphoid cells. *Immunity* (2014) 41:988–1000. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2014.11.010
- Scoville SD, Mundy-Bosse BL, Zhang MH, Chen L, Zhang X, Keller KA, et al. A progenitor cell expressing transcription factor RORgammat generates all human innate lymphoid cell subsets. *Immunity* (2016) 44:1140–50. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2016.04.007
- Ikawa T, Kawamoto H, Fujimoto S, Katsura Y. Commitment of common T/ natural killer (NK) progenitors to unipotent T and NK progenitors in the murine fetal thymus revealed by a single progenitor assay. *J Exp Med* (1999) 190:1617–26. doi:10.1084/jem.190.11.1617
- Michie AM, Carlyle JR, Schmitt TM, Ljutic B, Cho SK, Fong Q, et al. Clonal characterization of a bipotent T cell and NK cell progenitor in the mouse fetal thymus. *J Immunol* (2000) 164:1730–3. doi:10.4049/jimmunol. 164.4.1730
- Sanchez MJ, Muench MO, Roncarolo MG, Lanier LL, Phillips JH. Identification of a common T/natural killer cell progenitor in human fetal thymus. J Exp Med (1994) 180:569–76. doi:10.1084/jem.180.2.569

FIGURE S1 | (A) Control or Id2+(mCherry+) cells cultured on OP9, OP9–Jag1, OP9–Jag2, and OP9–DL1 were gated as CD1a⁻CD3⁻CD4⁻CD8⁻CD94⁻BDCA2⁻ and further analyzed for their expression of CD127, CD161, CD5. c-Kit, CRTH2, and NKp44 expression were analyzed on Id2+Lin⁻CD127+CD161+CD5+ cultured on OP9 cells. The data shown here are representative of two independent experiments at day 14. (B) Fold cell expansion rate of

mCherry+Lin-CD127+CD161+CD5+ cells. Control (CTRL) or Id2-transduced PNT CD34+CD1a⁻ progenitor cells were cocultured with OP9 cells expressing/not expressing Notch ligands [Jagged1 (Jag1) or Jagged2 (Jag2) or Deltalike1 (DL1)] for 2 weeks, the expansion rate was determined at day 7 and day 14 after start of the culture. **(C)** Id2+Lin-CD127+CD161+CD5+ cells generated on OP9-Jag1 were sorted at day7 and cultured for a further 7 days on OP9 cells with IL-7, SCF, and Flt3L, with or without IL-15, and analyzed for their NK cell markers. Data shown is one representative of two independent experiments. **(D)** CD4 staining of Id2+Lin-CD127+CD161+ cells. Data shown are one representative of two independent experiments.

FIGURE S2 | (A) Flow cytometry of thymic innate lymphoid cells (ILCs) showing the expression of CD5 and $\alpha4\beta7$. (B) Flow cytometry of CD161 MACS-enriched cord blood ILCs (red) and T cells (black) showing the expression of CD5. (C) qPCR analysis of Id2 and promyelocytic leukemia zinc finger (PLZF) mRNA expression levels in thymic CD34+CD1a+ cells. NK cells and T cells isolated from the thymus were used as a reference. The data shown are average of three donors.

FIGURE S3 | (A) qPCR analysis of IL-2 gene expression level of total PNT CD5⁺ ILC compared to CD5⁻ innate lymphoid cells (ILCs) after P/I stimulation. Tonsil T cells were used as stimulated and unstimulated references. (B) qPCR analysis of cytokine mRNA expression levels in adult peripheral blood CD5⁺ ILCs compared to CD5⁻ ILC subsets after P/I stimulation. The data shown are average of four donors. All the qPCR values presented are relative to GAPDH expression.

- Blom B, Heemskerk MH, Verschuren MC, van Dongen JJ, Stegmann AP, Bakker AQ, et al. Disruption of alpha beta but not of gamma delta T cell development by overexpression of the helix-loop-helix protein Id3 in committed T cell progenitors. *EMBO J* (1999) 18:2793–802. doi:10.1093/emboj/ 18.10.2793
- Heemskerk MH, Blom B, Nolan G, Stegmann AP, Bakker AQ, Weijer K, et al. Inhibition of T cell and promotion of natural killer cell development by the dominant negative helix loop helix factor Id3. *J Exp Med* (1997) 186:1597–602. doi:10.1084/jem.186.9.1597
- 12. Blom B, Spits H. Development of human lymphoid cells. *Annu Rev Immunol* (2006) 24:287–320. doi:10.1146/annurev.immunol.24.021605.090612
- 13. Cisse B, Caton ML, Lehner M, Maeda T, Scheu S, Locksley R, et al. Transcription factor E2-2 is an essential and specific regulator of plasmacytoid dendritic cell development. *Cell* (2008) 135:37–48. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2008.09.016
- 14. Nagasawa M, Schmidlin H, Hazekamp MG, Schotte R, Blom B. Development of human plasmacytoid dendritic cells depends on the combined action of the basic helix-loop-helix factor E2-2 and the Ets factor Spi-B. *Eur J Immunol* (2008) 38:2389–400. doi:10.1002/eji.200838470
- Schotte R, Dontje W, Nagasawa M, Yasuda Y, Bakker AQ, Spits H, et al. Synergy between IL-15 and Id2 promotes the expansion of human NK progenitor cells, which can be counteracted by the E protein HEB required to drive T cell development. *J Immunol* (2010) 184:6670–9. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.0901508
- Jaleco AC, Stegmann AP, Heemskerk MH, Couwenberg F, Bakker AQ, Weijer K, et al. Genetic modification of human B-cell development: B-cell development is inhibited by the dominant negative helix loop helix factor Id3. *Blood* (1999) 94:2637–46.
- Spits H, Couwenberg F, Bakker AQ, Weijer K, Uittenbogaart CH. Id2 and Id3 inhibit development of CD34(+) stem cells into predendritic cell (pre-DC)2 but not into pre-DC1. Evidence for a lymphoid origin of pre-DC2. *J Exp Med* (2000) 192:1775–84. doi:10.1084/jem.192.12.1775
- Yokota Y, Mansouri A, Mori S, Sugawara S, Adachi S, Nishikawa S, et al. Development of peripheral lymphoid organs and natural killer cells depends on the helix-loop-helix inhibitor Id2. *Nature* (1999) 397:702–6. doi:10.1038/17812

- Aliahmad P, de la Torre B, Kaye J. Shared dependence on the DNA-binding factor TOX for the development of lymphoid tissue-inducer cell and NK cell lineages. *Nat Immunol* (2010) 11:945–52. doi:10.1038/ni.1930
- Geiger TL, Abt MC, Gasteiger G, Firth MA, O'Connor MH, Geary CD, et al. NFIL3 is crucial for development of innate lymphoid cells and host protection against intestinal pathogens. *J Exp Med* (2014) 211:1723–31. doi:10.1084/ jem.20140212
- Seillet C, Huntington ND, Gangatirkar P, Axelsson E, Minnich M, Brady HJ, et al. Differential requirement for NFIL3 during NK cell development. *J Immunol* (2014) 192:2667–76. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1302605
- 22. Seillet C, Rankin LC, Groom JR, Mielke LA, Tellier J, Chopin M, et al. NFIL3 is required for the development of all innate lymphoid cell subsets. *J Exp Med* (2014) 211:1733–40. doi:10.1084/jem.20140145
- Yu X, Wang Y, Deng M, Li Y, Ruhn KA, Zhang CC, et al. The basic leucine zipper transcription factor NFIL3 directs the development of a common innate lymphoid cell precursor. *Elife* (2014) 3:e04406. doi:10.7554/eLife.04406
- Constantinides MG, McDonald BD, Verhoef PA, Bendelac A. A committed precursor to innate lymphoid cells. *Nature* (2014) 508:397–401. doi:10.1038/ nature13047
- Klose CS, Flach M, Mohle L, Rogell L, Hoyler T, Ebert K, et al. Differentiation of type 1 ILCs from a common progenitor to all helper-like innate lymphoid cell lineages. *Cell* (2014) 157:340–56. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2014.03.030
- Lim AI, Li Y, Lopez-Lastra S, Stadhouders R, Paul F, Casrouge A, et al. Systemic human ILC precursors provide a substrate for tissue ILC differentiation. *Cell* (2017) 168:1086–100.e10. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2017.02.021
- Dontje W, Schotte R, Cupedo T, Nagasawa M, Scheeren F, Gimeno R, et al. Delta-like1-induced notch1 signaling regulates the human plasmacytoid dendritic cell versus T-cell lineage decision through control of GATA-3 and Spi-B. *Blood* (2006) 107:2446–52. doi:10.1182/blood-2005-05-2090
- Kinsella TM, Nolan GP. Episomal vectors rapidly and stably produce hightiter recombinant retrovirus. *Hum Gene Ther* (1996) 7:1405–13. doi:10.1089/ hum.1996.7.12-1405
- Yssel H, De Vries JE, Koken M, Van Blitterswijk W, Spits H. Serum-free medium for generation and propagation of functional human cytotoxic and helper T cell clones. *J Immunol Methods* (1984) 72:219–27. doi:10.1016/0022-1759(84)90450-2
- Bal SM, Bernink JH, Nagasawa M, Groot J, Shikhagaie MM, Golebski K, et al. IL-1beta, IL-4 and IL-12 control the fate of group 2 innate lymphoid cells in human airway inflammation in the lungs. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17:636–45. doi:10.1038/ni.3444
- Hori T, Cupp J, Wrighton N, Lee F, Spits H. Identification of a novel human thymocyte subset with a phenotype of CD3- CD4+ CD8 alpha + beta-1. Possible progeny of the CD3- CD4- CD8- subset. *J Immunol* (1991) 146: 4078-84.
- Consuegra-Fernández M, Aranda F, Simões I, Orta M, Sarukhan A, Lozano F. CD5 as a target for immune-based therapies. *Crit Rev Immunol* (2015) 35:85–115. doi:10.1615/CritRevImmunol.2015013532

- Bernink JH, Krabbendam L, Germar K, de Jong E, Gronke K, Kofoed-Nielsen M, et al. Interleukin-12 and -23 control plasticity of CD127(+) group 1 and group 3 innate lymphoid cells in the intestinal lamina propria. *Immunity* (2015) 43:146–60. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2015.06.019
- Mjosberg JM, Trifari S, Crellin NK, Peters CP, van Drunen CM, Piet B, et al. Human IL-25- and IL-33-responsive type 2 innate lymphoid cells are defined by expression of CRTH2 and CD161. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12:1055–62. doi:10.1038/ni.2104
- Burkhard SH, Mair F, Nussbaum K, Hasler S, Becher B. T cell contamination in flow cytometry gating approaches for analysis of innate lymphoid cells. *PLoS One* (2014) 9:e94196. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0094196
- Verykokakis M, Krishnamoorthy V, Iavarone A, Lasorella A, Sigvardsson M, Kee BL. Essential functions for ID proteins at multiple checkpoints in invariant NKT cell development. *J Immunol* (2013) 191:5973–83. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.1301521
- Bjorklund AK, Forkel M, Picelli S, Konya V, Theorell J, Friberg D, et al. The heterogeneity of human CD127(+) innate lymphoid cells revealed by single-cell RNA sequencing. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17:451–60. doi:10.1038/ ni0616-740a
- Fischer A, Le Deist F, Hacein-Bey-Abina S, Andre-Schmutz I, Basile Gde S, de Villartay JP, et al. Severe combined immunodeficiency. A model disease for molecular immunology and therapy. *Immunol Rev* (2005) 203:98–109. doi:10.1111/j.0105-2896.2005.00223.x
- Huntington ND, Legrand N, Alves NL, Jaron B, Weijer K, Plet A, et al. IL-15 trans-presentation promotes human NK cell development and differentiation in vivo. J Exp Med (2009) 206:25–34. doi:10.1084/jem.20082013
- Vely F, Barlogis V, Vallentin B, Neven B, Piperoglou C, Perchet T, et al. Evidence of innate lymphoid cell redundancy in humans. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17:1291–9. doi:10.1038/ni.3553
- Roan F, Stoklasek TA, Whalen E, Molitor JA, Bluestone JA, Buckner JH, et al. CD4+ group 1 innate lymphoid cells (ILC) form a functionally distinct ILC subset that is increased in systemic sclerosis. *J Immunol* (2016) 196:2051–62. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1600364
- Roan F, Ziegler SF. Human group 1 innate lymphocytes are negative for surface CD3epsilon but express CD5. *Immunity* (2017) 46:758–9. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2017.04.024

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2017 Nagasawa, Germar, Blom and Spits. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

